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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

SATURDAY, JUNE 4, 1032

UNiTED STATES SENATE,
ComMITTEE ON BANKING AXD CURRENCY,
Washington, D. C.
The committee met at 10 o’clock a. m., pursuant to adjournment,
in room 301, Senate Office Building, Senator Peter Norbeck presid-

ing.

%’resent: Senators Norbeck (chairman), Goldsborough, Town-
send, Walcott, and Couzens. '

Present also: William A. Gray, Esq., counsel to the committee.

The CaamMan. The committee will come to order. Who is the
first witness?

Mr. Gray. Mr. Ryan.
The Cuamman. Mr. Ryan.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN D. RYAN, CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD OF THE
ANACONDA COPPER MINING CO., BUTTE, MONT.

The CHAIRMAN. You may be sworn. You do solemnly swear that
you will tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth

ge arding the matter now under investigation by the commitee. So
,e%p you God.

Mr. Ryan. I do.
" Mr. Gray. Will you give your full name, Mr. Ryan?

Mr. Ryan. John D. Ryan.

Mr. Gray. And your residence.

Mr. Ryan. Butte, Mont. .

Mr. GraY. And you are associated with the Anaconda Copper Co.?
th'r. R(Y}AN. I am chairman of the board of the Anaconda Copper

ni 0.

M;.lg Gray. And the board, of course, is the controlling and manag-
ing factor of the corporation?

r. RYan. Yes, sir.

Mr. GraY. Are you connected also with the National City Bank?

Mr. Ryan. I am a director of the National City Bank.

Mr. Gray. Have you any association with the National City Co.?

Mr. Ryan. None.

Mr. Gray. None whatever{

Mr. Rxan. No, sir,

Mr. Gray. The Anaconda Copper Co., without going into a long
history, unless you desire to do it, absorbed the Andes Copper Co.

791
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792 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

and the Chile Copper Co. and the Greene-Cananea Copper Co., did
it not?

Mr. Ryan. Yes, sir. . )

Mr. Gray. Any explanation you want to make, of course, we will
be glad to have it, but I just wanted to get that fact. .

Mr. Ryan. I will just say that the Anaconda Co. had ownerships

in all of those companies prior to the time that we are now talking
about, as I take it.

Mr. Gray. That is, prior to 1928 and 1929¢
Mr. Ryan. Prior to 1928 and 1929,

Senator TowxsenD. The majority ownership?
Mr. Ryan. Just a moment,

Senator Townsexp. All right.

Mr. Ryan. It owned, for 25 years, about a 12 per cent interest in
the Greene-Cananea Cogper Co. Tt owned, since about 1922, a 50
per cent interest in the Chile Copper Co. It owned, at one time, sll
of the Andes Copper Mining Co., but issued an issue of convertible
bonds to equip the property of the Andes Co., and those bonds, being
a convertible right, took 50 per cent of the outstanding stock, when
converted.

At the time that we are coming to, in 1928, the Andes bonds were
still outstanding, to the amount of $40,000,000. )

The Anaconda Co. owned 50 per cent of the Chile, and 12 per cent
of the Greene-Cananea Cos. And subsequent to December, 1928—
following December, 1928, the Anaconda Co. offered its shares in
exchange for the outstanding shares of the Chile Copper Co., and
on July 1, it offered its shares for the outstanding shares of the
Greene-Cananea Co. and the Andes Copper Mining Co.

Mr. Gray. Might we stop, Mr. Ryan, and get the dates?! The
conve;'sion of Ananconda for Chile Copper stock became effective
when

Mr. Ryax. It became effective in January, and was closed—that
offer of exchange was closed, I mean originally, April 30.

Mr. Gray. It was January 23 that it became effective, was it not!

Mr. Ryax. I think it was. ‘

Mr. Gray. January 23, 1929. It originally was to be closed on
April 30, 1929.

r. Rxan, Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. Now, the time was extended.

Mr. Ryan. From time to time.

Mr. Gray. Until when?

Mr. Ryaw. Still out—I don’t know that it has been closed now.

Mr. Gray. All right.

Mr. Ryan, The Anaconda Co. has acquired a total of about 9814
per cent of the Chile stock. )

Mr. Gray. Now, the Greene-Cananea, the right of exchange be-
came effective on J uly 1, 1929, did it not ?

Mr. Ryan. I think so.

Mr. Gray. And that was closed on October 1, 1929, was it not ¢
Mr. Ryan, Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. The rate of exch : .
Mr. Ryax exchange on Chile Copper was what?

. Seventy-three one hundredths of a sh
for a share of Chile Copper. ¢ hundredths of a share of Anaconds
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 793

ﬂlfrg GraY. And the rate of exchange on Greene-Cananea was
what

Mr. Ryan. One and one-half shares of Anaconda for one share of
Greene-Cananea.

The Cuamman. Those properties are located where?

Mr. RyaN. The Chile Copper Co. is located in Chile, as its name
indicates. And the Andes Copper Co. is located in Chile. The
Greene-Cananea Copper Co. is located in Mexico.

The Caamman. What part of Mexico?
bolgr. Ryaw. In the northern part, 40 miles from the Arizona

rder.

Mr. Gray. I did not get the dates of the Andes. When did that
conversion become effective ?

Mr. Ryan. July to October, the same dates as the Greene-Cananea.

Mr. Gray. And the rate of conversion there was what?

Mr. RyaN. Forty-five one-hundredths of a share of Anaconda for
a share of Andes.

Mr. Gray. And so that we may get the complete picture, during
that time, also, in the summer of 1929, the funded debt of the
Anaconda Co., as represented by certain bonds, was converted inte
stock, was it not ¢

Mr. Rran. The funded debt of the Anaconda Co. and the sub-
sidiaries, except the Chile, which had a bonded debt out which we
could not retire, was refunded; the money to refund the outstanding
debt was secured by the offer of two shares of new stock of Ana-
conda for five shares outstanding. In other words, a 40 per cent
additional issue of Anacondsa at $55 a share.

Mr. Gray. To express that just a little differently, Mr. Ryan:
Every stockholder of the Anaconda Co. was given the right for
every five shares of stock that he owned to buy two shares of new
stock from the Anaconda Co. at $55 a share?

Mr. Ryan. At $55 a share.

Mr. Gray. That is correct?

Mr. Ryaw. That is correct. That provided most of the money
tequired in money. There were $50,000,000 of Anaconda debentures
convertible into stock at varying prices, running from 53 to 65, is
my recollection, that were converted during that period. First,
there were $105,000,000 of bonds in the Anaconda—straight bonds;
$50,000,000 of Anaconda debentures, convertible, at from 53 up to
85; $40,000,000 of Andes convertible, and were converted into Andes
stock; and $16,000,000 of Anaconda bonds that had been out—that
matured on December 28,

Mr. Gray. 19297
. Mr. Ryan. 1929. That is $211,000,000 of the funded debt of Ana-
conda was retired by the issue of its stock or its subsidiary, Andes
stock, during the period from December, 1928, until December, 1929.

Mr, Gray. The effect of those transactions, though there was not
(] mer%ar of the corporate body, was to have the stockholders of
Chile, Greene-Cananea, and Andes, all hold stock of Anaconda.

Mr. RxanN. Hold stock of Anaconda.

Mr. GraY. And put Anaconda—the Anaconda Co., I suppose, kept
alive the stock of those companies?

" Mr. RYaN. Yes, sir.
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794 STOOK EXCHANGE PRACTIOES

Mr. Gray. And it put Anaconda in a position where it retired all
of its debts, except £40,000,000 of Chile, which could not be con-
verted?

Mr. Rran. In addition to that amount, there was a small amount
of Butte & Anaconda Railway, one of our subsidiaries.

Mr. Gray. All right.

Mr. Ryan. A total of $47,000,000 we could not refund.

Mr. Gray. Now, I direct your attention to a corporation known
as the United Metals Selling Co, What is that company{

Mr. Rran, The United Metals Selling Co. is a company wholly
owned by the Anaconda Copper Co. It sells all of the metals of the
company. It does virtually all of the banking business for the sub-
sidiary companies of the Anaconda, with the exception of Chile and
Greene-Cananea, for which it has never done that business; and it is
intermecllgitry between the operating companies and the banks and
the market.

Mr. Gray. In other words, it is a corporation wholly owned by
the Anaconda, which sells its product and does its financing; is that
correct? I want to get it in a brief way.

Mr. Ryan. I would not say it does its financing.

Mr. Gray. Through which it does its financing.

Mr. Ryan. An intermediary in the financing.

Mr. Gray. Now, the United Metals Selling Co. did, in the year

1929, engage very heavily in the buying and selling of these copper
stocks oﬂﬁe market, did it not?

Mr. Ryan. If you will let me here just explain what the opera-

tions were, I think it would, perhaps, save a good many questions.
Mr. Gray. I haven’t any oi?ection, if you will.

Mr. RyaN. And a good deal of time.

Mr. Gray. You understand from our talk what I want to develop.

Mr. Ryan. Exactly, Mr. Gray.

Mr. Gray. I want to show what the transactions of the United
Metals SelhnﬁsCo. were in the Anaconda Copper Co. and these other
affiliated stocks during the year 1929.

Mr. Ryan. In the year 1929 the offer of the exchange of Anaconds
for Chile stock was made. There was an outstan interest in
Chile of 2,200,000 shares that were worth at that time in the market
about $125,000,000. That interest was owned in large—I would not
say a large part—but ﬁerhaps a quarter of it by members of the
Guggenheim family. There were others with a considerable interest,
but they were the largest. And the general public. It was desirable
that the Chile and Anaconda stocks should Ee brought together res-
sonably in the market so that at the time when the negotiatiops
were finally closed for the exchange on the ratio a upon, it
would not find Chile stock so high that no Chile shareholder would
exchange, or it would not find Anaconda so high that the Ang-
conda shareholder would feel that his interest had suffered in the
trade. That exchange went on from January 23, I think I would
say, Mr. Gray, until April 30. There was a good deal of diffi

C
in getting the iarge proportion of the Chile stock. We wanted itum
And after the terms of exchange were ;ét;blished the market opers-
tions conducted by the United Metals Selling do., as & pure agent
for the Anaconda Co., were in considerable volume in order to ﬁ::,,
the stocks of the two companies relatively at the levels of the basis
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 795

of exchange; and stock was bought and stock was sold to carry out
that plan.

Mr. Gray. Let me put that in another way, Mr. Ryan. The
United Metals Selling Co., a wholly owned Anaconda Co. proposi-
tion, kept buying and selling stocks of those companies in the market
in order that the price might be maintained at a position where, in
your opinion, or in the opinion of the board of Anaconda Co., the
conversions could be made at the price agreed upon without any dif-
ﬁcult}; ensuing as a result of fluctuations in the market; is that
ight

. RYaN. Those ratios of exchange were all fixed on engineering
data; they were arrived at without any consideration of the stock-
market values of the stocks of those companies. Having arrived at
those bases of exchange by engineering data and by negotiation with
the principal owners of those stocks of those companies, the bal-
ancing of the prices one with the other to save the defeat of the
exchanges, it was carried on by the United Metals Selling Co. as an
agency for the Anaconda; yes.

Mr. Gray. And by balancing the price, you mean they went out
and kept buying and selling in order to keep the prices what they
wanted them to be at this time?

Mr. Ryan. The price was between those two companies at this
time.

Mr. Gray. I understand.

Mr. RyaN. Not to depress Anaconda, but to balance the prices
between the Anaconda and these other companies, to bring about the

exchang.

Mr. Gray. And if the price of one or the other of those stocks
went up a little higher than you thought it should, or went down
a little lower than you thought it should, the United Metals Selling
Co. continued its operations in order to bring that stock back to where
you thought it ought to be?

Mr. Rxan. I do not say it continued. If there was any disparity
between those two companies—let us say Chile and Anaconda—when
that exchange was under way, which would seem likely to defeat
the objecll; and prevent the exchange, stock was bought or sold

gly.

Mr. GraY. By the way, let me ask you: You were the one that
handled those propositions and gave all the orders, were you not ¢

Mr. RyaN. 1 think so. I mean the board of directors of the com-
panies, the Anaconda Co. and the United Metals Selling Co. (and
the United Metals Selling Co. board) authorized the purchase and
sale of stocks and authorized, in some cases, the giving of options;
but the business was carried out through me and under my direction.

Mr. Gray. And your position with the United Metals Selling Co.
was what?

Mr. RxaN. President of the company.

Mr. GraY. President of the company ¢

Mr. RyaN. Yes, sir.

Myr. Gray. And so, Eerha_ps, you could enlighten the committee as
to just what you would do if the price was getting away from you;
how you would maintain it. '

Mr. Rxan, I don’t know just what I would do.

Mr. Gray. Tell us what you did do.
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796 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. Ryan. It would depend on the circumstances. If we were in
a weak market and one of those stocks was especially weak, I might
do vne thing; and if we were in another market, perhaps I yvould
do another. But to sit here and tell you what 1 would do in the
balancing of stocks over a period of months in such a market as we
had in 1929 would be foolish, and I would not attempt it.

Mr. Gray. Now, let us see. When the stock would go down you
would buy all that was offered, wouldn’t you?

Mr. Rxan. No.

Mr. Gray. Wouldn’t you have to do that in order to keep the

rice up ¢
P Mr. ]B,YAN. Mr. Gray, if any corporation or any group attempted
to buy all the stocks when stocks might go down in that ﬁlo the
result would be very disastrous, I fo not think I would be foolish
enough to do that. L
Mr. Gray. Well, whatever you did do you succeeded in maintain-
ing an equilibrium ¥ )
r. Ryan. I do not know how far we succeeded ; but the object of
the whole business that was done in that on

eration was to bring
about an exchange of the stocks of those other companies—let us

speak of Chile now—that was the earliest one. The best we can say
is that the—

Mr. Gray (interposing). You were successful ¢ . .

Mr. Ryan (continuing). That 9815, per cent of the Chile stock is
now in the Anaconda Co. as a result of that offer and exchange.

Mr. Gray. Yes. Now, do you know, expressed in figures of Ana-
conda stock, how much Anaconda stock—how much of all those
gtocks, expressed in figures of Anaconda, so that we will not have to
bother with all these others—how much United Metals Selling Co.
had in the beginning of 1929,

Mr. Ryan. I badit. Ihave made a statement for you.

Mr. Gray. You did. Let me ask you—I do not want to testify—
was it 29,412 shares?

Mr. Ryan. I thinkit was. I do not want to testify to those figures.
If you have Igot that statement I gave you I will be glad to testify
from that. a i

) do not want you to be asking me questions and saying
one thing when I could refer to the statement. (![ can not remember

those figures.

Mr. Gray. Now, Mr. Ryan, you did not give me figures as to the
United Selling Co. I will ask you this, in order to point you to the
last matter: Whether it is not a fact that you owned—the United
Metals Selling Co. owned—approximately 29,000 shares at the be-
ginning of the year, and in all these transactions in buying and sell-

ing during the year you had accumulated 200,000 shares of those
Anaconda stocks.

Mr. Rxan. No.

Mr, Gray. That is correct, isn’t it?

Mr. Ryan. No. I have a memorandum furnished me by the
United Metals Selling Co. some time ago.

%}r. %RAY. ’I:‘[ell lﬁs wha]t; it showils.

r. RyanN. It shows that at the end of 1928 the United

Selling Co. owned 42,062 shares of Anaconda. Metals

Mr. .Gray. All right.

Mr. RyaN. Now, this was prepared, I think, before the one I fur-
nished you.
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 797

Mr. Grax. The one you furnished me was your own personal stock-
holding, and I am not going to ask you about them.
Mr. Ryan. You say at the end—

Mr. Gray (interposing). You had 200,000 and some.

Mr. Ryan. 202,840 shares,

Mr. Gray. That is correct, is it?

Mr. Ryan. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. All right.

Mr. RxaxN. Now during that period of December, 1928, to Decem.
ber, 1929, the United Metals Selling Co. acquired in the market
172,100 shares of Chile, for which it received 125,633 shares of
Anaconda.

Mr. Gray. Well, all of those things are reflected, are they not,
in the other figure _

Mr. Ryan. Wait a minute. This is exactly in answer to your
question.

Mr. Gray. All right. Go ahead.

Mr. Ryan. It acquired in the market 73,700 shares of Greene-
Cananea, for which it received in exchange 100,550 shares of Ana-
conda. It received in exchange of Chile and Greene-Cananea to-
gether, during the year 1929, 236,183 shares of Anaconda.

We had 40,000 shares at the beginning of the year. We had 202,-
000 shares at the end of the year, so you will see that almost exactly
the shares acquired during the year were the shares acquired for
the exchange of Chile and Greene-Cananea.

Mr. Gray. So far as the result was concerned; but in the mean-
time you were buying and selling stocks?

Mr. Ryan. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. And as a result, the United Metals Selling Co. made
how much mone

Mr. Rxan. I do not know.

Mr. Gray. Your books show a figure of $1,300,000.

Mr. Ryan. How much ¢

Mr. Gray. A little over $1,000,000.

Mr. R¥an. I do not recall.

Mr. Gray. And in the usual course, your books also show—I am
not questioning the right to do so——

Mr. Ryan (interposing). I will say this, Mr. Gray: That the
United Metals Selling Co. made no money on those transactions.
Tgl:re were no profits on those transactions I have just testified
about.

Mr. Gray. Mr. Ryan, do not your books show a credit of over
$1,000,000, which was transferred to the Anaconda Co.?

Mr. Ryan. It did the business for the Anaconda Co., so if there
wag any profit it turned it over.

Mr. Gray. All right.

Mr. Ryan. The United Metals Selling Co. did a great deal of
other business. This was not its business. It was just doing some
work for Anaconda, to bring about the transfer of the shares that
the Anaconda wanted.

Mr. Gray. Now, in the course of the United Metals Selling Co.’s
campaign, such as you have now outlined, they gave an option, did
they not, to Block, Maloney & Co.?

Mr. RYaN. Yes, sir.
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798 STOCK EXCHANGE PBACTICES

Mr. Gray. That option was for 70,000 shares; is that correct?

Mr. Ryan. Yes, sir. .

Mr, Gray. And that option was for the delivery of that stock,
17,500 shares on the 1st day of February, 1929, at 122153 17,500
shares on the 6th day of February, 1929, at 125; 17,500 shares on the
13th day of February, 1929, at 12714 ; and 17,500 shares on the 14th
day of February, 1929, at $130 a share; is that correct?

r. Ryan. I do not know about the dates. I have not the dates.

But 70,000 shares was placed under option to Block, Maloney & Co.,
and were taken up in early February—

Mr. Gray (interposing). 1929?

Mr. Ryan. At the same time, if you don’t mind—
Mr. Gray (interposin%l. I don’t mind.

Mr. Ryan. It will, perhaps, save time.

Mr. Gray. Go ahead.

Mr. Rran. An option of 50,000 shares of Chile Copper Co. that
was held in the joint account of myself, Mr. Guggenheim, and the
National City Co.

Mr. Gray. We will come around to that again. No objection fo
your mentioning it now.

Mr. RyaN. An option on 50,000 shares of Chile Copper Co. was
given, making 120,000 shares, on identically the same terms, and
identically the same delivery. That was 50,000 shares of Anaconda,
converted from Chile.

Mr. Grax. I was going to ask you that.

Now, though the minutes of the United Metals Selling Co. show
that that option was given on the 14th day of February, but the
last daﬁthat part of it was exercised— :

Mr. Ryan (interposing). Mr. Gray, if you will pardon me, the
minute of the United Metals Selling Co. is & minute ratifying and
apﬁrovmg———; ) )

r. Gray (interposing). I was just straightening that out for you,
if you will let me finish my question.

. Ryax. The option was given by the officers of the company
and they exercised it, and it just happened at a meeting date, an
the minute that you speak of on the 14th was a ratification, and not
the option.

Mr. Gray. In other words, let me exgress it in another way: You,
acting for the United Metals Sellin%e 0., had given to Block, Ma-
loney & Co., this option, which had been exercised at the prices and
at the times named, and that was ratified in the minute ?

Mr. Ryan. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. No matter; it was on the 14th of February!

Mr. Ryan. Yes,

Mr. Gray. At the very same time that you were doing that, you
were handling the operation in which Txlou, the National City Co.
Mr. Guggenheim, Mr. Kelley, and Mr. Thornton were interested and
you gave an option to Block Maloney out of the stock in the account
for 50,000 more shares of Anaconda at the same price?

Mr. Ryawn, Yes.

Mr. Gray. So that the committee may understand it, the Mr.

Kelley whom I have named is the president of t ;
Co., is he not? P nt of the Anaconda Copper

Mr. Ryan. Yes.
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 799

Mr. Gray. Mr. Guggenheim, whom I have named, was an officer
of the Chile Cﬁpper 0.

Mr. Ryan. No; he was a large stockholder. He was not an officer
of the company.

Mr. Gray. And Mr. Thornton, whom I have named, was con-
nected with the Greene-Cananca Copper Co., was he not?

Mr. Ryan. Yes.

Mr. Gray. In what capacity?

Mr. Ryan. As president.

Mr. Gray. Therefore there was a joint account in which the
National City and you four gentlemen were interested in these vari-
ous stocks at that same time, that is, around February?

Mr. Rran. Not in the various stocks; only in the Chile stock.

Mr. Gray. Well, I will come to the other one in a few moments.
Did you know, Mr. Ryan, that every share of stock that was included
in those two options, the 70,000 one from the United Metal Selling
Co. account and the 50,000 one from the joint account of yourself
and the others named, went right through Block, Maloney & Co. and
into the Anaconda pool that was then being operated by W. E.
Hutton Co. ¢

Mr. Ryan. I did not; but I want to say to you, because yesterday
in talking about the pool you said that my name did not appear in
the pool—I want to say to you that I had no interest in either one of
those pools, had no possible interest in it; that I did not know that
the stock was %:)m into the pool or any pool, and it was simply a
transaction with Block, Maloney & Co., because they came to me and
asked for an option and thought they could sell that much stock, and
we had taken in so much stock on the exchange that we were desirous
of selling, and ﬁavq them the option accordingly. I had no interest
personally at the time of beginning or at the time the pools were
operating or at any other time, in either one of the two pools that
have been called Anaconda pools and have been mentioned in this
testimony. i

Mr. Gray. I will say to the chairman and the committee that I will
prove the tracing of this stock after I am through with Mr. Ryan.

Carrying along the operations of the United Metal Selling Co.,
you continued to buy and sell that stock between August and October
of 1929, did you not?

Mr. Ryan. Yes. At that time the Andes and Greene exchanges
were pending and the operations kept on in July and August and, to
a small extent, in September, because the exchanges were nearly
complete by the first of September, and were carried on in this same
way as the earlier operations in Chile to keep the market balanced as
between those three stocks.

Mr. Gray. I ask you, Mr. Ryan, whether the operation of the
United Metal Selling Co. during those months that I have mentioned
was not carried on also for the purpose of aiding the National City
Co. in maintaining a market for the stock it was then putting out?

Mr. Ryan. The United Metal Selling Co. had no part in maintain-
ing the market for the National City Co. I did not know anything
about it during the months of July and August. From the 11th of
July until the 4th of September I was not in New York. We were
not doing anything and had not done anything in connection with
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the National City distribution or purchase or whatever it was exe:i»t
to give them an option on 100,000 shares of stock on the Ist of J 5
that was exercised on the 26th of August—a hundred thousam
shares of Anaconda stock.

Mr. Gray. Prior to that time you know that on December 17, 1928,
from the records the United Metal Selling Corporation bought from
the National City Co. 25,000 shares of Andes Copper for the sum of
$1,125,000, and on January 14, 1929, nearly a month later, the United
Metal Selling Co. sold that same quantity of stock for exactly that
same pric?e back to the National City Co. What did that transaction
represent

r. Ryan. I really do not know, Mr. Gray. I can not recall what
that transaction was or anything about it. ’lyhere was a joint account
between the Anaconda Co. itself and the National City in Andes at
one time. Whether that was the time or not I don’t know. Asa
matter of fact, I did not know about that item before I left New
York, and I have no recollection of it now. I do not know what it is.
But—— . .

Mr. Gray. Did you know that the National City and the Ana-
conda were operating in Andes in a joint account on the market?

Mr. Rrax. No. I will tell you about that.

(After referring to memoranda.) Yes; it was just about that
time, in December.

Mr. Gray. It was just about that time they were operating in the
market

Mr. Rran. No. Here is what happened. At December 31, 1928,
the conversion (})nvﬂege—the Andes bonds were called for con-
version, the Andes bonds of $40,000,000 which had been outstand-
ing were called for conversion, and the period ended on December
98. Of course, we were anxious and the National City Co. were
anxious, because they placed the Andes bonds for us, that the
bonds should be converted instead of being taken up and paid
off in cash as we would have to pay, and it was a very desirable
thing that the bonds should be converted. So the Anaconda Co.
and the National City Co. operated in Andes stock to stabilize it
and bring about @he conversion for a period beginning December
13, 1928, and until the close of the year. 151,000 shares of stock
were accumulated, of which 127,000 were transferred to the City
Co. and offered to the public, and 23,100 shares were sold after the
conversion period was over, with a total profit to the account of
$385,042.43.

Mr. Gray. In what name was that account carried, and what
brokerage house? ’

1]:{11'. gYAN. %do notdkno“(rl. N

r. Gray. You conducted that operation too, did you not$

Mr. Ryan. No, sir; I did not conguct that opératioi,l.

Mr. Gray. Let us see if we understand that clearly

Mr. Ryan. If you will let me finish that.

ﬁr. %RAY. ("rlghahead. g

fr. RYaN. The total profit on the account was $385,042.
which $167,000 was paid by the National City Co. to$?he ’Anat‘i’ngi
Co., and the same amount was retained by the National City Co.
© Mr. Gray. I want to know why in that transaction while you
were proffering that stock on the market, that is, the National City
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and the Anaconda Co., why there were 25,000 shares of that stock
on a certain date transferred from the National City Co. to the
United Metal Selling Co., and then within a month later—a month
lesg three days—transferred back again at exactly the same price.

Mr. Ryan. I can not say anything, Mr. Gray, except that they
delivered that, thinking that the United Metal Selling Co. was
handling that account, as it handled the business generally with
the company, and when we ascertained that it had n delivered
and it should have been delivered to the Anaconda Co., if at all,
it was returned on that account. The United Metal Selling Co.
did not handle that. The Anaconda Co. handled it itself.

Mr. Gray. Let me direct your attention to the fact that on Decem-
ber 17, 1928, when the 25,000 shares of Andes went from the National
City to the United Metal Selling Co., the market price was 45 and it
was transferred at 45, and that on January 14, 1929, when the United
Metal Selling Co. sold it back to the National City Co. at 45, the
market price was 48 to 50 a share on that date.

Mr. Ryan. The United Metal Selling Co. did not sell it back.
They simply returned it becanse a mistake had been made in de-
livering it.

Mr. Gray. That was a mistake?

Mr. Ryan. Yes; and there was no sale at all. There was no pur-
chase or sale.

Mr. Gray. What was your one-two-three account with Hornblower
& Weeks?

Mr. Ryan. A personal account; no other interest in it.

Mr. Gray. On February 21, 1929—and this is the only one I am

ing to ask you about your personal account—you bought through

ornblower g Weeks from the National City Co. for your one-two-
three account 20,000 shares of Andes Copper at a price of $50 a share,
while the market on that day was $58 to $60. How do you explain
that transaction ¢

Mr. Rxan. I do not recall it at all. T have no doubt that is what
it was, but I say I do not recall it. I had no idea of my personal
transactions coming up. -

Mr. Gray. I did not intend to ask you about it, except this one
transaction.

Mr. Rxax. I am willing that you should, but I would have to take
time to prepare for it. But that undoubtedly was a delivery against
a previous transaction. I did not buy it on that day. It was a
degve on that day. I have no doubt that is what it was.

Mr. Gray. Let me now direct your attention to what you call your
Chile Copper Co. account. That joint account was first carried
with Hornblower & Weeks, was it not?

Mr. Rxan. No. I think purchases were made through Horn-
blower & Weeks, and when a round block of stock, for instance, fif-
teen or twenty thousand shares, was required, it was turned over to
the National City Co. and they took it up and carried it.

Mr. Gray. We may save a little time. I have in front of me the
account as it appears on the books of the National City Co. I will
give you these figures and I want to have you tell me whether they
are correct. Have you a copy of that?

Mr. Rxax. No; I have not a copy, but T have my own figures and
I may be able to check it.
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Mr. Gray. On January 15, 1929, the National City Co., on this
account in which all you gentlemen were interested, received from
Hayden & Stone 7,500 shares of Chile; on the 16th, from Hornblower
& Weeks, 20,000 shares of Chile; on the 17th, from Hornblower &
Weeks, 5,000 shares of Chile; on the 18th, from Hornblower &
Weeks, 30,000 shares of Chile; on the 21st, from Block, Maloney &
Co., 11,900 shares of Chile; on the 22d, from Block, Maloney & Co.,
13,700 shares; on the 22d, from Dewey Bacon & Co., 4,900 shares; and
on the 22d, from Hornblower & Weeks, 15,000 shares—making
108,000 shares of Chile. Is that approximately correct?

Mr. Ryan. I do not know as to the amounts from the different
brokerage houses, but my statement as furnished me shows that from
January 14 to the 22 there was accumulated 111,100 shares of Chile
exchanged on February 4 for 81,103 shares of Anaconda.

Mr. éRAY. What date was that exchanged?

Mr. RyaN. On February 4.

Mr. Grax. On February 4. Now, the conversion privilege came
into effect on January 23, did it not$

Mr. Ryaw. I think it did. :

Mr. Gray. And your last delivery of that stock into the National
City was on January 22, was it not?

Mr. Ryan. Yes.

Mr. Gravy. It is a fact, is it not, that with the knowledge in your
possession that on January 23, 1929, the Anaconda Co. was maki
effective an agreement for the conversion of Chile Copper stock
you, Mr. Kelly, Mr. Guggenheim, and the National City Co. started
to accumulate Chile Copper stock §

Mr. Ryan. At the time we started to accumulate and did accumu-
late the Chile stock the ratio of exchan%% had not been agreed upon.

Mr. Grax. You knew it was going to be converted ¢

Mr. Ryax. We expected it, and that was the reason for openin
this account. We expected that a ratio would be agreed upon, an
that before it had been agreed upon and made public, the stocks
of these two companies had to be brought together, as I explained
it previously, reasonably together, to avoid the crash that might
occur if one of them was out of line with the other.

Mr. GraY, Yes; but what you did, having a knowledge of some-
thing that the public never learned until January 23, was to start
to accumulate this stock right up to the last minute on January 22
and accumulated it and among the three of you made a net profit
of a million and a quarter, did you not?

ctl{[r. Ryax. I made a loss, a very serious loss, myself, on the trans-
action.

Mr. Gray. On this one transaction ¥

Mr. Ryan. Yes. I exchanged it for Anaconda and took the Ana-
conda over and I have got it yet.

Mr. Gray. You mean you have a loss as of to-day?

Mr. Ryan. What I say is as of to-day.

Mr. Gray. So do all the rest of us.

Mr Ryaw. 1 know.

Mr. Grav. I should not have used the word “ us,” because I haven’t

any.
Kir. Ryan. You can not say that on a certain da

. if I
this and done that I would have made a profit. %ﬁe fal;: d&fd%gg
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matter is that I exchanged it for Anaconda and took the Anaconda
and I have got it to-day. I made a very serious loss on it.

Mr. Gray. When the division was made between these people that
were in this little syndicate, you happened to take your stock and
Mr. Guggenheim took cash, did he not?

Mr. Ryan, He sold his stock; yes.

M?r. Gray. And Mr. Guggenheim's cash was $104,400.86, was it
not

Mr. Ryan, I think it was.

Mr. Gray. And he had a one-third interest?

Mr. Ryan. He had a one-third interest.

Mr. Gray. And the other two-thirds, therefore, added to that,
gives you a result of somewhere close to a million and a quarter
profit the day {ou made that division; is that right?

Mr. Ryan, If we were all smart enough to sell it at the highest
price we would all have made a lot of money.

Mr. Gray. You were smart enough to go out and accumulate it,
but not smart enough to get rid of it before the market dropped?

Mr. Ryan. Exactly. You are perfectly right.

Mr. Gray. Let us see how that was disposed of. How much stock
did you convert—Chile into Anaconda ?

Mz-,. Ryan. I gave you that figure a minute ago—=81,103 shares.

Mr. Gray. And of that the group sold 50,000 shares to Block,
Maloney & Co.*%

Mr. Ryan. Yes.

Mr. Gray. And the rest of it was divided either by cash or stock
between you. That is correct, is it not ?

Mr. Ryan. Thirty thousand was divided.

Mr. Gray. Let us take the Greene-Cananea matter. That was
operated and the stock accumulated through Hornblower & Weeks.

at is correct, is it not?

Wgef{.sRYAN. I do not know that it was all through Hornblower &

Mr. Gray. We have no record of the National City Co. that any
of it came from anywhere but Hornblower & Weeks. And that
account was 55, was 1t not?

Mr. Ryan. I believe it was.

Mr. Grax. Did you know that when the National City Co. oper-
ated in Cananea a little later, through another account, it happened
to be known as Greene Cananea No. 55¢

Mr. Rxan. No, sir; I did not know that.

Mr. Gray. As a matter of fact, that stock was accumulated—

The CuarMAN. They both had the same number?

Mr. Gray. Yes.

That stock was accamulated in this manner—if it is correct, please
tell me, and if it is incorrect, please advise me—that on the 14th of
December,.1928, Hornblower & Weeks delivered to the National
City on this account 15,000 shares. On the 19th day of February,
1929, 15,000 more; and on the 13th of March, 1929, 25,000 more. Is
not that correct?

Mr. Ryan. I have no memorandum of it.

Mr. Gray. What does your total show—55,000 shares?

Mr. RyaN. No; the total shows 75,000 shares.

119852—32—pT 3—2
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Mr. Gray. You are correct. As a matter of fact, there were 25,000
shares that came out of this 55 account and went to the National
City prior to this time, that is, to the National City Bank, not the
National City Co., on a loan of $3,500,000; is that not correct?

Mr. Ryan. Yes; I think it is. }

Mr. Gray. The 55 that I have mentioned, plus that 23, would
make 80; and then, as a matter of fact, in order to adjust your
accounts back at Hornblower & Weeks and National City Co., this
little syndicate returned 5,000 to Hornblower & Weeks, leaving you
in a net position of 75,000 shares? ) .

Mr. Ryan. I do not remember what the operation was, but it was
a net position of 75,000 shares. -

Mr. Gray. What you then did was to divide that stock up; is not
that correct?

Mr. Ryan. Yes. )

Mr. Gray. In the Greene Cananea the same gentlemen were inter-
ested as were interested in the Chile Copper, including the National
City and excluding Mr. Guggenheim ; is not that correct{

Mr. Ryan. Yes. But, Mr. Gray, I would like to call your atten-
tion to the fact that the transaction in Greene Cananea was in De-
cember, 1928.

Mr. Gray. Down to March, 1929. I have given you the dates.

Mr. Ryan. Yes; but it was a practically idle account. There was
no exchange of Greene contemplated at that time, and there was no
exchange of Greene authorized for Anaconda until July 1, 1929.

Mr. Gray. I believe the record shows that.

Mr. Ryan, At that time this account was open. The Greene
Cananea mines had just developed and opened up a very rich ore
body, had demonstrated the value of it, which was very much in
excess of what it had been before, but had not reached a point where
it was desirable to take it over into Anaconda because the ore body
had not been developed; but this account was more than six months
old before any exchange into Greene Cananea had taken place.

Mr. Gray. A little less than four months before your last trans-
action, and all this information that you are now giving us you gen-
tlemen had, and you thought that Greene Cananea Copper was too
cheap, so you would have to make a little money:

Mr. Ryan. Everybody had the information. The world had it.

It was a sensational ore body, and everybody knew as much about it
as we did.

Mr. Geay. I am sorry I didn’t know about it.

%r. IéYAN. r}‘ l?m SsorTy, }ioo. ¢ h

Mr. Gray. The net profit of that syndicate from that tra i
was $2,909,978.15, Wain)t not? v eaction

Mr. Ryan. There was no profit to the members of the syndicate
that were associated with me or to myself, because we kept the stock.
We did not sell it; we kept it and turned it into Anaconda when the
exchange was over in July, and we still have the Anaconda.

. Mr. Gray. Do you know whether or not as of the date of distribu-

tion the account reflects a profit of that amount ?

Mr. Ryaw. I do not know. I did not sell any stock, and I have no
means of knowing on the date of distribution.

Mr. Gray. From these two accounts, Greene Cananea

Mr. KeLiey (to Mr. Ryan). Insist on having a chance to answer.
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Mr. Gray. I am giving him a chance.
Mr. Ryan. No; you are not.
Mr. Gray. What is it you want to answer?
Mr. Ryan. Go ahead.
anr. Gray. I probably operate a little fast. This is Saturday, you
ow.
Mr. Ketaey, You are riding him.

Mr. Gray. I let Mr. Kelley sit there, Mr. Chairman, because of the
fact that if there was any information he had that Mr. Ryan did not
have, I would be glad to have him communicate it.

Senator GoLpsBorouGH. What was that remark, Mr. Kelley !

Mr. Keviey. I said that Mr, Gray was trying to ride the witness
for the benefit of the gallery.

Sex(llator Gorpseoroverr. I think those things better go into the
record.

Mr. GraY. From these two accounts, Green Cananea and Chile
Copper Co., the National City took their interest in stock; that is
right, is it not?

r. Rya~. I think so.

Mr. Gray. In the distribution?

Mr. Ryan. I think so.

Mr. Gray. Did you know that the records of the National City Co.
show that?

Mr. Ryan. No; I did not.

Mr. Gray. Did you know that in the account books of the National
City, the one headed Greene Cananca is a joint account, Greene
Cananea, and it does not indicate who it belongs to at all?

Mr. Ryan. No; I did not know that.

Mr. Gray. Did you know that the oan thing that appears on the
top of the account of Chile Copper is “ Chile Copper Joint Account,”
and there is nothing on the books to indicate who that stock belongs
to?

Mr. RyaN. No; I don’t know that. I have no means of knowing
anything about the accounts of the National City Co. '

e CHAIRMAN. I just want to say to this gentleman who intro-
duced himself here and found fault with the way that you are
questioning, Mr. Gray, that, first, there are no galleries here, and
second, it 1s not his turn to butt in. He will, be called as a witness

later.
Mr. Gray. I am not going to call him, Mr. Chairman; I do not
need him.

Senator GorpsporoucH. He is only permitted to sit there, Mr.
Chairman, through courtesy, and he has no right to attempt to
prompt the witness, anyhow. I am quite sure Mr. Ryan is able
to take care of himself.

The Caammman. I suggest that you put him on the stand and ask
him some questions.

Mr. Kerrey. I will be very glad to answer them, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Unless the counsel for the committee thinks it
entirely unnecessary, you will certainly be given a chance to tell
about this great company of yours.

Mr. Gray. I think that is all from Mr. Ryan. If Mr. Ryan wants
to make any statement I will be very glad to have him make it.
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The CrairMax, I want to ask a few questions of Mr. Ryan before
he leaves, partly for my own information,

The total stock outstanding of Anaconda is what?

Mr. Ryan. About 9,000,000 shares. . L.

The CrHaRMAN. Was that the amount outstanding when it hit the
peak in prices?

Mr. Ryan. Yes. The exchanges were all made by October, 1929,
and that was about the time of the peak in prices.

The Cuairman. That peak was around $175 a share?

Mr. Ryax. I do not know what the peak was, but I think it was
small in February, 1929. These exchanges were not all made at that
time. But subsequent to that time, su%sequent to the time of the
peak, there was an offer of two shares of new stock of Anaconda
for every five shares outstanding at $35. That automatically re-
duced the price of Anaconda in the market. Let us say, for instance,
that Anaconda was selling at $120 a share and they offered two new
shares at $40. For every five shares of Anaconda at $120 you got

five shares of Anaconda and two shares at $55, which would make—
what would that be, Mr. Kelley ¢

Mr. Kewrey. I have not been following you.

Mr. Ryan. The rights at the price then prevailing were worth
abOl]l(t $30 a share; so that automatically reduced the price of the
stock.

The CuaAamrMAN. But that has no bearing on the fact that the
total issue had a selling value of around $175? ,

Mr. Ryan. No, sir. In somebody’s testimony yesterday, or in
Mr. Gray’s question, that point was overlooked, that the rights came
off at that time.

The CrammaN. But the total selling value of Anaconda stock was
9,000,000 times 175¢ .
Mr. RyaN. What is that? No, no. There were only 3,800,000
ourtlgltlanéhng. Thesg exchanges were not made at that time.
e CHAIRMAN. So it was 3,800,000 times the peak of the market?
Mr. Ryan. Something like that. pe arRe

'i‘{ge ?CHAIRMAN. What percentage of your stock is held by the
public?

Mr. Ryan. There are over 100,000 shareholders of Anaconda, so
the average is about 90 shares per person. So we say it is all held
by the public. I can say, I suppose, though, that as far as I learn
{)rom tﬁedrecprdst,hl. am t'hedlalligeSt holder of Anaconda stock and have

een all during this period that we are talking about. i

lar ﬁSt élolder of thz stci;:k. g about. I still am the
e CHamrMAN. At the peak you owned what cent i

thi{pelﬁ(’d of %939? tAkb;loul; whlaiz1 percentage of t-llle)egofrlllp:gey gdurmg
r. Ryan. o not know. ave not fi i i

%‘Ihe gHAIRMYt‘\N. A very small percent? gured it up in percentage.

r. Ryan. Yes, naturally; but still the lareest indivi H

in the comminy, y Y3 e largest individual holding

pl;gt;% EHAIRM;{N. (\;Vlhen did the sharp rise in the copper market take
r. Ryan. Mr. Chairman, we are getting into things that—

The Or . e
wantet ngrén;mf.gv f(z&,s?vell, we don’t need a long discussion. I just
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Mr. Ryax. I just want to give you a little history about that, be-
cause just a straight answer to that question—
_The CmamMaN. You can answer it. I simply asked you what
time the sharp advance in copper took place.
Mr. RyaN. Do you mind if I give you some figures here? They
are very brief.
The Caamman. Noj; but the attorney said it took you an hour to
lain it to him. We haven’t an hour this morning. We want to
e what answers we can get in a much shorter time than that.
Mr. Ryan. The average price of copper by 5-year periods since
the formation of the Anaconda Co. in 1895 was 15.555 cents per
pound. That is the average for 35 years by 5-year periods. In
1928, early in 1928, I think, the price was about at that average. In
Qcto’ber of 1928 the Export Association of which the Anaconda Co.
is & member warned the buyers when copper went above 16 cents a
pound that they were putting up the market on themselves and doing
evglsgbody harm. That warning was repeated a month or so later.
; eg CrarMaN. That warning was done how and by whom and
when
Mr. Ryan. By the Copper Exporters (Inc.), an association formed
under the Webb-Pomerene Act, of which all of the copper producers
are members. They handle all the foreign sales of practically all
the American producers.

The CrARMAN. American copper, then, was sold in a foreign land
by one concern?

Mr. Rxan. Yes. ‘

The CHA1RMAN. And that one concern indicated that they thought
the price was getting too high?

r. Ryan. Issued a public warning, published in every financial
paper in the world, that there was plenty of copper and there was no
need of buyers being panicky; that at 16 cents a pound enough cop-
per would be brought out to take care of the needs. But despite
that fact the price got out of control and went as high as 24 cents
a pound, at which time the Anaconda Co. had sold six months’ pro-
duction, six months ahead, and three months of that production was
still in the ground and we had sold it in trying to stop the price
from advancing to the high level.

The CHamrMAN. What was the result of the increase in other
lands? There were other copper properties opened up in other
places, were there not?

Mr. Rxan. I would not say as the result of the advance in price
at that time. These developments in other countries had been going
on for several years, and they would have taken place anyhow,
whether the price went as high as it did or not.

The CuairmMaN. What is the cost of producing copper in other
countries as compared with the cost of the Anaconda?

Mr. Rxan. I don’t think you can state a comparative cost.

The Cmamman. Is it higher or lowert .

Mr. RyaN. Anaconda has mines in other countries as well as in
the United States. . .

The CHAIRMAN. I mean the Anaconda properties in the United

tes. .
St;ir. RxaN. The cost of the Anaconda properties in other countries
is lower than it is in its mines in the United States.
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The CraikmaN. What would be the approximate cost of produc-

ing c(i)pper in the Anaconda properties in the United States, per
pound ¢

Mr. Ryan. I have not the costs before me, Senator. I did not ex-

gect to testify as to the costs and those things, and I have not the
gures here before me.

The Crmamman. But it is much lower in foreign lands?

Mr. Ryan. It is lower; yes. Anaconda produces about half its

copper in the United States; I mean on the basis of normal produc-
tion.

The CaamrmaN. In your Montana prog;erties, how does the produc-
tion compare with that at normal times

Mr. Ryan. The production in all of our properties, wherever situ-
ated, just now is 20 per cent of the normal.

The CumamrMaN. The properties are operating on a 20 per cent
basis?

Mr. Ryan. On a 20 per cent basis; yes.

Mr. Gray. There is one other question, Mr. Ryan. In the matter
of buying and selling on these various accounts did you issue the
orders or did §ou give to your brokers any discretion ¢

Mr. Ryan. I do not know what I did about that. I can not recall
and go back whether I gave discretion or whether I did not. I issued
orders over the telephone, but I can not recall at this time just what
kind of orders were issued. )

Mr. Gray. In other words, you may have fixed prices sometimes,

and at other times you may have permitted the broker to use his
discretion ?

Mr. Ryaw. I can not say; I can not recall that.
Mr. Gray. That is all T want to ask.
(Witness excused.)

TESTIMONY OF JAMES A. FAYNE, MEMBER OF THE FIRM OF
HORNBLOWER & WEEKS, NEW YORK, N. Y.

(The witness was duly sworn bgr the chairman.
Mr. Gray. Will you give your full name, Mr.
Mr, Fayne. James A. Fayne.

Mr. Gray. Where do you reside, please

Mr. Fayne. Rye, Westchester County, N. Y.

Mr. Gray. You are a member of the brokerage firm of Hornblower

ayne, please?

& Weeks?

Mr. FaYnE. Yes.

Mr. Gray. And that firm is a member of the New York Stock
Exchange?

Mr. FayxNe., Yes.

Mr. Gray. It is a fact that a great many of the transactions in
which Mr. Ryan was interested, either for himself or himself and the
National City and others, were handled through your firm. Is that
right ¢

r. Fa¥xne. I only know his own transactions. All of the trans-
actions were considered to be his,

Mr. Gray. That is to say, you yourself as a member of the firm of
Hornblower & Weeks did not know there was anyone else interested
in the accounts that he was buying and selling ingy
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Mr. FAYNE. No; we simply knew him to be accountable and re-
sponsible for the accounts,

Mr. Gray. You have had an account that was known as the Greene
account, with your company. I am speaking now of the year 1929,
in the spring. Do you recall that account?

Mr. FayNe. Well, not from personal recollection. I do because
your examiner, Mr. Benton, refreshed my memory on it two days

ago.
ng. Gray. That was Mr. Ryan’s account?

Mr. Fayne. I considered they were all Mr. Ryan’s accounts.
NMr. ?GRAY. You had an account that was known as the Greene

0. 55

Mr, Fayne. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. Both of those accounts dealt in copper stocks alone;
is not that true?

Mr. FaYNE. Oh, yes; always in copper stocks alone.

Mr. Gray. I direct your attention to the fact that on March 20,
1929, there were certain transactions that took place in the account
that was known as Greene 55. I am showing you a photostatic copy
of the transcript of this account taken from the books of Hornblower
& Weeks. As a matter of fact, it is not true that the order in which
the items appear on the books is the order in which the transactions
took place, 18 it?

Mr. Fayne. It is seldom true. It may be.

Mr. Gray. In other words, it may be that an order that is entered
first on that date may have been nearly the last transaction; is not
that true?
oﬁiMr. Fayne. Yes. It depends upon when the tickets come into the

ce.

Mr. Graxy. As a matter of fact, do you recall the range of the
stock on that day?

Mr. FaYNE. May I say I have refreshed my memory through Mr.
Benton $

Mr. Gray. I am very glad that you have. What was the range?

Mr. Fax~ne. From about 188 to about 196.

19%{,[{. Gray. Please keep your voice up. From about 188 to about

Mr. FayNe. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. As a matter of fact, before 2 o’clock on that day, that
is, between the opening of the exchange at 10 o’clock in the morning
and 2 o’clock in the afternoon, there were no excessively large trans-
actions in that account, were there ¢

Mr. Fay~Ne No, sir. I think the largest was 800 shares.

Mr. Gray. And during those hours between 10 and 2 o’clock that
account had stock bought for its account and stock sold for its
count, did it not ¢

Mr. FAYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. Very active, was it not?

Mr. FAYNE. Noj; it was a very active day in the market.

Mr. I(l}leY. Speaking generally about this account all the way
through——

Mr.g Fayne. It was very active, not exceptionally active.
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Mr. Gray. Taking, for instance, the nineteenth, just as an illus-
tration—this [indicating] is the sold side, is it not#

Mr. FaynE. Yes. :

Mr. Gray. There were sold 400 shares, 1,100 shares, 2,100 .shares‘,
1,600, 600, 2,300, 1,200, 500, 1,000, 500, 400—that is correct, is it not

Mr. Fayne. Yes.

Mr. Gray. And on the same day there were bought 100, 500, 300,
500, 600, and so forth? '

Mr. FaYNE. Yes.

Mr. Gray. And on the 19th, as a matter of fact, the range of the
market was such that the opening was low and the prices rose steadily
throughout the day until the close of the market ?

Mr. Fayne. Was it lower than the previous close? .

Mr. Gray. I can not answer you that question, whether it was

lower than the previous close; but, as a matter of fact, the market
through the day steadily rose?

Mr. FayNe. Yes; that is correct.

Mr. Gray. And the sales range from 200, 100, 2,500, 2,400, 500, 500,
1,100, 500, 300, 100, 500—down to the point that I have read; that is
correct, is it not?

Mr. Fayne. Yes.

Mr. Gray. Also there appear two items, one sale of 10,000 and one
-of 25,000.

I will finish, Mr. Chairman, in about two minutes on this matter.

That represents what—a sale of stock out of that account?

Mr. FaYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. A sale of 35,000 shares, does it not ?

Mr. Fay~e. That is right.

Mr. Gray. I direct your attention to the fact that on the same day

in this other account of Mr. Ryan’s appears the purchase of 35,000
shares—does it not?

Mr. Fayne, Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. And at the same price?

Mr. FayNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. An unusually large quantity, was it not?

Mr. Fayne, Exceptionally large.

Mr. Gray. Yes.

Mr. Fayne. Extraordinary.

Mr. Gray. And just at present, Mr. Fayne, I do not want you to
stop, for an explanation, but I will give you an opportunity to make
it. That resulted from your giving one broker an order to sell 85.000
shares and another broker to buy 85,000 shares, did it not? ’

ﬁr. gAYNE.ANliO, sil}'l.

r. GraY. right; we will leave it for a moment. resul
- of éhat tr:&sacti&n}, that;,1 stoclzlé jumped from 192 to 196 tha?if:ernooltl
and you stepped in and sold at these advan i
quantity of stock, did you not? cod prices a very large
%I{r. GAYNE.D Yes, sir. )
r. GraY. Do you mean to tell me that that buying an i
192 was not a pure wash sale which had the eiflctgof gui:glmgﬂ::
market up some four or five points thereafter$ £
Mr. Fayne. Precisely.
Mr. Gray. It was not?
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Mr. Fayne. Precisely; I mean to say precisely it was not a wash

e.

Mr. Gray. All right; you can make any explanation you want
about it.

Mr. Fayne, Now?

Mr. Gray. Yes; certainly. )

Mr. FayNe. The purchase order was entered in a purely routine
way. An order was given to a member of the stock exchange to buy
at 19215 or better all the Greene-Cananea that was offered
immediately.

Mr. Gray. That was called an immediate unlimited order?

Mr. Farne. It was called immediate.

Mr. GeaY. And an unlimited order?

Mr. Fayxe. It is not unlimited, Mr. Gray. It would be unlimited
as to an amount, but not as to time.

Mr. Gray. Go ahead.

Mr. Fayne. He misinterpreted that as a G. T. C. order.

Mr. Gray. That is good till cancelled order?

Mr. Fayne. That is a good till cancelled order.

Mr. Gray. Yes.

Mr. FayNe. In the ordinary procedure it would take in that par-
ticular stock on that day not more than three minutes and probablK
with a good execution two and a half minutes to get a report bac
to our office, back to me. No report came, and after the lapse of three
minutes, assuming that nothing extraordinary had occurred and that
a normal transaction had taken place, that we had bought maybe six
or eight hundred shares, but certainly not more than a thousand
thares, I gave another broker an order to sell all the stock he could at
192 or better.

Mr. Gray. Let us stop right there. Irrespective of what else you
did, you gave one broker an order to buy all the stock he could at
1921/ or whatever it is or better, and another broker an order to sell
all the stock he could at that same price?

Mr. FaY~NE. Not at the same time,

Mr. Gray. But in three minutes of each other?

Mr. Fayne. There is a half {)oint limit difference. )

Mr. Gray. A half a pointi limit difference, all right; but within
three minutes of each other?

Mr. FaYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. And the largest sale on that day was something like 800
shares, and this order was 35,000 or all he could buy or sell #

Mr. FaYNE. And so had every other order entered that day, all
that he could buy or sell,

Mr. Gray. You had discretion in this matter, did you not?

Mr. Fay~E. Absolute discretion, especially when Mr. Ryan was not
available.

Mr. Gray. In other words, it permitted you to go in and buy all
the Anaconda stock you wanted to and sell all you wanted to, in your
discretion? i )

Mr. FaxNg. I had absolute discretion; yes.

Mr. Gray. Or Greene-Cananea in this case. But as a matter of
fact, that was also true with respect to Chile and Anaconda, was
it not?
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Mr. Fayxe, Yes, sir; with respect to numerous other stocks.

Mr. Gray. You f:ept your market right where you wanted it ?

Mr. Fayne. It stabilized the market. That was my job.

Mr. Gray. That can be done that way, can it not, very easily?

Mr. Fayne. Stabilize it. L

Mr. Grax. Stabilize it, you kept putting it down and putting it up
and keeping it down and keeping it up whenever you wanted—it
is an easy & in%qto do when you know how.

Mr. Fayxe. No. -

Mr. Gray. Well, we have had a lot of traders that tell us that it 1s.

Mr. Fayne. I know; I have read a lot of testimony to that effect,
but I do not think it is correct.

Mr. Gray. What happened? Here you have two orders outstand-
ing with two brokers. What happened?

%dr. Fayne. The brokers who had the sell order came to us on thg

hone and said, “ We have sold over 10,000 shares. Is it all right?

e said, “ No; cancel the order immediately.” .

We immediately got in touch with our broker and told him what
happened, and then and there for the first time found that he had
misinterpreted our order, as you say, as_unlimited, so far as the
amount was concerned and time, and stood there bidding for stock;
the sell broker got in there and filled bis bids.

Mr. Gray. With the result that one of your brokers that you had
an order to sell with sold 35,000 shares to the broker that you gave
an order to buy? .

Mr. Fayne. But neither broker had any idea that I intended—

Mr. Gray (interposing). I don’t care whether he had any idea
or not.

Mr. Fayne. With that result.

Mr. Gray. That is what happened. When it happened what did
you do thereafter? That twenty-five or thirty-five thousand shares
went to this Greene 25 account——

Senator GorpsoroueH. Fifty-five account.

Mr. Gray. Fifty-five account. With these 25’s and 85’s and 55%,
I have to keep my tongue wagging to keep them straight.

Then what was the next step that was done with it as far as these
accounts are concerned ¢

Mr. PaYNE. You mean what did I do or what happened in the
accounts?

Mr. Gray. What happened in the accounts?
Mr. Fayne. I do not handle the accounts. I did not handle the
entry of the transactions,
r. Gray. Let us see what happened in that account.
Mr. Faynxe. May I tell you what I did?

Mr. Gray. Yes; you tell us what you did.

Mr. FAYNE. I immediately tried to get in touch with Mr. Ryan

and found he was not in the office. By this time every broker on);he
floor had noticed the extraordinarily large transactions on the tape.
Mr. Gray. A lot of traders got fooled and stepped in, didn’t they?
Mr. Fayne. Floor traders are always attracted to a stock by an
unusual volume on the tape, and this was a very unusual volume.
Immediately word came to me from the floor that all sorts of stock
was wanted and it had gone from 192 or 19214, and I then took it
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upon myself, without being able to get in touch with Mr. Ryan, to
immediately keep that stock from going through the roof by selling
all the stock I could upon my own authority.

Mr. Gray. Whether it was done to keep 1t from going through the
roof or not, it went to 196 and something, did it not ?

Mr. FaYNe. Yes. .

Mr. Gray. And you disposed of it at the advanced price, a great
deal of the stocks that were in this account; that is correct, is it not ?
Mr. Fay~Ne. All that they would take from me on a scale up.
Mr. Grax. Do you know how much stock you sold on either or

both of these accounts after that transaction of 35,000 shares?

Mr. Fayne. No. Mr. Benton showed me the other day that 2,700
shares was sold the next day. Therefore, I assume everything else
must have been sold the first day.

Mr. Gray. In other words, you cleaned the account out?

Mr. Fayne. That is what the record shows. I have no present
recollection. You have those records.

Mr. Gray. How much did you have in it to clean out?

Mr. FaY~E, That I do not recall. I knew, of course, because I
always had in front of me a memorandum furnished by my book-
keepers every morning. :

Mr. Gray. Did you know that the books of these two accounts
showed that as of the same date, the entry being made the next date
because deliveries are not made until the next date, that that 35,000
shares was switched back again to the other account that sold it?

Mr. Fay~e, I must have known it, because——

Mr. Grax (interposing). It did happen, didn’t it?

Mr. Fay~Ne. Yes; it did happen.

Mr. GraYy. So whether it was a mistake or not and whether it was
intentional or not, Mr. Fayne—and I am not discussing that part of
it; I want to show what was done and what can be done in a situation
of this kind—the fact is that at 2 o'clock in the afternoon one broker
got an order to buy at a price 35,000 or an unlimited quantity of
shares, and at a point within a half a point of that another broker
got an order to sell 35,000 or an unlimited quantity; that as a result
of that transaction going through people were attracted to the stock,
the stock, notwithstanding the fact that you say you were trying to
keep it down, jumped four and a fraction points, thus giving you
the opportunity to dispose of all of the stock belonging to Mr. Ryan
and his friends at an advanced figure and you got rid of all of it
that day except 2,700 shares, which you disposed of the next morn-
ing? That is the situation.

Mr. Fax~e. If you will let me say “ compelling ” me to get rid of
it, I will agree with you.

Mr. Gray. Let you say what?

Mr. Fay~e. Compelling; not enabling. I had to get rid of it to
try to stabilize the market, Mr. Gray. You remember Greene-
Cananea was a volatile stock. It went up because there was a very
small number of shares outstanding. It went up, for instance, on
the previous transactions from its opening under 188 to 192 on normal
transactions.

Mr. Gray. Well, of course, if you were endeavoring to keep the
price of the stock stable and stop it from going through the roof, as
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you said, no matter what your motive was, whether it was that or
the taking of the profit, what you did do was to get the profit

Mr. Fayne. Yes; but I had no idea that my principal was gomg
to close the account. In fact, I think it was closed because of this
transaction. ) . .

Mr. Gray. You did that as a part of your discretion, did you not!

Mr. Fayne Yes; but I mean that did not necessarily close the
account. It was the result of the trading that went on.

Mr. Gray. Of course, you could; but you did not.

Now, another question: This transaction carried with it, of neces-
sity, brokers’ charges and commissions, did it not

Klr. Fayne. Yes, sir. L

Mr. Geay. In other words, it carried through with it an expense.
Do you know what it amounted to ¢ L.

Mr. FAYNE. Just on the volume and the stated commission it must
have been around seventeen to eighteen thousand dollars.

Mr. Gray. Yes.

Mr. Fayne. Commissions and taxes.

Mr. Gray. Now, you say that it was your mistake?

Mr. Fayne. No; I do not. I beg your pardon. I say it was the
floor broker’s mistake to whom I gave the order.

Mr. Gray. The floor broker was acting for you?

Mr. Fayne. That is right.

Mr. Gray. And in the ordinary handling of stock exchange mat-
ters, if a mistake of that kind would happen the brokerage house
who were exercising the discretion and whose agents on the floor
made the mistake, would stand the loss, would they not?

Mr. Fayne. Yes, sir.

Mr. Grax. In this instance your books show that it was charged
against one of these accounts. If this was not done deliberately in
connection with these two accounts and it was a mistake, why didn’t
Hornblower & Weeks stand that expense?

Mr. Faxne. Because our principal would not permit us to.

Mr. Gray. Would not permit you tof

Mr. Fayne. I went to Mr. Ryan after 3 o’clock and told him it
was because of the mistake of the broker which had the order. Mr.
Ryan would not do it. He is that kind of a customer.

{/Ir. GraY. And he would not let you stand for it?

Mr. Fax¥~e, No, sir.

Mr. Gray. I submit this to the committee because, whether it was
a real transaction, done intentionally, or whether it was a mistaken
transaction done as Mr. Fayne says, it shows what can be done and
a'l}}at results follow when they are permitted to handle transactions

is way.

The CuairMAN, In other words, it had the effect of a wash sale.

Mr. Gray. It is a plain wash sale on the record.

Mr. Fay~Ne. Yes; it had the effects of it, but it was not a wash .
Mr. Gray. Mr. éhairman, that is all T have to-day. ash sale

The Cramman. The committee will recess until th
chairman. Thank you, Mr. Fayne. ntil the call of the

(Whereupon, at 1130 oclock a. m., the committe .
to meet aga?n upon the call of the chairman.) e adjourned,
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FRIDAY, JUNE 10, 1932

UNTITED STATES SENATE,
CoMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D. C.

The committee met at 2.30 o’clock p. m., pursuant to call, in the
hearing room of the Committee on Interstate Commerce, the Capitol,
Senator Peter Norbeck presiding.

Present: Senators Norbeck %cha,irman), Brookhart, Townsend,
Walcott, Blaine, Watson, Couzens, Fletcher, and Gore.

Present also: Hon. William J. Morgan, former attorney general
of the State of Wisconsin.

The CramrmaN. The committee will come to order. This meet-
ing was called to hear Mr. Ernest W. Stirn, of Chicago. He is un-
like any other witness who has been here; he is not an unwilling
witness. He is here to help the committee get started on what seems
to be an important matter. He and his attorney have done a lot
of work on this. This is one of the cases that come to us very com-

lete without expense of investigation on the part of the committee.

e is apfearinsg with Mr. William J. Morgan, former attorney
general of the State of Wisconsin, and I was thinking that, to ex-
pedite the matter, we might first have a statement by Mr. Morgan
touching the high spots of the case as to what they expect to prove;
and if there are no objections on the part of the committee, we will
let Mr. Morgan take charge of the case, due to the fact that the com-
mittee has not its own counsel here, and subject, of course, to such
limitations as the committce may from time to time impose. If
there is no objection, we will proceed that way.

Senator TownsENp. With the thought, of course, of throwing some
light on the matter?

e CHAIRMAN. Yes; it is a stock-market matter.
Sem(lltor BraiNe. From the standpoint of the man who got
ed.
gy'g e CuarMaN. From the standpoint of a man who took advice
and lost money.

Senator FLErcHER. In other words, based on experience.

Senator Braine. Based on experience.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Morgan, will you open up with a brief state-
ment of what you expect to prove?

STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM J. MORGAN, FORMER ATTORNEY
GENERAL OF THE STATE OF WISCONSIN

Mr. MorGaN. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, I
am not the man who got gypped and lost the money, as my father
told me when I was a little boy never to play at the other fellow’s
game.
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The case that Mr. Stirn, who is an analyst connected with the
University of Chicago, graduate department, has made a special
study of, is the short selﬁng of Radio-Keith-()rpheum Corporation
stock, coincident with a plan that had been devised in the minds
of the officers and directors of that corporation to reorganize it,
and the net result of which was that the Radio Corporation of
America acquired the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation for the
sum of $11,500,000, although the assets of Radio-Keith-Orpheum
Corporation then, on their own statement, showed $127,000,000, of
which $67,000,000 were clear assets above their liabilities. In other
words, they got a right in the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation
worth $67,000,000 for $11,500,000.

Now, at the time that we are concerned with Radio-Keith-Orpheum
was a i\Iaryland corporation with an authorized capital of four and
one-half million shares of stock, of which 4,000,000 were class A
stock, and 500,000, held by the Radio Corporation of America, were
class B shares, both nonpar value stock.

The dates are very significant. On the 22d of October, 1931,

there was begun upon Radio-Keith-Orpheum stock a concerted, con-
sistent short selling drive.

Senator CouzeExs. By whom?

Mr. MoraaN. The specialist who handled that stock on the New
York Stock Exchange was Mr, Meehan; Mr. Michael J. Meehan.

Senator Townsexp. Mr. Chairman, without any wrong implica-
tioxll, I wish to say that all our other witnesses have been put under
oath.

The CHamman. We are going to put the witness under oath; and
if the committee thinks proper I will put the attorney under oath.
He is only telling what he expects to prove.

Senator Townsexp. 1 think anything that is put on the record
should go on under oath.

Senator Braixe. Mr. Morgan is not stating facts, but what he
expects the witness to testify to. ’

Senator TowNseNp. That is going on the record.

Senator BLaiNE. Mr. Morgan will not object to being sworn.

Mr. MoreaN. As an attorney, you understand, I derived these facts
and figures that I took from the papers of Mr. Hiram S. Brown,
who is president of Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation.

Senator FLErcHER. It is unusual to put an attorney under oath
who is making a statement of what he expects to prove.

Senator TownseND. I do not press the matter.

Mr. Morean. I do not object to being sworn.

The CramrMmaN. You may proceed, then. As I understand, then
you are willing to be sworn, although you consider it an u;msual’
D e Mosaa, Oh ly. 1

r. MoreaN. Oh, certainly. I am not testifying.
tell you what Mr. Stirn is going to testify to. ying: T am here to
e CHAIRMAN. Just a bird’s-eye view of the testimony ?
Mr. Moraan. Yes; just to give you an idea so that you can follow
his testimony. I only want to be helpful to the committee.

On November 5, 1931, a meeting of the officers and directors of
Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation was held. Now, at that time
under the laws of Maryland, and under the charter of this corpora.’
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tion, it had no specific power to decrease its capital stock. Never-
theless, at that meeting, according to a letter sent to its stockholders
on November 10, 1931, by Hiram S. Brown, president of the Radio-
Keith-Orpheum Corporation, he stated that Radio-Keith-Orpheum
Corporation finds itself faced with an emergency which requires
prompt action by stockholders if a receivership is to be avoided, and
stated that the directors had approved and recommended to the stock-
holders an amendment of the charter in the following particulars:

1. The number of shares of class A stock outstanding will be
reduced to one-fourth of the amount now outstanding, so that each
stockholder will hold one-fourth of the number of shares now held,
and there will be outstanding (excluding treasury shares) approxi-
lnatelg 580,000 shares.

2. All stock, issued and unissued, will be reclassified into common
stock, the class B stock being surrendered as hereinafter stated.

3. $11,600,000, principal amount, of 10-year 6 per cent debentures,
and 1,740,000 shares of common stock will be offered for subscrip-
tion to stockholders at an aggregate price of $11,600,000 plus accrued
interest on the debentures. FEach present holder of one share of
class A stock will be entitled to purchase, for $5 plus accrued interest
on the debentures, $5 principal and amount of debentures and three-
fourths share of common stock.

Senator FLEercHER. You are going to put that into the record, I
take it, that whole letter?

Mr. MorgaN. Yes. I am reading from the letter.

The CHARMAN. You may read the whole letter into the record,
or just read part of it and have it all printed, if you like.

Mr. MoraaN. Shall I go back and give his reasons?

The CmammaN. The whole point is, we are trying to determine
whether this should go into the record, and whether you shall read
it into the record, or offer it for the record. The usual practice is
that you read a part of it, if you wish, and comment upon it, and
then offer it after that.

Mr. MorcaN. I have read a part.

The CHamrMaN. You may read it and comment on it and then
offer it. It may go in.

(The letter of Nov. 10, 1931, is printed in the record in full as
follows::)

Rap10-KEITH-ORPHEUM CORPORATION,
New York, N. Y., November 10, 1931.
To the Stockholders:

Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation finds itself faced with an emergency which
Tequires prompt action by stockholders if a receivership is to be avoided. This
emergency results, in large measure, from the abpormal financial and credit
Situation, which prevents the raising of funds through usual means.

Last May it appeared that the corporation would require, in addition to
avajlable funds, $6,000,000 to finance the 1931-32 production programs of its
two picture producing subsidiaries. The management, with the assistance of
members of the executive committee, endeavored to procure the money by bank
loans, but only $1.700,000 was obtained. The corporation was obliged, there-
fore, to raise additional funds otherwise and a loan netting the corporation
35,870,000 (with the requirement that the above bank loans of $1,700,000 be
repaid immediately from the proceeds thereof) was effected as of July 1,
1931, through the sale of $6,000,000 of secured gold notes of the corporation,
payable $3,000,000 during the first six months of 1932 and the remaining
£3000,000 July 1, 1933. The corporation was required to pledge or hold avail-
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able for pledge under the indenture securing such loan substantially all of its
free assets and is therefore without property now available as collateral

" At the time the above loan was made a detailed budget of estimated income
and disbursements of the corporation and its subsidlaries for the 12 months
commencing May 1, 1931, was prepared. The estimate of receipts inm this
budget was considered by the management to be conservative. The badget
indicated a surplus of receipts over disbursements to an extent sufficient t0
enable the corporation to meet the maturities under the above loan and have
sufficient funds for carrying on operations. At the end of each month up to
September 1, the cash balance on hand exceeded the estimated cash balance as
set forth in the budget, but during the latter part of August and throughout
September and October, there was an unexpected and unprecedented decline in
gross receipts reflecting the effect of adverse developments in the

and business situation. Estimates of income of the corporation, revised in
view of the decline in receipts during recent weeks, indicated that the corpors-
tion must procure at least $4,000,000 to meet requirements to and including
January 1, 1932, $1,000,000 of which was reguired early in November and
must also provide additional funds to take care of certain estimated future
requirements, including maturing debt.

During October the management was engaged in constant negotiations to
procure the required amount, but due to the unfavorable financial situation the
corporation was unable to raise funds for its requirements. It is clear that
unless these funds can be provided, receivership is inevitable, with the conse-
guent disorganization and injury to business of the corporation, which would
be disastrous for stockholders. Accordingly, to cover the immediate require-
ments and the estimated future requirements above referred to, the following
plan has been devised and is submitted to stockholders:

1. The number of shares of Class A stock outstanding, will be reduced to
one-fourth of the amount now outstanding, so that each stockholder will hold
one-fourth of the number of shares now held, and there will be outstanding
(excluding treasury shares) approximately 580,000 shares.

2. All stock, issued and unissued, will be reclassified into common stock, the
Class B stock being surrendered as hereinafter stated.

3. Eleven million six hundred thousand dollars, principal amount, of 10-year
6 per cent debentures and 1,740,000 shares of common stock will be offered for
subseription to stockholders at an aggregate price of $11,600,000 plus. accrued
interest on the debentures. Each present holder of one share of Class A stock
will be entitled to purchase, for $5 plus accrued interest on the debentures, $6
principal amount of debentures and three-fourths share of common stock.

4. Of the purchase price of these securities, 50 per cent will be payable at
the time of subseription, and the remainder (with Interest at the rate of 6
per cent per annum) in one or more installments, when called, on 30 days'
notice, or earlier at the option of the purchasers.

5. Purchasers will receive an appropriate transferable certificate entitling
them (if full payment has been made) to receive, after three years, or earler
at the option of the corporation, debentures, and certificates for common stock.
In the meantime, holders of certificates will be entitled to vote on the common
stock represented by certificates, and to receive interest paid on the debentures
and any dividends declared on the common stock.

If this plan is carried out, the result will be that a stockholder who exercises
his subscription rights will own (for each share of Class A stock now owned)
(a) one-quarter share of common stock and (b) a certificate representing $5
principal amount of debentures and three-quarters of a share of common stock.
A stockholder who transfers his subseription rights or fails to exercise them will
own negne-quarter share of common stock for each share of Class A stock now
owned.

Radio Corporation of America, which owned or controls all outstanding Class
B stock and a substantial amount of Class A stock, has agreed in order to assist
the corporation, (a) to purchase, on the same terms, such of the debentures and
common stock offered to stockholders as are not subscribed for by stockholders
or their assignees, (b) to surrender for cancellation 500,000 shares of Class D
stock (which is convertible into 500,000 shares of Class A stock when earnings
per share have been certain specified amounts), and (c) to waive its rights (in
respect of the Class B stock) to purchase any of the new securities. In adadi-
tion, Radlo Corporation of America has advanced to the corporation, at 6 per
cant interest, $1,000,000 to meet immediate requirements, and has agreed to
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advance an additional $1,000,000 if required before the plan can be carried out.
No compensation is to be paid to Radio Corporation of America for its under-
writing or for its advances except that 125,000 shares of common stock are to be
delivered to Radio Corporation of America upon the surrender of the 500,000
shares of Class B stock. Radio Corporation of America is not underwriting the
payment of deferred instalments of the purchase price by subscribing stock-
holders. The holders of the $6,000,000 of Secured Gold Notes above mentioned
have agreed, if the plan is carried out, to extend their notes so that $100,000
will mature on the first of each month in 1932, $200,000 on the first of each
month in 1933, $300,000 on the first of each month (to and including June) in
1934, and $600,000 on July 1, 1934.

Substantial economies have been and are being effected, and@ the management
believes that, unless gross receipts decline to a point below anything which even
mder present conditions can reasonably be anticipated, this financing should
enable the corporation to go through the period of depression, and place it in a
position to take advantage of better conditions,

The board of directors has approved the plan, subject to the necessary action
of stockholders, and has called a meeting of stockholders for December 10, 1931.
There are attached hereto (a) a formal notice of such meeting, (b) a more
detailed statement of the offer to stockholders and of the terms of the new
debentures, and (¢) comparative consolidated balance sheets as of January 1,
1929, and September 30, 1931, and consolidated profit and loss statements for
1929, 1930, and the nine months ended September 30, 1931. A proxy to be exe-
cuted by stockholders whe do not expect to attend the meeting 18 inclosed.

A stockholder who votes in favor of the amendments does not obligate himself
to exercise his subscription rights. Since the affirmative vote of holders of
two-thirds of the Class A stock is required, and since the plan must be carried
out before January 1, 1932, stockholders who do not expect to attend the meeting
are urged, for the protection of their investment, to execute and mail proxies
Promptly, whether or not they desire to exercise thelr subscription rights.

By order of the board of directors,

HmayM S. BRowr, President,

Radio-Keith-Orpheum oorporation and subsidiary companies—Comparative con-
solidated balance sheels as of September 30, 1931, and January 1, 1929 (the
approzimate date of organization of the corporation.)

‘ Sept. 30, 1931 | Jan. 1, 1929

ASBETS
[ S USRI $2,017,118.42 $1 548. 39
Notes and scoounts recelvable.........._........._...._....._.__1__ 1,707, 277. 3?2’ 635,87
Inventories and scenarios. . . L aiaiciaaeoomaad 14, 061, 783, 92 2,916, 864. 04
Y L T 93, 682, 352, 82 56, 035, 481. 61
Tnvestments in and advances to afflliated and other cormpanies 4,877,235, 31 5,467, 722.19
Other investments and deposits and other assets..._..__._ . __ 3,038, 816.87 2, 376, 935, 18
charges 7, 140, 306. 20 2,038, 514,11
B SO, 127,414,881, 14 | 71, 397, 609. 36

LIABILITIES

Notes and accounts payable, and debentures (current) . ._._.____._.._. 10, 832, 069, 64 5, 153, 061, 33
Deposits pavable. ..o 357, 281, 80 859, 581, 18
Notes payable and debentures (deferred) ......... ... 6, 087, 306. 88 1, 339, 000, 00
Funded debt . .- oo 79, 684. 17 22, 118, 370. 00
es for rehabilitation of properties, taxes and contingencies 3,715, 183. 50 6, 365, 781,97
Interdst of minority stockholders In subsiciary eompany. .. ... | ._________ 2,172.61
Preferred stocks of subsidiary companies .| 10, 289, 200. 00 11, 920, 900, 00
Capital SLOCK oo rmwamsmmmmmmaemamceaoaaan . .| 46,913,769, 84 20, 301, 461. 00
initial SUFPIUS. - ceeenm s oo e 4, 654, 670. 26 3, 339, 368,27
Barned sOrDIUS - - oo et 5,055,815.05 | oo oo ooaas
S T U 127,414,081, 14 { 71,397, 609.36

119852—32—pT 3—-3
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Radio-Keith-Orpheum corporation and subsidiary companies consolidaied stele-
ment of profit and loss for period January 1, 1929 to September 30, 1931

9 months
Year 1929 Year 1930 ended Sept. Total
30, 1831
$51, 606, 800,78 | $71, 357, 831, 02 | $61, 253, 815.45 | $184, 308, 507.25
46,080,872.66 | 62, 474,603.85 | 56,523,124.98 | 165,078, 00L. 49
5,616,988.12 | 8 883,227.17 | 4,730,000.47 | 19, 229,905.76
Less:
Depreciation of capital assets and
gxlgortization of leaseholds. . ...... 2,438, 683. 81 3, 343, 069. 21 2, 938, 537. 13 8, TR, m 15
3,177, 304.81 5, 540, 157. 96 1,792, 153.34 10, 500, 615. &
Add other Income._. - -enecmeeeceanaenes 1,564, 858.72 | 1,618,433.36 | 1,037,811.43 4, 221, 104, 02
4,742, 163. 03 7,158, 591. 32 2, 829, 965. 27 14, T30, T19. 63
Investments and advances written
O, 680, ar e memmoomonmneemeeoen 66,108.23 ..o 68,108.33
Interest and disconnt..____._______ 1,843, 586.65 | 2,357,520.14 | 1,988, 398.50 6, 189, 505.38
Sundry other deductions__....._._. 900. 36 52, 861. 02 316,471.0¢ 438, M1,
1, 968, 604. 44 2, 410, 381. 16 304, 869. 63 6, 683,855. 8
2, 773, 858. 59 4,748, 210. 16 z’mm« 8, 048, 864. 39
Less:
Provision for Federal income taxes. 250, 000. 00 575, 000. 00 63, 000. 00 888, 000. 00
Net profit before dividends. ........ 2,523, 558.50 | 4,173,210.16 462, 095. 64 7,158, 864.39
Dividends paid to public on pre-
Dterred stogks of subsidiary com-
ey R 853, 904,34 787, 581. 75 461,473.25 | 2, 108,040.34
Net profits available for dividends
on class A 8t0CK.comooomoemenn 1, 608, 564. 25 3,385, 628, 41 622.39 5, 055, 815.05

Mr, MoraaN (continuing). Then follows this statement of Presi-
dent Brown, in this letter, of the agreement:

Radio Corporation of America, which owns or controls all outstanding class
B stock and a substantial amount of class A stock, has agreed, in order to
assist the corporation, (a) to purchase, on the same terms, such of the deben-
tures and common stock offered to stockholders as are not subseribed for by
stockholders or their assignees, (b) to surrender for cancellation 500,000
ghares of class B stock (which is convertible into 500,000 shares of class A
stock when earnings per share have been certain specified amounts), and (¢)
to walive its rights (in respect of class B stock) to purchase any of the new
securities. In addition, Radio Corporation of America has advanced to the
corporation, at 6 per cent interest, $1,000,000 to meet immediate requirements,
and has agreed to advance an additional $1,000,000 if required before the
plan can be carried out. No compensation is to be paid to Radio Corporation
of America for its underwriting or for its advances except that 125,000 shares

of common stock are to be delivered to Radio Corporation of America upon
the surrender of the 500,000 shares of class B stock. po

That was the plan agreed upon at that meeting of November 5,

1931. I suggest that no one could have had knowledge of what was
mtegded, except the members of the corporation, prior to that
meeting. :

On November 10 this letter of President Brown’s, from which I

have been quoting, was sent to the stockholders, and a concerted
short sellin

tically completed November 12.
Now that is the subject of our inquiry, of which Mr. Stirn will

testify.
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The Cuairma~. Do you understand from that that those people
were selling to someone else, or selling to themselves in that sale?
Mr. MogeaN. The net result of this short selling campaign and
these amendments to the charter which were adopted contrary to
law, was that the Radio Corporation of America acquired the as-
sets of Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation for $11,500,000, the assets
- being worth $67,000,000.
\ The Cramrman. Were there people that were in both groups?
" Mr. Morcan. Oh, sure.

The CHARMAN. Did they sell to themselves, in other words?

Mr. Moreax. The Radio Corporation of America_held 500,000
shares, and they had directors in both corporations. I am not able
to say how many of the directors served on both corporations.
There may have been some that were not on both; they were the

| same interests.

Senator BLaiNe. The Radio Corporation of America obtained this
interest by paying the assessment of $5%

Mr. Morean. lgrecisely S0.

Senator Braine. They did not call it an assessment; they called
it debentures.

Mr. MoreaN. All of the stockholders of whom I have personal
knowledge—and there are many in Wisconsin—did not meet this
asgessment. Stripping it of technical language, the term here is that
it amounted to an assessment of nonassessible stock of $5 a share.

The Cmarman. From the understanding we have, indirectly it
was an assessment on the stock.

Mr. MorcaN. Yes; they tried to beat the devil around the bush and
called it debentures. And those that did not pay the $5 a share had
three-fourths of their stock confiscated. That was purchased by the
Radio Corporation of America.

The CramrMaN. Do you propose to prove now that this short sell-
ing was really by the people themselves that were in control of the
property, and it was driven down for the purpose of selling to
themselves?

Mr. MoreaN. Mr. Chairman, the drop in Radio-Keith-Orpheum
stock is the %reatest that occurred in any stock listed on the New
York Stock Exchange that is not now in receivership. I know of
none so great.

The CaamrMaN. You speak of short selling or bear raiding. Was
that at a time that would help to bring about these results that
seemed to have been desired ?

Mr. MoreaN. That seems to be the plan, and we will be glad if you
will subpcena those in control of this corporation so that we may
have them testify to this committee; and we will be glad to follow
it through the clearing house and the respective brokerage houses
who sold the stock and who made the profits.

Senator Frercuer. The result of this operation was to squeeze out
all but a few stockholders?

Mr. MorgaN, Yes, sir.

Senator Frercuer. And those stockholders were squeezed out?

Mr. Morcan. It was the most drastic squeeze-out that I have ever
Investigated or made a study of.

The CuaiRMAN. The witness may be sworn.
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TESTIMONY OF ERNEST W. STIRN, MILWAUKEE, WIS.

The CramrmaN. You do solemnly swear that the evidence you are
about to give on this matter will be the truth, the whole truth, and
nothing but the truth, so help you God !

Mr. Ste. I do. :

The CHarMaN. Now, you have your testimony that you intend to
give in writing, haven’t you?

Mr. Stizn. Have it in writing; yes.

The CHAIRMAN. And you prefer to read it now, do you?

Mr. StmeN. Well, I would like to read a good deal of it and the
rest put in the record. .

The CuammaN. Yes; all right. Just make it clear here so we will
know which is which, so the reporter gets the divisions. Of course,
Senators have a right to interrupt you, you understand, and ask
questions; and I suggest that they do not interrupt until you get far
enough along so we know what it is about.

Senator FLeTcuER. Let us begin with your name and residence and
occupation.

Mr. StmrN. To identify myself, my name is Mr. Ernest W. Stirn,
research graduate student working for a doctorate in the history
department, University of Chicago.

Mr. MoreaN. Mr. Stirn, have you had in mind in making this re-
search a publication as a result?

Mr. StirN. The University of Chicago may publish this later on,
as Iﬁunderstand, or for that matter, some other publications, as they
see fit. ‘

Now, Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation is one of four corpora-
tions controlled by interlocking directorates; that is, directorates
having blocks of shares in all four of these corporations. These four
corporations are the Radio Corporation of America, General Elec-
tric Corporation, the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation, and the
Westinghouse Electric & Manufacturing Co.

I shall attempt to show the volume of sales in 1930 in this group
of corporations compared in terms of ratio sales to the number of
shares outstanding, to the total number of sales of all stocks, and to
the number of shares listed on the New York Stock Exchange, in
terms of per cent. ?

One, Radio Corporation: The number of shares outstanding in

numbers of Radio Corporation in 1930 was tl
The volume of sales inlﬁ L e 1130,000,

adio Corporation in th
to 37,038,190. P e year 1930 amounted

General Electric Corporation, with a numb
outstanding: Out of this number. mber of 28,845,000 shares

21,865,000 .
is, ﬁ,cgual Igert}ilﬁ%ates disposed of, were actually sold; that
adio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation, with a number of sh
standing amounting to 2,377,315. Out i ssares out-
were sold. In other words,, ne’arly tenu of this number 18,397,908

times as many ; there
. S we
times as many sales as there were stocks existing. v e ten

Westinghouse Electric & Manufacturing C i
1 ] g Co., with 2,586
outstanding. Out of this number 10,592,975 were actl,lallgvogf)lfil.mms
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The total number of shares outstanding in this group were 46,-
939,566 shares,

The volume of sales of this group of four corporations amounted
to 88,896,663 shares.

Now, the total number of sales in 1930 on the New York Stock
Exchange amounted to 810,038,161. The number of listed shares
on the ﬁew York Stock Exchange amounted to 1,296,794,480.

The ratio of the number of shares to total volume of all sales
amounted to 191 per cent, which is a tremendous percentage. The
ratio of volume of sales to total sales is 10 per cent. That is, this
group of corporations contributed practically 10 per cent of all sales
on the New York Stock Exchange, which is a colossal figure.

The ratio of volume of sales to the number of shares existing;
that is, out of 1,296,000,000 shares this group of corporations con-
tributed 0.07 per cent, which is also a figure incomparable in history.

Senator Frercuer. That was during what time?

Mr. SteN. In the year 1930.

Now the next point, which was perhaps the most outstanding point
in this investigation so far as my figures are concerned, is this, that
the deflation of the price of Radio-Keith, that is, the drop from its
high price to its low, is perhaps the worst case on record in history
since the year 1630.

Two other companies, I may say in passing, who are now in re-
ceivership, have exceeded the depreciation in the price of Radio-
Keith-Orpheum Corporation.

The CrairMaN. Let us have their names.

Mr. StirN. First is Insull Utilities Investment Corporation (Inc.),
listed on the Chicago Stock Exchange. This corporation is under
the investigation of the Swedish Government—-—

Senator Braine. No.

_ Mr. Stmen. I beg _your pardon. This corporation is under the
lnvestigation of the Wisconsin Public Utilities Commission at Mad-
ison, Wis., under the chairmanship of Theodore Kronshage. If
we analyze this depreciation in terms of per cent, it is found the
depreciation from the high of $90 per share, that is without war-
rants, to a low of 1215 cents a share, amounted to 72,000 per cent.

Senator FLETcHER. What corporation is that now?

Mr. StirN. That is Insull Utilities Investment Corporation.

The Cuamrman. That is one. What is the other one?

Mr. StirN. The other one is Kreuger & Toll, which depreciated
from a high of 4634 to a low of 1/ in April, 1932.

Mr. MorGaN. Also in receivership ?

Mr. StirN. Also in receivership. This corporation is under in-
vestigation of the Swedish Government, and also I understand to be
investigated by Samuel Untermeyer, of New York city.

Mr. %IORGAN. There is no other corporation that is not in receiver-
ship that has had as great a drop as this?

Mr. StieN. Absolutely not, that I know of.

Mr. MorcaN. That is in all time, and not just for the recent
period ¢

Mr. StieN. That is for all time. These are all-time figures since
the beginning of the Amsterdam Stock Exchange in 1630.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



824 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

The percentage of depreciation in Kreuger & Toll amounted to
18,400 per cent. . .

I have not investigated the short-selling campaign of either of
these two issues, therefore I can make no comment upon them, but
in the instance of Radio-Keith, with a high of 50 on April 24, 1930,
and a low of 34, or 75 cents a share, in December, 1931

Senator BLaINE (interposing). What time in December?

Mr. StirN. I can not say o%hand. It is either December 28 or
December 29. You have the figure there, I believe, of class A stock.
That is before it was taken off the list of the New York Stock Ex-
change. Then it was quoted over the counter practically for
nothing.

Senator Braixe. Do you know what it was on November 5 when
Mr. Brown, one of the directors, voted to reorganize?

Mr. STirN. Yes.

Senator BLAINE. Are you coming to that?

Mr. Stirn. Yes; I will come to that, because the significant thing
is to show historical events before November 5, because these pre-
vious events forecast what happened on the New York Stock Ex-
change.

Nogw, the depreciation, therefore, in the Radio-Keith-Orpheum
class A stock amounts to 15,000 per cent. That is upon the basis of
a June low 1932 of $1.50 for the new common shares, which makes
the old class A shares worth 3714 cents.

The CuairMaN. And they hit a high at what price?

Mr. Stirn. Of $50, and I can show the invoices from brokers’

accounts where many, many people have paid that and sold out
after the short-selling campaign at 75 cents.

Senator Frercuer. How had it been in 1929¢

Mr. Sten. The corporation, I may say, Senator, was organized
in October, 1928, and just in a few weeks—it was organized first on
a when-issued, W I basis, on the New York Curb, and then was put
on the New York Stock Exchange, I believe, in December, 1928. I
can show by these charts that immediately upon the inception of
this company the same rigging operations began, in the number of
total sales and the great swings in the price of the stock for the week.

Senator FrercHER. It never has been higher than 501

Mr, STirN. Yes. In 1929 the stock rose to 5114 or 5134.

S;?ator Frercaer. Most of these stocks began to drop in October,
192

Mr. STrN. Yes.

thse;lator Frercuer. You do not know what their experience was
en

Mr. StirN. Radio-Keith at that time went to $12 a sh i
o . $ share, that is,
Senator Frercuer. I see. :

Mr. STiRN. And then it rose again from $12 to $50, which in point
of appreciation in percentage has not been excelled on the New York
Stock Exchange, and I am trying to show that it has been unexcelled
in point of depreciation and appreciation, with a few exceptions,

enator FLETcHER. In other words, it has been manipu ated ?
Mr. Stirn. If you want to call it stich; yes. P
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The CrarMaN. Have you any other term for it?

Mr. Strn. Rigging.

The CrAIRMAN, Proceed.

Mr. STeN. As invented by John Law on the London Stock Ex-
change way back in 1734, which caused such a scandal at that time
that the House of Commons inaugurated or passed a law prohibiting
short selling from 1734 to 1868, nearly a hundred and fifty years,
just on account of that one rigging operation John Law managed,
just as M. J. Meehan managed Radio-Keith.

Senator Warson, What happened?

Mr. StirN, Pardon me? )

Senator WarsoN. What happened after they suspended it? 1
thought %ou said they passed a law compelling them to stop short
selling. Then what happened to the stock exchange?

Mr. SteN. Why, there could not be any short selling.

Senator WarsoN. What happened to the stocks, the values?

Mr. StieN. That was the famous South Sea Co.

Senator Warson. I am not talking about that. What happened?

The CrHairMAN, What was the effect of the cessation of short sell-

ing on the stock market on values of shares! That is what the
Senator means, isn’t it ?

Senator WatsoN. Why, certainly.

Mr. STeN. I can answer that referring you to——

The CramMan. Briefly, Mr. Stirn, just answer the question.

Mr. STirN. It stabilized prices, and they went upward.

The CmammaN. That is right; it took a good while to get that
simple answer. (o ahead.

Mr. StmN. The conclusion is that any stock showing such in-
tensive short sales, as I shall develop later, the inference is that short
positions were maintained for a long period of time on the stock
of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation. If the directors or
officials of this company indulged in such a practice, a short position
held since the spring of 1930 %rom the high of $50 per share would
yield the handsome profit of 15000 per cent.

Now, of course, you recall history in the Middle Ages or the so-
called Dark Ages, a yield of 1214 per cent was penalized by the
state by the loss of one hand, a yield of 25 per cent by the loss of two
hands——

Senator BraiNe. You do not advocate that punishment now,
though .

Mr. Stmn. Fifty per cent punishable by death. Going back
farther in history——

Mr. MoraaN (interposing). So we are becoming more tolerant,
Sepator.

Mr. StmN. To answer your question, Senator, under a constitu-
tional monarchy as obtained in Great Britain—I, of course, refer to
the Lord Kylsant case where a man who operated a stock rigging
operation in a mercantile marine corporation now is sentenced to
spend a year in a common ordinary jail in London.

The famous Stutz Motors case in 1920, where the stock fell from
$700 to $20. And the Piggly Wiggly corner of 1923, where the stock

fell from $124 to $82, which does not equal the price depreciation
of Radio-Keith,
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The Northern Pacific Railroad case, which stock on May 9, 1901,
fell, after Harriman’s open market operations, from $1,000 a share
to approximately $167, a deflation not equalling that of Radio-
Keith, and the depreciation of the Northern Pacific Railway at that
time was orie of the causes of the panic of 1901.

The Hudson Railroad case in 1866, which fell from 180 to 112
under the operation of Vanderbilt, does not in point of depreciation
equal that of Radio-Keith. .

The Praire du Chien corner, Senator, that is in 1865. In point
of depreciation it does not equal that of Radio-Keith.

The Morris Canal corner of 1835 in point of depreciation does
not equal that of Radio-Keith. i

The South Sea Co. corner, managed by John Law, who invented
rigging, on the London Stock Exchange, in 1734 fell from 5,000
pounds sterling to 1,200 pounds sterling, the effect of which was a
ban on short selling on the statute books of Great Britain from
1734 to 1868, does not equal in point of depreciation that of Radio-
Keith. ,

Senator Couzens. 1 have not seen the short selling in this case.
Are you coming to that?

Mr. StirN. I am going to develop that later. What I am trying to
point out, Senator, is the depreciation and comparisons.

Mr. MoreaN. And why he chose this to make a study of, Senator.

Senator Couzens. 1 do not know what that has got to do with the
operation in the Radio-Keith-Orpheum. ‘

Mr. Stirn. Well, Radio-Keith-Orpheum—you may say, “ Why
pick on Radio-Keith-Orpheum?” The answer would be it is the
most outstanding case in history,

Senator Couzens. I am not asking you why you picked on that.
I am asking you to show where the short selling occurred.

Mr. StirN. I want to develop that later.

Senator Couzens. I don’t want to sit and listen to 30 or 40 years
of history to find out how the short selling happened on the New
York Stock Exchange in this case.

Mr. Strn. I think the case I have developed is so important that
you can not prove this except by such a broad analysis. -

Mr. Morean, Proceed as rapiley as possible, Mr. Stirn, on the
actual figures of short selling.” You might refer back to some of
this later. Accommodate your time to the Senators’,

Mr. StirN. True enough. Before I develop that further, though,
Mr. Morgan, I should like to point out the 1980 monthl fligh and
low prices of the hundred most active stocks on the {‘Iew York
Stock Exchange, together with the volume of sales per month and
per year, the average number of sales per year, the number of shares
listed on the exchange, and the rate of commission on shares, illus-
trating the profits accruing from this source of income on the
exchanﬁe.

Mr. Morean. Have you made a tabulation of that?

Mr, Sten. I have made that,"and if the chairman suggests, I
shall incorporate that in the record and not nroceed with that,

The CuaArrMaN. Without objection it is so ordered.

(The_tabulation presented by Mr. Stirn is h i i
record in full, facing this pagZ) irn 1s here printed in the
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1980 monthly high and low prices of 100 most active New York Stock Exchange stocks together with volume of sales per month and per year, the average number of sales per year, the number of
shares listed on the exchange or the number of shares outstanding or not pertaining to the number authorized, and the rate of commission on shares illustrating the profils accruing from this

source of income on the exchange

Shares out-
standing in

Volume of sales per month—1930

Stock Salesper year | jog oS on | 1929 sales ’ i ;
stock January | February March |  April | May June July August | September| October | November | December
i | l
— — — ‘ 1 S g
- | ; | | i
$7,098,8% | 13,180,690 ... |\ . ! ’ :
Radio Corporatio { o oas o0 | 15130680 36661200 | 15,368,000 | 73108 100 } 3,608,200 ‘ 5.913,600 . 4.644,500 | 3,713,500 | 2,726,100 | 2 458,400 | 2,488,900 | 2,119,000 | 1,584,050 & 1,123,820
GENEral EUECtHC e eoeeeameeemeaeemneeneenn { o oot BB BB | e T7HL400)| LEOLTO0 )9 106,100 | 2,760,700 2,165,900 | 2,598,280 E 1,475,700 | 886,700 | 1,503,900 | 2,820,600 f 1,545,200 | 1,425,750
, 521, | ‘ i
United States Steel }1,993,000; 2,139,400 | 1,707,700 | 1,883,600 | 1,015,600 | 1,100,100 | 1,064,776 | 2,503,000 432,800 | 1,490,840
United Corporation.. } 1,333,300 3,190,500 | 1361300 3,239,200 1400,000| 854100 | 1,120,000 | 1,350,600 1,042,200 | 1,171,010
t |
General Motors. ... { R T R P T }2,256,200 2,302,900 | 1,820,300 | 1,656,200 0 1,489,300 | 1,100,200 | 1,703,500 | 1,791,300 | 1,285,200 | 1,280,120
, 588, 500, 443,100 ... L ; ‘ : :
RKO, Class A... (o | BT | 0% 000 | 830,000 |}y 254,800 | 3,001,200 | 2,009,200 | 1,541,200 1,353,300 | 1,166,100 | 1,329,100 | 167,900 | 1,024,900 | 596,708
Warner Bros. - 16,835,730 | 3,769,025 4,189,200 | 1,366,100 | ‘3,216,800 | 2,108,500 | 1,320,000 | 1,579.600 | 1,971,200 | 1,100,600 | 1,830,600 | 1,337,700 | 1,117,100 i 739,700 836, 530
Vanadium { 19502l am3w | Lo47,700| 144100 312,200 | 639,200 | 715,600 1,029,200 | 1,012,900 | 2,360,200 | 2378,900 | 1,769,400 | 1,337,000 | 743,200 | 1,260,425
International Nickel { 13,808, 008 1} 14,584,025 | 14,366,600 , 951,800 | 625,700 | 1,495,300 . 1,051,200 ' 830,800 | 1,364,600 . 525100 | 800,000\ 1,742,200 | 1,700,618 ; 1,135200; 1,011,560
s - 13,489,975 © 25,418,068 |.____________.l_.._______l._.________. e o1
Standard Oil of New Jersey. - -o.cceeeeocaece- { 13, 566, 150 14,240,600 303, 500 0700 b 264,550 | 2,537,100 : 2,122,400 | 1,621,400 | 1,411,500 844, 800 743, 000 833, 200 6486, 300 798, 700
Foz Film A { 1000 oo 784,300 | 2,013,500 830,500 | 577,200 | 347,600 | 478,500 | 640,700 | 960,400 | 873,300 101, 405
American Can.... 12,763 7% 724,500 | 681,200  687.700 | 079,000 | 839,700 | 910,600 | 1,253,800 | 1,753,000 | 1,216,000 | 1,200,400
United Aircraft & Transportats }}g‘l’g pess 834,100 | 1,638,200 | 1.203.900 | 903,200 | 780,000 | 994,600 | 1,196,600 | 1,065,600 | 587,800 676,638
Grigsby Grunow. 11,907,336 333,600 | 1,084.800 1 635300 | 682,500 | 377,100 | 249,700 | 519,000 | 150,809 89,300 109,546
Chivage 1588, 000 260,900 | 889,150 . 591050 | 630,350 | 372,870 | 159,750 | 390,100 131,950 52,420 72,310
Electric Power & Light { 10, s e 1,876,838 | 36,200,000 | 451,800 | 447,700 | 1,221,300 | 1,682,500 . 1,449,600 | 1,521,400 | 862,200 | 471,300 { 857,100 | 871,100 | 536,600 408, 200
, 763, i
Westinghouse. . { I T I T msoo} 775,300 | 810,600 | 797,600 | 816,700 | 626,700 { 513,100 | 876,300 | 1,854,300 | 1,070,925: 974,150
International Teleph { 8,473, 320 } 6,612,232 | 9,991,100 | 655900 | 064200 | 764,600 | 1,400,800 83,700 | 716,500 | 313,30 | 817,100 | 372,200 59,15 | 436,375 705,451
] d | : :
Columbia Graphoph { T | 800 | aoe | i e00 | Beeaoh ] B400 | 2,082,600 TIRE00 | 763,500 | 317,500 | 269,200 | 361,200 | 327,700 | 62,600 | 319,340
5,023,524 | 17,973,023 |._.__ AR I D i ! _ )
American Telephone. ..o oeonn oo oeeomennnaes > o8 | T 0B 5208000 i 00 | iB0 606 } 332,000 | 724,300 ' 367.900 | 507,400 | 613,600 | 371,200 204,700 | 607,500 | 494,475 587,193
Case, 1.1 tom |l 144m 300,600 | 116,100 63,000 | 186,200 | 225,200 . 384,900 | 256,100 | 327,300 { 536,000 | 427,100 | 545000 343,300 [ 607,075
Kreuger & Toll... iﬁ% b } 6,058,333 | 6,335,460 | 442,900 | 280,000 | 430,200 | 1,014,000 . 416,800 | 387,800 | 104,800 | 120,100 | 319,400 | 273,500 | 260,200 445,300
’ t
Auburn. .. . “isiaane | A T T A T } 89,700 63,400 : 75,600 88,200 | 129,800 88,200 | 187,000 | 132,000 | 154,600 432,600
Insul] Utiities Invest. (f0e.)......o------ooo- 2851060 som,5% | 3,000,880 | 144,700, 145300 | 20,750 | 156,350 | 111,375| 28,450 | 207,150 | 195000 | 212,800 | 398,350 | 41450 | 434,450
Middle st VUl oo oeooeoeoeeenees THGIE | 134,000 | O e e ieesaso) 25850 630,850 1 $46,800 914200 375358 | 104450 | 23,450 | 6TL150 | 565000 | 495,450
- RSO , 533, , , ;
New YOrk enrh. .o -eeeeeesmeenanemsnn| oo ocmoc| oo 1 O 15000 | 98,700 99,400 86,500 | 38,300 | 26,300 |  43,800|  56,000) TR0 TV, M5
‘ !
1 When issued. *New. 3 Certificates.

January to July, 1930 monthly high and low prices of 24 most active stocks listed on the New York Stock Exchange; the monthly and total volume of sales in 1930; volume of sales in 1929; and
the number of shares oulstanding in 1930

{The corporations in italics indicate an interlockiug directorate}

; ;
Number of ! ) i
Stock Sales in 1929 | Sales in 1930 :’m&“{‘; January | February March | April May June July  Auogust |September| October | November | December -
1930 ‘ i
3
Radio corporation_ ... _._..____._. $36.661,200 | $37,088,890 | 18,130,690 | 12,368,000 | 3,103,100 | 3,609,200 - 5,913,600 | 4,644,500 | 3,713,500 | 2,726,100 | 2,458,400 | 2,488,900 | 2,119,000 | 1,584,050 | 1,123,820
General electric_..____ 7, 108, 085 21, 865, 890 28,845,936 1711,400 | 1,801,700 | 2,106, 100 ; 2,760,700 | 2,168,900 | 2,598,280 | 1,475,700 ! 886,700 ¢ 1,503,900 | 2,820,600 | 1,545, 200 1,425,750
United States Steel.. 19,202,000 | 21, 550, 804 , 703, 2,178,000 { 1,007,500 | 1,993,000 ; 2,139,400 | 1,707,700 | 1,883,600 | 1,018,600 | 1,100,100 | 1,684,776 | 2, 503,000 432,800 | 1,490,840
United Corporation. 14, 259, 070 20, 416, 488 12,332,515 | 1,100,500 | 2,253,000 | 1,333,300 | 3,190,500 | 1,361,300 { 3,239,200 | 1.400,000 854,100 | 1,120,000 | 1,350,600 { 1,092, 200 1,171,010
General Motors. ....__.___________ "] 30,443,100 | 19,550,425 | 43,500, 1,117,900 816,100 | 2,256,200 | 2,302,900 | 1,829,300 | 1,656,200 | 1,489,300 | 1,100,200 | 1,703,500 | 1,791,300 | 1,295,200 | 1,230,120
Radio-Keith~Orpheum Corporation 6,574,000 | 118,897, 908 2,877,815 | 1,395,000 , 000 254,800 | 38,001,200 | 2,009,200 | 1,541,200 | 1,353,300 | 1,166,100 | 1,320,100 ; 1,671,900 | 1,024,900 506, 708
1,366,100 | 3,216,800 | 2,108,500 | 1,320,000 | 1,579,600 | 1,971,200 | 1,100,600 | 1,830,600 | 1,337,700 . 1,117,100 739, 700 838, 530 -
Warner Bros._ ... ... 4, 189, 200 16, 835, 730 3, 769, 025 144, 100 312, 200 638, 200 715,600 | 1,029,200 | 1,912,900 | 2,360,200 | 2,378,900 | 1,769,400 ' 1,337,900 743,200 . 1,260,425
Vanadium. ... ______.__ 1,947,700 | 14,534, 625 378, 367 951, 800 625,700 | 1,495,300 | 1,051, 200 830,800 | 1,364, 600 525,100 890,000 | 1,742,200 : 1,709,618 | 1,135,200 : 1,011,580
International Nickel _.______ 14, 366, 600 13, 808, 093 14, 584, 025 303, 500 440,700 | 1,264,550 | 2,537,100 | 2,122,400 | 1,621,400 | 1,411,500 844, 800 743, 000 - 833, 200 6486, 300 798,700 -
Standard Oil of New Jersey.. 14, 240, 600 13, 489, 975 25,418,968 | 3,259,300 | 1,305, 900 784,300 | 2,013, 500 839, 500 577,200 347, 600 478, 500 640,700 980, 400 873,300 ! 101, 495
Fox Film__._.........____ 4,191,180 [ 12,951, 585 2,425, 660 837, 400 816, 200 724, 500 681, 200 687, 700 979, 000 939, 700 910,600 | 1,253,800 | 1,753,000 | 1,216,000 | 1,290,400
American Can........._. e ccmem o | 18,870, 600 12, 763, 725 2,473,048 538, 800 406, 600 834,100 | 1,638,200 | 1,293,900 903, 200 789, 000 904,600 | 1,196,600 . 1,088,600 587, 800 : 676, 638
United Aircraft & Transportation....._..._... ; 5, 815, 800 11,093, 230 2,082, 190 403, 300 252, 800 333,600 | 1,084,800 | 1,635, 300 682, 500 377, 100 249, 700 519, 900 : 150, 809 89,300 100, 846
Grigsby-Granow . . ... _._.._._____ 1, 541, 300 11, 007, 336 1,997, 897 454, 800 447, 700 221,300 | 1,682,500 | 1,449,600 | 1,521,400 862, 200 471, 300 857,100 ! 871, 100 536, 600 | 408, 200
Electric Power & Light._ 6, 200, 000 10,719, 125 1,876,838 531, 900 723, 800 775, 300 810, 600 797, 600 816, 700 626, 700 513, 100 876,300 | 1,854,300 | 1,079,925 974,150
Westinghouse Electric. . .. 6, 782, 200 10,692,975 2,586, 8:5 655, 900 964, 200 764,600 | 1, 400, 300 383, 700 716, 500 313, 300 317,100 372, 200 ; 539, 154 436,375 481
International Telephone. 9, 991, 100 8,473, 6, 642, 232 749, 900 889, 400 892,400 | 2,032, 600 738, 600 763, 500 317,100 269, 200 361, 200 . 327, T00 262, 600 . 19, 340-
Columbia Graphaphone. 18, 092, 900 7, 940, 930 2, 586, 920 137, 700 480, 900 332, 900 724, 300 367, 900 507, 400 613, 900 371, 200 204, 700 607, 500 404, 475 | , 193
American Telephone Co.. 5, 208, 900 5,023, 524 17,973,023 116, 100 63, 000 1886, 200 225, 200 384, 900 256, 100 327, 300 536, 000 427,100 | 545, 000 343, 300 607,075
Case, J. 1. threshing machinery. 300, 600 4,033,126 194, 471 442, 900 289, 000 430,200 | 1,014, 000 416,800 387, 800 104, 800 120, 100 319,400 | 273, 500 260, 200 445,
Kreuger & Toll_..._...__.___ 6, 335, 460 2, 458, ‘700 6, 958, 333 37,100 68, 700 89, 700 63, 400 78, 600 88, 200 129, 800 187,000 | 132,000 154, 600 432, 600-
Auburn Automebile._ .. _._________.__________ 283, 800 1, 512, 800 184, 496 i
OXN THE CHICAGO STOCK EXCHANGE
!
Insull Utilities Investment (Inc.) . _.._..____.. 3, 020, 880 2,875, 105 3,041, 526 144, 200 145, 300 220, 750 1356, 350 111,375 450 217,150 195, 900 212, 800 ‘ 350 414, 530 ! 434,
Middle West Utilities. ... _...._.....__ 3, 533, 605 7,345,183 13,447,900, 4486, 550 995,350 25, 850 630, 850 846, 800 914, 200 375, 104, 450 450 ‘ 671,150 565, 777 i 495, 480+

1 W.i.new.

* The total volume of sales of Radio-Keith-Orpheum stock in 1930 compared to the number of shares outstanding presents the startling fact that 16,020,503 shares were sold over and above the number of shares listed. Such operationson.

indication of artificial manipwation. . . .
ved that in April, 1930, the volume of sales ereeeded the capital structure in the number of shares outstanding by £23,885 shares.

110852-—32—pT 3.

{Facep. 826.)



1930 monthly high and low prices of 24 most actsve stocks—N. Y. Stock Exchange

January February March April May June July
High Low High Low High Low High Low High Low High Low High Low
L P, LA 84 493 36y 55 46 69 53Y| 85 41 553 3245 46 33
General Electric_ ... ... _._ 6614 60 784 7084 T4 95 83 88 73 84 62 743 6415
United States Steel_______.....__ 184 166 18934 176 195 177% 198% 180Y] 183% 165% 173% 151 170 1533
United Corporation.__._.______._ 37 30 40 35 37% 2 43 50 37 453 23 35 29
QGeneral Motors. . _._.___..._ 4315 87 45 41 51 413 54% 45 52 125 52 38 41 38
Radio-Keith-Orpheum._.__._._._ 30% 119 32l 27 38 3084 50 35 4714 35141 435 2% 35 26
Warner Bros______.__._.___..__. 54 33 6714 53 80%¢] 663 80Y4 6734 7444 58ly 66 38Ly 46 3514
Vanadiom...____. .. - 6934 49
International Nickel._____._ - 38
Standard O1il of New Jersey. - 66
F - 34

- 131

- 53

- 2214

- 60

. 163

. 75

- 31

- 226814

- 249

. 2834

Insull Utilities Investment (Inc.)
Middle West Utilities._________.

1 Among the stocks cited the precipitate rise of the Radio-Keith stock in the spring of 1930 was exceeded by one stock only, namely, Fox Film.
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828 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. Strx. I have prepared, also, statistics giving the date of the
number of short sales, the daily number of short sales, the ~weekly
number of all short and long sales, and the high and low prices for
the day from September 18 to November 30, inclusive, 1931, and the
weekly number of all sales and daily prices from November 30 to
December 29, 1931, with reference to the Radio-Keith-Orpheum
Corporation. )

Senator Gore. Was that when this raid was on, Mr. Stirnt

Mr. Sten. Yes, sir; when the public headlines of the press an-

nounced these bear raidings, without having any evidence to sub-
stantiate those headlines at that time.

Senator Braing. Is that Schedule D, page 4¢

Mr. Stirn. Schedule E, page 11, and Schedule ¥, page 16, of
that blue book, Senator.

Senator BraiNe. Go ahead.

Sin?atol‘ FrercuEr. Does that give the daily transactions in the
stock ¢

Mr. Stien. Yes. T am also showing terms of percentages as com-
pared to all sales. The data from which I shall base my statement
1s that of the New York Stock Exchange statistics in regard to
short selling, May 25 to November 30, 1931. Tt may perhaps be a
strange coincidence of history that this report by President Whit-
ney’s stock exchange, which' President Whitney says shows that
short selling does not contribute to the depreciation of prices on the
Exchange, says it was genuine liquidation, and I believe that he
made that statement under oath.

Now, with particular reference to the case of Radio-Keith-Or-
pheum Corporation
(Thereafter the witness submitted to the committee clerk, for the
record, a telegram containing statistics from his memorandum used
at the hearing as to the daily short position of Radio-Keith-Orpheum
class A stock for a part of September and for October and November,
1931, as follows:) ’
MILWAUKEE, WIS, August 1, 1982.
JuLiaN W. BLOUNT.
Senate Committee on Banking and Currency:

Figures given at hearing from my memorandum of New York Stock Exchange
statistics in regard to short selling, May 25 to November 30, 1931, as follows:

Total Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation class A

Shares listed as of Oct. 28, 1831___________________________________ 2 879,7%
Total shares (same stock) listed as of Nov. 30, 1931

DAILY SHORT POSITION

Number of Number of
shares ares

Sept. 21, 1981 _ oo 10,400 | Oct. 7, 1931
Sept. 22, 1031__. 5,000 Il Oct. & 1931 . é%
Sept. 23, 1931___ 4,400 [} Oct. 9, 1031.. = 6, 800
Sept. 24, 1931 4,700 || Oct. 13, 10317 5,500
Sept. 25, 1931... 4,905 :| Qct. 14, 1031 6,900
Sept. 28, 1981 3,900 || Oct. 15, 1931 .. 11, 800
ept. 20, 1931 8,100 || Oct. 16, 1931 .. 11, %00
&(;)ept. 30, c{ 1. 6,800 | Oct. 19, 1931___ 13,400
Oct. 1, 1931.... 7,100 || Oct. 20, 1931... 12,900
Oct. 2 1031 5,200 || Oct. 21, 1931 .. 6,400
Qt. 5, 1631.... 6,800 [| Oct. 22, 1931 13,800
et 6,398 oo 11,100 | Oct. 23, 1931 .. 13, 400
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 829

Total shares (same stock) listed as of Nov. 30, 1931 _______- 2, 380,201

DAILY SHORT POSITION—Continued

Number of |; kN“mb‘“of
shares 1 shares
|
{
Oct. 26, 1931... 15,000 |} Nov. 143,663
Get. 27, 1031 30,300 || Nov, 119, 669
Oct. 28, 1931, 62,300 | Nov. 100, 691
Uet. 29, 1931____ 88,126 || Nov 82,679
Oct. 30, 19810 oo LlL 80,891 || Nov , 827
Nov. 2, 1931_. 109,436 || Nov 41, 586
Nov. 4, 1931__ 148,681 || Nov 42,003
Nov. 5, 1931.. 148,852 | Nov 23,942
Nov. 6, 1931__ 137,226 || Nov 22,285
Nov. 9, 1931 - 130,456 || Nov 21,840
Nov. 10, 1981.em e eoeeee e 135,001 || Nov, 20,560 .
Nov. 11, 1931, 1CII 0TI 138, 436 1| Nov. 18,885

The CHAIRMAN. You may proceed, Mr. Stirn.

Mr. StieN. Now, as Mr. Morgan, former attorney general of the
_State of Wisconsin, has shown that on November 5 a directors’ meet-
ing was held by the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation, and the
developments at that meeting were outlined to you by Mr. Morgan.
Therefore I shall not need to go further into that.

Mr. Morcan. Do you like at this time to make President Brown’s
letter to the stockholders a part of your testimony ¢
Mr. StirN. I would.

The Cramman. All right; if there is no objection, it is so
ordered.

(The document here presented by the witness is printed in the
record in full, as follows:)

OFFERING OF DEBENTURES AND COMMON STOCK

New Yorx, N. Y., November 10, 1931.
To the Stockholders:

The board of directors of the corporation has determined subject to the
adoption by the stockholders of the proposed amendments to the certificate
of incorporation of the corporation described in the accompanying letter, to
issue $11,600,000, principal amount of 10-year 6 per cent gold debentures of the
corporation and 1,740,000 shares of the common stock of the corporation, and
to offer to each holder of the present class A stock of the corporation, the right
to subscribe, upon the terms and conditions hereinafter stated, before 8 p. m.,
eagtern standard time, December 21, 1931, for $5 principal amount of said
debentures and three-fourths of a share of common stock for each share of
dlagg A stock registered in the name of such holder on the books of the cor-
boration at 3 p. m., eastern standard time, November 23, 1931, at a price equal
to the principal amount of the debentures subscribed for with acerued inter-
est. Fifty per cent of said subscription price must be paid at the time of
subseription, and the remainder will be payable on call, on 30 days’ notice,
but may be prepaid at the option of the subscriber,

The debentures will be dated December 1, 1931, will mature December 1, 1941,
wil] bear interest from December 1, 1931, at the rate of 6 per cent per annum,
Payable semiannually on June 1 and December 1 of each year, and will be
issped in coupon form in the denominations of $100, $500, and $1,000, with
Privilege of registration as to principal. A sinking fund will be provided pay-
able $550,000 on December 1, 1934, $550,000 on December 1, 1935, $1,100,000
o December 1, 1936, $1,650,000 on December 1, 1937, $1,650,000 on December
1, 1938, $2,000,000 on December 1, 1939, $2,000,000 on December 1, 1940, and
$2100,000 on December 1, 1941, Debentures purchased by the corporation
may be credited at their principal amount against such sinking-fund require-
ments, and cash paid to the sinking fund is to be applied, at the option of the
torporation, to the purchase of debentures in the market or by tender or
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830 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

otherwise, or to the redemption of debentures. The debentures will be redeem-
able at the option of the corporation, on 60 days’ notice, as a whole or in part.
on any interest payment date, at their principal amount and accrued interest.

So long as any of the secured 6 per cent gold. notes issued under the col-
lateral note indenture, dated as of July 1, 1931, to Chemical Bank & Trust Co.
as trustee, are outstanding, the debentures will be secured by a lien (subject
to the lien of snid secured gold notes), on all property now pledged or here
after validly pledged under said collateral note indenture, and on such other
property, if any, as may be specified in the indenture under which the deben-
tures are to be issued, equally and ratably with such other outstanding un-
secured indebtedness of the corporation maturing on or before January 1, 1933,
not exceeding in the aggregate $1,548,000, as may be given such lien in consid-
eration of an extension of the maturity thereof, in whole or in part. TUpob
the payment of said secured 6 per cent gold notes, the lien securing the de-
bentures will terminate, but the indenture under which the debentures will be
" jsgued will provide that, so long as any of the debentures shall be outstanding,
the corporation will not create any lien on any of its property, whether now
owned or hereafter acquired (other than liens on after acquired property.
created in connection with the acquisition thereof, as will be provided in the
indenture) unless effective provision be made that the debentures shall be
secured by such lien ratably with any other indebtedness secured thereby.

The price of subscription is an amount equal to the principal amount of
the debentures subscribed for, payable in New York funds together with
accrued interest to December 21, 1031, on such debentures. At least 30
per cent of the subscription pricve, togeiher with such accrued interest, must
be paid at the time of the exercise of the warrants. The balance of the
gubscription price will be payable (with interest at the rate of 6 per cent per
annum) on the call of the corporation in one or more installments, on 30
days’ notice. Any subscriber may at any time make full payment of the sub-
scription price. ' Against payment of 50 per cent of the subscription price,
transferable certificates will be issued entitling the holder thereof to receive
on December 1, 1034, or earlier at the option of the corporation, provided full
payment has been made, the principal amount of debentures and the number
of shares of common stock subscribed for by him, Such certificate will
contain appropriate provisions for sale and/or forfeiture of any debentures
and common stock in respect of which default is made in payment the balance
of the subscription price. Debentures and stock certificates will not be
delivered prior to full payment, or prior to December 1. 1934, unless the
corporation elects to make delivery earlier.

As stated in the accompanying letter, Radio Corporation of America has
agreed to purchase, on the same terms, such of the debentures and common
stock offered to stockholglers a8 are not subscribed for by stockholders or
their assignees. Application will be made in due course to list on the New
York Stock Exchange the debentures, the common stock, and the certificates
to be delivered in the first instance,

‘Warrants will be fssued to each holder of class A stock as soon as possible
after November 23, 1931, specifying the amounts of debentures and common
stock in respect of which each stockholder is entitled to a subscription privi-
lege. Unless otherwise requested by the stockholder, warrants will be mailed
to the address on flle with the transfer agent of the corporation.

- RAp10-KEITH-ORPHEUM CORPORATION,
By HiraM S. BrowN, President

BADIO-KEITH-ORPHEUM CORPORATION-—NOTICE OF EXTRAORDINARY MEETING OF STOCK-
HOLDERS TO BE HELD ON DECEMBER 10, 1931

Notice is hereby given that an extraordinary meeting of the stockh
0l of
Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation, a Maryland corporation, will be heldd::sthe
principai_office of the corporation, First National Bank Building, Baltimore,
gxd" ons pecember 10, 1981, at 11 o’clock in the forenoon for the following
(1) To consider and take action upon the proposal to amend
of incorlx‘)}?ratlon of the corporation to accomplish the following obgl;:t:? riificate
¢ hé ﬁ)rpo:a tliztlllutc;ig: e?ffo ttl}tehnumber of outstanding shares of class A stock of
such reduction. s oho el; of the number of such shares outsta

nding prior to
fourth share of elasy A - tct_’hc]:);older of one share of class A stock will hold one-
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(b) The reduction of the number of outstanding shares of class B stock of
the corporation from 500,000 to none; .

(¢) The reclassification of the authorized class A stock, issued and unissued,
and the authorized class B stock of the corporation into common stock, so that
the authorized stock, issued and unissued, of the corporation shall be 4,500,000
shares of common stock without nominal or par value; and .

(d) The amendment of article 6 of the certificate of incorporation of the
torporation, so that said article 6 shall be in substantially the form set out in
8chedule A hereto, X

(2) To approve all action taken or authorized by the board of directors or
the executive committee of the board of directors of the corporation since the
last meeting of the stockholders of the corporation; and .

(3) To consider and take action upon all matters incidental to the foregoing
purposes and upon such other business as may properly come before said meet-
ing or any adjournment or adjournments thereof.

The proposed amendments of the certificate of incorporation of the corpora-
tion were declared advisable by the board of directors of the corporation by
regolutions adopted at a meeting held November §, 1931.

The date fixed by the board of directors as the record date for the deter-
mination of the stockholders entitled to notice of, and to vote at, said meeting
s November 23, 1931. Accordingly, only stockholders of record at the close of
business on that date will be entitled to notice of, and to vote, at said meeting.

By order of the board of directors.

WM. MALLARD, Seoretary,

Dated New York, N. Y., November 10, 1931,

Nors.—If you do not expect to be present at t.de meeting, please date and sign the
accompanying proxy and return it in the inclosed stamped envelope, addressed teo the
secretary of the corporation, No. 1564 Broadway, New York, N. Y.

SCHEDULE A

PROPOSED AMENDED ARTICLE 6 OF THE CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION OF THE
CORPORATION

Sixth: The total amount of authorized capital stock of the corporation is
4,500,000 shares without nominal or par value, all of which are common stock.

Dividends upon the stock of the corporation shall be payable only out of
srplus or net profits applicable to dividends as determined by the board of
directors, and only as and when declared by the board of directors. The board
of directors shall have power to fix, from time to time, the amount to be
reserved out of surplus or net profits of the corporation as working capital,
or for any other lawful purpose, and to determine whether any, and if any
what part, of the surplus or net profits of the corporation shall be declared as
dividends and paid to its stockholders; and all rights of holders of stock of
the eorporation in respect of dividends shall be subject to the power of the
board of directors so to do.

At all elections of directors of the corporation, each holder of record of the
c«ommon stock shall be entitled to as many votes, given in person or by proxy,
ag ghall equal the number of his shares of stock multiplied by the number of
directors to be elected and such stockholder may cast all such votes for a
single director or may distribute them among the number to be voted for, or
among any two or more of them, as he may see fit.

No holder of stock of the corporation shall, as such stockholder, have any
right to purchase or subscribe for any shares of the capital stock of the
cyrporation which it may issue or sell, whether out of the number of shares
authorized by the certificate of incorporation of the corporation as originally
filed or by any amendment thereof or out of shares of the capital stock of the
corporation acquired by it after the issue thereof; nor shall any holder of stock
of the corporation, as such stockholder, have any right to purchase or subscribe
for any obligation which the corporation may issue or sell that shall be con-
vertible into, or exchangeable for, any shares of the capital stock of the cor-
oration, or to which shall be attached or appertain any warrant or warrants
or other instrument or instruments that shall confer upon the holder or owner
“f such warrant the right to subscribe for, or purchase from the corporatien, any
shares of its capital stock.

At any time and from time to time any of the provisions of this certificate
of ipcorporation may be amended, altered, or repealed and other provisions
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authorized by the statutes of the State of Marylaud at the time in force may
be added or inserted in the manner at the time prescribed by said statutes, and
all rights at any time conferred upon the stockholders of the corwration by its
certificate of incorporation are granted subject to the provisions of this

paragraph.

Senator Frercuer. What year was that you have? .

Mr. Stren. This date is 1931, What I have been dealing with be-
fore is 1930. In other words, I am trying to make this analysis as
all-embracing as possible.

Mr. MoraaN. Getting right down now to what the Senator ssked
for a moment ago?

Mr. StieN. Precisely.

Now, it is an established fact that where boards of directors have
in mind a conversion and a confiscation of stock as outlined to you
by Mr. Morgan, the result of such a vote by the board of directors,
when it becomes public, will create a panic and a fear in the minds
of investors, encouraging them to sell their holdings at panic prices.
There are many instances which can be established from the invoices
of former investors, former class A stockholders, of the Radio-Keith-
Orpheum Corporation, who bought that stock at $50 a share on
April 24, 1930, who by this intensive short-selling campaign, were so
stricken by fear and panic that they disposed of these holdings at
75 cents a share.

Senator TowxseNp. Who carried on this short selling? Was it at
the direction of the company?

Mr. StirN. I have not access to the books, as you well know. Only
your accountants have that. But I know who the specialist is in
that stock. That is J. M. Meehan & Co.

Senator BrLaiNe. M. J. Meehan.

Mr. Stirn. J. M. Meehan.

Senator BrLaine. Michael J. Meehan.

Mr. StirN. He is the key witness.

Senator Braine. Yes.

Mr. Stien. As I understand, he took the next ship to Europe,
under plea of ill health.

Now, I have referred to this directors’ meeting by which a con-
version, a confiscation of stock, was authorized, %y this meeting.

Senator BLaiNe. That is where the directors decided to reorganize
the corporation %

Mr. Stir~. Exactly. That is, if a stockholder who, say, had 100
shares of stock, and did not give to the company $5 for every share
owned and thereby obtain a debenture bond at par, at 100, if he
did not give the company on the plea of impending insolvency and
upon the plea of receivership, this $5 per share, he lost three-fourths
of his prior holdings.

_In_other words, if he could not subscribe—and this stock was
timed at such a time when people could not afford to contribute this
$5 assessment to the corporation—he would lose three-fourths of
his holdings. That is in November, 1930, when the panic on the
ex%xanggtc.aused sg giucﬁl concern in Washington.

ow, 1t 1s an established fact that when such a vote is m:

wtl)llen the plea of insolvency is put before the press, then th:d ilele:l‘:g
able result on the price of the stock will be downward. Anticipat-
:ing this, perhaps, there was an intensive short-selling campaign
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prior to the date of the publication of this vote made by the directors
of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation, as announced by Hiram
Brown’s letter to stockholders on November 10. These dates are
important to bear in mind: November 10, when this debenture——
enator Gore. Is this 193017

Mr. Stmen. November 10, 1931. This debenture plan was made
public by Hiram Brown’s letter. On November 5 was held the
directors’ meeting. Two or three weeks prior to November 5 an
intensive short-selling campaign was waged against this stock.

Senator FLercrer, What was the price of the stock on November
59

Mr. Sten. First I would like to show you the increase of the
number of short sales and then I shall answer your question, if I
may.

’IXhe CuarmMaN. Mr. Stock would like to ask one question.
Mr. Stien. Gladly.

Mr. Srook. Mr. S};;irn, do you know whether or not a corporation
or its directors have a right to assess the stockholders of a solvent
corporation that is not in receivership against their will¢

Mr. SteN. Not under the laws of Maryland.

Mr. Morean. Noj; if it is a nonassessable stock.

Mr. Srook. Well, of course, a nonassessable stock may be assessable
in time of receivership.

The CHAIRMAN. You are asking a legal question.

Mr. Stock. I want the thing brought out so that it is on the
record. This corporation was not in receivership

Mr. Stirn. It was not in receivership.

Mr. Stock. And this in effect was an involuntary assessment?

Mr. StirN. Absolutely.

g Sengator Gore. Have you had the legal question investigated, Mr.
tirn

Mr. Stien. I think Mr. Morgan can answer that better than I,
as I am not in training.

The CHamrMaN. I will say, Senator Gore, that before you came
in when we started the hearing, Mr. Morgan, former attorney
general of Wisconsin, came in here with Mr. Stirn as his attorney,
and he made an opening statement of this case.

Senator Gore. I have wondered a good deal about that.

The CralrMaN. And I should feel that you are perfectly at liberty
to ask Mr. Morgan any question you want to.

Mr. MoreaN. What was it, Senator ?

Senator Gore. Did you put it in the record? I do not know
much about this Radio-Keith reorganization except in a general
way, but I have known about it to wonder a good deal whether it was
glegal transaction or not, whether they had a right to do what they

id.

Mr. MorcaN. Senator Gore, the corporation was organized under
the laws of the State of Maryland, and therefore neither the statutes
of Maryland nor the charter of the corporation permitted a decrease
of the capital stock. It was a nonassessable stock and it could not
legally be assessed.

Senator Gore. It looked like confiscation to me, what little I know
about it.
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Mr. MorcaN. It was a so-called reorganization for the purpose
of assessing a nonassessable stock. It was absolutely illegal, and 8
gentleman named Cookman Boyd at Baltimore brought a suit to
enjoin him, and that is a part of the record of the circuit court of
Baltimore County, and 1 would now suggest that this commuittee
subpena Mr. J. Cookman Boyd, who can give you the inside of
that deal and the legality or illegality of it.

Senator Gore. What became of the suit?

Mr. MoreaN. The suit was settled by the purchase of Cookman
Boyd’s stock.

enator Gore. It looked like confiscation to me, what little I
know of it.

Mr. Moreax. It was, tprecisely, three-quarters of their holdings.
It was the alternative of confiscation or pay on the assessment.

The CHammaN. All right, the witness may proceed.

Mr. StirN. Of course my investigation upon short selling on the
New York Stock Exchange is limited to the report as published by
the New York Stock Exchange. That is, the exchange authorities
have seen fit only to allow to become public figures from May 25,
1931, to November 30, 1931.

In the beginning of this report, which I have here, the first figures
from May 25 to September 18 are based on a weekly basis. In other
words, not upon a daily basis. From September 18, 1931, to No-
vember 30, 1931, they come on a daily basis.

This stock exchange report, moreover, does not include sales
against the box, which statisticians and economists of most universi-
ties will testify are actual short sales, because an actual covering
movement has to be made before the close of the deal, but which
President Whitney maintains is not an actual bona fide short sale.

In addition, this New York Stock Exchange report——

The CHamRMAN (interposing). I think Mr. Whitney said that it
was “ not necessarily a short sale.”

Mr. Morcan. That is it.

The Crairmax. I think that is his testimony.

Mr. StirN. But he does not incorporate that in the figures.

The Cuammman. And then he admits inferentially that under
certain conditions it might be a short sale.

Mr. Stirn. Perhaps, but he does not include it in the figures. If
he included the various types of short sales, these figures would be-
come colossal, Mr. Chairman.

However, for the purpose of Radio-Keith-Orpheum which comes
between these dates the incidence of this practically proves the fact
that an intensive short-selling campaign was waged against the
price of the stock of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation.

From May 25 to October 21 a normal average number of short
sales against the stock of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation
was between 6,300 shares short sales and 10,000 short sales.

Senator Braive. That is short position?

Mr. STirN. Short position at the close of these days.

Senator BrLaNe. According to the records of the stock exchange!

Mr. StirN. Yes. Thank you for that correction, Senator. Per-

ha}%s I should say “short position ” instead of “short sales.”
he inference from these figures is, being a normal development.
that this activity was maintained by professional traders on the New
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York Stock Exchange and the various branches all over the country
and by margin traders. But since October 21 to November 5, that
is, approaching the date of this directors’ meeting, astounding
figures appear.

Senator Frercaer. Now you are going back to ’30.

Mr. Smrn. 1981. I don’t know why I always should say 1930.
1931. Thank you for the correction.

On October 21, 1931, there were 6,400 short positions as shown by
President Whitney’s own report. On October 22, as this secret di-
rectors’ meeting approaches, there being no public news of this
directors’ meeting held on November 5 until November 10, which is
the date of Hiram Brown’s letter to stockholders, we see a gradual
increase in the number of short sales.

On October 22, 1931, the short position amounted to 13,800 shares,
an increase of over a hundred per cent over night.

On October 23, the Eosition was still maintained at 13,400 shares.

On October 26 the short position was 15,000 shares.

On October 27 it was 30,300 shares; on October 28, 62,300 shares.
And, mind gou, there was no public news of this.

Senator (Gore. How many shares outstanding of this, Mr. Stirn?

Mr. StieN. Two million three hundred and seventy-nine thousand.
But these are short positions, so one really can not compare this
position with the number of shares outstanding.

Mr. MoreaN. Two million three hundred and eighty-eight thou-
sand two hundred and ninety-eight shares seems to be exact.

Mr. STieN. Likewise, on October 28, there was a jump to 62,300
shares. On October 29 another increase to 88,126 shares. On Octo-
ber 30 the short position was 89,891 shares. On November 2 it was
109,436 shares.

Senator Gore. Could you give the prices of this?

Mr. STieN. I shall; yes; and I shall show you that the chart shows
just opposite Mr. Whitney’s testimony, which tried to prove that
short selling stabilized stock prices.

Mr. MoreaN, At the close of October 21 it was 9, and it has been
brought down to November 4 to 6.

Mr. StirN. The effect of this short-selling campaign was bringing
down the stock. Offhand I think $12 to 75 cents, which is a tre-
mendous depreciation.

Senator Gore. What was the price on October 31¢

Mr. STirN. Permit me first, Senator, to complete this increase,
and then I shall answer your question.

Senator Gore. All right.

Mr. StirN. That meeting was November 4 or 5.

Mr. MoreanN. November 5.

Mr. STieN. On November 2, three days before this meeting, the
short position was increased to the great amount of 109,436 shares,
which is a tremendous increase ratio to the number of shares out-
standing, if you compare it to other stocks. )

On November 4 the short position jumped from 109,436 shares
to 148,681 shares. ) .

On November 5, the date of the directors’ meeting, the short posi-
tion stood at 148,852 shares. . .

The history of the volume of short sales after this meeting shows
a gradual tapering off, with the exception of November 11, one day
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after Hiram Brown’s letter became public. But, inasmuch as that
letter was mailed, it could not become public until two or three days
thereafter.

Senator Braine. Mr. Stirn, what was the total sales of stock of the
R-K-O on November 4? Have you got that figuret

Mr. StirN. Oh, yes. I can give you the figure for the week includ-
ing November 4. Perhaps that is what you have reference to.

%enator BraiNe. Yes.

Senator Gore. Could you parallel these short sales over this period
with the total sales?

Mr, StmN. Precisely. I have those figures here, Senator.

Senator Gore. Paralleling the short with the long sales?

Mr. STirN. Precisely. Because a short sale is also registered on
the tape of the New York Stock Exchange.

‘i'o answer your question, Senator Fletcher, the figures show that
there were 166,300 sales of all types, long and short sales, on Novem-
ber 6th. The short position on November 6, the same date, was
137,226, nearly a hundred per cent of total sales.

In other words, if a person were standing in the brokersge office
of any broker’s house in the country and watching the tape, prac-
tically every figure that came over that tape was a short sale.

Mr. MoreaN. Can you give us November 4, Mr. Stirn, the day
before the directors’ meeting?

Mr. StieN. The total number of sales?
Mr. MoreaN. Yes.

Mr. StirN. No, I can not, because these sales are only on a weekly
basis, but the Financial Commercial Chronicle and the New York
Times might give that data.

Mr. MorecaN. What is the preceding date if you can give it?

Senator Braine. Per weelk?

Mr. Stmn. All right; October 30, on which date I show that the
short position amounted to 89,891 shares.

Senator BraiNe. And the total?

Mr. StirN. The total number of shares on that date was 94,900
shares. In other words, the short position or number of sales con-
tributed practically a hundred per cent.

Senator BraiNe. Less than 5,000 shares not short—* not necessar-
ily short ¢ .

Mr. STirn. Taking out the long sales, practically all of it amounted
to short sales. These figures, therefore, are not insignificant, as
President Whitney of the New York Stock Exchange would have
the country to believe. _

A fter November 10, when the public became aware of this direct-
ors’ meeting, the short position was gradually reduced. That is, a
covering movement by those people on the inside, this inferentiailv
being an inside rigging operation, it was purely manipulation, a cov-
ering movement ensued thereafter.

] Se?nator Bramne. Mr. Stirn, have you given the peak short posi-
tion

Mr. STirN. Yes; the peak short position, strangely enough, coin-
cides with the date of this directors’ meetin’g, whi%h is Nov%n;ber 5,
and the short position on that date was 148,852 shares, which is a

great, colossal figure for a corportion havin
outsts’mding. portion having so few number of shares
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On November 11, one day after Hiram Brown’s letter to stock-
holders, there were 138,486 shares sold. On November 12, before
this letter could have reached the stockholders all over the country,
having been mailed in the regular fashion, there were 143,693 shares.
On November 13 a great tapering off in the number of short posi-
tions is noticed. )

Mr. Morean. On November 13, when there was public knowledge
of the proposed reorganization or proposed assessments, can you

ive the total sales? There is a discrepancy there I want you to
ring out.

Mr. StieN. Yes. November 13, the date which you have reference
to, the short position was 119,669 shares. The total position of all
sales was 150,400,

Mr. MorGaXN. The general sales by the public, in other words?

Mr. StirN. Probab% ; and you will see the ratio widening between
the short position and the total position.

Mr. MoroaN. Yes. Liquidation increasing there?

Mr. StirN. Precisely. That is a definite pointing to liquidation.

On November 16 the short position stood at 100,691. On Novem-
ber 17 the short position——

Mr. MoraaN. (ive Senator Gore the figure at which it was sold
on November 16.

Mr. StirN. On November 16 the stock, Senator Gore, sold at 215,
the low there. When this operation for the short-selling campaign
started the stock sold at eleven or twelve dollars a share, which I
think, strangely enough, contradicts the statements by President
Whitney, and his addresses as made in the country.

On November 18 the short position stood at 63,827 shares. On
November 17 another decrease, the short position standing at 41,586
shares. On November 20 the short position stood at 42,003 shares.

Mr. Moroan. And the total?

Mr. StTirN. The total number of shares on that date stood at
161,900 shares. Therefore showing an increase in liquidation, that
the stock was selling, actual liquidation, and a covering movement
maintained probably by insiders who had inside information of this
directors’ meeting in advance.

Senator Gore. The theory is that this conspiracy broke the price
of the stock before they went to cover and they covered at a low

rice. '
d Mr. StirN. That is the clear inference.

November 23 the short position showed another tremendous de-
crease to 23,943 shares. On November 24 the short position stood at
22,285 shares; on November 25 at 21,840 shares; on November 27 the
short position stood at 20,560 shares; and on November 30, the date
upon which President Whitney closes his report—

Mr. MoreaN (interposing). Pardon me—did the total sales ex-
ceed the short sales on November 12, sir?

Mr. StirN. Yes; they did. On November 30, to repeat, the short
position stood at 18,885 shares.

Senator FLercuer. What was the price then? ,

Mr. Stir~. The price then was 15, Senator, a decrease, showing
that short sales do contribute to a downward trend in prices.

Mr. Stock. If you want the short positions after November 30,
vou have them right there.
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Mr. StirN. I am not acquainted with this.
Sepator BLaine. We have that in the record.

Mr. Stien. I would ask the Chairman then to incorporate that
in the record without remarks by myself.

Senator BLaiNe. We might just have the expert state the short
sales there, Mr. Chairman.

The CuairmaN. There being no objection, it is agreed that Mr.
Stock, the expert for the committee, go ahead and finish his state-
ment.

Mr. MorgaN. Mr. Stirn has this for once a week.

Senator Brainge. Let the ex?ert just state that. We will com-
plete that here and save a lot of time.

Mr. Stock. The short position on December 1 was 19 $42; on
December 8, 1931, was 17.592; on December 15, 8,682; on {jecember
22, 9,036 ; on December 28, 8,356; on December 29, zero.

Senator Gore. Zero on the 29th?

Mr. Morgan. What was it on December 28?7

Mr. Srock. On December 28, 8,356, and zero on December 29.

The CaarrMaN. What year was that?

Mr. Stock. 1931,

Senator Frercuer. Then it was taken off the list?

Mr. Srock. It dropped from the list on December 29, 1931,

Mr. StirN. No longer quoted.

Senator Braixe. Now, Mr. Stirn, before you go on to another
subject there is one thing I do not believe has been made clear to
the committee. R. C. A., that is the Radio Corporation of America,
acquired the R. K. O,, as I understand it. Is that correct?

Mr. STirN. Yes.

Senator Braine. After all this wrecking, why, the R. C. A. be-
came the owner of the assets of R.-K.-O.?

Mr. Stirn. Precisely.

Senator Braine. Can you state to the committee the amount that
the R. C. A. paid for the control of the R.-K.-O.%

Mr. STirN. By this plan voted on by the directors of the Radio-
Keith-Orpheum Corporation on November 5, 1931, this refinancing
plan, which assessed the stockholder $5 per share, and which he
could not produce, his producing power evidently having decreased
by these operations of short selling, he could not therefore describe
to these debentures which had been paid at par.

Senator BLAINE. Leave out all those explanations, because that is
going to confuse us. Just go on with your $5 assessment.

Mr. STrN. Yes.

Senator BraiNg. Not as to its consequences; but I want to t
how much the R. C. A. paid. ’ find ou

Mr. Stirn. They paid the price of the debentures, $11,500
otlﬁr v{&rds, the)A i)lbtained this corporation for this ,price’. 900 Jn
r. Morgax. except just small amounts that migt
retained by stockholders? ! at mght have been
Mr. Stiry. Exactly. That I think will stand on the record.
Senator BLAINE. And the assets of the company——

acsgir;aét(;{){ Brooxuart (interposing). What was the date this was

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 839

. Mr. Srirn. Well, as Hiram Brown stated, there was to be a meet-
ng of all stockholders December 10, if that is the correct date, Mr.
Morgan ¢

Mr. Morean. It was adjourned. -

Mr. Stmen. That was adjourned from time to time by lack of
proxies. There was a minority committee organized in New York, I
think, under the leadership of Mrs. Caroline Cole, an outstanding
stockholder, who since this time has become a director, by what
methods I do not know how, but she is now a director in the Radio-
Keith-Orpheum Corporation. ,

. Mr. MoreaN. The stockholders ratified that action on December
4. 1931.

Mr. StirN. In other words, her tremendous resources having been
dissipated, she having Class A stock, which strategically controlled
the corporation in the matter of future dividends.

Senator Gore. Did Mr. Morgan explain that about your answer to
Senator Blaine, that they acquired this through the acquisition of
these debentures for $11,000,000? I do not quite understand that.

Mr. Morean. The total clear assets were $67,000,000.

Senator BLaINE. According to the letter that President Brown of
the R.-K.-O. sent out on November 10, 1931, stating the assets and
liabilities, the gross assets in round numbers were $127,000,000. The

net assets, the actual value of the company, was $67,000,000 in round
numbers.

Mr. StirN. Yes.

Senator BraiNe. And that was acquired by the R. C. A. for
$11,500,000 in round numbers, less the few shares that outside par-
ties——

Mr. Stirn. Contributed.

Senator Braine. Contributed.

Mr. StirN. There are some instances where people subscribed to
this plan; that is, buying these debentures at par, 100, a $1,000 bond
for $1,000, which is now worth around 46 cents on the dollar. That
would therefore make the price by which R. C. A. controlled this
corporation less than $11,500,000—cheaper perhaps; I don’t know the
figure ; perhaps $10,000,000.

Senator BramNge. As it figures out after the wrecking began?

Mr. STIRN. Yes.

Senator Braine. The R. C. A. purchased whatever interest they
have, which is largely the total interest, the assets of the company,
for about one-sixth of what the actual assets were according to the
statement of the president of the company on November 10.

Mr. MoreaN. You mean clear assets, Senator Blaine$

Senator BLAINE. Clear assets. Is that correct?

Mr. SteN. Correct.

Senator FLEToHER. Do you know what the assets consisted of?

Mr. StirN. Perhaps Mr. Morgan can answer that, Senator.

Mr. MorGaN. There was a financial statement here which was
inclosed in Hiram Brown’s letter.

Mr. StirN. Perhaps I may say in passing that a similar operation
was indulged in by people who are now interested in Radio City,
N. Y. They indulged in a similar operation in the control of the
Masabe Mines in northern Michigan, which they bought, I think,
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for something like several millions of dollars and sold it to the
United States Steel Corporation for about 10 times the amount.

Senator Gore. Sold to what corporation?

Mr. StirN. The United States Steel Corporation.

Mr. MoreaN. Mr. Stirn, may I interrupt you to ask you if you
have a copy——

Mr. StirN (interposing). Then previous to that, according to Ida
Tarbell’s book, the control of the oil well interests in Oklahoma in
the late 80’ is also comparable to this rigging operation indulged
in practically by the same parties. In other words, their history 1s
practically the same for over 40 years.

Senator Gore. Was this an oil transaction, you say? You men-
tioned some oil transaction.

Mr. StirN. Yes; and condemned by Ida Tarbell’s book. That is,
if T may mention names, the early Rockefellers, John D. and his
brother William, came in control of the oil wells in Oklahoma and
east Texas fields.

Mr. Morean. Mr. Stirn, have you in your files another copy of
the financial statement that accompanies President Brown’s letter?
My copy seems to have disappeared.

Mr. Stirn. I think you have it, Mr, Morgan.

Mr. Morean. I had one.

Mr. StirN. Perhaps it is here on the table somewhere.

Mr. Moroan. We have been looking for it and unable to find it,
and I wanted to know if you had another one in your files?

Mr. StirN. No.

Senator Frerceer. You don’t know but what these might have
been, as one witness testified about the assets of a corporation when
T asked him what the assets were and he said, “ Simply an idea !

The CxammaN. The Senator wants to know what the assets of
the company consisted of. Were they theaters, property ¢

Mr. StirN. Theaters, property; yes, sites, and also good will and
controlling these motion-picture actresses.

Senator Frercuer. Contracts?

Mr. StirN. Their contracts, yes; which in the instance of Warner
Bros., having reference to Constance Bennett, was worth around the
figure of—what was the figure, Senator Blaine? $25,000 a week
salary? I don’t know the figures. I stand corrected on that point.

Senator Frercaer. I think that would be classed as a liability
rather than an asset. )

Mr. StieN. Not if you see the profits made by reason of the pic-
tures produced by these actresses. They actually produce dividends.

The CramrmaN. Do you care to tell something about your own
experience, your ownership and your own profit or gain? You were

interested in the company yourself, were you not. as a stockholder?
Mr. StmrN, Yes; I was.

The CraarMAN. You are one of the stockholders?
Mr. Stiry. Yes. Well, taking my own case, if you wish to know
about it, and that has nothing to do with these figures, because these
figures are history and my case therefore can not be put down as
prejudiced, because no true story ever told was better than the fie-
ures and the records. ©
Having my case in mind, and others in my family,

who, havi
held thousands of shares of this corporation, having , having

bought most
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of them in the peak of April, 1930, between $46 and $50 a share,
which in the instance of my father-in-law, Doctor Collins, Rufus G.
Collins, of Chicago, who, panic-struck by reason of this short sellin
campaign, sold his total amount, equalling several thousands o
shares, at 75 cents on the dollars.

The CrHATRMAN. At 75 cents on the dollar, or 75 cents a share?

Mr. STIrN. 75 cents a share. That is concrete evidence which can
be ﬁroved from invoices held by the brokers. o

experience is that I still hold the Class A shares, believing
firmly as I do in their worth.

Senator Braine. And now, Mr, Stirn, with these short sales,
of course I can clearly see how it would have been possible for a
pool to have conducted the short selling and made enough out of
the short selling to have been paid the $5 assessment.

Mr. StieN. Precisely. I think that answers the question.

Senator BLaiNe. Now, of course, you know nothing about that—
you could not 2

Mr. SteN. No, not having access to the brokers’ accounts. That
could only be determined, %enator, by subpoenaing Meehan, who
knows the whole story.

Senator Frercuer. How would you have stood if you had paid
your $5 per share?

Mr. StirN. That would have meant in my instance an assessment
of $5 per share on the 1,234 shares which I owned at that time an
assessment of $6,000. That is, subscribing to these debentures at
par. And then had I done that, that $6,000 would have been worth
probably less than $3,000 now, because these debentures I believe are
quoted around 46 cents a share,

Senator BraiNe. But that would not have preserved your stock-
holder’s interest in the 1,200 shares?

Mr. Sten. Precisely not, because I would be holding new com-
mon stock, which to my mind is worthless.

Senator FLeTcHER. So you would have lost your stock and half
of the assessment ?

Mr. StmeN. On the bonds as well as on the depreciation on the
business, which is good business.

Senator BLaine. Which is good bad business, good poor business.

Mr. Morean. This seems to be one lamb who developed teeth,
Senator Norbeck.

The CEAIRMAN. Yes; most of them hate to admit the facts. We
get a great many anonymous letters. :

Mr. Stie~. Irrespective of my interest in the company, having
learned first of this company, that it was to be bulled to about $150
to $250 a share by the personal manipulation of Mr. Hiram Brown,
gince resigned. That was the source of my material.

Mr. Stock. Mr. Stirn, you say the debentures are now selling at
40 cents on the dollar?

Mr. StmeN. To my best knowledge at this time.

Mr. Stock. Do you know whether or not they are being depressed
at the present time by the company so that the company may buy
in cheap and get rid of them !

Mr. StieN. That may be evidence from the price quoted.

The CuamrmaN. Go ahead. Proceed with your statement.
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Mr. Sten. I have finished as far as the statistics on the short sell-
ing campaign are concerned. Any further questions I shall gladly
welcome. I should like, however, to examine a method which Presi-
dent Whitney used in demonstrating, as he said, that short sales do
not depress the market.

Senator FLercaer. What I want to make clear is

Mr. STirN (interposing). By reference to a chart I have prepared.

Senator Frercurr. What I want to make clear is that after this
meeting of the directors and the course determined on as to what
they were to do in order to save the company, ostensibly—

Mr. Stmrn. That was the plea.

Senator FrercHER. Yes. Then they devised this plan to assess
the stock $5 a share. The experience is, and the result has been,
that those who put up the $5 would simply have lost about one-half
of it and not saved anything for it?

Mr. StirN. Precisely.

Senator Frercuer. So that that plan would not have worked if.
everybody had put up the $5, would it?

Mr. STirx. I think that 1s a good analysis of the whole situation,
Senator, and I think the figures conclusively point to that analysis
perhaps.

Senator BLaiNe. Now, Mr. Stirn, this is just for my own personal
information and may be of no value. The Radio-Keith-Orpheum
was a company that had bought out the Keith Theaters and moving-
picture houses.

Mr. STirN. Keith-Albee and the Orpheum Circuit; yes.

Senator BraiNe. Those were scattered all over the country?

Mr. SteN. Those were subsidiaries; yes.

Senator BLaiNe. What other large moving-picture organization
is there? What is the name?

Mr. StieN. You mean some other motion-picture concerns, like
Fox and Warner Bros. and Paramount?

Senator Braixe. That owns the Fox theaters?

Mr. STmrN. You mean, who owns the Fox theaters?

Senator Braine, Yes. That is a separate company, is it?

Mr. Stirn. That is a separate company, has no relation to Radio-
Keith. Your investigation respecting Warner Bros. has proven
that insiders, who are Warner Bros. themselves, indulged in a cam-
paign, leading the public to believe in the worth of this stock by
sending out letters at that time interesting people in being stock-
holders, myself included, as I had Warner Bros. stock at 16, now
worth about seven-eighths of a dollar.

The CuamrmMaN. How many cents, so we will know what it means?

Mr. StirN. Seven-eighths is about 871 cents, but I will not refer
to that, as it has nothing to do with Radio-Keith-Orpheum.

Mr. Morean. Mr. Stirn, have you put into the record or testified
to the bull movement in this stock earlier?

Mr. Stiex. No, sir.  The bull movement in this stock, in raising it
upwards, is just as outstanding, Mr. Chairman, as the depreciation

which T have outlined to you, which was undertaken in the latter
months of 1031.

Senator Brooxuarr. Do you know if they had brok .
selling both at the same tin)l'e? y ha ers buying and
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Mr. Stien. Probably, as a hedging operation; yes. ) ]

Senator Braine, Do you have a graph of the Radio-Keith-
Orpheum % .

Mr. Stirn. Yes, sir; showing its entire stock history.

Senator Braine. Have you two of those?

Mr. SteN. They are alike; yes.

Mr. Morgan. M}; Stirn, the reporter has marked your graph of
the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation class A stock ¢ Committee
Exhibit 1, June 10, 1932.” Will you tell us briefly what that is?

Mr. Stiry. This Exhibit 1 shows the weekly volume of sales of
Radio-Keith-Orpheum, that is, of the class A stock, and the weekly
swings in prices from the time of the inception of the company, that
is, on the New York Curb, the stock being at that time on a when-
issued basis, from October 31, 1928, to December 29, 1931, at the
time the stock was taken off the list of the New York Stock Ex-
change. In other words, the weekly price swings are noted here and
also the volume of weekly sales.

Mr. MoroaN. Mr. Chairman, may the committee’s Exhibit 1 now
be received as a part of thé witness’s testimony ¢

The Cuairman. If there are no objections, 1t will be received and
printed in the record. It is so ordered.

(The chart marked “ Committee Exhibit 1, 6-10-82 MDR,” sub-
mittet)i by Mr. Stirn, is here printed in the record in full, facing this
page.

genator Gore. Mr. Stirn, there have been other instances of rapid
depreciation in stock prices. Have you indicated some of those?

r. STIrN. You mean if there were other cases in addition to those
that I mentioned?

Senator (GorE. Yes.

Mr. StirN. I mentioned the most outstanding cases. In the last
800 years of financial history I believe I have enumerated the most
voutstanding seven or eight stock manipulations.

Senator Gore, They are on the record?

Mr. Stirn. They are in the record; yes, sir.

Senator Gore. Now, there is one little error, Mr. Stirn, I call your
attention to. You referred to John Law as being connected with
the South Sea bubble in England.

Mr. StienN. Yes.

Senator Gore. He was connected with the Mississippi bubble or
Mississippi scheme in France.

Mr. . Also the South Sea Co.

Senator Gore. Well, it occurred the same year, but one was in
France and one in England. You check that.

Mr. Stirn. That was under Walpole’s ministry.

.tSﬁsnator Gore. Yes. I am very familiar with it, very familiar
with it.

Senator FLercuer. Now, you are going on to give something about
that bull campaign whereby they first built up the prices and made
the market ?

Mr. StirN. Yes.

The CrAaIRMAN, And then began to bear it.

Mr. Srock. Mr. Stirn, did you have occasion in connection with
K_zixr investigation to look into the question of publicity? Do you

ow whether or not during the time this stock was declining and
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the short selling taking place there were statements given out by the
flompan or on behalf of the company that would frighten stock-
olders?

Mr. StrN. Well, on the bull side I could answer your question.
The Wall Street Journal at this period, through one of the editors,
as mentioned by Representative ]gaGuardia, made many statements
on the worth of Radio-Keith. )

Mr. Stock. Was that in connection with Radio City?

Mr. Sriry. No, not with Radio City. And many statements ap-
peared in the Financial and Commercial Chronicle at the time of its
bull rise, and many other financial sheets. '

Mr. Stock. Do you know what the nature of the newspaper com-

H‘tl1ent was while this stock was declining? Have you looked into
that? '
Mr. Stirn. Well, I remember a specific newspaper report, that of
the Milwaukee Sentinel, I think of the date of just after the publics-
tion of this directors’ meeting, November 5. I do not know the exact
date.

Mr. MorcaN. Was there an absence of news appearing on the

worth of this stock during the g)eriod of the intensive short drive
from Qctober 22 to November 10

Mr. STirN. There was no news.
Mr. MoreaN. There was no news?
Mr. STirN. No news.

Mr. Morean. Not until President Brown’s letter became public

property ¢

Mr. StieN. Not until President Brown’s letter became public
property.

Senator BrLaINe. You were about to tell about the Milwaukee
Sentinel.

Mr. STirN. The Milwaukee Sentinel I think in the week beginning
November 10 made a comment in its financial section—1I stand cor-
rected on that date, however—that Radio Corporation received
through this stock rigging operation full control of Radio-Keith-
Orpheum Corporation.

enator BraiNe. Of course, that was not made for the purpose of
depressing the price?
Mr. Stirn. Noj it really amounted to a criticism.
Senator BLAINE. That was a legitimate article?
Mr. Stmey. That was a legitimate criticism, yes.
; Senator BraiNe. Mr. Stock does not refer to that type of adver-
ising.
Mr. MorgaN. He has answered the question, there was no news.
Mr. STiRN. Noj; there was no news. I think what affected the minds

of stockholders was the seeing of the constant jati
price of the stock. g stant depreciation of the

The Cuamman. In other words, boosti y

The SCTIRN. ax. In ofl , boosting articles ceased to appear?

The CHAIRMAN. And how many days elapsed betw i
meeting of the directors and Presidem:y Brovgn’s letter gen this secret

Mr. Stirn. Five days, Senator.

The CaamMan. After that the stock

gquotations and had a st got nothing but market

eady downward trend, is that it?
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Mr. Stirn. Precisely; that is the answer. .

Mr. MoraaN. It was five days between the date of the meeting
and the date of President Brown’s letter. We do not know what
date that was mailed.

The CHarrMan. What happened in those intervening five days
immediately following the secret meeting?

Mr. MoraaN. Very heavy sales. .

Mr. StrN. Heavy sales, genuine liquidation, and a short covering
movement.

The CraRMAN. A genuine liquidation?

Mr. StrN. Yes.

The CaareMan. How do you know there was not bear raiding, or
can you tell? '

r. MoreaN. Very heavy sales during those days.

The CuamMaN. Don’t use the term © genuine liquidation ” when
it was bear raiding.

Mr. StirN. Yes; very heavy sales were made, and immediately
after November 12 then you began to have a large proportion of total
gsales to short positions.

Senator Braine. Which probably was liquidation ?

Mr. MoraaN. Probably liquidation, a result of the publication of
President Brown’s letter.

Senator BLaiNe. Now you have indentified the short sales graph.
Have you got a long sales graph?

Mr. SteN. You have a graph, by the way, which I would like
to incorporate in the records, because that graph is as outstanding
as this. That is Appendix D, or E.

The CrarMAN., You are referring to a graph that has already
been shown to the committee previous to the %earing?

Mr. Stirn. Yes.

The Cmamman. By whom, on what occasion?

Mr. Sten. As I have outlined

The CrarMAN. In connection with which stocks?

Mr. Morean. Who furnished that graph?

Mr. Stien. That graph was made by myself.

The Cuamman. Well, we want some man to identify it so that
we can get it in the record here to tally with the description.

Mr. STirN. You have the graph.

The CramrMAN. You say it is already in the record of the com-
mittee hearing?

Mr. STirN. Yes.

The CrammaN. How is it designated in the record?

Mr. StrN. I believe by Appendix E or D.

Senator BraiNe. Of what?

Mr. StirN. Which I previously sent to the committee.

The CrEAIRMAN. In connection with what stock?

Mr. StirN. With short-selling campaign waged against the
Radio-Keith-Orpheum stock. There is only one graph in existence
and that was sent to the committee.

Mr. Moraoan. Is this it?

Mr. StirN. Yes; that is the graph.

Senator Braine. Identify that now.
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Mr. STirN. That is a very important graph which shows the rela-
tion of the volume of short sales to the price structure of the
company.

Senator BrarNe. Yes. That is graph identified as Exhibit 2 now?

Mr. StirN. Yes; Exhibit 2.

(Graph designated “ Committee Exhibit 2 6-10-82 MDR,” sub-
mitte<)i by Mr. Stirn, is here printed in the record in full, facing this

age.
P Senator BraiNe. Just describe it. »

Mr. Stirn. Exhibit 2 in the form of a graph demonstrates an in-
tensive short-selling campaign ; that is, from the point of volume of
short sales; that is, the number of the short positions in the period
of September 20 to November 30, 1930, inclusive. It also shows 8
chart line demonstrating the fall of prices corresponding and being
coincident to the great volume of short sales waged against the price
of the stocks of this company. That, I believe, answers your ques-
tion, Senator?

Senator BrLaine., Yes. Now, will you let us have that and we
will have that introduced in evidence the same as the others?

Senator BrooKHART (presiding). Does that graph also show the
full promotions?

Mr. StirN. Noj that is Exhibit 1, Senator Brookhart.

Mr. Srock. Mr. Stirn, at the time that this short-selling activity
began to increase——

Mr. StirN. Yes.

Mr. Stock. And the stock began to decline——

Mr. STirN. Yes.

Mr. Stock. Was there any news concerning the intrinsic position
of the company, something that had not existed prior thereto, some
new development that was unfavorable that might have accounted
for thisf gecline in the stock, other than the short selling that you
know o

Mr. StirN. Well, the news was that of President Hiram Brown's
letter.

Mr. Stocx. No; I mean before that. I mean when your stock
was declining in October prior to the directors’ meeting, when the
short selling was increasing.

Mr. StirN. I think President Brown was interviewed from time
to time.

Mr. Srock. What was the nature of the statements he made
concerning the company ?

Mr. StirN. And the nature of his statements tended to throw an
unfavorable hiht on the financial operations of the company.

Mr. Stir¥. And the nature of his statements tended to throw an
unfavorable light on the financial operations of the company.

Mr. Stock. That is the thing I referred to before when I
ymtx if there was any publicity guring this period of an unfavoarsa}(bel:
nature.

Mr. StirN. Yes,

Mr. Stock. That accompanied the decline of the stock
Mr. Stirx, Perhaps I did not 1 ion « :
you had in mind, T ot recoguize the question or the thing
Mr. Stock. Now,

time that he was i the statements made by President Brown at that

nterviewed, did they concern any new condition
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that had not existed prior thereto, or was it a statement that he made

abg)ut something that always existed? Do you see what I am getting

at

Mr. Sy, Yes. Specifically, I think Vice President Cahane’s
statement—I am not familiar with the date of that—he made a
statement saying that since May, 1931, the company had difficulty
in renewing 1ts loans with the New York banks.

Mr. MoraaN. Was that statement made otherwise than in the
directors’ meeting ¢

Mr. Stirn. Yes; that was made otherwise than in a directors’
meeting, but offhand I do not know the date of that statement.
I have seen records of that statement in the news section of the
Financial Commercial Chronicle, and the date of that can be verified
by looking at the index of this journal.

Rl\érb?STocx. Do you know what banks held these loans of the
Mr. SteN. Mr. Morgan can answer the question. He has that.
Mr. Morean. That 1s in that exhibit which the other official re-

porter has.

The CHARMAN. Let him go ahead and state the case here.

Mr. MoreaN. State the facts.

The CmameMaN. State it briefly what your trouble was. There
is no need to make this long,

Mr. Moraan. Don’t go into detail on that. Just give the gist
of it. Tell what your experience was, Mr. Stirn, on that, without
putting the letters in in full. - Use the letters to refresh your recol-
lection of the dates.

Mr. StirN. The National Bank of Commerce of Milwaukee, Wis.

The CuamemaN. Now, he is getting something in the record there
that doesn’t mean a thing,

Mr. MoregaN. Which held these shares of stock?

Mr. StirN. Which held these shares of stock.

Mr. MoraaN. At least that loan that you had made.

Mr. StmmN. Yes. I had sent these stocks, 1,234 shares of them, to
be transferred to my name.

Mr. MoraaN. At your request?

Mr. STiEN. At my request. These shares were sent to the Empire
Trust Co., New York City. The bank specifically requested the
transfer of these shares from the brokerage name to the name of
Ernest W. Stirn. This request was not fulfilled. The Empire Trust
Co., instead of acceding to the request of the National Bank of Com-
merce, sent these shares to the Commercial National Bank & Trust
Co. of New York, who returned not the 1,234 shares in the name of
Ernest W. Stirn, as requested by the National Bank of Commerce,
but instead of that sent one-fourth of the amount. That is, around
300 shares, thereby recognizing this assessment and its confiscation
of stock before it actually was voted upon by the stockholders of the
company.

Senator Braine. What were those dates?

Mr. StirN. These dates are significant. These stocks were not
finally returned to the bank until January 6, 1931.
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Mr. MoreaN. When did the bank send them in?
Mr. StieN. The bank sent them in December 7, 1930.

The CuamrmaN. The point is this, they did not return your old
stocks?

Mr. SteN. No.

The CuamrMaN. But returned new certificates of one-fourth the
amount ?

Mr. Stirn. That is it precisely.

The CuamrmMaN. Notwithstanding your instructions?

Mr. StisN. Precisely. .

Mr. Miorgan. That 1s, new common stock ¢

Mr. STirN. Yes; new common stock. The National Bank of Com-
merce demanded new certificates in my name or the return of the old
class A stock.

Mr. MoreaN. Or the the return of the original certificates?

Mr. StieN. And in its letter it even said, upon the advice of coun-
sel, it demanded this action.

Mr. MorgaN. Just a minute, Mr. Stirn. Let me clarify that for
you. Isit a fact that the National Bank of Commerce, having origi-
nally sent your certificates, which were Street certificates——

r. STirN. Yes.

Mr. MoreaN. In to the transfer agent——

Mr. StirN. Yes.

Mr. MoreaN. With a request that they issue new certificates in
your name—-—

Mr. StirN. Yes.

Mr. MoraaN. That being done on December 7T——

Mr. STIRN. Yes.

Mr. MoreaN. Prior to the ratification of this plan of the stock-
holders——

Mr. STirN. Yes.

Mr. MoreaN. Did the transfer agent then send back to the bank
one-quarter of the number of shares in the form of new common
stock, which the bank refused?

Mr. STirn. It did.

Mr. MoreaN. And the bank then returned that new stock with a
request either that they issue old class A stock in your name or
that they return the original certificates$

Mr. StirN. Precisely.

Mr. MoreaN. And when did the bank succeed in gettin
certificates back? g g your

Mr. Stirn. You mean you want the date on which the bank ob-
tained the certificates finally %
Mr. Morean. Yes.

Mr. StirN. That is, they obtained the old class A stock$
Mr. MoroaN. Yes.
Mr. STirN. That I think will be obtained if this should be incor-

porated in the record. There are so many letters here and I can
not verify them.

Mr. MorGAN. Look and see if you can find it.

Senator Braine. December 7, 1931, was before the stockholders
had rautied this new reorganization ? )
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Mr. STRN. Precisely.

Senator Braine. Now, let me inquire here: Those stockholders, I
assume, were represented largely by proxies. I don’t know as you
know. Do you know whether they were proxies or actually voting
and present ?

Mr. StieN. Well, they sent their proxies; yes.

Senator BLaiNe. You were not present, were you?

Mr. SteN. No; I was not. I did not send any in.

Senator BLaINE. You can not testify to that.

Mr. Morcan. The bill of complaint of J. Cookman Boyd filed in
the circuit court of Baltimore City, Md., against the Radio-Keith-
Orpheum Corporation alleged under oath that [reading]:

At a meeting recessed from time to time but finally held on December 14,
1931, an overwhelming number of shares of stock were alleged to have been

voted in favor of said amendment and the votes were cast through alleged
proxies.

And further alleging [continuing reading]:

That proxies for a large amount of stock were illegally cast in favor of
the proposed amendment; that proxies iliegally in form cast many votes in
tfavor of said amendment; that proxies given for the voting of stock against
the said amendment were actually and fraudulently cast in favor of said
amendment ; that persons wrongfully held proxies and unlawfully voted same
in favor of said amendments; that not all of the outstanding class A stock
wag voted in favor of sald proposed amendments, as required by the law of
this State, nor were all votes cast at said meeting in favor of said proposed
amendments, but votes of stockholders were in fact cast against same.

That in consequence said amendment mentioned herein as Amendment 3 was
not adopted, and the alleged action on Amendments 1 and 2 was likewise con-
trary to law and consequently null and void, but that notwithstanding, said
amendments were thereupon arbitrarily declared to have been adopted by the
said B. B. Kahane,

Were those allegations contained in Mr. Boyd’s bill filed in the
circuit court of Baltimore City?

Mr. StirN. To the best of my knowledge, %res, sir.

Mr. MorcaN. You have a copy of that bill

Mr. StieN. Yes. Now in answer to the previous question as to
the final date on which the Commercial National Bank & Trust Co.
of New York sent back the original certificates of class A stock 1,234
shares, as demanded by the National Bank of Commerce upon the
advice of counsel, that date was January 26, 1932, nearly two months
after the original request, and it does not take two months to transfer
certificates from a brokerage name to the name of the investor. In
other words, they were fearful of people still owning the old class
A stock, which, according to the charter and the law of Maryland,
as T am legally advised by Mr. Morgan, these stocks have priority
in matter of dividends whenever and wherever they should be
declared. i .

Senator BraINE. Mr. Chairman, I am going to suggest that the
reporter identify the papers I have just handed him as Exhibit 3.
If Attorney Morgan has no objection I would like to have the
amended complaint offered in evidence and left with the committee.
I am not asking that it be put in the reporter’s record, but I would
like to have it for the use of the committee an_d its experts.

The Cuarrman, If there are no objections, it will be so ordered.
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(The document presented by Senator Blaine was designated
« Committee Exhibit 3, 6-10-32, MDR,” and the same is here printed
in the record in full, as follows:)

In the circuit court of Baltimore City. J. Cookman Boyd v. Radio-Keith-
Orpheum Corporation

AMENDED BILL OF COMPLAINT

To the honorable, THE JUDGR oF SAID COURT:

The amended bill of complaint of J. Cookman Boyd respectfully represents:

1. That the defendant, Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation, is a corporation
duly organized under the laws of the State of Maryland.

9. That said corporation has an authorized capital stock of 4,500,000 shares
without nominal or par value, divided into 4,000,000 shares of class A stock
and 500,000 shares of class B stock, of which about 2,400,000 shares of class
A stock and 500,000 shares of class B stock have been issued, and that said
corporation is engaged in the business of owning, leasing, and managing
theaters and other places of amusement, and in the manufacture, production,
sale, buying, leasing, and showing of all kinds of still and motion pictures, as
well as in broadcasting news, music, ete. ’

8. That under its charter said corporation is authorized to borrow or raise
money for any of the purposes of the corporation without limit.

4, That your complainant is the owner of 300 shares of the class A stock
for which he paid the sum of $6,300.

5. That said stock is now selling for 75 cents per share.

8. That said corporation, through the gross mismanagement of its officers and
directors, has expended and disposed of many millions of dollars of its assets
in the purchase and acquisition of places of amusement, as well as the pur-
chase of other motion-picture concerns for excessive and grossly fictitious
financial considerations, when the acquisition of same were not only not nec-
essary but palpably inadvisable, and some of these complainants are reliably
informed, verily believe, and therefore charge and aver same was done through
interlocking directorates, directors on both of the board of directors of vendor
and vendee, and directors acting fraudulently and for their personal interest,
and to the fraud of the rights of many of the stockholders of this defendant,
as well as to the great financial loss and damage of said stockholders as a
result thereof, That in consequence thereof, as well as for other acts of gross
mismanagement and incompetence on the part of said officers and directors,
and by reason of the payment of unwarrantedly large and grossly excessive
salaries to its officers and employees, the defendant is unable to meet its
obligations in due course as they mature, and said defendant is hopelessly
insolvent.

7. That the officers and directors of said defendant, although claiming the net
worth of defendant to be at least $50,000,000, although complainants allege
and charge said claim is erroneous, admit the inability of defendant to borrow
money for its necessities in ordinary course, and, it was compelled and so
agreed—complainants allege and charge that its necessities were a resulf of
the defendant's mismanagement—to borrow the sum of $6,000,000, which has
already been expended for current expense, although it was authoritatively
stated that same was for financing through the year 1932, and not only were
compelled to pay the legal rate of interest thereon, but in addition was
further compelled to pay a bonus therefor of the sum of $330,000, as w,ell as
to secure said loan by a first lien on practically the entire assets of said
defendant. That the officers and directors of said defendant prepared re-
ports of defendant’s financial condition showing that as late as the latter
part of August, 1931, the net profits available for dividends on class A stock
of defendant were in excess of $5,000,000. That there have been flleq with
thé petiltiion htere%)fﬂg tﬁleii in dthi;; cause statements of said defendant marked
* Complainant’s Exhibits I and II” which same are pra
part of this bill of complaint. ¢ prayed to be taken as a

8. That (fmt 2:)1' (;lbfouié1 November 5, 1931, at a me
directors o e defendant, it was resolved—and by a circular
November 10, 1931, signed by the president, Hiram g’ B ?mdletter, dated
tockholders, notifying th s » 4nd sent to the
8 ! ' ty g them of the action of said officers and directors—that
certain amendments to the charter of defendant he apnroved and recommended

eting of the officers apd
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for the action of said stockholders thereon at a meeting called for December

10, 1941, at 11 o’clock a. m., and reciting in said circular letter that unless

nid proposed amendments were adopted a receivership for said defendant

guld be inevitable. That said proposed amendments were substantially as
ovwn :

“1. By the reduction of the number of outstanding shares of the class A
stock of the corporation from 2,380,291 shares to 595.072% shares, so that
each holder of one share of class A stock will hold one-fourth share of class A
stock.

“1I. By the reduction of the number of outstanding shares of class B stock
of the corporation from 500,000 shares to none.

“IIL. By the reclassification of the authorized class A stock, issued and
missued, and the authorized class B stock into common stock, so that the
anthorised capital stock, issued and unissued, of the corporation shall be
4500,000 shares of common stock without nominal or par value.”

That thereafter, at the meeting of said stockholders called for December 10,
181, at 11 o’clock a. m., called to order by one B. B. Kahane, vice president
amd gemeral counsel of the defendant, which said meeting, over the protest
of the complainant, was unlawtully recessed from time to time until December
14, 1981, at 7.30 o’clock p. m, for the sole purpose at sald alleged recessed
meeting to endeavor to obtailn proxies for sufficlent votes to pass said amend-
ments, at which alleged meeting an overwhelming number of shares of stock
alleged to have been voted in favor of said amendment was cast through
aleged proxies, and this plaintiff, as already appears in a petition heretofore
fled in this cause, alleges that proxies for a large amount of stock were
egally cast in favor of the proposed amendment; that proxies illegal in
form cast many votes in favor of said amendment; that proxies given for
the voting of stock against sald amendment were actually and fraudulently
cast in favor of sald amendment; that persons wrongfully held proxies and
wlawfully voted same in favor of said amendments; that not all the out-
standing class A stock voted In favor of said proposed amendments as required
by the law of this State, nor were all votes cast at said meeting in favor of
mid proposed amendments, but votes of stockholders were in fact cast against
mme. That in consequence said amendment mentioned herein as “Amendment
1~ was not adopted, and the alleged action on “Amendments I and II”
was likewise contrary to law and consequently null and void, but that not-
withstanding, sald amendments were thereupon arbitrarily declared to have
been adopted by the said B. B. Kahane.

9. That notwithstanding the matters and facts set forth in paragraph 8 a8
herein stated, said defendant has unlawfully attempted to reclassify said stock,
as well as to confiscate three-fourths of the stock of these complainants and
other stockholders of said defendant, and has publicly announced that it has
reclansified said stock and that it has reduced the holdings of stock of its share-
holders proportionally from four shares to one share.

10. That no reduction of the capital stock of sald defendant was made, nor
sttempted to be made, by sald proposed amendments but merely an attempt to
change the class A stock and the class B stock into common stock.

11. ‘That although the shares of stock of defendant are fully paid and non-
assessable, the defendant by a system or subterfuge of issuing, or attempting
to issue, so-called debentures of $5 each on each share of stock, and upon
payment of same to return to said shareholders within three years thereafter
three-fonrthe of a share of stock for each so-called debenture, has attempted
to force the shareholders to pay an assessment of $5 per share by calling sameé

to eald debentures rather than an assessment on gald stock, and
tn 1ieu of the payment for said debentures has threatened to confiscate three-
fonrths of the stock of each shareholder as herein previously stated.

12. That said defendant has entered into an illegal, unlawful, and nnconi
scijonable agreement with a corporation known as the Radio Corporation 0h
America, whereby it is agreed that said Radio Corporation of America, whic
is likewise a large holder of defendant’s stock, in consideration of subscribh;g
tor such of sald so-called debentures as may not be subscribed for by oth
stockholders, to turn over to said Radlo Corporation of America the ho
attempted to be confiscated from such of the stockholders of defendant zmt
tail or refuse to subscribe to said debentures. That the action of this defed Sor
tn entering into such agreement with the Radlo Corporation of Am'el'ica oital
the refinaneing of this defendant and the changing of this defendant's c: ot
set-up was induced by the fact that the dominant directors in defendan
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poration were also directors in the Radio Corporation of America. That the.
action taken was that redounded entirely to the interest of the Radio Corpora-
tion of America but at the expense of the defendant’s stockholders. That sach
action was conceived in fraud, was unconscionable and illegal, and should be
fully reviewed by this honorable court and the same set aside.

13. That said defendant has likewise attempted to enter into an illegal,
unlawtul and unconscionable agreement with said Radio Corporation of America
wherein, by said agreement, it is proposed to give the sald Radio Corporation
of America 125.000 shares of defendant’s preferred or class A stock, but which
in sald agreement is erroneously and unlawfully designated as common stock,
in exchange for 500,000 shares of defendant’'s class B stock standing in the
name of the said Radio Corporation of America, thereby placing the said class
B stock standing in the name of the Radio Corporation of America on an
equality with defendant’s class A stock, all of which would be to the behefit
and advantage of the said Radio Corporation of America but would be to the
great loss and irreparable injury of the stockholders holding class A stock of
said defendant corporation.

14. That notwithstanding the nisi order of this honorable court passed upon
the original bill of complaint, dated the 2d day ot December, 1931, and not-
withstanding the nisi order of this honorable court, dated December 14, 1081,
and notwithstanding the notice and warning by these complainants to said
officers, directors, and agents of the defendant against further waste and
dissipation of defendant’s assets and against any attempt to proceed in accord-
ance with said proposed but illegal amendments, said defendant, its officers,
directors, and agents have continued to waste and dissipate the assets of said
defendant in the payment of unconscionable and grossly excesgive salaries to
gaid officers and employees and they have actually attempted and are now
fraudulently proceeding to carry out the acts, matters, and things which were
attempted to be provided for in said proposed amendments, notwithstanding
it is well known by these officers, directors, and ageuts, and said defendant,
that said actions on their part are illegal and therefore void, all of which is
to the great loss, damage, and irreparable injury of these compleinants and
in contravention of the constitutional rights of these complainants.

15. That unless the defendant, its officers, directors, and agents be restrained
by this honorable court from further disposing of defendant’s assets, and from
carrying out said agreements with said Radio Corporation of America, as well
the confiscation of complainant’s stock, and unless said alleged agreements
with the Radio Corporation of America are set aside and voided, and the
action of the directors and certain stockholders at the meeting or meetings
called to act upon said proposed amendments be likewise set aside, and &
receiver be appointed to take charge of and manage its affairs, the remaining
assets of the defendant will be in and lasting danger of being dissipated and
disposed of, all of which would be to the almost entire and irreparable loss
ggr theds:n complainants, and other stockholders, as well as the creditors of said

en t.

16. That it would be to the manifest benefit and advantage of the stock-
holders, as well as all others in interest, to have a receiver appointed by this
honorable court to take charge of and manage its affairs and if necessary to

wind up the same and make distribution of any of its remaining proceeds
among those lawfully entitled thereto.

To the end, therefore—

(1). That the defendant corporations, its officers, agents, and employees, may
be restrained from further disposing of any of the assets of said corporation,
and of issuing said alleged debentures and of reclassifying said stock, or of
exchanging any of its stock for the class B stock held by the Radio Cor-
poration of America, and of carrying out its alleged agreements with said
Radlo Corporation of America, and of confiscating any of the stock of these
complainants.

(2). That a receiver or receivers may be appointed to take control of and
manage the assets and affairs of said defendant corporation and make such
provisions for or distribution thereof as this honorable court by its order may
decree to be right and proper in the premises. :

(3i). And for such other and further relief as the nature of this cause may
require. ¥

Wherefore this complaint prays that the writ of subpena be issued, directed
to the said defendant corporation having its offices in the city of l?:altimore.
commanding it to be aud appear in this honorable court at some certain day
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to be named therein and to answer the premises and abide by and perform such
decree as may be passed therein.
And as in the duty, ete.
’ J. CookMAN Bovo, Jr.,
Boyp ANp Boyp,
Harry E. Kary,
Solicitors for, Complainant.

StaTeE oF MARYLAND, City of Baltimore, to wit:

This is to certify that on this 29th day of December, 1931, before me, the
sabseriber, a notary public of the State of Maryland, in and for the city of
Baltimore aforesaid, personally appeared J. Cookman Boyd and made oath in
due form of law that the matters and facts as set forth in the foregoing amended
bill of complaint are true and correct as therein set forth to the best of his
knowledge and belief. :

As witness my hand and notarial seal. )

[sEAL.] Ricaarp B. Pve, Notary Public.

Tpon the aforegoing amended bill of complaint and affidavit, it is ordered by
the circuit court of Baltimore City, this 80th day of December, 1931, that the
prayer of the complainant in the ahove cause be granted uniess cause to the
contrary be shown or or before the 9th day of January. 1932, provided a
eopy of this amended bill of complaint be served on the defendant corporation
on or before the 81st day of December, 1981.

Senator Braive. I am identifying Exhibit 3 as being a copy of a
complaint of Boyd o. Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation in the
drenit court of Baltimore city. Is that correct, Mr. Morgan?

Mr. Morean. Yes. I would like to have a copy of that complaint
made.

Senator BrookHART. What became of that complaint? Has it
been decided? _

Mr. MoreaN. That suit was dismissed, Boyd’s stock having been
purchased by the defendants.

The CuamMan. Mr. Stock wants to ask you a question.

Mr. Stook. Mr. Stirn, I understand—this’is from my own exper-
ience— :

Mr. SteN. Yes.

Mr. Srock. That a great many complaints came to the New York
Stock Exchange authorities concerning the decline in the stock and
ap{)larently what looked at that time like a great deal of short
selling

Mr. StrN. Yes.

Mr. Stock. And many complaints came to the stock exchange
during this so-called reorganization.

Mr. StieN. Yes.

Mr. Srock. And after this assessment.

Mr. StieN. Yes.

Mr. Stock. Do you know whether or not the New York Stock
Exchange has taken any action of any kind?

Mr. . The only action it took was taking the stock off the
list on December 29, 1981.

Mr. Stock. Has the stock exchange ever made a public statement
in reference to this matter as to what action, if any, it has taken?

Mr. StirN. No public statement that I know of.

Mr. MoreaxN. Mr. Stirn, you were going to give us the full move-
ment in this stock at the earlier time.

Mr. SteN. If you wish to incorporate that in the record that
would be Exhibit 4. i
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The CuairMaN, Without objection that may be done.

(The chart presented by Mr. Stirn was designated “ Committee

Exhibit 4, 6-10-32, MDR,” and is here printed in the record in full,
facing this page.)

Senator BramNe. Tell what Exhibit 4 is briefly. Is that a graph
of long sales?

Mr. StmrNx. Of all sales.

Senator BraiNe. Of all sales on the New York Stock Exchanget

Mr. Stien. Yes; because short sales are also entered into it.

Senator Braine. Not all Radio-Keith-Orpheum ?

Mr. Stm~. No. This is a graph of all sales according to the
Dow Jones average on 30 industrials for the year 1930.

Mr. MoraeaN. Mr. Stirn, that is not what I asked for. I asked for
the bull movement in Radio-Keith-Orpheum.

Mr. STirn. I am going to come to that later, because I can estab-
lish that better b{ referring to the two graphs superimposing one

upon the other. I can establish that bull movement much more to
your satisfaction in that way.

Senator BLAINE. Let us have this other identified.

Mr. STieN. This has already been identified, Senator, as Exhibit 1.

Exhibit 4 is a graph showing the prices of the Dow Jones average
for the 30 industrial stocks and shows the total volume for the spring
of 1930 and gradual increase in the price structure.

Superimposing Exhibit 1 upon Exhibit 4, Exhibit 1 being—

Senator BLaINE (interposing). That is the graph giving the long
sales of the Radlo-Kelth-Or%heum now, long and short?

Mr. StmeN. Absolutely. Exhibit 1 graphically describes the long
and short sales in the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation beginning
from 1928 and ending in December, 1931.

Mr. MoreaN. Give us briefly the big bull movement in that stock.

Mr. Stirn. Showing the big bull movement in the spring of 1930
in Class A stock of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation.

Mr. MorGa~. As compared to what?

Mr. Stirn. If the investigator superimposes the graph known as
Exhibit 1 upon the graph known as Exhibit 4, the contrast in the
rise of the price structure of Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation as
compared with the Dow Jones industrial average shows a tremen-
dous comparison. In other words, the rise of the price of the stock
of Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation for the spring of 1930 is most
precipitous.

Mr. MoreaN. What was it? Give us the figures.

Mr. StmN. It began from a low of 19 in January and i
high of 50 on April 24, 1980. y and ended in a

enator Brooxmart. In 1929 it had been up hich and th
down there? p high and then dropped

Mr. SteN. Which just shows that similar operations wer d
in by the company. In other words, they cox?form to recosde.ngage

Senator BrooxHART. It is a repetition of some manipulati
. Mr. SteN. There are about five or six big swings, Sgna:orox::}?ﬁch
mfser mam]])sulatlon and rigging. ’
enator BrooxHART. You think the i i
the ones you have just described $ y were all manipulated like
Mr. Stirn. I think so:

r. ; yes. M. J. Meehan & Co., bei
specialist, have the recordS;; I think the c?)nmmi(t)t(;é ﬁﬁligl ea:lr(i)gg
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 855

at a satisfactory result in this matter without having Mr. Meehan
on the stand. i

Mr. Stock. Mr. Stirn, you said that R-K-O rose in price in the
spring of 1930 from about 12 to about 50; is that it? .

Mr. StN. Not 12; no. That was in December, 1929. That is
the low in December, 1929.

Mr. Stock. Well, it rose from that low point?

Mr. Stmn. It practically rose; yes, sir; one could even make a
larger figure. It rose practically from 12 to 50.

Mr. Srock. Just to get it on the record, this was included in the
Dow Jones averages in the rise showing that same comparison from
what to what?

Mr. SteN. From an average of 212 to 250 approximately.

Mr. Stock. So that the Dow Jones stocks rose about 25 per cent?

Mr. StieN. Yes.

Mr. Stock. And R-K-O rose about 800 per cent ?

Mr. StmmN. Precisely.

Mr. Stock. Or about twelve times as much?

Mr. SteN. Precisely. That is an interesting comparison, Mr.
Stock.

Senator BrooKHART. Mr. Chairman, I would like to interrupt the
proceedings just a minute. I want to go to the floor. I have no-
ticed in the press reports that some kind of a pool or group or some-
thing has been organized for a bull movement up there now by the
Morgan Co., and I would like to have Mr. Morgan brought down
here and see if that is one of this kind of promotion schemes.

Senator BraiNe (presiding). Well, I am just acting chairman
now.

Senator BrookHART. I understand. I am stating it for the rec-
ord for the attention of the steering committee.

Mr. MoreaN. Mr. Stirn, do you know it to be a fact whether a
pool had been organized in this stock for the bull movement?

Mr. StmN. That can only be ascertained, Mr. Morgan, by sub-
penaing Meehan & Co. Meehan having fled to Europe, perhaps
will be unwilling to answer your question.

Senator BrLaiNe. Are there any other questions, Mr. Morgan$

Mr. Morcan. I think there is an error in the statement of the per-
centage of the rise in industrials as shown in the Dow Jones group.
Isn’t that between 18 and 19 per cent that they rose from 212 to
252%

Mr. StmrN. Ask Mr. Stock.

Mr. Moraan. That would be an increase of 40. That shows a
percentage increase of between 18 and 19 per cent.

Mr. Stock. That is accurate, a greater rise proportionately for
R-K-O than for the Dow Jones averages during that period.

Mr. Stm=N. Oh, yes.

Mr. MorgaN. Yes; I am ﬁguriné that now.

Mr. STmN. More figures on R-K-O definitely tend to the point of
view that it is practically the most outstanding rigging operation
in the history of the New York Stock Exchange. ‘

Mr. Stock. Have you ever had this matter up with the New York
Stock Exchange, Mr. Stirn ¢

Mr. StTm~. No, sir. ~

Mr. Stock. Do you know anybody that has?
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Mr. Stien. No, sir.

Mr. Stock. Is that because you have felt that you could not get
any redress from the New York Stock Exchange?

Mr. StirN. Yes, sir.

Mr. MoreaN. Mr. Stirn, are these figures not correct, that the per-
centage of increase in Radio-Keith-Orpheum showing that bull move-
ment was in excess of 316 per cent, while the percentage of increase
in the Dow Jones group was less than 19 per cent?

Mr. StirN. I think the record shows that very clearly, Mr. Morgan.

Mr. MoreaN. The computation before was erroneous.

Senator BLaine. Yes. Well, mathematical computation is always
subject to revision.

Mr. StirN. I think the committee might be interested, Senator
Blaine, in the sources of the data which I have prepared. Naturally,
to any research worker, the most significant thing is showing the
sources of his data and where they may be found. gI‘hat is to verify

the statements made. Now I should like to include the sources of
my data in the record.

Mr. MoreaN. You can make reference to it.

Senator BLaiNE. Just by reference, the name of the publication.

Mr. StirN. New York Stock Exchange Statistics in regard to
short selling November 25 to November 30, 1931,

Senator BraiNe. Just give the list of pui)lications.

Mr. StirN. Also the 1ssues of the Commercial and Financial
Chronicle for the years 1928 to 1932, inclusive.

Also the Annalist, published by the New York Times for 1928,
1929, 1930, 1931, and 1982,

Standard Trade and Securities, volume 3, statistical section, pub-
lished by the Standard Statistics Co. (Inc.).

Senator BraiNe. What year?

Mr. SmirN. November 11, 1931,

The New York Stock Exchange Bulletin, volume 3, No. 5, of
May, 1932, the study of which will reveal the figures I have prepared
earlier for this report upon the colossal commissions made during
1929 and 1930 period on the New York Stock Exchange.

Mr. Morean. Mr. Chairman, $ome Senator asked a quesion of the
witness as to whether be had complained to the New York Stock
Exchange. My information is that J. Cookman Boyd did write
directly to the New York Stock Exchange, complaining that this
plan was 'belng put through in defiance of a suit in equity that he
filed and in defiance of the rules of the exchange, and so forth, and
he might enlighten us as to what relief he got from the New zYork
Stock Exchan%f.

Mr. StmeN. Additional to-the data I have cited, is the Bank and

Quotation Record published by Dana & Co., and th
Journal for the years 1928 to 1932. That is all. : © Wall Street

Senator BraiNE. Now, are there any other questions?

Mr. SteN. I could say, in passmi, that the statistics which I have
presented upon short selling in the Radio-Keith-Orpheum stock defi-
nitely contradict the published statements on short selling by Rich-
ard Whitney, president of the New York Stock Exchange.

Mr. MoraaN. Mr. Stirn, will you be willing t i
ants and analysts of the (,:ommittee in tracing t(l)xés‘is 1::02111{00&‘%%0::;
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transactions through the New York Clearing House into the broker-
age houses?

Mr. Stien. Gladly.

Mr. Morea~. To identify who made these sales through our friend,
Mr. Meehan?

Mr. StmmN. Yes.

Senator BLAINE (presiding). Is there any other matter, Mr. Stirn?

Mr. SN I think T have concluded the citation of my sources.

Senator BLAINE (presiding). Now, Mr. Stirn, I think I express
the feeling of the committee that we appreciate your coming down
here. As I suggested to the chairman, you were one witness who is
not an adverse witness; I mean, a witness who is somewhat reluctant
in disclosing all the facts. You have taken up a specific case, traced
it through, and have shown the effect of the rigging of the market,
not only as it relates to the stockholders but also as it relates to the
wrecking of a company and the absorbing of that company by an-
other organization. It has been very valuable.

Mr. StieN. I think that is a true summary of the situation.

Senator BrainNe (presiding). If there is nothing further, the com-
mittee will stand adjourned.

(Whereupon, at 4.35 o’clock p. m., the committee adjourned, to
meet at the call of the chairman.)

(Additional data submitted by Mr. Stirn is here printed in the
record in full, as follows:)

The high and the low prices of stocks—outstanding price depreciations—on the
New York Stock Exchange, New York Curb, and the Chicago Stock Exchange

. . Apr. 11,1932
August, 1929, New York Curb__ 142] June 17,1932
August, 1929, Chicago___..___._. LR % Do.
August, 1920 ________.__
September, 1929_

High Low
8tock price Date price Date
Mar. 22,1929, . _ . ... _.____. 1414 Apr. 8, 1932
Mar. 20, 1929.___
R May —, 1932
- May 16, 1932
- Do.
- Do.

""""" 114 Apr. —, 1932

34| June —, 1032

Aprll, 1930 3§ﬁ Apr, — 1932
aramount F' Oct. 15,1929 ___________.__ 33¢| Apr. 12,1932
Gnited States Steel.............____ 26134) Sept. 3, 1928 ... _______. 2534| June —, 1932
Borden 1004 July 10,1929 __________ 2014 Do.
AWt & CO_oomemmmmmcmamemacmann 1487| July 10, 1929 __.__ 7 Do.
Theaters Equipment. R 6614} September, 1929 334 Apr. 51932
Cities Service. - - -- .do 33 | May —, 1932
ox Film, A_._. - 12 | Apr. 9,1032
Carb, September, 1928 D MU RN [P,
Bachs.___.. - 12134| September, 1929 114 May —, 1932
General Electric new._.. 95 | April, 1930....._. .10 | June —, 1932
New.......ocooemeaners 28}!/, Eecilg’u‘)ggg" """""""""
pri}, 1930 ... ... 4
Westinghouse. - ..o o-oceemmo o { 6734| Aug. 18, 192977777 } 2134 May 10,1632
Radio-Keith-Orpheum ‘... 50 | Apr. 24,1930, coneooooocacaaas 34, Dec. 28,1931

1 New )

* Low prices of corporations under receiverships.

3

s 8};“; A stricken off the list computed on present price of new stock, at low of 1}4; the class A at one-
fourth of new common would be about 34 or 37} cents.

Norz.—No corporation not in actusl receivership shows 8o sensational a depression of stock as that
mn?.ﬁ by Radio-Keith-Orpheum under the influence of concerted and concentrated short selling.
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Volume of sales in 1930 of group of corporaiions compared in terms of ratio
sales to the number of shares outstanding, to total number of sales of all
stocks, and to the number of shares listed on the New York Stock Ezchange

in per cent
Number of
Name of corporation sh::e.::i f,i“' V°§‘§1“i.§ of | motal sales | Jumber of
standing shares listed

Radio Corporation 13,130,000 | 37,038,800 | 810,038,161 | 1,286, 794,480
General Electrio. ._.occoaooanunno 5 936

845,
Radio‘Keith-Or]iheum, elass “A”. 2,377,315 | 18,308,908
Westinghouse Electric & Manufacturing. 2, 586, 315 | 10,592,975

1 e e P 46,949, £66 | 88, 806, 663
191

BUMMARY

Out of the entire number of sales on the New York Stock Exchange in 1930
the group of corporations contributed over 10 per cent of the operations, and
this amount is out of 810,038,181 sales. :

The volume of sales of this group compared to the number of shares out-
standing or actually existing in printed certificates (gold) actually amounted
to nearly twice this amount. No other group of stocks approach this figare
according to the data. This is clear evidence of professional handling and
manipulation, or rigging, if you please, and not honest investment or liquida-
tion, which Mr. Whitney testified to be the fact, under oath, before the
committee.

Compared to the total number of shares listed on the New York Stock

Exchange the volume of sales in this group approach or approximate 0.07 out
of over a billion shares.

The price upswing of the stock of the Radio Corporation during the pool
manipulation revealed by Counsel Gray’s examination of witnesses before the

Senate Committee on Banking and Currency held on May 19, 1932, quoted n
the press of the couniry May 20, 1932

First pool: Price
Mar. 5, 1929 %
Mar. 12, 1929 —~— e e e e e e e e 91%
Mar. 16, 1929 10034
Mar. 20, 1929 o4

Second pogil)’ : 192
Mar. , 86%,— 91
Mar, 25, 1929, sa e 1%
Mar. 26, 1929 —_— 02 -~ 95
Mar. 27, 1929 89 _100%
Mar. 28, 1929__ 100 -109

Volume of sales in week, 1,883,200.

Profits accruing from operation of first pool, managed by J. M. Meehan, ficor
specialist, admitted by witnesses to Gray to amount to $5,000,000. If I recall
the figures brought out by Counsel Gray, this pool held 1,498,000 shares at a
cost of $141,000,000, which makes the average cost price to the pool at the
figure $94.44, This was not brought out in the testimony as 1 remember.
Thus:

Top price reached during this pool operation
Avgrage cost of stock of the pool $109. 25

Price differential 13,81

This price differential of $13.81 per share profit, with a play in 1,493000
shares, results in a much larger profit than the $5,000,000 profit annou’nce& in
the headlines of the press. The profits, therefore, more closely approximated
$21,618,380 on the long side only. The short side also, in addition to the

$21,618,330, taking into account the drop from 1
considerable profit. 09% to 94, should have netted
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The investigation of the second pool as quoted in the press seemingly never
has materialized. From the point of view of price appreciation the second pool
inferentially netted a larger and more handsome profit than the first pool, as
managed by Meehan.

(Norz 2.—The $5,000,000 profits made by pool No. 1 in Radlo, therefore, can
take into consideration a rise in the price of the stock of 2% points. On the
long and sbort side there was a play of 268 points.)

Inactivity of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum olass A stock during the pool operations
in Radio in Maroch, 1929

Pirst RKO Inactlvity: Price
Mar. 9, 1929 36-37%
Mar. 11, 1929 36-3614%
Mar. 12, 1929 34548514
Mar. 13, 1929 847%;-3514
Mar, 14, 1929 351686
Mar. 15, 1929 3614867
Mar. 16, 1929, 3614-87
Mar. 18, 1929 8554—-37%
Mar. 19, 1929 853,-3614
Mar. 20, 1929 8514-3614
Mar. 21, 1929 85-355
Mar. 22, 1929 8414-35%%

RKO activity on down side:

Mar. 28, 1929 8414-847%
Mar. 25, 1920. 84142954
Mar. 26, 19289. 30%;,~-19
Mar, 27, 1929 2874 9514
Mar. 28, 1929 281430

(Nore.—On Mar. 26, when RKO dropped so precipitously from 303 to 19,
the operation Radio on the same day was exactly opposite, the stock rising
from 92 to 95. . Therefore, Mr, Whitney's explanation that such drops are only
caused by liquidation is not accurate and truthful,)

Volume of sales: Sha
res

Mar. 9-105, inclusive 71, 100
Mar. 16-22, inclusive 52, 500

Inasmuch as Meehan is floor specialist for both Radlo and R-K-O stock
presumably he was too preoccupied with the Radio pool, which netted such
handsome profits, than to try for a play in R-K-O.

But during the operation of the second Radio pool which was supposed to
come under investigation later by Counsel Gray a bear play was simultaneously
waged in R-K-O while a bull play was going on in Radio, in the latter part of
March, 1929.

1929 profit on commission record for stocks and bonds listed on the New York
Stock Exchange

1. Total number of shares sold from January 1 to December 31, 1929,
monthly average as of January, 1,124001,490 (New York Stock Exchange
Bulletin May, 1932, only gives bank and quotation record January 10, 1930,
p. 28, vol. 3, No. 1) ; 1,124,900,980 (New York Times, the Annalist, January 17,
1980, p. 212, vol. 85, No. 887). Quotes in dollars, but this can not be true
becanse stock price index and monthly averages of all listed shares January,
1929, 89; January, 1930, 57; New York Stock Hxchange Bulletin May, 1932,

4.
2, Rates of commission. Scale in effect since November 1, 1924, under
constitution of New York Stock Exchange:
Cents per share

On stocks selling below $10 a share _— - %
On stocke selling at $10 and above but under $25 —— 121%
On stocks selling at $25 and above but under $50 ——- 15
On stocks selling at 850 and above but under $75 1Ty
On stocks selling at $75 and above but under $100_ e cmcmacmeeee 20
On stocks selling at $100 and above but under $200 25
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860 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

On stocks selling at $200 a share and over, 25 cents for the first $200 in
price and 5 cents a share additional for each $50 increase in price or fraction
thereof,

Members of the exchange executing orders for fellow members follow a scale
of rates much lower than rates to nonmembers. (The Stock Market, Charles
A. Dice, Chicago and New York Shaw & Co., 1927, p. 113.)

8. Total number of shares listed on the New York Stock Exchange, January
1, 1980: 1,127,682,468 (source of data: New York Stock Exchange Bulletin,
May, 1932, p. b, Vol. III, No. 5) ; 1,117,000,000 (Standard@ Trade and Securities,
Vol. 111, statistical section, Standard Statistics Co. (Inc.), New York statistical
section 6, base book ; vol. 63, No. 7, sec. 8, p. 134, January, 1932).

4. Ratio sales to listing in per cent, nearly 100 per cent note; not 14 per cent,
given by New York Exchange Bulletin, May, 1932, page 11, first table.

% Monthly volume of sales (unit, 1,000,000) : 1929—January, 110.8; Febru-
ary, 77.97; March, 105.6; April, 82.60; May, 91.28; June, 69.55; July, 9338
Augnst, 95.70; September, 100.1; October, 141.7; November, 72.46; December,
83.86. (Source of data: Standard Trade and Securities Standard Statistical
Bulletin, sec. 6, p. 156, vol. 3, January, 1932.)

8. Stock price index and monthly averages of all listed stocks: No, 1 fiat
price average is flat average price (the average of all prices) in dollars;
No. 2 price index is price index (January 1, 1925, 100) based on the adjusted
average price, which is the average price (No. 4) adjusted to split ups, stock
dividends, etc.; No. 3 8. C. C. average price is Stock Clearing Corporation
Monthly average price of settled shares in dollars; No. 4, unadjusted average
price, unadjusted average price found by dividing the total market value by
the total number of shares listed, in dollars. See New York Stock Exchange
Bulletin, May, 1932, page 4.

Stiock price index and monthly averages off all listed shares

Tanuary, | January, | January, | January, | Janu: January, | January,
1925 1926 1927 it Mt Mt v
No. 1 flat average price.......-. $80. 17 $87.01 $83. 49 $04. 64 $96. 76 $69. 01 $50. 95
No. 2 price index. ... R 100.0 115.8 115.7 140.0 166. 1 111 75.2
No. 3 8. C. C. average price. ... 56.9 68.4 64.6 69.0 78.6 52.6 37.2
No. 4 unadjusted average price._ 62.45 70.15 85. 53 75.93 89. 09 57.38 37.80
May, June, July, | August, | Septem- | October, | Novem-
1931 1931 1931 1931 ber, 1931 1931 ’ ber, 1931
No. 1 flat average price. ........ $50.00 $46.20 $48. 54 $47,05 $40. 40 7.11
No. 2 price index_ ... 74.0 64.8 72.3 67.8 67.3 s34:4. 7 532'18'3
No. 3 8. C. C. average price__.._ 39.4 36.3 37.3 35.5 3.1 27.8 28.8
No. 4 unadjusted average price.. 37.23 32.58 36.38 34.008 33.93 24,55 25.97
December, | January, | February,| March, 3
1931 2 s | Miesaw | Al 1932 v

No. 1 flat average price..-....--. $34, 24 $20.37 $20.66 $20.89 .50

No. 2 price fadex.._ ... 48.9 40.2 3.7 e 22501 »
No. 3 8. C. C, average price_..... 24, 2 25.8 2.8 2.5 206 |

No. 4 unadjusted average price__ 23. 69 20. 24 19. ‘0| med | iR

8
8
8
B
2
&
®

New York Stock Exchange Bulletin, May, 1932. p. 4.

7. Al values expressed on the four charts below are unadjusted
prices in dollars, calculated similarly to No. 4 (above). J . Tos

S

Stock Bulletin, May, 1982, p. 4. (See New York
8. Average of January, 1929, $89.08, according to No. 4

1980, $57.38 : adjusted average, $73.26. £ 0-4; average of January,

9. Therefore: Number of shares sold multiplied by 1714 cents:
on commission figare 1714 arrived at by th% meaxi’ 73.2%6; eortsérgmss Drofit

$191,248,553.30; expenses, + net_income. - Br0%s imcome,
gross income to brokers on commissions, salaries to employes, rents, telephoné
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rates, Western Union rates on private wires, cost of seat on the New York
Stock Exchange.

10. Total bond transactions on the New York Stock Exchange for year 1929,
$3,020,316,700,

Brokers rates of commissions, $1,000, $2.50; $500, $2; $100, $2.

11, Therefore, $3,020,316.7 multiplied by $2.50, gross profit on commissions
per $1,000 bond, or $7,550,000.

Conclusion. Commissions on bonds insignificant as compared to broker’s
commissions on stocks,

12. Referring back to tables in column 2 obtaining figure 1714 by referring
to column 6 under January 30 for figure 57.38 under No. 4 column, and then to
monthly sales column for October, 1929, sales figure at 141, the commissions
profited by brokers for Black October, 1929, are obtained by multiplying
141,000,000 by $0.175 or $24,675,000, commissions gross profits for that month.
This figure does not apply to profits on short sales or on bear raids, or in bull

13,.In December, 1914, after the Exchange was closed for several months
following the opening of the World War, the volume of sales were 1.91 (unit
of 1,000,000), see previous chart or table for 1914, If this were to be repeated

now with adjusted average May, 1932, at 15.34, which means $0.125 per share
commisgion. This means only $246,250 commission.

Year | Jan. | Feb. | Mar. | Apr. | May | Juno | July | Aug. | Sept. | Oct. | Nov. | Dec. Aavg%r-
42,54 | 64.15 | 65.49 | 54.33 | 46.66 | 58.72 1 33.54 | 24.80 | 51.14 | 47.89 | 37.37 j\ 50.19 48.03

34.34 131.72 133.06 |__.____|_______ (SRR ORI DRV SRR SRR PRt U PR

62.31 | 68,72 | 96.55 {111.00 | 78.04 | 76.59 | 47.45 | 39.87 | 53.55 | 65.50 | 51.95 ' 58.76 | 67.55

1929 ___[110.8 77.97 1105.6 | 82.60 | 91.28 | 69. 55 | 93.38 | 95.70 {100.1 |141.7 72.46 | 83.86 l 93.75
1928..__| 56.96 | 47.17 | 84. 99 gg 57 18216 | 63.71 | 39.00 | 67.70 ; $0.91 | 99.08 {115.4 i 92.84 | 76.71

. 64
1927 __.134.26 1 44.18 | 49.06 | 46.60 | 47.63 | 38.49 |_...._. 51.06 | 51.92 | 50.46 | 51.36 62,37 48. 08
19261 30.00 | 35.46 | 52.04 | 30.22 | 23.19 | 37.99 : 36.73 | 44.10 | 36.90 | 40.21 | 31.18 - 41.89 | 37.42
1925 __ 1 41.43 13275} 38.57 | 24.84 | 36.46 | 30 86 ; 32.28 | 32.87 ' 36.89 | 53.42 | 48. 98 I 42 8% 37.69
1924____126.73120.64 | 18.21 | 17.70'| 14.99 | 16 80 | 24.23 ! 22.43 ‘ 18.15 | 17.83 | 41.37 | 42.88 23. 50
1923 __ 12021 |22.60 (25806 ] 20.04.] 23.11 | 19.65 ] 12.67 | 15.08 | 14.61 | 15.82 | 22. 57 | 24. 07 19.77
1922 | 15.39 {1 16.19 ) 22.73 | 30.47 | 28.91 | 24 04 | 15.15 | 17.85 | 21.78 | 25.68 | 22.88 I 19. 69 21.73
1920 __ 11598 110,15 | 15.91 | 15.27 | 17.03 | 18.17 ! 9.30] 10.99 | 12,91 | 12.88 | 15.33 - 17.62 | 14.30
1920 .1 19.65 | 21.73 | 28.80 | 27.98 1 16.37 | 9.20 | 12.40 | 13,70 | 15.32 | 13.61 | 22.16 | 23.83 18.73
1919 __.111.63 | 12205 | 21.17 | 27.66 | 34.24 | 32 83 | 34.17 | 24,14 1 23,88 | 36.80 | 20.97 | 24.26 | 26.07
1918 ___i13.50 | 11.32 | 8. 21 7.44 | 2t.10 | 11.co| 8.35 6.86 l 8.03]20.29 | 14.72 | 11.96 11,95
1917..__116.42 1 13.63 | 18.42 | 14.28 [ 19.54 | 18,09 | 12,79 | 11.51 1 13.70 | 17.43 | 14.7) ] 12.78 15.35
1918..__| 15. %4 2.20 | 1513 | 12.53 | 16.40 | 12.79 9.18 | 14.60 I 29.85 | 27.98 | 34.51 31.71 11.07
015 __| 5.08 4.38 7.88 (2105 ( 12.67 | 11,21 | 14.33 | 20.42 | 18,60 | 26.84 | 17.56 l 13. 68 14.85
1914 _|10.11 | 6.23 | 58| 7.141 4.76 | 4. 7.89 Q) 1 [O) [O) O] ! 191 6. 57
1913.___] 8.73 6.84 7.18 | 8.46 5.46 959! 512 6.08 7.68 7.41 3.7 7.15 6. 94
1912, __} 10.91 7.09 | 14.55 | 15.99 | 13. 66 7.200 7.17{ 897 (10.06 | 14.15] 8.71 ‘ 12.60 10.92
JLCT VS SR SRR PRI RSP ORI FUISRRPR P S I FSR SRR SO 10. 54
FUYT N AN IO AN N I I I N I ..................... (R 13.64
1 Exchange closed.
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SATURDAY, JUNE 11, 1932

UNITED STATES SENATE,
CoMMmITTEE ON BaNkKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D. C.

The committee met at 10 o’clock a. m., pursuant to call, in the
hearing room of the Committee on Interstate Commerce, the Capitol,
Senator Peter Norbeck presiding.

Present: Senators Norbeck (chairman), Brookhart, Goldsborough,
Couzens, Townsend, Blaine, Fletcher, Wagner, Barkley, and Bulkleg.

The CaammaN. The committee will come to order. Mr. Boyd,
will you take & seat right opposite the reporter?

TESTIMONY OF J. COOKMAN BOYD, ATTORNEY AT LAW,
BALTIMORE, MD.

éeTzl:e witness was duly sworn by the chairman.)
ator BLAINE. You are an attorney at Baltimore, Md.?

Mr. Boyp. Yes, sir.

Senator BraiNe. How long have you practiced there?

Mr. Boyn. Forty-three years.

Senator BLaiNe. Of course you began practicing very young?

Mr. Boyp. I was hardly 21, Senator.

Senator Braine. Were you the owner of some stock of the Radio
Keith Orpheum Co. ?

Mr. Bovp. On two or three occasions I was, sir, The last time
was stock which I had owned for probably a vear, probably a little
more than a year—300 shares. :

Senator BLaINE. Were you the owner of it in November, 1931¢

Mr. Bo¥p. Yes, sir.

Senator BLAINE. Do you recall a letter that was sent out by Mr.
Brown, president of that corporation, dated November 10¢

M;l.llifom. Yes, sir; I recall that very letter and I studied it very
care, .

Senatzr BraiNe. Thereafter did you take some procedure with
reference to your stock?

Mr. Boyp, I did, Senator, based on the reasons, as I saw them,
first, that in that letter was a clause that unless the transfer of stock,
the exchange of that character of stock, were effected, the concern
would have to gIo into receivership. I was likewise very much pro-
voked at what I thought the excessive salaries that had been paid
and what looked to be a great waste of money. The final considera-
tion was, however, that in my opinion as a lawyer, this being a
Maryland corporation the only way they could bring about a legal

863

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



864 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

exchange of stock would be by unanimous consent; and I knew of at
least 300 shares that would not be voted for that proposition, they

being mine. That being the case I studied the situation and my son
and I filed a bill for receivership.

Senator Braixe. In your own name?

Mr. Bovp. I was the plaintiff and J. Cookman Boyd, jr., was the
the attorney.

Senator BraiNe. You also represented clients who were stock-
holders?

Mr. Boxp. Yes, sir,

Senator BraiNe. Or a client?

Mr. Boxp. Yes,sir; I represent a client, Senator Blaine, from your
State. .

Senator Braine. I am not going to ask you what settlement you
made, but I am going to ask you this question, whether or not a
the filing of the suit and after the filing of the amended bill of com-
plaint a satisfactory settlement was made with you by the compan
m lg(lespe%t to your own holdings and in respect to your client’s
holdings?

Mr. Boyp. After there had been two days argument upon ques-
tions involved before the court, there was a satisfactory settlement
made with me.

Senator BraiNe. Not on the basis of the low price, however, at
which the stock was selling at that time?

Mzr. Boxp. No, sir.

Senator BLAINE, In fact, the stock had been taken off the stock
market at the time the settlement was made, had it not?

Mr. Boyn. Yes,sir. I do not think that entered into it.

Senator BraiNe. The settlement was made in 1932, I assume?

Mr. Boyn. The settlement was made about the 1st of March, 1932,
I would say.

Senator TownseND. This year?

Mr. Boml.3 Yes, ,sirﬁ (35932.

Senator BraiNe. Did you ever notify Mr. Whitney, president of
the New York Stock Exchange, respecting this matt{;'g)

Mr. Boyp. Senator Blaine, I did notify Mr. Whitney.

Senator Braixe. Have you with you a copy of your communics-
tion to him?

Mr. Boyp. Yes, sir; I sent him a telegram.
Senator BLaiNe. Will you kindly produce that?

Bl(The) witness produced a paper which he handed to Senator
aine.

Senator Braine. You have handed me, Mr. Boyd, a co f
telegram or day letter dated December 15: 1931, adzlr;ssed E)yBoicl:

ard Whitney, president, New York Stock Exch
City, which T will read (reading) : xchange, New York

No such thing as Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation rights. Pro issu-
ance of rights absolutely illegal. Sale would only defraudginnocent g:srz(llxagers.

Hasn't there already been done enough harm on Ne
the many small hoders of RKO stock? ok Stock Exchange to

tions of this stock? Why not investigate as to manipula-

J. CooxMAN Boyp.
Was that day letter sent to Mr. Whitney ¢

Mr. Boyp. Yes, sir.
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Senator Braine. Did you ever receive a reply to that letter?

Mr. Boxp. No, sir.

Senator Braive. Did you ever receive an acknowledgement of
the letter from Mr. Whitney or from anyone in his office

Mr. Borp. Unless you might say that having received no repl
to this telegram I wrote to the secretary of the New York Stoc
Exchange, and I wrote that letter on the 17th. The telegram was
sent on the 15th of December, and on the 30th of December I re-
ceived an acknowledgment only of the receipt of the letter, from the
secretary of the New York Stock Exchange.

Senator Braive. We will offer in evidence the telegram you sent.

The letter which you received is in my hands, on the letterhead
of the New York Stock Exchange, office of the secretary, dated
December 80, 1981, and is addressed to J. Cookman Boyd, Esq., 2
East Lexington Street, Baltimore, Md., and reads as follows
(reading) :

Deaz Mz. Boyp: Your letter of December 17th was duly received. I regret
that through anm oversight in my office an earlier acknowledgement was not
sent to you.

Very truly yours,
: ASHBEL GREEN, Secretary.

And that is the only communication that you ever received from
or on behalf of Presid};nt Whitney in answer to your letter?

Mr. Boxp. No, Senator Blaine. That was not an answer to my
telegram to Mr. Whitney.

Senator Braine. Oh, no; it was—

Mr. Boxp. I wrote a letter on the 17th to Mr. Green.

Senator BraiNe. I beg your pardon.

Mr. Boyp. I got no recognition from Mr. Whitney at all.

Senator BLaiNE. No answer from Mr. Whitney, directly or in-
directly, to your telegram of December 15%

Mr. Boyp. No, sir. I sent the secretary a letter. I wanted to
have no mistake.

Senator BLAINE. I will recur to your letter, of which I have a
copy in my hand, dated December 17, 1931, addressed to the New
York Stoc Excflange, New York, N. Y., attention Mr. Ashbel
Green, secretary, and reading as follows [reading]:

Drag Sie: On the 15th instant we sent a telegram to Richard Whitney, presi-
dent of the New York Stock Exchange, advising him that there was no such
thing as Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation rights, that the proposed issuance
of rights was absolutely illegnl and sale of same would only defraud innocent
purchasers, with the suggestion that enough harm had already been done on
the New York Stock Exchange to the many small holders of RKO stock, and
suggested the advisability of an investigation as to manipulations of this stock.

We learn to-day that the New York Stock Exchange yesterday decided to
admit to the list for trading Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation temporary
certificates for common stock without nominal or par value, and that it had
likewise admitted to dealings Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation rights.

I shall not read the balance of the letter; but the letter from Mr.
Green of December 30, which I read, is the only reply that you
have had to your letter of December 17 which I just read.

Mr. Boyp. That is correct.

Senator Braine. I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that we have made a
part of the record the day letter dated December 15, 1931, the letter
from Mr. Boyd dated December 17, 1931, to the New York Stock
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Exchange, and the reply of Mr. Green, secretary, dated December
30, 1931; but there are two or three other communications in this
file of papers which you have handed me, Mr. Boyd. Do they relate
to this matter?

Mr. Boyp. I replied again to that acknowledgment of Mr. Green,
Senator Blaine.

Senator BrLaiNe. What date was that?

Mr. Boyp. January 2, I think.

Senator BLAINE. January 2, 1932. I will read that [reading]:
JANUARY 2, 1032,
New Yorxk Stock EXCHANGE,
New York, N. Y.
Attention Mr. Ashbel Green, Secretary.
Dear Siz: Yours of December 30, 1931, received.

I am not so much interested in your acknowledgment that through oversight

in your office earlier acknowledgment was not made of my communication of
December 17.

I made certain statements in that letter which to my mind required action
by the New York Stock Exchange. Evidently the exchange is more interested
in the quantity sold rather than in the quality or legality of same.

I think perhaps more beneficial results might be obtained if a copy of this

correspondence was submitted to the Senate in Washington.
Very truly yours,

I assume that that was signed by you?

Mr. Boyp. Yes, sir. May I say that I never anticipated this, and
that I am not a voluntary witness here. I was summoned last night.
I talk with a great deal of reserve, at least, about matters in which I
have had business connections, and I might say that, so far as the
R-K-O is concerned, the ending of my relations with them was quite
satisfactory. That reference to the Senate in my letter of January 2,
1932, rather evidently was due to the fact that I had written to
Senator Dill, who had introduced a resolution in the Senate some
time before that providing for an investigation of R-K-O.

Senator Braing. I offer the letter of January 2, of Mr. Boyd, to
the New York Stock Exchange; and I feel that all these letters,
unles:s1 you have objection, Mr. Boyd, ought to be made a part of the
record.

Mr. Boxp. I have no objection, Senator Blaine, to any communi-
cations I had with any official of the New York S’tock nycha.nge‘.]ml
feel now just as those letters represented my feelings at that time.

(The correspondence referred to will be found printed at the end
of the testimony of this witness.)

Senator BLaine. Would you care to testify as to the total amount
you received in your settlement of the suit and the settlement of your
client’s claim?

Mr. Boxp. Senator Blaine——

Senator Braine. If you do not care to, I am not going to ask
you to, .

Mr. Boyp. There is no reason why I should not, except that I think

it is a personal matter, and unless the committee insist
rather not do it. s, I would

Senator BraiNe. I would not insist, of course.

Mr. Boyp. There is nothing of which I need to be ashamed in the

stor. excont it o1 s :
f‘;:n .ex, except it may be that I did not settle with them for a larger

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 867

The Cramman. You brought action for how much money? It
was to recover how much ? .

Mr. Boxp. My action was for a receivership of the concern, sir.
It was not a suit brought for a specific sum. I alleged that this con-
cern had been very wastefully managed, and, to my mind, there were
matters bordering on fraud. .

The CmammMaN. Did you get as much as $20,000 in this settle-
ment—or don’t you care to answer that?

Mr. Bovp. I might say again, Senator—

Senator TownseNDp. Mr. Chalirman, if the gentleman does not care
to answer that question——

The CuamrMan. Oh, no; I am not going to insist on it.

Senator BLaine. It is really not material.

Mr. Bovp. I can only say that it was a substantial sum. -

Senator Braine. It has the relationship of attorney and client.

The CmamMan. It was not 75 cents a share, like the others got?

M. Bown. Oh, no.

Senator BraiNe. It was very close to the price the stock had been
selling for when it was selling at a respectable price?

Mr. Boxp. I would ssai'I it was very much nearer to the respectable
Price than the price at the time they made the settlement.

Senator BraiNz., In spite of your telegram to Mr. Whitney and in

ite of your letter to the New York Stock Exchange, attention of

. Green, the secretary, do you know whether or not it is a fact
that the New York Stock Exchange continued to list the stock of the
R-K-O on the stock exchange?

Mr. Boyp. They did; that is, new stock.

Senator BraiNe. And did it also continue to list the debentures?

Mr. Boyp. It did do that. Just how it was done, Senator, I do not
know. As T stated in one of my letters, it looked like it was undue
haste in the matter.

Senator BLaINE. Do you recall what letter that is?

Mr. Boyo. I think that was the letter of the 17th. It had the im-
Pression on me that this matter was being urged more to make it
appear that their action in attempting to amend the character of
their stock was legal.

Senator BLAINE. You called the attention of the New York Stock
Exchange not only to the fraudulent feature of the manipulation,
but also to the illegal feature of the reorganization

Mr, Bo¥p. Yes, sir; and I am still of the opinion, sir, that the
reorganization was and is illegal.

Senator BraiNe. The company, or those who represented the com-
pany, must have been of the same opinion when they made the settle-
ment with you to prevent a receivership on the basis of the substantial
amount for the stock?

Mr. Boyp. That may be. T can not answer for them.

Might I say, Senator, that in connection with the other matter,
we sent practically the same letter to Mr. David Saranoff of the
Radio Corporation. There was too close a connection, in my mind,
between those two concerns, interlocking directors, and that had a
great deal to do with my bitterness of feeling, if there were any
about it. . .

Senator Braixe. Do you recall who the interlocking directors
were?

862—32—pr 3——80
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Mr. Bovp. No; I can not remember that. I know Mr. Saranoff
was one; I know some others that I would rather not mention.

Senator BraiNe. I am going to read a portion of the letter of
December 16, 1931, to the Radio Corporation of America—

Mr. Boxp. Yes; that is the one I am referring to. .

Senator BLAINE. It is addressed to the Radio Corporation of
America, attention of Mr. David Saranoff, president [reading]:

GENTLEMEN: We are writing to inform you that any action taken by your
corporation, or any expenditure made by your corporation, for or on account
of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation, and especially on account of any
matter connected with the attempted amendments to the charter of the Radio-
Keith-Orpheum Corporation, or of the change in the 500,000 shares of class B
stock of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation owned by the Radio Corpora-
tion of America, or the purchase of any so-called indentures, will be done at
the peril of the Radio Corporation of America, as the legality, as well as the
outcome of the whole proceedings in connection with the alleged amendments
to the charter of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation, or any transfer of or
change in or reduction of the stock, has been questioned and is pending in the
circuit court of Baltimore City, in the State of Maryland.

Any action of the court in determining the legality or illegality of said pro-
ceedings of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation will date from the day of
the filing of the proceedings—in one instance, as to the question of receivership,
dating from December 1, 1931, and in the other instance as to the question of
the legality of the alleged amendments to the charter of the Radio-Keith-
Orpheumn Corporation, accounting as from December 14, 1931.

Very truly yours,
Boyp & Boxp.

That is, you and your son, attorneys?

Mr. Bovp. Yes.

Senator Braine. By yourself, J. C. Boyd?

Mr. Boyp. Yes, sir.

Senator Braing. I think all this correspondence should be made a
part of the record, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. If there is no objection.

Mr. Boyp. Senator Blaine, that represents our office files.

Senator BraiNe. You will have them returned to you.

Mr. Boyp. Oh, very well, sir.

(The correspondence referred to will be found at the end of the
testimony of this witness.)

Senator Frercaer. What reply did you get from the New York
Stock Exchange?

Mr. Boyp. The only reply I received, sir, was an acknowledgement
by the secretary of my letter of December 17, written by him on
December 30, regarding the fact that it had been overlooked. As to
any reply to any material question involved in my telegram or
letter, there was absolutely nothing said.

Senator Frercurr. That is the only reply you received ?

Mr. Boyp. The only reply.

"There are in this file a letter to Lehman Bros. and one to the
Commercial National Bank, which were the transfer agents of the
co}rllcern, and I notified them along the same lines that I notified the
others.

Senator BLaAINE. I think, if you hav
them all into the record.

Mr. Bovp. No objection. They have not been spoken of before,

and I just wanted you to know that if the t 1
I would not have spoken of them. y were not combined there

e no objection, we should put
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Senator Fiercuer. I want to get your idea, if I may, about what
you think Congress can do in the matter of regulation, or providin
for regulation or supervision or control over the New York Stoc
ExchanIge in their transactions.

Mr. Boxp. I would have no objection to giving the matter some
consideration and giving you my views, but% would rather not—

Senator Frercmer. I did not know but what your experience In
connection with this case might enable you to point us how we can
do something to correct or remedy this kind of business.

Mr. Boyp., Whether I can or not I could not say now. I would
be very glad to inform the committee, but you understand, Senator,
that we are just a couple of poor lawyers over in Baltimore trying
to make a living, and that takes a great deal of our time. Senator
Goldsborouéh would vouch for that. .

Senator GorpsBoroucH. Yes; I think I may say that Mr. Boyd is
a prominent member of the Baltimore bar, but I do not think he
knows much about the stock market, perhaps.

Senator Frercuer. You appreciate that we are trying to find
something that we can do to prevent transactions which you evi-
dently regard as being reprehensible in connection with the New
York Stock Exchange. We can not prevent corporations from ma-
nipulating their stock arrangements and issuing stock, and that sort
of thing. I think one great trouble with this business has been the
watering of stock and %isting it on the stock exchange and selling
to the public this watered stock which, after the water was squeezed
out, of course, went down to nothing. I do not know that we can do
anything with reference to these corporations along that line.

. Boyp. Except possibly something along this line, that a direc-
tor of a concern, except to a very limited capacity, will be precluded
from dealing in his own stock, or indirectly geal with it in the nature
of a pool. Make it a criminal offense, or something along that line.
That requires some drastic action.

Senator FrerchEr. Yes; I appreciate that. We are concerned
here now in an investigation of the New York Stock Exchange and
its practices. )

Mr. Boyp. I think this question of interlocking directors, Sena-
tor, is one of the worst things we have had to contend with and it
has been more responsible for these various pools than anything else.
One can not serve two masters at the same time. '

Senator FLETCHER. Admitting all that, what has the New York
Stock Exchange got to do with it? Is there some way we can reach
the practices of the New York Stock Exchange? That is the mar-
ket place for these securities. You brought notice to them of what
was taking place, and it would seem that they ought to have paid
attention to that notice and perhaps canceled the listing of this stock
or protected the public in some way. That is a point that I would
like to see developed.

Mr. Boyp. Well, take this matter before us to-day. It was almost
indecent haste; it was worse than the marriage of Hamlet’s mother

to his uncle.

Senator BLaiNe. I was going to suggest to Senator Fletcher that
Senator Couzens pursued the examination of Mr. Whitney respect-
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ing complaints that had been filed, whether they made investigations
or what they did ; and the chairman ascertained that Mr. Bt')ly could
present a concrete case of how they handled complaints. That was
the main purpose of calling Mr. Boyd down here.

Mr. Boxp. I do not know how you got onto it, Senator.

Senator Braine. I knew about this last December.

Mr. Boyp. I have been absolutely quiet on the matter since they
settled with me.

Senator Braine. Not December, but last March. I beg your par-
don. I think it has been quite clear from your testimony that, not-
withstanding your telegram and notwithstanding the letter that you
wrote to the New York Stock Exchange, bringing their attention
to these alleged fraudulent practices anﬁ llegal practices, the stock
of the concern was still listed upon the New York Stock Exchange,
as well as the debentures?

Mr. Boyp. Yes, sir; and is being sold now; and I think now, as I
did in December, that that stock is absolutely illegal and that it was
the duty of the exchange, after warning and {efore it proceeded with
the sale of it, to have its own attorneys look into the matter and
advise it. It was not necessary to take the opinion of a 1-horse
lawyer. .

Senator Frercmer. Did you %o into the matter to determine
whether there was watered stock

Mr. Boyp. No, sir; I was not interested in that.

Senator BrooxHaArT. If Congress would prohibit the use of the
mails and the telegraph in interstate commerce with regard to prac-
tices such as you have described, that would meet it, would it not ?

Mr. Boyp. Yes; that would. The only trouble about that, sir, is
that you might strike the innocent.

Senator BrookHART. The innocent are being struck now by this
system so hard that you can afford to strike a few and still have s
result that would be to the great advantage of the public, could you
not? TUnder proper regulation it would be much less than are suf-
fering under the system now?

Mr. Bovp. I think there ought to be some regulation. Just what
that is I am not prepared to say.
Senator BrooxHArT. The &(;wer to reach it is through the inter-
‘Staltfr c%mmercYe_ clalll)setolf the X ﬁstitu:lilon, by t}:ﬁ é:ontrol of the mails.
. Boxp. Yes; but I would ho at it would not be
to the Interstate Commerce Comlg":ssion. be turned over
Senator BrookHART. No; I mean the interstate commerce clause
of the Constitution.
* Mr. Boyp. Yes; I think fyou have a right to do that.

(The correspondence referred to and submitted by the wi i
here printed in full, as follows:) y the witness is

RICHARD WHITNEY. DecEMBER 15, 1931,

President New York Stock Eachange,
New York City.
No such thing as Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation vights. Propo
ance ?f rights absolutely illegal. Sale would only defraudainnocent gn?éga{s?r‘:
Hasn't there already been done enough harm on New York Stock Exchange to

the many small holders of R-K-O stock?
lations of this stock? Why not investigate as to manipu-

J. CooxMAN Boyp,
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DeceMBER 16, 1931.
Rapio CORPORATION OF AMERICA,
New York, N. Y.
(Attention of Mr. David Saranoff, president.)

Gux EN: We are writing to inform you that any action taken by your
corporatidn, or any expenditure made by your corporation, for or on account
of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation, and especially on account of any
matier connected with the gttempted amendments to the charter of the Radio-
Keith-Orpheum Corporation, or of the change in the 500,000 shares of class
B stock of the Radlo-Keith-Orpheum Corporation owned by the Radio Cor-
poration of America, or the purchase of any so-called indentures, will be done
at the peril of the Radio Corporation of America, as the lepality, as well as
the outcome of the whole proceedings in connection with the alleged amend-
ments to the charter of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation, or any transfer
of or change in or reduction of the stock, has been questioned and is pending
in the circuit court of Baltimore city, in the State of Maryland.

Any action of the court in determining the legality or illegality of said pro-
ceedings of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation will date from the day of
the filing of the proceedings—in one instance, as to the question of receiver-
ship, dating from December 1, 1931, and in the other instance, as to the ques-
tion of the legality of the alleged amendments to the charter of the Radio-
Keith-Orpheum Corporation, accounting as from December 14, 1931,

Very truly yours,
Boyp & Bovp,
ByJ.C.B.

Deoomeer 17, 1931.
New Yorx SToox EXCHANGE,
New York, N. Y.
(Attention of Mr. Ashbell Green, secretary.)

Dmag Sir: On the 15th instant we sent a telegram to Richard Whitney,
president of the New York Stock Exchange, advising him that there was no
such thing as Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation rights; that the proposed
issnance of rights was absolutely illegal and sale of same would only defraud
innocent purchasers, with the suggestion that enough harm had already been
done on the New York Stock Exchange to the many small holders of R.-K.-O.
stock. and suggested the advisability of an investigation as to manipulations
of this stock.

We learn to-day that the New York Stock Exchange yesterday decided to
admit to the list for trading Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation temporary cer-
tifleates for common stock without nominal or par value, and_ that it had like-
wise admitted to dealings Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corporation rights.

The issuance of this proposed stock is illegal, the stock must of necessity be
void for many reasons, among them being (1) that the alleged amendment of
the charter of the corporation was not provided for by the necessary votes
under the 1aw; (2) that proxies not duly executed were voted at said meeting;
(3) that proxies given for the purpose of voting against the proposed amend-
ment were voted for the same; (4) that the meeting itself was illegal; and
(5) admitting for the sake of argument the legality of everything that trans.
pired, the amendments themselves, even if properly carried, were illegal and
void, :

In conmsequence, to permit the sale of this proposed stock.and the so-called
rights would be a gross fraud upon the public who may purchase the same and
do not understand the sitnation.

Since you have been notified of said illegality, it should be incumbent upon
your organization to be satisfied that the same are duly and properly author-
ized and are legal under the law before the same should be permitted to be
sold. The feeling of the general public as to alleged waste, extravagance, and
mismanagement of this corporation, as well as gross dissipation of its assets,
is of such character as that nothing less than a vigorous research on the part
of the stock exchange will gatisty.

The press asserts that there has been flled with you by the Radio-Keith-

Corporation a statement of assets and liabilities as of September,
1931, which provided for assets of practically $17,000,000 and liabilities of
$10,000,000.
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At the meeting of the stockholders in Baltimore on December 10, 1931, B. B.
Kahane, vice president and general counsel of Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corpora-
tion, who presided at that meeting, stated that the net worth of the assets of
the concern was at that time $47,000,000, over and above liabilities.

The times are too ticklish, values are too uncertain, and the stock market
generally 18 in such desperate condition as that no chances as to sale of illegal
stock like the above should be permitted.

The people themselves have become tired and will demand a strict ac

unting.
co'.l‘he hgaste in this matter seems so indecent as to make one ask whether there
may be an ulterior motive.

Very truly yours,

i vy ’ Boyp & Boyp.
e¢/o to

Hon. C, C. Do,

United States Senate, Washington, D. O.
Mr. HigaM 8. BrowN,
President Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corgporation,

New York, N. Y.

Depoemeer 18, 1031,
Messrs. LEEMAN BRros,,

New York, N. Y.

GENTLEMEN: We notice by a circular of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corpora-
tion, dated December 17, 1931, signed by Hiram 8. Brown, president, that sub-
seriptions for debentures and common stock are accepted at your office.

Are you informing those who present same to you of the proceedings in the
Circuit Court of Baltimore city, State of Maryland, alleging the illegality of
this transaction and the order of that court passed in said proceedings? If

not, we should suggest from the standpoint of common honesty and fairness
that you do so.

VYery truly yours,

Boyp & Boyp,
By J. CookMAN BOYD.

DecEMBER 18, 1931,
CoMMERCIAL NATIONAL BANK & TRUBT Co. oF NEwW YORK,
New York, N. Y.

GENTLEMBN : We notice by a circular of the Radio-Keith-Orpheum Corpora-
tion, dated December 17, 1931, signed by Hiram 8. Brown, president, that cer
tificates for new common stock are now being delivered upon transfers and in
exchange for outstanding certificates for class A stock when presented for the
purpose at your office.

Are you informing those who present sume to you of the proceedings in the
Circuit Court of Baltimore city, State of Maryland, alleging the illegality of
this transaction, and the order of that court passed in said proceedings? If

not, we should suggest from the standpoint of common honesty and fairness
that you do so.

Very truly yours,

Boyp & BoYbp,
By J. CoorMaAN Bovyp,

New York Stook EXCHANGE,
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
December 80, A
J. CoorMAN Bovp, Esq., 1931
Baltimore, Md.

Deak M. Boyp: Your letter of December 17 was duly received. I regret that

through an oversight in my office an earlier acknowledgment was not sent to
you.

Very truly yours,
ASHBEL GREEN, Recretary,
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JaNUARY 2, 1932,
Naw Yosx STOOK EXOHANGE,
New York, N. Y.

(Attention of Mr. Ashbel Green, secretary.)
Dmar 8m: Yours of December 30, 1931, received.
I am not 80 much interested in your acknowledgement that through over-
sight in your office an earlier acknowledgement was not made of my com-
munieation of December 17.

I made certain statements in that letter which to my mind required action
by the New York Stock Exchange. Evidently the eschange is more interested
in the quantity sold rather than in the quality or legality of same.

I think, perhaps, more beneficial result might be obtained if a copy of this
correspondence was submitted to the Senate in Washington.

Very truly yours,

(Witness excused.)

The CaalrMAN. I want the attention of the committee a moment.
This other matter has taken 2 hours and 30 minutes. There is no
criticism of the committee or the members. But Mr. Muir is here
to be heard and we would like to hear him also. But at this time I
had intended to put on Mr. Stock. the investigator of the com-
mittee, to make a partial report on Continental shares. He is ready
to make a statement of that as the investigator of the committee.
If there is no objection to that we will call him.

Senator BuLkieY. I do object. Do you want to hear the reasons
for the objection?

The CHARMAN. You may state thein.

Senator BurLxrey. Mr. Chairman, the subject matter of this con-
troversy over Continental shares-is the subject matter of litigation
i the courts. For that reason I do not want to express an opinion
one way or the other. I have no reason to question the good faith
of the people who brought the action against Mr. Eaton and his
associates. I think the whole matter should be postponed until the
courts have had a chance to act. I do not think we should be in a
position of giving publicity to a matter that is pending in the courts.

But that 1s not the whole point I wanted to address myself to here
to-day. If, for any reason, you think it is proper to go ahead not-
withstanding this matter is pending in the courts, there is an orderly
and there is a disorderly way to go ahead. We all know that where
anybody is under suspicion of doing anything that is not right, he
has been called here and questioned in person. I do not know of any
precedent for a committee expert to go on in a public hearing an
spread matters on the record here and have it broadcast through the
Dewspapers of the United States, at a hearing at which the person
mentioned has not been called. I protest against that very

—— ——

viﬁglll-:usly. .
CuaIrMAN. I desire to make a brief statement on that matter-
It is well understood that this matter is in litigation and, unfortu-
nately, many of the cases that should be investigated are in litigation-
report came, to me, which now seems to be erroneous, that this
case would be heard on the 6th of June, and that it should not be
heard here until that time. I said that we would try to postpone it
until that time. It now turns out that it is to be tried at a later date
and at a date after the expiration of the date for the authority of
this committee to act. That is one of the reasons for investigating
it now. And I think that this is a peculiar case in many respects-

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



874 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

I think this is the first case which has come to our attention which
has a tax-dodging feature, of $2,000,000. The record is very inter-
esting, as Mr. Stock has informed me. And he has gone into the
matter very carefully.

Now the guestion still remains, is this the best way to proceed?

T understand they send out investigators in the courts and they make
reports.

enator Burkrey. Without calling the man accused?

The Cramman. Yes. I do not think it is right to call the man
who is prosecuted, in the first instance,.

Senator BULKLEY. ] assume you will put in the record any prece-
dents you have for that.

The CramrmaN. The members of the committee will bear me out
that that is done, if I am not wrong in it.

Senator BROOKHART. Practically every case is done like that. Mr.
LaGuardia brought in several cases.

Senator BuLkLey. Mr. LaGuardia was an original witness on his
own responsibility.

Senator Carey. Mr. Chairman, these people will have a chance to
come here, if they care to, following this hearing, if anybody wants
to be heard.

The CHARMAN. I want the committee to pass judgment on the pro-
priety of handling it this way. Our time is getting very, very short,
and our attorney has been very busy in ot%mr matters. And you
know there has been criticism of him when he was spending time on
these other matters, and when he made a statement to us he was
criticized that he was trying to testify.

I want to leave it to the committee which is the best way to pro-

ceed in the matter. I do not want to do anything wrong or anything
%nethicgl, neither do I want to delay it unt)i’lt thegcommlgttee’s a)l'ltthor-
ity expires.

Senator Couzens. May we not take this up, Mr. Chairman, in
executive session? ’
Senator BuLkrey. I have suggested that it should be taken up in
executive session,
Senator Frercaer. I think that would be better.

(Thereupon the committee proceeded to th . .
business.) p ed to the consideration of other
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TUESDAY, JUNE 14, 1932

UNITED STATES SENATE,
ComMITTEE ON BANEKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D. C.

The committee met at 11.30 a. m., pursuant to call, in the hearing
room of the Committee on Interstate Commerce, the Capitol, Senator
Peter Norbeck presiding.

Present: Senators Norbeck (chairman), Brookhart, Goldsborough,
Townsend, Walcott, Blaine, Carey, Watson, Couzens, Steiwer,
Fletcher, Glass, Wagner, and Morrison.

The CrammaN. The committee will come to order. Professor Rip-
ley, of Harvard, is a witness now on the stock exchange investigation.

Senator Couzens, Are you going to swear the witness? ‘

The CmammAaN. Whatever you say.

Senator Couzens. We have sworn all the other witnesses.

The CrarmAN. He is here at my suggestion in hopes that he could

help us out a little. He has been before the Banking and Currency
Committee before. .

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM Z. RIPLEY, PROFESSOR OF ECONOMICS,
HARVARD UNIVERSITY, CAMBRIDGE, MASS.

The CrarMAN. Doctor Ripley, you may proceed. Give your full
name and address and occupation, and then proceed.

Mr. Rerey. William Z. Eipley, Harvard University.

Senator WarsoN. What is your position there, Doctor Ripley?

Mr. RreLey. Professor of economics.

Senator WarsoN. And how long have you been?

Mr. Rreey. Thirty-two years.

Senator WarsoN. And were you connected with the railroads be-
fore that ?

Mr. Rrrerey. No.

Senator WaTsoN. Never were in the railroad business?

Mr. Rreeey. I was educated as a railroad engineer. V

The CrarMAN. You are a railway director now, are you not,
Doctor Ripley?

Mr. Rrerey. Of the Rock Island, and I have been since the re-
organization in 1917,

e CHAIRMAN. Proceed, please. .

Mr. Rrerer. We seem to be standing at a parting of the ways in
some respects, due to the widespread phenomenon of separation of
ownership of property from its management. It is getting to be
an old theme now, but the events subsequent to 1929 seem to me
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to indicate more and more clearly that the State must take hold.
Among other causes for the profraction of this depression is the
state of utter bewilderment on the part of the common people, not
the wealthy people, not the farmers so much as those found
from end to end of our communities, the industrial working class
with a little money, the white collar workers up to those of some-
what more ample means. All of those people have been induced to
entrust their savings to the care of others. There is nothing else
to be done under city life and modern conditions but to turn over
your property, whatever it is, except your house and your garden,
Tor somebody else to manage. And this bewilderment at the present
time, as I see it, arises from the fact that those who have assumed
this (uty have, in too many cases, been recreant to their trust. I
mi{_,;ht give many striking illustrations, but you know them as well
as L.

Now, what comment I might offer to you would avoid, if possible,
increasing this bewilderment. The facts are already preity well
known. We ought to have, perhaps. some more disclosure in order
sufticiently to arouse public attention: but the real constructive thing
to which I wish this committee might address itself is that of recom-
mending legislation to meet this situation.

The public, a very large group. numbers millions of people. It
has been estimated recently that stock holdings in the United States
are not less than 18,000,000. T do not mean the number of people
holding stocks, but stock holdings.

And the strnking Yhenomena is—and this is particularly true in
the public utility field, that the number of people who have taken
a small flier—$50, $75, or $100—runs into the hundreds of thousands.
I might cite the striking case in the advertisements of Cities Serv-
ice, for example, that over 1,000,000 people are registered security
holders in a property which aggregates assets of over $1,000,000,000.
That is a modern phenomena. It makes even United States Steel,
American Telephone & Telegraph, General Motors, and corpora-
tions of that size, seem of relatively minor importance as far as this
great public interest is concerned.

Senator FLETCHER. Do you mean they are permanent investors or
just speculators ¢

Mr. Rierey. Permanent investors. They have been asked, solicited
even, particularly in the field of public utilities, to become owners.
I have in mind Associated Gas & Electric Co., in which it is pub-
licly advertised that not less than $1,000,000 a week, in $10 bonds—
they were called baby bonds—are being sold at the present time:
at the most difficult period industrially and financially, rhaps
for placing securities that we have ever known. To my thinking.
the phenomena of the continuing thrift of &

o1 ] eople of this s
very striking. The New York Times the ot erpday' in an a(;-l;;ti'cfg

indicated that the postal savings banks—the public governm:

accounts of the people in England were Sllr[l))assinggau pregil::;
records. Our postal savings have reached an all-time peak of
$700,000,000. If you gentlemen would visit an institution like the

Bowery Savings Bank, the biggest savings bank in the world
note the horde of people who come i ing i rld, and
increase their deposits? This ballllll:3 1: ﬁl;:‘l"e,dﬁlmg in_and out, to

oubling its
The common people do not know what to do with tlgleilr m%‘;:?er?
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sylslfect also that the savings banks do not know what to do with it,
either.

What are you going to do about it? And I am glad of the oppor-
tunity to urge upon you that same suggestion previously made to
this committee. Many of these abuses and evils which have been
exposed at your public hearings—failure of the Bank of the United
States; the Gillettee Razor scandal; and the collapse of the Insull
properties—all of these thrive upon secreci. You would better stop
short selling and speculation if everybody knew just what was gom%
on among those companies than in any other way. ‘Therefore,
urge once again that you exercise the Federal power as appurte-
nant to the taxing power, to require that all means by which the
Federal income taxes are computed, should be disclosed upon stand-
ardized, accepted forms prescribed by the United States Government.

Senator Couzrns. How frequently would you have that done,
professor ?

Mr. Rrerey. I think that has got to be determined by experience.
The result of a little book which T published a few years ago, called
Main Street and Wall Street, has been, in five or six big corpora-
tions, as they have written me themselves, to demonstrate the feasi-
bility of quarterly statements. Some of them had never reported
before oftener than once a year.

The most pitiable thing about these great collapses is the lack of
information among the owners. - I am not urging upon you that the
widow and the orphan can analyze corporate accounts. But there
are professional analysts by the hundreds who get their living that
way. There are research departments through which this informa-
tion would soon be made available, thus becoming public property.

Senator BrookHART. They are found too often on the pay rolls of
those fellows, er%%loyed to boost stocks and bonds.

Mr. Rrerey. That is true. But now it is all a guess. Nobody
Imows. A few corporations have adopted a fairly sound policy in
that respect. The United States Steel Corporation deserves a good
deal of credit. From the first day it fpublished, in a full page of the
newspapers, the complete condition of their company.

Senator Couzexns. Is it your opinion that that would have any
effect on the bull and bear pools?

Mr. Rrerey. I think so. When a man tries to run a bull or a
bear pool he does it because of the lack of information, among the
public, largely. If there were a Federal bureau which, as for the
railroads, conéplled and issued this material, you would have a check
upon such affairs. It is, of course, a difficult matter. The New

ork Stock Exchange has tried to do it for a number of years; but
they can not accomplish more than a certain amount. In the first
place theg can only deal with those companies which voluntarily
put their heads in the noose, through listing on the exchange.

Senator Brooksart. Now in regard to the railroad stocks, in spite
of the Interstate Commerce Commission, has there not been about as
much ulation in the railroad stocks?

Mr. RieLEy. Not so.

Senator Couzens. No; I think there has not.

Senator BrookHART. There has been plenty of it.

Senator Couzens. There has been no bulling of the market.
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Mr. Riprey. Railroad securities have just gone down, as they had
to do under the circumstances. There has been no wild fluctuation
as there was a generation ago. Where will you see anything like
this Auburn business?

Senator Couzens. It is outrageous.

Mr. Rierex. It is outrageous. I should like to show you letters
that come in to me from the common &)eople, school-teachers and
white-collar workers. They have been done out of the product of
their thrift and industry. It is not always by fraud. Corrupt
practice is not always evident. Not infrequently when the business
18 going on its way, honestly and decently conducted, but without

ing full disclosure of the state of its affairs, these dealers in
New York who have no other interest besides speculation as a living,
will, nevertheless, play with it one way or the other by manufactur-
ing information through means disclosed through this committee.
m%enator Frercuer. Would ocy;m have those statements apply to
every concern listed on the stock exchange?

Lg. Rrerer. I would go farther than that, sir, and require that
any business engaged in interstate commerce, with more than a cer-
tain minimum number of stockholders, with assets of more than s
cortain amount, and so forth, should be required to make, either to
a bureau of the United States Tre Department, because they
handle the income tax, or to some other bureau such statements.

. Those _statements ought to include-those things now currently re-
rted. They oltih.t also to include particularly such matters as
epreciation, which is just a football in the hands of the unscrupu-
lous in corporate accounts. The matter of the form of statement
would have to be carefully provided for by cooperation between’
representative business accounting organizations and the Govern-
ment. It has been done for banks for {ears, although it is not even
yet done groperly.. Bank accounts ought to be more intelligible and
considerably amplified.

Senator BrooxHART. Do not benk stocks vary about as much ss

mﬂrstocksi

. Rrerzy. If so, that may be due to the imperfection of those
accounts as now rendered. But with the railroads, publicity of their
affairs, has among other things put the railroad out of politics. They
are not in politics now, as they used to be 20 years ago, when I first
knew the business. Publicity has been also extended to telephones
and telegraphs. There is no reason in the world—and I have asked
the advice of good constitutional lawyers—there seems to be no
reason in the world why this same requirement might not be ex-
tended to industrial corporations which are of a cient size and
public importance to warrant the procedure.

Senator Frercuer. Doing an interstate business.

Mr. Rieey. Doing an interstate business, of course. You could not
take hold otherwise.

Senator Grass. I think I asked you when you were before the com-
mittee before, more than a year ago, this question: Do you think it is
impossible to define the difierence between an investment and a pure
gamble in securities?

Mr. Reerxy. I will tell you frankly how I feel about this speculs-
tive and gambling end of it. Agoofldealasldoaboutgangm
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fare. I would let them shoot each other up until they are all alike
cleaned out.

Senator Grass. The trouble is that they shoot everybody else up.

Mr. Rrerey. That is true, but if there were disclosure currently of
these corporate affairs, it would at least be a damper on such
activities.

Senator Grass. But, Doctor, the average man) who is not an ex-

ort, does not understand these matters. %o you think a man invests

money for an hour, or a day, or a week, or a month? Do you
call that an investment ? .

Mr. Rrerey. No more than I would a man who takes a flyer in the
Irish hospital sweepstakes. Hundreds of people do that. But there
are also people of another sort. These have impressed this on my
mind, because I get so many letters, which run like this: “I am a
school-teacher. I have invested three years’ earnings in Schulte
Retail Stores. Nobody on earth knows less about Schulte Retail
Stores than I do, and I lost my money. Yet nobody can tell me
how or why it has all come about.”

. Senator Grass. To come back to my question, do you think it is
.impoesible to define the difference between an investment and

gambling ¢
Mrml“%gmr It is as indefinite a line as the difference between
right and wrong.

SBenator Grass. Well, I think I called your attention to the fact.
more than a year ago, that I had had prepared a chart which showe
that the average period that stocks which passed on the stock ex-

, 81X or seven years before, was held 30 days, and that had
lf)een%reilluoed to 22 days. Do you think people invest their money
or ays.

Mr. Brerey. Now, Senator, I would, right at the start, strike
down the validity of those figures, for this reason: Speculators are
selling a hundred times over, while those other people invest but
once. When you arrive at that figure of 22 days, you are including
an overweight speculative transaction on the stocl}{' exchange. The
people I have in mind are those who are buying utility bonds at
the rate of $1,000,000 a week. There is no market for those bonds.
There is no way to dispose of them. Those who take them take
them for keeps. They can not speculate if they would.

The CHAmRMAN. at is the name of the concern, if you do
not mind telling, Professor?

Mr. Rrerey. I am perfectly willing to say. It is the Associated
Gas & Electric Co.

The CuamMAN, Is that the one about which there was some criti-
cism or remarks in the papers because of refusals to put an address
on the air$ .

Mr. Rrerey. This same issue of the small investor I was asked
to discuss before the National Association of Savings Banks. After
the arrangement for the address had been made an offer was extended
to broadcast it. I gave the text of the address to those in charge.
They said it was not the policy of the National Broadcasting Co.
to name names. I said I had been naming names all my life. You
either take the broadcast as I read it, or you do not have it all.
And so it was delivered but was not broadcast at all.
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Senator Gr.ass. Doctor, what I am trying to arrive at—and I do
not want you to get away from the point—what I am trying to
arrive at is some accepted definition of an investment which could
be taxed by taxing transfers of stock on the New York Stock Ex-
change, which did not conform to that definition. . .

Mr. Rieexy. The dividing line is so indefinite that it is very difii-
cult to draw up such a definition. I would say in this pending crash
of Kreuger & Toll, a quarter of a billion dollars of securities have
been sold to the American people.

The CrarMaN. What amount did you say?

Mr. RieLey. A quarter of a billion.

The CraRMAN. $250,000,000¢

Mr. RipLeY. Yes, sir.

The CrarMaN. You have reference to stocks, or bonds?

Mr. Rierey. Both, all along the line.

Senator Grass. They were sold as an investment.

Mr. Rirrey. Yes; they were bought and sold

Senator Grass (interposing). I am talking about those securities
that are passing on the exchange, and you must stand by and find
out what they are offered for to-day, and the day they are offered.-

Mr. Rirey. One can sometimes differentiate, by experience, thost
corporations which are essentially speculative from those which art
not. Such corporations pass from one state over to the other. I
can take you back a few years, citing American Can. It was highly
speculative. Everybody was playing with it.

Senator Guass. Those are the people I want to get out. Not
those who buy for an investment, but those I want to get out, the
ones I am talking about are those who gamble on American Can,
buying it to-day, and gamble on what it will be like to-morrow.

r. Rrerey. I would go along with you in any practicable attempt
to minimize all such dealin

Senator Grass. That is w%it we ought to do.

Mr. RrpLey. But my opinion is, Senator, you would discourage
speculation more effectively by insisting upon a state of affairs
where all of those companies shall have nothing to play with. If,
once a quarter, the real status of Auburn Motors was made known;
if Radlo-Kelth-Orpheun}, and those other companies, that were up
before you, were not blind pools, you would find that speculation
would have quite a lot of the heart taken out of it.

Senator Guass. That would affect the E

) rofessional traders. I
asked Mr. Mitchell, when he was before this committee not long

ago, if 10 Eer cent of the people who take fliers, as your expression

is, in market transactions had any knowledge whatsoever of the

earning power or the management of the companies who were jssu-

%‘n% those various stocks, and he said he did not think 10 per cent
ad.

Mr. Rierey. American Telephone & Telegraph has become a na-
tional corporation. The men who represent it on the board of dipec-
tors are not there because they have a proportionate investment:
there are men on there, like Daniel Willard, I suppose, who was
put on because he was personally a national asset. The affairs of
the American Telephone & Telegraph Co. are public proper:ﬁ

sh

under the provisions of law which require that their earnings

be filed, as railroad earnings are filed, with the Interstate Com-
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merce Commission. You do not find Western Union played with
to-day as in the day when Jay Gould had it in hand. Why! Be-
cause Western Union has to disclose its assets, and whatever is
going on.

Senator Couzexs. That is true of A. T. & T.

_Mr. RreLey. Exactly the same way. It seems to me, as a prac-
tical measure, Senator, directed to the same goal which you have
in mind, that this would be most effective. There is grave difliculty
In defining the difference between a speculator and an investor.
The whole thing is a product of the war. It was these great sales-
menship campaigns in Liberty bonds which taught the consumer of
electricity, and the farm family—if the farm family ever has any
money at all these days—to take the money out from behind the
chimney Ki:,ce and to buy one or two or three shares of the local
utility. d, by the way, the workingmen, the employees of some of
these corporations and utilities, have been too often forced to make
the investment. That is one of the things that is going to come out
in this Insull situation in Chicago.

The CuamRMAN. In other words, we will find that the men were
forced to buy their securities or lose their jobs?

Mr. Rreiey. I have many letters saying that I was obliged to
buy or I would have lost my job if I had not bought this—we com-
monly ecall it stuff.

Senator Couzens. But the aggregate of that is not very great.

Mr. Rrerey. I did not inean to say that it is the basis of it. And
please do not understand me to say that I decry this investment in
public utilities. It is a great growing industry which, in the main,
1 soundly handled.

Senator Brooxnarr. Do you value speculation; has it any legiti-
mate value in business?

Mr. RreLey. Not very much.

Senator Brooxmarr. Then why not set an arbitrary definition
between speculation and investment?

Mr. Rrecey. If we could.

Senator Brook#aarr. We could all right.

.Senator Grass. We could propose it, but I do not think we could
get it through.

Senator BrookHarT. And would it not be better for business to live
under some of the inconveniences rather than go on with speculation ?

Mr. RreLey. Would it deal with the business effectively? Would
it not hamper the man on the border line?

Senator BrookHart. Suppose it does. Could he not afford to
submit to that rather than have speculation

Senator Grass. I think those hundreds of thousands of people
who bought A. T. & T. in response to a perfectly legitimate financing
campaign were investors.

MY‘. ﬁ?PLEY. Those people did not buy through the company.

Senator Warcorr. They did not sell their own stock?

Senator Grass. A. T. & T. did. They conducted an elaborate
campaign of salesmanship. The stock was offered to me over and
over again.

Senator Warcorr. I think that is true. _

Senator Grass. And being a man of average sense I did not buy it.
And talk about the matter of a statement of their condition, I will
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tell you I do not think half of the Senators and Representatives in
Congress could understand it.

Senator Couzens. If that is true, why is this bulling and bearing
not done with railroad stocks?

Senator Grass. It is not variable, that is all.

Senator Covzens. It is because they have to report to the Govern-
ment. And for years they have done it.

Senator Grass. We have not a man in this room that can tell me
what is the condition of the Pennsylvania Railroad. You can not.

Senator Couzens. Yes; I can.

Senator WAGNER. Would you not try to find out if you intended to
invest in them? .

Senator Grass. No; not if I wanted to speculate. I would try to
find out what it would be to-morrow. And they transfer ten times
as much stock, frequently, in one day as the institution has put out.

Senator WaenEr. That is not true of rails.

Mr. Riptey. I do not see how you can define the border line be-
tween the two.

Senator Grass. I can define it mighty quick if they would let me
do it; and I would put enough money into the hands of the United
States Treasury to repeal these measures of high taxation, or break
this gambling usp

Mr. Rrerey. Suppose I bought Gillette Safety Razor and to-mor-
row found out the real facts and sold it?

Senator Grass. That would be an exception. One-tenth of 1
cent. That would be an exceptional case. That would not be touched
by tll)ll? plain definition of the distinction between investing and

ambling.
g Senator WaeNEr. It is difficult to make that distinction.

Senator Grass. I do not think it is. It is suggested that it might
be inconvenient. It might have been inconvenient to you in
the Gillette Safety Razor business, but the immense good accom-
plished in other directions would override that.

Mr. Rrerex. Of course, Senator Glass, you would have great
trouble with fictitious accounts. You have already in your records
before this committee had ample demonstration of fictitious accounts,
I just wonder if it would be workable, however desirable the end
might be. And I am aiming at that same end you are.

enator Grass. The stock gamblers thought it would be workable.
When I proposed it in the Senate they got busy.

Senator WaoNer. Doctor, I wanted to ask you if in addition to
this information that the public ought to have—and I thi it is
one of the greatest preventatives—would it not be well for the
Government as well to supplement that information as well to
the general condition of the country; such as a tabulation of the
unemployment situation ?

Senator Wavrcorr. The Department of Commerce is doing that.

Senator WAGNER. We have not yet devised a proper system to do
that, although we passed some legislation some t: th assed
under my name. ’ghat is diﬂicul%to do. e 280 that p

Mr. Rrerey. At Harvard for quite a few yea ¢
do that. I never had anything etlo do with tfe rs we attempted to

h he Harvard Eco ic
Service, but three or four of my colleagues did, and if evernt(.)hl?re

was a disinterested service, it was that. It was an honest endeavor

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 883

to give a true picture. But it proved difficult and unworkable. It
seems to me, desirable as that information might be, too many people
would come back at you, if they acted upon any advice that you
gave, that I would rather make a beginning along this line of a
simple statement of facts. And may I say——

Senator Waexer (interposing). I did nat intend it to take the

place of your suggestion but that my amendment would supple-
ment it.

Mr. RreLeY. I would like to think it over. .
This question of publicity is up all along the line. And with
your permission I would like to file an editorial from the Journal

of Commerce, of May 23, 1932, upon this plea which I made to the
Savings Bank Association.

The CuamrMaN. If there is no objection, it will be printed in the
record.

(The editorial is printed in the record in full, as follows:)
ADVICE To SMALL INVESTORS

Enormous losses have been suffered hy thousunds of men of small means who,
in years of prosperity, invested in securities of a speculative type not suited to
their special requirements. Many of these unfortunate people now realize the
folly of placing savings that may be needed in emergencies in stocks and bonds
of fluctuating and uncertain values. The passion for speculation and the lure
of risk taking are irrepressible and will always claim a large number of victims
who can not be protected against themselves.

There is, however, another class of small investors who, having no wish to
gamble with their hard-earned savings, nevertheless fall a prey to ignorance of
the speculative charuacter of the enterprises in which they are induced to place
their money. To investors of this type, who want safety but fail through lack
of knowledge to obtain it, the address delivered by Prof. W. Z. Ripley of
Harvard before members of the National Association of Mutual Savings Banks,
carries a special message. His plea for open, sound, and intelligible standardi-
zation of the accounts of public utility companies, with Federal regulation of
accounting practices as a safeguard, is also of particular concern to the man-
agers of institutional investment agencies, such as the mutual savings hanks,
which hold in trust funds deposite@ by millions of small investors.

The recent collapse of two great holding company systems, one in the United
States and one in Sweden, has afforded startling evidences of the dense igno-
rance of supposed experts and financial advisors regarding the involved account-
ing practices and mispractices of organizations whose bonds and debentures
have been widely recommended as sound investments to the people of this coun-
try. These revelations emphasize the need for full and authentic information
to throw light in dark corners, where dishonest manipulators work, and to
give facts about concealed operations which, even when legitimate, ought to be
known to prospective investors.

A great many people are inclined to waste time bemoaning the losses of the
past, but doing nothing to protect the investors of the future against the same
kind of exploitation to which they themselves have been subjected. Protessor
Ripley is doing the public a great service, therefore, in emphasizing the need
for speedy action and the value of a positive program. In forceful language and
with the aid of profuse illustrative material distressingly specific in character,
which prevented the broadcasting of his remarks, he called the attention of
savings bankers to the need for reforms in public utility accounting practice.
He urges full and enforced publicity not only as a means of according increased
protection to investors but also to the industry itself, since its growth amnd
sound expansion are dependent upon utilization of the savings of the American
Deople. : .

AIs’ Professor Ripley said: “A major development of public-utility finance is
the far-reaching campaign to bring about customer ownership of such securities.
The immediate future is big with possibilities of such a rush of popular invest-
ment. The public-utility industry, quite deservedly whem properly managed,
has been more nearly depression-proof than any other branch of investment.”

119852—32—pT 8—-T7
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Unfortunately, the solid character of the industry does not protect from loss
the investor who acquires interest in mismanaged paper companies many times
yemoved from the operating organizations that are depression-proof. It Qoes
not prevent him from sharing in speculative ventures, if he invests in bonds
of public-utility companies whose underlying holdings may be of a speculative
character. Professor Ripley is asking, therefore, that the investor shall be
placeil in 2 position to know what he is doing when he invests in public-utility
issues. He believes thut the investor ought to be told when a bond is not a
senlor obligation but merely a junior clain upon the unstable earnings of many
scuttered companies, of varying degrees of soundness. The present complexity
of organization, moreover, frequently confuses the expert as well as the man

of average intelligence and facilitates manipulations that defeat the purpose
of regulatory safeguards.

Although the demand for full publicity, greater simplicity, and uniform prac-
tice in public-utility accounting is advocated by Professor Ripley primarily in
the interest of the investor, it is plain that uniform, comprehensible accounting
acts also as a check upon the efficicncy of management. Hence, it assists the
work of the regulatory bodies that are chiefly concerned to protect the consumer
against excessive charges. Professor Ripley’s words no doubt have aroused &
timely interest in an important subject among representatives of institutions
that control over a third of the savings deposits of the country. It is a pity
that he was unable to reach the large audience of small savers, who stand in
need of instruction and protection.

Senator Brooxnarr. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask another
uestion or two about the stability of railroad investments. I am in
ull accord with your publicity idea, but is it not true that the pub-

licity as to the earnings of railroads by law tended to stop specula-
tion, more than the publicity?

Mr. Riprey. I am not aware of any considerable speculation since,
at least, the Federal or War Administration. There is not a road
one can play with, because the moment anybody tries to organize
a pool somebody else gets in touch with the Interstate Commerce
Commission and says: “Are their earnings really falling off or are
thg’ holding up?” The minute you get that public

enator BRookHART (interposing). That is not my question. My
question was, do not the earnings put on the railroads by the law
tend to stop that speculation, and that complaints made to the com-
mission are on the basis of the limitations of the law; that is, for
instance, 534 per cent, and a recapture of half over 6 per cent?

Mr. Ripey. As things have gone in the last few years, it is not
limitation on the earnings by the Government; it is the iimitation
put on the earnings by competition on the highways and the water-
wags and other ways. )

en

ator BrooxuarT. But there is an excess of earnings of mil-
lions of dollars now.

Mr. RieLey. Yes; by a very few companies, such as the Chesa
& Ohio, and the Norfolk & Western. P ’ peake
Senator Couzexs. May I point out that it is not only outside
competition; it is inside competition that has helped, favoritism to
shippers, and multiplicity of building warehouses, and so on, has
contributed a large part. ’
Mr. Rrpey. Yes; that is so. And while earnings have slid some-
what before, the toboggan slide has had a more or less steady grade.
The line goes like this [illustrating], following what you might call
the trend, due to fundamental circumstances, all the way up or down.

Senator Brooxmarr. There isn’t anything to plav with i
aperative markets. y & play with in eo-
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Mr. Rrerey. Is there an open market? You have to have an
open market before you can have speculation. .

Senator Brooxuarr. They do not need it. Now the English co-
operatives are about the best institutions in Great Britain, and they
havg, an absolute fixed arbitrary earning for their capital, do they
not

Mr. Rrerey. Yes; I suppose they do. I do not know. L

Senator Brookxuarr. Well, they do all right, and that stabilizes
them and destroys speculation entirely in their enterprises, and their
Eercentage of gross is considerably greater than the gross of private

usiness, and has been ever since the war. And its stability is assured,

and it is stabler and sounder than anything else. So why can not
we prescribe some way of limiting capital earning and stop this-
speculation? Of course, the definition suggested by Senator Glass
would do that, 3

Mr. Rrerey. I am not objecting to his remedy, but I am asking:
you how you would deal with the man who buys and has got to sell:
the next day because he needs the money for something else? Tt
may be an emergency with him.

SZanator Grass. Are they not very few, contrasted with the great.
body of speculators? ~

Senator BrookHART. I could write a definition in the law which:
would distinguish between an investor and a speculator and give
the investor the benefit of legitimate investment of his capital, and:
if he could show a fraud was practiced on him he would have certain.
remedies against those who sold him the stocks or bonds.

Mr. RipLEY. That would make difficult work for the courts.

Senator BrookHART. It would not make anything like the increase
in losses we have now.

Mr. Rreeer. What you say may be true, but I would like to see
this simple, practical remedy of corporate publicity applied first..

Senator Freroner. Doctor, let me ask you a question: The reason.
why we do not have this speculation in railroad stocks is because
we have some governmental supervision over the railroads. Now,.
applying that to the stock exchange, there is the greatest financiak.
institution in the world, the New York Stock Exchange, without
any regulatory power or supervisory powers anywhere. Now sup-
pose we undertake to re{;ulate that institution by the Government,.
would not that be helpful in this matter of preventing these collapses,.
guch as happened in October of 1929, and in 1930%

Mr. RreLey. That raises an entirely different issue, as to what was
the cause of the collapse in 1929.

Senator Frercuer., Well, to get back to this thing we have in
mind, that is, the Stock Exchange, whether there isn’t a regulatory.
power required on that? )

Mr. Reerey. I will answer that, then, directly. I think that inde«-
pended standardized publicity would do more than you could hope:
to do in any other way. Because, can you not see, sir, that the stocks:
exchange can only deal with those who list upon it? I am urging
that alf companies, whether they list or not, should be required to:
make periodical statements.

Senator TownsEND. Doctor, would you go farther than banks are-
required to go at the present time?
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Mr. Riprey. I do not know enough about bank accounts to answer
specifically; but I have a very definite impression that it was the
weakness of its requirements which rendered possible some of the
bank collapses we have had.

Senator Townsexp. I presume you have noticed that the decline in
prices of bank stocks has been quite as severe as in any other line.

Mr. Rierey. I would expect 1t to be more so, because the banks lie
just a little nearer to the causes of collapse.

The CrairmaN. Doctor Ripley, may I ask your view on another
matter? Is not a part of the trouble that people who hold positions
of trust in theése corporations betray them? Would it help if there
were a restriction on officers and people selling stock under fictitious
names while they are in charge of the property?

Mr. Rrrey. I would like to see this committee recommend a meas-
ure, alongside of the requirement of reasonable publicity for all cor-
porations engaged in interstate commerce above a certain size, some-
thing which shall deal with speculation by directors of great cor-
porations in the stock of his own company. The officer in one of these
companies is unlike the ordinary shareholder, because, while he con-
tinues to manage, he can step in and out of ownership with the great-
est ease. I happen to know of some cases in detail of the adminis-
trators of great businesses who had a heavy investment up to 1929,
which they completely unloaded at the present time, large companies
that have even gone into receivership, gut by reason of advance in-
formation the directors stepped out from under. The only way to
deal with that question would be publicity. I would like to see some
requirement that periodically the president and the members of the
boards of directors of corporations, sufficiently imbued with a public
interest, should make a showing of the number of shares which the
hold. And I would add very severe penalties for evasion throug
the use of fictitious names. One of the best safeguards for the great
body of peoglle who are looking around for a safe placement of their
savings, is that the men who manage that business are staying with
it; that the captain is still on the ship; that he has not taken to the
lifeboat, steering it by radio.

The CramrmaN. And telling others to stay in.

Mr. Rieeey. Yes; and sending out wireless messages for others to
stay or even to come on board.

Senator TowNsEND. That the ship is safe?

Mr. Riprey. Yes. What happened in Gillette Razor and Kreuger
& Toll? There was undue credulity. None of the steps were taken
that they should have taken, to have audits made; to have their law-
yers examine the concessions, to be sure they had actually been made
and that nothing could go wrong. The whole Kreuger & Toll busi-
ness was for the creation of a monopoly on a prime necessity of life,
matches; that is to say, fire. In other words, a tax on matches is like
a tax on salt. Those who get the exclusive right to sell salt or
matches through selling third-rate Government bonds are resorting
to bribery for a license to extort.

Senator WarLcorr. That is, by the Government?

Mr. RieLey. They got a Government monopoly on a necessity of

life. The whole theory of the thing from the start was false. But
I do not believe there was any corrupt purpose on the part of those
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who placed those securities in America. I know some of those men,
Thlggewere of marked integrity, but of incredible stupidity.
CrAMAN. They did not look into it ?

Mr. Brerey. They put their own money into it.

Senator Wavrcorr. What about Ernst & Ernst ?

Mr. Rrerey. Did Ernst & Ernst go to Sweden? Did they do any-
thing but take the figures presented to them by Kreuger? That is
the trouble with a great deal of the auditing that goes on now. The
auditor is looking at two sets of figures to see

Senator Warcorr (interposing). If it is in balance, that is all that
is required ¢ .

Mr. Rrrrer. That is too true. And vou will find there is often in
the certification a little notice that reads something like this: “ Hav-
ing examined the figures submitted to us, this audit is correct,” or
“to the best of our knowledge and belief.”

Senator Warcorr. They may not have looked into it carefully.

Mr. BirLEY. Yes; they do not say we have gone to the bottom of
this whole business and pledge our reputation that all is exactly as
it is set forth.

Coming back to your guestion, Mr. Chairman.

The CmamrMAN. I do not remember what that was, but I am
going to ask you another one. You said $1,000,000 of baby bonds
were being sold to small investors at the present time.

Mr. Rrerey. A million dollars worth a week,

Senator Wavrcorr. Of one company?

Mr. RipLry. Of a single issue.

The Cmamman, Do you desire to make any comment on what
kind of an investment it is

Mr. RreLey. The primary comnment I should make on it is that
it is not suitable for people of small means, because it has not the
attribute that such things ought to have, instant convertibility.
That is what the savings %anks offer. If vou break vour leg or lose

our job, you can get the moneyv back. There should be an open
market for any security that is widely held. And the pathetic
thing is that very large amounts of money at the present time, by
these sales campaigns are being withdrawn from savings banks
in order to be devoted to this other kind of investment.

The CraRMAN. Has it a promise of a great return?

Mr. RreLEY. A very much greater return.

The CHAIRMAN. A verv much greater return?

Mr. Rrerey. These bonds which I have in mind are offering
815 per cent at the beginning. They are in $10 denominations,
with only $3 paid down. I invite your attention to the bookkeeping
and hangling charge, $40,000,000 in $10 lots, and ask you to consider
who is going to pay those charges through rates on light and power.

In a.gdition to the partial payment arrangement, there are all
sorts of participation rights; rights to exchange, warrants, and so
forth; together with the advantage that you will be allowed to
deduct, or that there will be deducted for you, the amount of income
tax in the State where you happen to live. Now is it possible to do
all that with respect to $40,000,000 worth of bonds?

The CHARMAN. And that was Associated Gas & Electric?

Mr. RpLEY. Associated Gas. I do not know, in fact, and nobody
can know, how sound that company is in and of itself. It is one of

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



888 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

those blind pools, so far as accounts are concerned, in which you
trust vour investment to somebody else. .

That is what the people did in Chicago, and now they discover
that all of the facts were not disclosed to them. I want all corpo-
rate facts spread on the record so that he who runs may read. You
could contribute nothing else by law which would further stabilize
conditions.

And, furthermore, you would not meet the opposition of the best
and most soundly financed companies. I am trying to interest the
industry in this direction, as I told Senator Glass's committee, and
T have the promise of six or eight public utility leaders that they
would not oppose the proposition. There was put into the reco
at that time a report which President Gifford., of the American
Telephone & Telegraph Co., had prepared. It stated that the
American Telephone & Telegraph Co. had not been prejudiced by
enforced publicity of accounts; but that they found it worked to
their advantage m two ways; first, when they had to raise new
capital, immediately the hooks are opened. every one may know
what the situation actually is. If they want to borrow a certain
amount of short-term money the bankers may get in touch w'th
the Interstate Commerce Commission and know precisely how things
stand.

Senator Frercuer. Do those people you speak of furnish a state-
ment of their assets, their business, and their earnings, when they
are selling these bonds?

Mr. Rierey. After a fashion, but who knows with certainty? All
the Insull companies furnished statements.

Senator Frercuer. Do they set forth what their purpose is in
raising this $40,000,000?

Mr. Rieiey. Yes; I will read you—

Senator FLETCHER (interposing). Is it to go into their develop-
ment, or expansion, or what?

Mr. Rieeex. This is a circular of Associated Gas & Electric Securi-
ties Co., April 7, 1932:

Since the offering of 81 per cent 8-year gold bonds was made, stockholder
customers throughout the territory served, and other security holders, have
purchased these bonds at the rate of nearly $1,000,000 a week. ApproXimately
$5,000,000 of honds have heen already sold on the installment bhasis,

Now, in mentioning that company I am using it only as an illus
tration of the way in Wh}ch popular investment in small lots is
spreading at the present time, in order to impress on your minds
the desirability of taking action without waiting too long.

The CuHamrMan. Mr. Stock wants to ask you a question.

Mr. Stock. Mr. Ripley, I do not know whether you are familiar
with advertisements of Associated Gas running in the newspapers
of about a year ago. These showed, as I remember it, two charts
with an upward trend, one of the gross revenues, and the other of
power output, giving the distinct impression that the company was

gﬁﬁes;i;;% g‘e‘ﬂ“g the depression, as contrasted to other companies

Mr. RirLey. Quite inevitably, the am i
construction acooum y ount of money that goes into

Mr. S'ropx. What I meant was that they had those two li
one of which showed the gross revenues a)r’xd the other the lﬁiﬁi&ﬁgﬁ
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b:onrs, the output. Now, the reason that they were going up all the
time was because they were continually acquiring additional proper-
ties with the money which they were getting all the time from the
peol&le they sold their securities to.

. RIPLEY. Yes; you can increase earnings any time if you sell
enough securities to keep on buying more properties.

Mr. .. To my point there is, do you not think that was a gross
fraud and misstatement? |

Mr. Ripeey. I think it is open to that suspicion. A curve of gross
revenues only was published, without indication of the attendant fixed
charges incurred in raising new capital.

The CramMAN. In other words, it was made to look like a good
business when it was not.

Mr. Rirrey. In connection with the work I am doing at Cambridge,
we have taken sample periods, say a month at a time, and have tabu-
lated the amount of advertising in the newspapers, applyving the
standard rate for advertising. We computed in this instance of
Associated Gas & Electric that they are spending not less than
$1,000,000 a year for newspaper space; not to get people to buy elec-
tric refrigerators or service, but to get people to buy stocks and bonds.

Senator FLercrER. Do you think now, Professor, that this buying
and dealing in stocks and bonds is going on now to a considerable
extent, even in these depressed times?

Mr. Rreey. Nothing like what happened in 1929. Many of the
great sales organizations have disbanded because there is nothing to
sell. T speak very feelingly there, because of the college men who
have taken employment as stock and bond salesmen.

Senator FLETCHER. You mean to say this bond speculation has
fallen off very considerably?

Mr. Rrerey. My impression would be that outside of the group of
people who do nothing else in and around Wall Street, the public
participation was practically stopped. The people have not got the
money.

Selzltor FrercuEr. I thought you were showing by the talk of
these bonds that the disposition of the public was to continue.

Mr. Rreiey. Well, they have got these utility securities for keeps,
because there isn’t any open market for them. The banks will not
lend you money on them, because they have no dependable market

value.

Mr. Srock. These bonds of Associated Gas are selling now at 814
per cent ¢

Mr. RieLeY. The statement indicates that the base return is about
814 per cent.

. Stock. I saw an analysis a few days ago, that all of the issues

of better rank are selling for more than that, anywhere from 10 to 12

cent, so that a person could walk out into the open market and
E:r them for less than that 12 per cent.

{{r. RirLEY. One of my colleagues was solicited by a salesman to
buy one of these securities at a price of $85. We immediately looked
up the quotations in case this had to be sold. We could not find a
listed :39 for three months, and the price at that time was something
under 40. So the person who was persuaded to buy at 85, supposing
be had to cash in on it, the most he could get was $30 or $40.
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Senator TowNsenD. Doctor Ripley, are you familiar with the effort
to sell the Government baby bonds to the public?

Mr. Rirrey. I do not know about that.

Senator TownseND. You understand it was not successful ¢

Mr. Rirrey. I do not know at all.

Senator Townsexp. I was just wondering why the people refused
to buy the Government baby bonds and bought these others.

Mr. RipLey. These Associated bonds were advertised as baby
bonds, and they were offered coincidently through a great body of
salesmen throughout the country. .

Senator Warcorr (reading circular). They have a new wrinkle
here. Tlﬁy say that “the glaegality of these bonds will be passed
npon by Messrs. Travis,” and so on. So after they have sold them,
they guarantee that they may be sometime passed upon. This sounds
like a swindle. They show here what they say they have by a con-
solidated statement. It looks like a swindle on the face of 1t.

Mr. RieLey. Well, I do not know. But with all these figures, it
is utterly confusing. It makes it impossible for anybody, no matter
how skilled an analyst he may be, to make a comparison of one cor-
poration with another.

Senator FLercuer. It is a matter of interest. Senator Townsend’s
question was why they did not buy the Government bonds. They
do not pay as much interest.

Mr. RreLey. If you want to bother with it, this statement will bear
me out as respects the complexity of the corporate set-up. When
this issue was first offered it was by Associated Gas & Electric Co.,
which is the holding companl% at the top. They were advertised as
“baby bonds, guaranteed.” Now the guarantee was by whom? The
guarantee was by Associated Gas & Electric Corporation, every dol-
lar of the stock of which was owned by other com

A any at the top.
The CumairmaN. That is, were the bonds a %rst lien on any
property?

Mr. RipLey. They were not in any event. Nor did the guarantee
mean anything, because it was by a corporation 100 per cent owned
by the other corporation. It is exactly as if I borrow money at the
paxflk and get my son to guarantee payment when his only income
is from me.

Senator Warcorr. Like one pocket in your breeches guaranteeing
the other,

Mr. RreLey. It would not be possible to do that if all th -
panies were forced to make full disclosure. ese com

Senator Warcorr. But there are all the figures, and nobody rea
them. I am beginning to think, from theg‘llleaxzings we haz’e hgs
here, that what fools the public is these tremendous campaigns of
selling, instituted, as we found a week ago, by the Nationa%n City
Bank, in which the officers and directors of the Anaconda Copper
;grﬁyintﬁrestedé :lrlld ﬁhgp lfl t(ljl'ey lgwe anything left over that is

icky, they get the National City Bank to organi
buy 200,003, additional shares and gell it to the pl%blrll::ze another pool,

Mr. Rieeey. Better than that, you may ha :
and you put what you have le I ¥ ay have an investment trust,

over in your investment trust.
Senator WaLcorr. But here is a grzat bank that puts up the
money for its affiliate, which, in turn, places the stock on the market,
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selling it out to the customers who have to take it to keep on the
affiliate’s list,

Mr. Rrerey. There is no question about that.

Senator Warcorr. Now, that leads to what the chairman asked
E‘ou a little while ago: Is it not justified to have some kind of a

ederal regulation that will prevent officers and directors of corpora-
tions atm% in their own stock ?

Mr. Rrerey. That is one of the most infamous things in the situa-
tion to-day. The statement of a man like Percy Rockefeller, director
of a number of corporations, in stating to you that his major interest
in those companies was buying and selling stocks, getting in and out
of them was outrageous. ’

Senator Warcort. And the man who was helping him to run the
pools was a specialist on the stock exchange. You can not beat that.

Mr. RrpLey. But my proposition is that we most need publicity.
The stock exchange is doing the best it can. They have their own
experts. Lf they see that a security was being blown up unduly, they
begin to check upon it.

ggmtor Wavrcorr. England goes a step further, and Berlin used
to; it has a fortnightly statement. That prevents a lot of specula-

tith?. I am inclined to think we have got to come to something like
£.

Mr. Rrerey, I think so.

Answering your question, Mr. Chairman, suppose it were part and
parcel of corporate publicity that once a quarter all directors in
these corporations should be compelled to disclose the number of
shares theﬁ own directly or indirectly. Now, they could evade such
a law with all kinds of fictitious names. But you could impose a
heavy penalty on, making it so dangerous that they would not dare
to conceal. In the older days when a man owned a little property
in his own business, he was there forever. He slept with it. If 1t
went, his whole fortune disappeared. What happens in the present
day? The officers of the corporation are merely taken on as receivers.
Their salary %oe:s on just the same. It is a completely different sys-
tem we are facing at the present time from the one which our
fathel“is created. We have not even attempted to deal with it as we
ghould.

May I say here, sir, that there is presently to be published a book
to which I would like to direct your attention. It strikes at this
whole business in a way different from anything else in print. It
is a book by Prof. A. A. Berle, jr., of the Columbia University Law
School. He is an eminent lawyer, as well as a student of social
affairs. This is a large volume which will deal with these problems
concerning popular investment. The title of the book, is Private
Property and the Corporate System. It should have a profound
influence upon legislation, because he brings to the front and makes
evident by all sorts of concrete data,that we are living in a different
world than that which existed before the war.

The CHAmRMAN, It is getting late, and I am sure the Senators
would like to leave, and we will have to bring this to a close very
soon. But I would like to ask you a few questions.

Do I understand it is a general practice among business men to
add all the expense of advertising to the expense of production and
charge it to the consumer?
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Mr. ReLEy. Yes; as a part of the operating expenses of the
corporation. . 4 .

The CuairmAN. So if it is necessary to sell more stock the expenses
of that are added to the consumer?

Mr. RirLEY. Yes, sir.

The CuairMaN. As a part of his light bill¢

Mr. RirLey. Yes. Who else will pay for it? And that is why
under these financings involved at tl}e present time the cost of rais-
ing capital, which is so extraordinarily high, and must be so, adds a
large item to operating expenses. The consumer has got to pay for
it in the long run. e have a right to know how much it all costs
as well as what the proper return thereon should be.

The CuarMAN. You have said something about several witnesses
here. You have not said anything about Mr. Whitney’s testimony.
Did you go over that, too?

Mr. Rierey. I have read his testimony. I am less interested in
the prevention of short selling than in these more fundamental prob-
lems. Speculation is just as vicious when it runs the other way.

Senator Warcorr. It is the marginal buying——

Mr. Rrecey (interposing). It is marginal buying, and all such
business which does the mischief. But if you le¥ the light in upon
these transactions, through the accounting publicity wl%ich I have
recommendes, there are many people who will help to correct the
undue fluctuation of prices through understanding transactions in
such stocks and bonds.

The CuammaN. Mr. Stock wants to ask another question.

Mr. Stocx. Mr. Ripley, I had a definite impression when I heard
Mr. Mitchell testify. I had read countless letters from many people
who had bought stock, and I had read the interoffice correspondence
over Mr. Mitchell’s name urgmg them to sell various securities, and
his explanation of that, and to my mind his whole testimony, and
the essentials of it can be put in one sentence, that he thought he
had to use the same methods in selling investments that you do
in selling carpets. That came from him as head of one of the
biggest banks in the world. Do you care to make any statement
in regard to that? )

Mr. Rieey. I think there is too large a cost in selling. A car-
dinal rule with me is never to buy anything which anybody wants
to sell me very badly. The entire organization of great sales com-
panies affiliated with %reat banks, ought to be abolished by law.

Senator Warcorr. The affiliates?

Mr. Rerey. The affiliates. Banking is one thing, and investment
is another. The two should be rigidly set off from one another.

The CrammaN. If there is nothing further, the committee will
adjourn to meet on Thursday morning on the stock exchange inves-
tigation.

(At 12.45 o'clock p. m., the committee adjourned to t
Thursday, June 16, 1932, at 10 o'clock a. m.) . et on
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THURSDAY, JUNE 16, 1932

UNITED STATES SENATE,
CommrTTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D. C.

The committee met, pursuant to call, at 10 o’clock a. m., in the
hearm% room of the Committee on Banking and Currency, Senate
Office Building, Senator Peter Norbeck presidinﬁ.

Present : Senators Norbeck (chairman), Brookhart, Goldsborough,
Townsend, Walcott, Carey, and Fletcher.

Present also: William A. Gray, Esq., counsel to the committee.

Mr. Bensamin Reass. Mr. Chairman, I thought that——

Senator Townsenp, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Reass has something to

say.

{[r. Gray. Wait a minute, Mr. Reass. Just a_ moment. Mr.
Chairman, Mr. Reass represents Mr. William Fox. I am not going
to make any statement about the situation. I am only going to
Introduce you, Mr. Reass.

Mr. Reass. Thank you very much.

Mr. Gray. Mr. Reass and I have had a colloquy over Mr. Fox.
He asked me to discuss the matter with the steering committee. The
matter was in my hands and the steering committee left it with
me. He evidenly wants to say something to the committee.

The Cramrman. Do you want him to speak?

Mr. Gray. I think the committee shonld hear him.

STATEMENT OF BENJAMIN REASS, ATTORNEY FOR WILLIAM FOX,
NEW YORK CITY

The CuairmaN. Give your name and address, Mr. Reass.

Mr. Reass. My name is Benjamin Reass, 100 Broadway, New
.Yoll;k}’ fI do not know what this reference to the steering committee
18, but if—

The CramrMaN. This is a meeting of the full committee here.

Mr. Reass. Yes, sir. I did say to Mr. Gray that I was desirous
of addressing the committee with respect to Mr. Fox, and I found 2
rather angry attitude with respect to him. I have taken the liberty
of coming here and presenting the facts to you.

Mr. Fox, pursuant to a promise that he made to be here this
morning, left with me at half past 6 last night, and foolishly, we
started by motor, the weather was bad, and we got here about half-
%ast 4 New York time, half-past 3 your time. During the trip Mr.

ox complained of being ill. I knew he was not well, had not been
for some time. This morning I went into his room shortly after
9 to tell him to get ready and come here. 203
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I know he is eager and anxious to tell his story to you. I found
Doctor Hornaday there, the hotel physician. Doctor Hornaday
said that so far as he was able to determine at that moment Mr. Fox
‘had a bilious attack. He was still examining him and he would
notify Senator Norbeck just exactly what the condition was.

In the meanwhile I hurried on here to show this committee that
‘we are not lacking in deference and respect for your request, al-
though it was only in the form of an agreement to come here, and
to urge on you to give him a little time, to give the doctor a little
time to determine whether his physical condition will enable him
to come either to-day or to-morrow morning.

I want to make it clear that Mr. Fox is eager and anxious to
present his side of the story here.

Let me add another thing while I am on my feet here in behalf
of what has been described as a controversy. I received a phone
message not couched in particularly courteous language last week
requesting that Mr. Fox come to Mr. Gray’s office. Of course, I
knew perfectly well that there was no obligation on the part of
Mr. Fox or anybody else to come to Mr. Gray’s office but, neverthe-
less, I said he would be glad to do so, and he went and a sort of
stenographic record was taken of the requests they made. There
were so many questions, accounting questions and other matters that
Mr. Fox could not answer. You know, of course, that Mr. Fox
has been the head of many huge enterprises, that he was a trader
in the markets, that his operations were in the hands of accountants;
that it was humanly impossible for a man to answer as to figures
covering a period of years antedating and covering the rather stren-

uous era of 1929 and 1930. You doubtless are familiar with the con-
troversies that revolved around the Fox enterprises.

But we gave him what we had and we got a copy of the steno-
graphic minutes the next day, and I toldg him that whatever he
wanted we would answer.

Yesterday morning at half past 10 Mr. Fox went to Mr. Gray’s
office Erepared with a typewritten statement answering the matters,
and there was hurled at us a mass of new matter of which there
was not the slightest suggestion or intimation of any kind. One of
the inquiries I am going to make before I get through is just where
they come from, because that is an important part of the investiga-
tion and bears strongly on what Mr. Fox came here to tell you.

There was a different atmosphere. a different attitude; no longer
an inquiring attitude but a very different one. Mr. Fox remained
there until half past 1 answering questions. I want to repeat that
they were not couched in a merely inquiring mood at all. State-
ment after statement was spread in the questions, which did not
seem to me to be asking for answers, but merely stating facts. Of
course, it was a physical or mental impossibility for Mr. Fox or
any other human to answer these matters. They were matters for
accountants. I am certain that a lot of these matters and the ac-
countant’s report respecting them was available. I am sure of it,
because I see here Mr. Hall, of Touche, Niven & Co., who has made

a written report concerning these matters to the banks of the Fox
Film and Fox Theaters in April and Ma

] S in Ap: %of 1929, and many of the
questions of Mr. Gray’s inquiry to Mr. Fox are all answered in a
letter which was exhibited to us on Monday of this week in the
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office of Mr. Tinker, a name that you will hear something about,
%enting the Chase Bank.

CuamMaN, You came here to make a statement about Mr.
Fox being sick, and you come here and make a stump speech and
criticize Mr. Gray. I think you are entirely out of order, but I will
leave it to the committee.

Mr. GraY. Suppose you leave it to me to answer?

The CuAMAN. All'right; are you ready to proceed, then?

Mr. Grav. I don’t care what he says.

The CrammMaN, I am leaving it to you. .

Mr. Gray. It will not do the gentleman any %god. Every time he
opens his mouth while Mr. Fox is around, Mr. Fox says, “ Sit down,
Ben. You don’t know anything about it. I will do the talking.”
mhim go ahead. He can not help Mr. Fox. He will only hurt

The Caamman. All right; proceed.

Senator FreTcHER. You were going to tell about Mr. Fox.

Mr. Reass. Yes, sir. I am sorry T went beyond the necessities of
the occasion, but you see what I am driving at. Mr. Fox left there-
about half past 1 or 2 o’clock and we then went back to my office,.
where we tried to gather up as much as we could. At half past 6
last night we started for Washington.

Senator Frercrer. We know that.

Mr. Reass. Mr. Fox is up here. He is not well. I don’t know
what his condition is. I am hopeful the doctor is correct in his
statement that it is a bilious attack which will shortly disappear.

Senator FLETCcHER. We know that already.

Mr. Reass. In any event, I understand Mr. Gray is going to send

a doctor up there. We can get a statement exactly what the situation:
is

Senator Frercaer. What do you want us to do?
Mr. Reass. Hold this for an hour or two until I can get a report
from the doctor.

Senator Frercuer. An hour or two?

Mr. Reass. Yes. May I ask you to put this over to, say, 2 o'clock ?
If the situation is as the doctor thinks it is, I haven’t any doubt he
can be here at that time.

Senator FrercHer. We will go on with Mr. Gray then.
Mr. Reass. That is all T am asking for.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM A. GRAY, ESQ., COUNSEL FOR THE
BANKING AND CURRENCY COMMITTEE, WASHINGTON, D. C.

Mr. Gray. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my
friend makes some statements that are incorrect. He states, in the:
first place, that Mr. Fox was coming here under an agreement..
Neither Mr. Fox nor anybody else has been asked to come to this-
committee under any agreement. Mr. Fox was subpcenaed to be:
here. I said to Mr. Fox when I communicated with his attorney,.
Mr. Reass, and requested his presence in my office, as I have said te-
every other man that I have examined in New York City, that I.
have no legal authority in New York City to compel any of those-
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gentlemen to come to my office and answer my questions there; that
if they preferred simply to answer the subpcena and come before the
committee in Washington they could take that step; that I thought
it would be very much more convenient for both myself represen

the committee and the gentlemen whom I intended or had sub

to sit down and talk over the matter with me in New York City,
because [ have found in some of my investigations that after looking
carefully into them there, they did not require any presentation to
the committee. In other instances I have %found that they required
presentation and have presented them. .

Mr. Fox did come into my office and he did sit down with Mr.
Reass and he did answer questions, though he preferred to make
statements rather than to answer questions when I would let him do
so, and they were taken down stenographically, and Mr. Fox, for 2
man who managed and controlled his own organizations, displayed
an amazing ignorance with respect to the transactions that occurred.

In between the time of Mr, Fox's first visit and when I requested
him to see me again yesterday afternoon we, of course, had 10 or 12
accountants and others working on these various transactions and
got a great deal of information, which convinced me that Mr. Fox
was not, to say the least, open and above board with us.

I examined Mr. Fox from half past 10 yesterday morning until 2
o’clock yesterda{ afternoon in the presence of Mr. Reass, and Mr.
Fox very frankly admitted a number of things that I am going to
present to this committee, and again displayed quite an ignorance
with respect to certain other things. I told Mr. Fox that T wanted
him here at 10 o’clock this morning in response to the subpeena, and
he stated that he would be here. After Mr. Fox had left, an effort
was made to have me extend the time—some outside sources—to have
me extend the time when Mr. Fox would be required to come here,
in order that he might go into his vaults in New York City this
morning and get certain papers with respect to this case in order
that he might present them to the committee, while prior to that
time he told me that he did not know where these things were or
where they could be secured, that they were not in his possession.

I was not at all satisfied with Mr. Fox’s attitude, and I am not
satisfied that he has been sincere. I do not know whether he will be
sincere before this committee when he is under oath or not, and I am
not at all satisfied that the man is doing anything else than avoiding
appearance before this committee this morning.

r. Fox told me yesterday afternoon that he would have Mr.
Leitstein, one of his closest associates, here, with certain books
and papers and his income-tax returns this morning. We had Mr
Leitstein on the telephone at half past 11 o’clock last night, and
Mr. Leitstein said he was not coming. Mr. Leitstein has prob-
ably by this time been served with a subpeena to come down here
and produce all the books, records, papers, income-tax returns, and
.everything else he has got, and I think he will come.

So that I have been not, as a representative of this committee,
treated with the fairness that I was entitled to have. Therefore, you
will not blame me if when this morning somebody sends word that
Mr. Fox had a bilious attack and can not come until to-morrow
morning, I have done that which I have already done under the
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instructions of the chairman of the committee, sent two physicians
ere for the purpose of examining him. If Mr. Fox is able to
come upon the report of those physicians, I shall make application
to the chairman of this committee for the proper process to bring
him in. If we find, of course, that he is not able to come after our
physicians report to us, why, the committee will, of course—1 sug-
gest to them that they shall extend to him the necessary time.

Now, let me say this, that Mr. Fox organized and controlled—
and this is what I propose to show to this committee—Fox Films
and Fox Theaters; tﬁat he owned in one of the concerns 100 per cent
of the voting and controlling stock; that he owned in the other
concern approximately 51 per cent of the voting and controlling
stock; that while he owned and controlled that company he so
manipulated it that he used the stocks of the company in any way
that he saw fit, either for his own purposes or for the purposes of
the company; that he bought and sold their stocks; that according
to his statement the companies bought and sold their own stocks;
that they entered into syndicates; they entered into pools: that in
the very first issue of the stock of the Fox Films they went into
the hands of one of the brokerage concerns of New York City for
distribution and they had a written agreement that they should have
a certain amount of the commission. Another written agreement
was executed between that firm and Fox’s own daughter that the
commission should be divided with her. That was the inception of
the organization of those concerns, and it was traced on from
time to time.

Not only did he do as he chose, as I say, with these stocks, and
I think he will before this committee accuse others of wrecking the
company, but I think you will be satisfied that he did it before you
get througll:‘l. When I é;et through with it all, I will show that at the
time Mr. Fox disposed of both these companies by the transfer of
this stock, what that agrcement and arrangement was, and how he
still held on to so many interests, had moneys paid to this one and
that one and the other one, and I will show you how he sold 210,000
shares of stock in Fox Theaters, and then when he sustained a loss
of three million three hundred and some odd thousand dollars,
¢laimed that he had been acting for the company; and, notwithstand-
ing the fact that he dumped 1t on them and said that it was their
trades, he took credit for the loss on his income-tax return.

I will show you plenty. This is one of the worst and most com-
plicated cases that I have ever investigated, and is it any wonder
that he is bilious?

The CuamRMAN. What is the effect of taking that loss?

Mr. GriY. The effect of taking that loss is that he first had the
loss made good to him by the Fox Theaters and then took credit for
it on his income-tax returns.

The CHAIRMAN. Does that mean an evasion?

Mr. Gray. It means an absolute income-tax evasion. There is no
question about it.

So I suggest, since we have reached this point, because I had ar-
ranged to go on with this presentation this morning—I understar.d
that the chairman, or some members of the committee at any rate,
are required to be on the floor of the Senate or in the meeting of some
other committees—I think under all of the circumstances, possibly
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in deference to Mr. Fox, if he does happen to be sick, and in order
that I may properly present the picture, an adjournment be taken
until such hour as the chairman deems proper.

The CrarMAN. You are not ready to go ahead with anything else!
Senator Warcort. There is nothing else?
Mr. Gray. There is another matter, Senator Walcott, but at the

?ia::le time I feel that this ought to be presented to the committee
t

The CHAIRMaN. What is the wish of the committee? .
Senator Warcorr. I move we adjourn subject to call of the chair.
Mr. Gray. Perhaps you better fix the time. The witnesses will

have to be advised to come. In other words, there are a large number
of witnesses here who will follow up his testimon

Senator Warcorr. If 2 o’clock is agreeable I mﬁ amend my motion
to adjourn until 2 o’clock this afternoon.

The CaAmMaN. Not later than 2, then. I will try to arrange for
a meeting in Senator Couzens’s room if the room is not occupied, off
the Senate gallery, at 2 o’clock. I do not see how we can start sooner.

But the members of the committee will be advised as to that later
if the motion carries.

Those in favor of the motion will say, aye.
(Ayes.)
The CramrMAN. Those opposed, no.

gone.) .
e CHARMAN. Carried.

(Accordingly, at 10.35 o’clock a. m., the committee adjourned, to
meet again at 2 o’clock p. m. of the same day.)

AFTERNXOONX SESSTON

Pursuant to adjournment of the morning session. the committee
met and resumed the hearing at 2 o'clock p. m. in the Interstate
(‘onpl]lgroe Committee room in the Capitol, lé(-nator Peter Norbeck
presiding.

Present: Senators Norbeck (chairman), Brookhart, Goldsborough,
Townsend, Walcott, CareK, Couzens, Fletcher, Bulkley, and Gore.

Present also: William A. Gray, :SW“ counsel to the committee.

The CuamrvMaN. The committee will come to order. Mr. Gray

will make a report on the absence of Mr. Fox.

Mr. Gray. Mr. Chairman, after the occurrences of this morning
and the failure of Mr. Fox to appear, we sent two physicians up to
examine him. T have a written report from the two physicans which
I shall file with the reporter, and I also had an interview with one
of them. He assured me that although Mr. Fox is not at all danger-
ously ill and could come here this afternoon for the purpose of tes-
tifying, he did when he arrived here last night have a vomiti
attack: that he had a bilious condition to-day: that hé observ
himself evidences of that bilious condition : that he had taken medi-
cine this morning which would justify a doctor in advising him to
remain in his room, if not in bed, during the day.

I therefore suggest. Mr. Chairman. that we go on as arranged
with some other matters and have Mr. Fox here at 10 o’clock to-
morrow morning, because the doctors have said that in their opinion
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he Wm be able without any question to be here to testify to-morrow
mormng.

The Cramrman, If there are no objections, the Fox Film matter
will be postponed until to-morrow morning. It is so ordered.

(The physicians’ report presented by Mr. Gray is here printed
in the record in full, as follows:)

WasHiNerox, D. C., June 16, 1932,
The SENATE COMMITTEE 0N BANKING AND (CURRENCY.
Wasghington, D. C.

GeNTLEMEN : Examination of Mr. William Fox made on June 16 at 11 a. m,
shows the following:

He had a vomiting attack last evening and on attempting to rise this
morning he became dizzy and nauseated and returned to bed. He has tender-
ness over the abdomen on right side, rather heuvily coated tongue, and has

been belching gas rather frequently. His temperature and pulse are normal
and blood pressure, 114/70.

We feel this is a so-called bilious condition. Doctor Hornaday has given
him ealomel, and we feel that it is best that he remain in bed to-day. In our
opinfon he will be able to testify before the committee to-morrow.

W. CALHOUN STIRLING, M. D.,
W. D. TEWKsSBURY, M. D.,
Ezamining Physicians.
Mr. Gray. Mr. Chairman, the other matter which I desire to pre-
sent to you is a matter that involves Continental Shares & Trading
ation, also Foreign Utilities, which was a Canadian stock-
holding corporation—that is, holding of stocks of other companies—
and Otis & Co., which was a New York brokerage house. Mr.
Stock, my assistant, and I, too, are thoroughly familiar with the
situation, but 1 am going to ask him to present to the committee a
little outline of what the situation is, and then I will call some wit-
nesses and offer some documents for the purpose of establishing
the facts in connection with the case. Mr. Stock will present the
matter to the committee,
. The Cuamman. This matter was postponed from a previous hear-
ing on account of the absence of Mr. Eaton, who suggested that he
wanted to be here. May I inquire whether he is here now?

Senator BoLkLEY. I would like to have Mr. Daley make a state-
ment. I think I can find Mr. Daley in the gallery here.

The CuamkmaN. I am asking if Mr. Eaton is here now.

Senator BuLkLEY. I think not. I am quite sure he is not. Mr,
Daley is his associate and I think he is in town and I think I can
locate him.

Mr. Srock. May I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that Mr. Eaton was
subpcenaed to be here to-(%:y.

. GraY. The idea with respect to Mr. Eaton was this, Mr. Chair-
man: Mr. Eaton was subpwnaed some time ago. His subpeena, of
course, holds, and he should be here to-day, because he was notified
of the continuance of the hearing and his presence required ; notified
in addition to other manners by sending him a wire yesterday.
However, as far as the counsel for the committee is concerned, Mr.
Eaton’s presence is absolutely unnecessary. I mean by that, that the
entire picture will be presented, but there are reasons known to you,
Mr, Chairman, and the other members of the committee, why we
deferred taking up the matter until he had an opportunity to be
present. Now he has this opportunity. If he does not choose ta
take advantage of it, why, that is his responsibility.

119852—32—pT 8——8
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The Cmairmax. I have a telegram from George T. Bishop, of
Cleveland. sent me on behalf of Mr. Eaton, which, if there is no
objection, I will ask be inserted in the record at this point, as follows:

CLEVELAND, OHI0, June 13, 1932.
Hon. PETER NORBECK,
Chairman Comndttee on Banking and Finance,

United States Senate:

I understand your committee has under consideration hearing and possibly
making public a report prepared by one of your committee examiners concern-
ing certain financial and business transactions of Continental shares, of which
1 am now president. I also understand that matters so investiguted and cov-
ered by report are the subject of litigation pending in Ohio and Maryland courts.
All implications of illegality or impropriety of matters investigated are denied
in court proceedings by parties against whom charges are made. I respectfully
request that you and your committee await outcome litigation so as to avoid

possible prejudice to rizhts of Continental shares and other parties involved by
premature publication of such ex parte investigation and report.

GEORGE T. BisHOP.

TESTIMONY OF DAVID STOCK, ASSISTANT COUNSEL T0 THE
COMMITTEE, WASHINGTON, D. C.

The CHarMaN. You will be sworn, Mr. Stock. Do you solemnly
swear that you will tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but

the truth, in the matter of this investigation before this committee,
so help you God?

Mr. Stock. Yes, I do.

The CrarmaN. The witness may proceed in his own way. You
have investigated this matter?

Mr. Stock. I investigated this matter thoroughly and have docu-
mentary proof here, documents and audits of the books of Continen-
tal Shares and other companies that had relations with Continental
Shares. So that every statement that I make has been taken from
that documentary evidence.

That evidence shows that a company, an investment trust or in-
vestment company, was formed in the early part of 1926 for the
purpose of buying and selling and holding securities in various ven-

tures; that the public investment in that investment trust was about
$150,000,000.

Senator Couzens. What is the name of it ?

Mr. Stock. Continental Shares (Inc.). That at its peak the com-
mon stock of that trust sold at 78 and was selling at 25 cents a share
to-day, resulting in a loss of about $150.000.000.

Senator Brookmart. What price?

Mr. Srock. Twenty-five cents a share; 78 down to one-quarter.

The Cuarmax. $78 down to 25 cents?

Mr. Stock. $78 down to a quarter of a dollar—25 cents.

This situation is being presented, I understand, because it in-
volves a great many features of manipulation and the use of public
money to further the personal ventures of persons in control of the
public moneys. .

Now, the stock in this company, Continental Shares, was sold
through a banking and brokerage firm, Otis & Co., members of the
New York Stock Exchange, through their various branch offices all

over the country, by methods which I believe will b i
high-pressure seliing methods. eve will be recognized as
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Senator BuLkrey. Mr. Chairman, let me interrupt just a minute
to protest again against the unfairness of this. Mr. Daley is n
town to-day, reported to the clerk of the committee this morning,
and asked to be advised what would be done and has not been advised
of this. I think it is outrageously unfair. I renew my protest.

The CrameMaN. Of course, I can not speak for the clerk of the
committee, but we postponed this hearing in order that Mr. Eaton
.and his friends might gzve notice or might be here. Now we are
told that the attorney is here, and he can not be located.

Senator BuLkLey. Mr. Daiey reported to the committee room
while you were not available, while you were in session with the
steering committee, and he did the proper thing.

The CramMaN. Did he report to you, Mr. Blount?

Mr. BrounT (clerk to the committee). He handed me a memo-
randum this morning stating he would like to be called if the com-
mittee took up Continental Shares at the morning session. I asked
one of the stenographers to call him up in case they did. This case
was not reached by the committee this morning. so the Daley request
could not be complied with.

Senator Burkrey. He took the trouble to be here in town' to
attend this, and I gst can not locate him at the moment. .

The CHamMAN. Ring up the stenographer and see if she got in
touch with him.

Senator Couzens. May I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that in view of
the fact that this is being taken down stenographically, the witness
might proceed ¢

CHamMAN. Yes; we might proceed.

Senator Couzexs. In view of the fact that it is being taken down
stenographically and the witness is under oath.

The CmamMAN, Yes; I think we might go ahead. I do not see
how we can do otherwise. It will be a stenographic report anyway.

You mgy p .

Mr, Stock. The evidence shows that Continental Shares, the in-
vestment company, was controlled by Cyrus S. Eaton, of Cleveland,
one of the directors, and a member of Otis & Co.. the i)rokerage firm
that managed the affairs of Continental Shares and marketed the
securities of Continental Shares: that Mr. Eaton was the principal
partner of Otis & Co., having a 40 per cent interest in that company;
that in addition to Continental Shares, the investment company,
and the brokerage house of Otis & Co., there was still a third com-
.Ean , Foreign Utilities, a Canadian corporation, which was Mr.

aton’s personal holding company and which he used as his own
instrumentality for furthering his own investments and ventures.

I will show that various methods were used to use the moneys of

the public in Continental Shares to further the personal ventures of
Mr.‘ii)aton and his associates,

One of these is the transuction whereby the founders of the com-
pany, Mr. Eaton and his associates, took founders’ shares, which
provided that those shares shall reccive 25 per cent of all profits after
the common stock has been paid a certain dividend; that in 1929, in
order to take such a cash payment .of dividends to founders’ shares,
a stock dividend was paid on the common stock in order to make this

yment possible, which was in direct violation of the provision of
the charter and the laws of Maryland, where the company was
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formed; that in spite of the fact that Otis & Co., the brokerage house,
had taken underwriting fees of about two and a half million dollars
for underwriting the stock of Continental Shares and mark::olzg t?
in 1930 it saw fit to sell back a great deal of the common 0!
Continental Shares to Continental Shares at a price more than twice
the then market, thereby causing a loss of $3,600,000 to Continental
Shares.

The evidence shows a great many syndicates, in rubber ven
steel, and public utilities, all of which were sponsored personall
controlled personally by Mr. Eaton through Otis & Co., and that
these syndicates were financed and furthered with the ublic moneys
of Continental Shares, the investment company, either by having—-

Senat% BrookHART (interposing). What do you mean by “ publie
moneys "

Mr? Stock. Why, the moneys that were obtained from the public
by selling the stock in the investment trust.

Senator Brooxsart. That would be money of the private investors
rather than the public?

Mr. Stock. By the public I mean the public investors. I mean
those who were outside the inner control of the company.

I will come to these things more specifically as soon as I outline
what the evidence shows. In a general way these syndicates were
furthered and financed with the moneys of Continental Shares by
having Continental Shares buy the shares in those syndicates or
by having Continental Shares loan money to the syndicates or by
having Continental Shares guarantee or indorse the notes of the
syndicate or by having Continental Shares put up its own collateral
to obtain loans to further operations of those syndicates.

That in five years or so that this company operated—we have
three full books of minutes here—there is not one single instance
where any director ever objected to any action taken by Conti-
nental Shares. That and other things indicate very clearly to my
mind that the directors of Continental Shares were dummy direc-
tors put in office and maintained there by Cyrus S. Eaton.

Senator Brrkrey. Have you named the directors? :

Mr. Srock. I will come to that a little later, Senator Bulkley,

Further evidence of the fact that they were dummy directors is
the fact that they subscribed to large amounts of stock in Conti-
nental Shares, which they have never paid for until this day. Those
shai-les were taken by Cyrus S. Eaton in his own name and voted
by him. .

ySenator Carey. These directors are the names——

Mr. Stock (interposing). I will give you those names.

Senator CareY. Does the record show that these directors appeared
at the meetings?

Mr. Stock. Yes; the record shows that they were present.

The evidence shows that Foreign Utilities was the personal hyvld-
ing company of Mr. Eaton, and%ﬂaton and Foreign %tilities were
one and the same.

The evidence shows that in order to maintain the confidence of the
public, certain financial statements of the company were altered—

there 1s evidence of that—at the direction of Mr. Eato ‘
certain items that should have irection of Mr. Eaton, and that

been discl
the public in those statements, n disclosed were concealed from
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There is evidence that the shares in Continental Shares were
manipulated—mind you, these shares were listed on the New York
Stock Exchange—by Otis & (‘0. to further the sale of the securities
to the public, and that certain losses resulted from that manipula-
tion which were charged back against Continental Shares, the invest-
ment company. So that the public not only had been induced to
buy the stock but had later on been charged with a loss incurred
in manipulation.

The evidence shows a certain transaction in October, 1930, where
Otis & Co., the brokerage house, being very heavily in debt, and the
banks calling some of the loans. and being forced to obtain about
$20,000,000 immediately, put through a certaiu transaction which I
will describe in greater detail later, which in effect resulted in Con-
tinental Shares obtaining a loan at various banks, putting up col-
lateral, and the grocoeds of that loan being used to pay the obliga-
tions of Otis & Co. and Cyrus S. Eaton and Foreign Utilities.

Now that transaction probably more than any other resulted in
wrecking Continental Shares.

Senator Brooxmarr. How much was that?

Mr. Stock. That transaction involved $57,000,000, Senator.

The evidence also shows that when Mr, Eaton was involved in
litigation concerning the Youngstown-Bethlehem merger, which he
was interested in preventing and did prevent, he used the moneys
of Continental Shares to purchase large amounts of Youngstown
stock, in an effort to obtain control of Youngstown and block the
merger, and then charged the entire cost of litigation against Con-
tinental Shares and a subsidiary of Continental Shares.

St;nator Brooxmarr. Was Continental Shares interested in the
suit

Mr. Stock. Only in so far as Mr. Eaton saw that they were
interested. He saw fit to plunge them into that litigation.

Now, starting with the first item, the setting up of the company
and the creation of founders’ shares—or perhaps I should start and
give you the names of the directors at that time—would you want me
to name those directors, Senator Bulkley?

Senator BuLkLey. Certainly. If you are going to tell the story
you will have to tell it all. .

Mr. Stock. At the time of the formation of this company the
directors were F, H. Hobson, who was director and vice president;
W. R. Burwell, director and president; Philip Wick, director and
member of the executive committee; L. G. Watson, who was a direc-
tor for a short time and at all times was secretary and treasurer;
R. V. Mitchell. That is as far as I know the list of directors.

Senator BuLkiey. At what time was that?

Mr. Stock. That was in 1926; I believe. Yes.

Senator BuLeLEy. That hasn’t anything particularly to do with
the transactions that you are talking about?

Mr. Strock. No. It has in connection with these founders’ shares.

Senator BoLkLey. Mr. Chairman, I see Mr. Daley coming in here
now. This is Mr. Daley, who is president of Otis & Co.

Mr. Stock. Now, when the company was set up, it was provided
that 10,000 founders’ shares be issued at $1 a share for a total
consideration of $10,000. These founders’ shares were distributed
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to various persons, Mr. Eaton getting 5,000, which he turned over
to Foreign Utilities. .

The charter provided that after $1 a share had been paid on the
common stock in dividends and if there was an excess of earni
25 per cent of that could be paid to the founders’ shares, but ltﬁ )
dividends on the common were cumulative as far as this provision
was concerned.

In 1929, there were certain arrears of dividends on the common;
that is, back in 1927 and 1928, dividends had not been paid on the
common. A stock dividend was declared and paid in lieu of cash.

After that stock dividend was paid, a dividend was paid on the
founders’ shares.

Senator Carey. Was that money or stock?

Mr. Stock. That was not money, Senator. As a matter of fact,
the stockholders had no more after they got the stock dividend than
they had before.

Seg\ator Carey. I mean on these founders’ shares, was that in
cash?

Mr. Stock. That was in cash. They paid a dividend in two years
on the founders’ shares. The total amounts paid were as follows:

To Cyrus S. Eaton through Foreign Securities, $164,324.61; to
Otis & Co., $108,454.23: to F. H. Hobson, $13,145.96; to W. R. Bur-
well; $9,859.47: to Philip Wick, $9.859.47: to L. G. Watson,
$9.859.47; to R. V. Mitchell, $3.286.49: to John S. Brooks, $6,572.98;
to F. H. Blackburne, $2,356.49.

Now, the stock dividend was paid in lieu of cash, although the
charter provided that $1 a share be paid to the common.

1f this method had been used logically and long enough, this com-
pany could have paid all of its profits to the founders’ shares in cash
and given the stockholders nothing but stock dividends. As s
matter of fact, in the year 1929, dividends on these founders’ shares
were paid, although the company had a deficit of over $3,000,000.
hThe ?CHAIRMAN. How much was paid as dividends on the founders’
shares?

Mr. Stock. I have not added this up, Senator. I have it in here
somewhere. T can look it up.

The CramMaN. Never mind. (o ahead with what you are doing.

Mr. Srock. Now, all of this, mind you, was authorized by the
board of directors. Of course, we have the minutes. Not only did
the board of directors authorize that the dividends be paid to
founders’ shares upon payment of a stock dividend to the common
stock, but it provided that an underwriting fee be paid to Otis &
Co., the bankers of Continental Shares in connection with distribut-
ing the stock dividend. T am unable to find where there was any
banking function exercised in that connection.

Senator BrookHART. How much was the payment to Otis & Co.?

Mr. Stock. Why, the amount was not very much, Senator. It
was 10 per cent of the stated value of the common stock, which was
distributed as a stock dividend. Tt was about $4,600, but to my
mind the principle of the thing is verv important.

S(im;tor BuLkrLey. What other similar pavments were afterwards
made

Mr. Stock. As a founders’ dividend, Senator?
Senator BuLkLey. No; as commissions to Otis & Co.
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Mr. Stock. There is a whole list of them here. They amount to
about two and a half million dollars in the aggregate, and they are
all in connection with the underwriting of securities. .

I am not gomg to criticize any of those underwriting fees with the
exception of one feature of it which I will come to later, where the
banking firm sold back to Continental Shares securities which they
had, previously underwritten at more than twice the then market

rice, so that having been paid for underwriting securities and then
ving securities left over which they were not able to distribute,
they unloaded those securities back on Continental Shares, thereby

foisting——

Senator BuLkrEy (interposing). You are going ahead with the
details of that, are you?

Mr. Stock. Yes.

On June 6, 1930, Otis & Co., having up to that point charged
underwriting fees aggregating about two and a half millions dollars
in connection with the distribution of Continental stock, unloaded
back onto Continental over 86,000 shares of common stock, some of
which was sold back to Continental at $76 a share and some of which
at $62 a share, although the market at that time was only $32 per
share. This resulted in selling Continental stock for $3,600,000 more
than it was selling in the market for at that time. .

I might say that in a pending lawsuit in Baltimore an allegation
to that effect in the bill of complaint was admitted in the answer.

Senator GorLpsporoucH. Can you refer to the suit that is now
pendin% for receiver in the Baltimore courts? .

Mr. Srock. I can do that right now, Senator. There is a suit
iendin right now in the Circuit Court No. 2 in Baltimore by George

. Gugle, plaintiff, against Continental Shares (Inc.), defendant.

_ Now, evidence of this sale by Otis & Co. to Continental Shares of
its own stock at a loss appears in an audit of the books of Continental
Shares by Lybrand, Ross Bros., and Mcntgomery, from which a
great deal of the facts of the statement have been taken.

Now, there were a great many syndicate operations of Mr. Eaton
and Otis & Co. I will just name a few of them. There was Indus-
trial Shares (Inc.), Utilities Syndicate, Steel Syndicate, Ohio Indus-
try Syndicate, Rubber Syndicate, Cleveland Cliffs Preferred Syndi-
cate, the Cliffs Corporation, International Share Corporation, Good-
year Shares (Inc.).

I will just refer to one of these as illustrative of the method of
operations. About November 10, 1928, a syndicate that was con-
trolled by Mr. Eaton and Otis & Co., called the Inland Syndicate,
sold to Continental Shares 66,960 shares of Inland Steel at $70 per
ghare. This purchase by Continental was authorized by its own board
of directors at a meeting on November 10, 1928,

Senator BuLkLry. Did you tell us who the directors were at that
time ?

Mr. Stock. I can give that, Senator. I do not have it right here.

Senator BuLkLey. I think 1t has a bearing.

Mr. Stock. Yes. (Addressing Mr. Tresemer:) Would vou let me
have a list of directors in November, 1928, please, Mr. Tresemer ?

Now, this sale of 66,960 shares of Inland Steel at $70 per share to
Continental was stock for which Inland Steel had paid on an optxog
$35 per share. It is obvious that if Inland Syndicate had wante
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to sell that much Inland Steel on the open market they could never
have realized the market price of 70.

An audit of Continental Shares’ books shows in its accounts re-
ceivable certain unpaid stock subscriptions by directors and officers
and employees of Continental Shares. These are as follows: W. R.
Burwell, president, 25,860 shares, on which he owes $754,709.

L. G. Watson, secretary and treasurer, 11,614 shares, on which he
owes $322,306.

F. H. Hobson, vice president, 1400 shares,” for which he owes

6,600.
$2]§ C. Brelsford, secretary and treasurer International Shares, a
subsidiary of Continental, 1,500 shares, on which he owes $62,500.

R. J. Lehman, an employee, 720 shares, on which he owes $24,200.

And Maurice Howard, another employee, 300 shares, on which he
owes $7,466.

Making an aggregate subscription of 41,394 shares, on which there
is still owing $1,197,781.

Mr. Gray. How is that carried on the books?

Mr. Stock. As accounts receivable,

The fact that Mr. Eaton and Foreign Utilities were one and the
same, Foreign Utilities being the Canadian corporation, is very im-
portant, because many, if not most of these transactions whereby
the funds or the credit of Continental Shares were used, revolved
around that Canadian corporation.

The books of Continental Shares show that on Aungust 10th, 1929,
Foreign Utilities subscribed on rights to 33,433 shares of the common
stock of Continental Shares at $60 a share, amounting to $2,305,980,
and that the same was paid for by cash obtained from Continental
Shares for which Foreign Utilities was charged on Continental’s
‘books.

In other words, Continental loaned this money to Foreign Utilities
‘to enable them to exercise rights and to take up this stock, 38,433
shares, and loaned them $2,305,980.

Now, when you go back to the minutes of Continental Shares
which authorized this transaction you find the authorization does
not run to Foreign Utilities but runs to Mr. Eaton personally, show-
ing that Mr. Eaton and Foreign Utilities were one and the same.
I would like to refer to those minutes.

The minutes of the meeting of the board of directors of Continen-
‘tal Shares of July 16, 1929, contains the following [reading]:

Attention is directed to the fact that subscription rights aggregating 88,433
shares of stock will accrue to stock held by Mr, (. & Eaton by virtue of the
-offering of additional common stock authorized at this meeting.

Thereupon, upon motion duly made, seconded and unanimously earried, with
the exception of Mr, Eaton, who dil not vote, thereon, it was resolved that the
company exercise in hehalf of Mr. C. 8. Eaton the subscription rights of 38433
shares of common stoek which acerue to stock held by him under the offering
-of additional common stock authorized at this meeting. upon payment by him
ot 20 per cent of the total subscription price of August 10. 1920, and 10 per
cent monthly thereafter until full payment has been completed.

‘That was later on entered on the books.

Senator BuLkLey. What directors were present at that meeting?
Mr. Srock. I would like to look in the minute book for that.
‘Could you tell me the directors [addressing Mr. Tresemer] ¢

Mr. Cant Tresemer. Do you want these as you go along?
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Mr. Stock. I might ask if you would let us know who the directors
were who were present at the meeting of July 10, 1929.
Mr. Tresemer. I found them on the Inland transaction that you

in%?:ired about. '
. St0ck. Who were the directors at that time, at the time of
the Inland transaction,
Mr. Tresemer. Those who voted on it were Burwell, Hobson,
Inggs, and Philip Wick.
. Stock. And do you have the minutes of July 10, 1929¢
Mr. TresEMEr. 1 have.

The Cmamman. Might I suggest you go ahead and testify to what
you are familiar with%

boug: Srock. Now, as I say, this was an authorization by the
ar

Senator BurLkLey (interposing). Mr. Chairman, the witness has
testified that these were dummy directors. I think he ought to say
who they were. There arc a good many people in Cleveland who
would hardly think they were dummies.

The CHAIRMAN. He says he does not have the names.

Senator BuLkLEY. I think if he could supply the names it would
be a fair thing to do.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; it would be.

Mr. Tresemer. July 10, 1929, directors present and voting:
Messers C. S. Eaton, W. R. Burwell, F. H. Hobson, and R. B.
Mitchell.

Mr. Stock. That authorization, which was made by the directors
to Mr. Eaton personally, was later on entered on the books of Conti-
nental as a transaction between Continental and Foreign Utilities.

Senator FLETCHER. In case of bills receivable, what happened?
Are these subscribers for stock still due certain amounts on account
of stock, just the certificates issued and no claim or liens on the stock
at all, but stocks were delivered and they simply hold that amount,
just like anybody else would hold an obligation to the corporation ?

Mr. Stock. I understand these certificates were placed in the name
of Mr. Eaton personally as trustee,

Senator FLETCcHER. You do not know whether they were actually
delivered to the people who subscribed for them?

Mr. Stock. I believe we have some one here, Senator, who is famil-
iar with that and can explain it better than I can.

Now, other evidence of the fact that Foreign Utilities and Mr.
Eaton were one and the same appears in a letter which Mr. Eaton
wrote. ¢

Senator BuLELEY. Is not that a transaction of Foreign Utilities
where Mr. Eaton was not voting?

Mr. Stock. Oh, yes; the one 1. which the loan was made to Mr.

Senator BoLkLEY. What?

Mr. Stock. The one which Mr. Eaton obtained the loan of over
$2,000,000; of course, he could not vote and did not.

Senator BoLKLEY, Was it in his own behalf?

Mr. Stock. Yes. )

Senator BuLkLEY. Then, I misunderstood you. I thought it was
Foreign Utilities.
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Mr. Stock. Yes. They entered it on the books as Foreign Utilities,
yes: but the loan was authorized to him personally.

Senator Burxiey. Oh, I thought maybe you had some further evi-
dence that he and Foreign Utilities were one and the same.

Mr. Srock. Mr. Tresemer, would you mind bringing your records

around here and sitting close to me? I may have occasion to call
for various records.

Mr. Treseser. All right.
Senator BUuLkLEY. Is that a thing that you are trying to prove,

Mr. Stock, that Foreign Utilities and Mr. Eaton are one and the
same?

Mr. Stock. Yes, sir.

Senator Burkry. I thought that was obviously true. I didn’t
think there was any doubt about that.

Mr. Gray. It is obvious. There is ample proof of it. There is
not any question about it.

Senator BurkLry. I didn’t su%)ose there was any doubt about it.
Is there any doubt about it, Mr. Daley ¢

Mr. Dacey. I understand that his family and he control it. They
do not own it.

Mr. Gray. There is ample proof that Foreign Utilities and Mr.
Eaton are the same. Foreign Utilities is a holding corporation for
the purpose of dealing in stocks in the name of the Foreign Utilities
in order that he need not deal in his own name. No question about
that.

Senator BuLKLEY. I understood that it was practically a family
corporation, but I suggest that Mr. Daley tell us what it was and
then you would not have to bother about it so much.

Mr. Gray. Mr. Chairman, as counsel for the committee, I would
suggest that if Mr. Daley in due course, after we get through pre-
senting anything, desires to testify with respect to matters the same
as any other witnesses called——

Senator BuLkLeY (interposing). T was only suggesting a short
cut to something that I thought he was being at some labor to
prove.

Mr. GraY. There is no doubt that it will be proved.

Senator BuLkLeY. That is what I think.

Mr. Srock. If the committee is satisfied that Mr. Eaton and
Foreign Utilities are one and the same, I will not take up any further
time in provinig it.

Mr. Gray. I should not waste any time on that.

Mr. Stook. All right.

1 Mbrt Gray. The other transaction demonstrates it beyond any
oubt.

Mr. Stock. Now, I might say that while this Continental Shares
and its entire operations were predicated on the sale of securities
to the public all over the country by the salesmen of Otis & Co.
from their many offices, I want to call this one thing to the attention
of the committee, that in many of these cases most of the purchases

of stock do not take place on the stock exchange. A company 1i
its shares and then ﬁoes out and has its sal%smen sell };heystos:li
directly, but the stock exchange is the show window in which the
goods are displayed. The salemen go out and they say, “Well, now,

r 3

you saw that stock go up five points last week,” or % go down,” or
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whatever it was, and then try to explain prices, but the stock ex-
change is the show window that enables the salesmen to go out and
sell the stock while the attention of the entire country is riveted to
the ticker tape. .

Now, this company operated on that basis. Most of the stock in
this company was sold directly by salesmen. So that it became a
very important part of the salesmanship that they make their state-
ments appear as favorable as possible. .

I would like to read to this committee a letter written by Mr.
Watson,Esecretary-treasumr of Continental Shares, to Mr. Fer-
dinand Eberstadt, a partner in Otis & Co., bankers, for this invest-
ment company.

Jory 21, 1930.

Dpsk Mr. Eressrapr: Mr. Eaton has suggested that we obtain your opinion
on the inclosed balance sheet and account sheets as at June 30, 1930. There are

one or two points in connection with this balance sheet that we would like to

get your specific opinion on before endeavoring to have the auditors alter
them our way.

First, under “other assets” there was a loss of slightly in excess of
32,000,000 taken in treasury stocks. This was due chiefly to two transactions,
one in connection with the Lehigh Syndicate, where we had to take back

certain securities, and the other in connection with our convertible preferred
stock.

My feeling in this is that we should write down the loss but leave out the
statement in the parentheses made by the auditors “less reserves to reduce
indicated market values.” Also under ¢ unpaid subscriptions” I see no reason
why we should show the number of shares held.

Second, income and expense account: Neither Mr, Burwell nor myself
Is at all satisfied with this, in so far as we believe that it would not be any
particular breach from accounting principles if the four hundred and twelve
thonsand-odd dollars representing the loss in Continental Allied and the
2,052,000, the written down total treasury stocks, were combined by way of
a reduction under the caption “ Profit on sales of securities,” so that there
would be only one heading here representing approximately 15,700,000.

Now, what happened there was this: The accountants for Con-
tinental Shares had prepared a balance sheet and that balance sheet
had on the credit sige a profit of about $22,000,000 on the sale 9f
securities in the early part of the year. It also showed certain
loases, losses on treasury stocks and losses on other transactions. It
showed amoniﬁlther losses a loss of $412,000 incurred by a subsidiary,
Continental Allied, which was set up for the purpose of operating
the market in Continental Shares.

Sensator Brooknarr. What part did it take in that manipulation?
How did it operate?

Mr. Stoce. Well, Senator, I do not know exactly how they op-
erated. It was set up for that purpose, to handle the market and
trading operations in that stock.

Senator BrookHarT. Either buying or selling

Mr. Stock. Either buying or selling.

Mr. Grax. Or both?

Mr. Stock. Or both.

Senator BrookHarT. Would they be doing both? .

.. Mr. Srock. Yes, sir. That company was in existence all during
the year 1930, and I suppose in endeavoring to maintain the
market on the stock it lost about $630,000 in 1930, which of course
was sustained by Continental Shares; but by June, 1930, the date of
this semiannual statement, those manipulations or operations in the
market had resulted in a loss of $412,000.
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In order that the stockholders should not know about that, al-
though the accountants saw fit to include it in the statement
drew up, it was suggested by Mr. Eaton that the auditors alter this
statement “their way ” and absorb those losses in the profit which
they had on a transaction the early part of the year.

nator Brooxuarr. What evidence have you of that? -

Mr. Stock. The statement that actually was issued was ex
in conformity with the su%estion of Mr. Eaton, and those loases
did not appear under that balance sheet. .

Mr. Gray. The answer to your question, Senator Brookhart,
that the evidence is contained In the letter that was written first and
in the fact that the account afterwards was drawn and published in
accordance with the suggestions contained in the letter.

Senator Brookzakr. May I understand it: You say that the net
result of the losses is that reflected in the balance sheett

Mr. Stock. No, Senator. The fact that they were losses in these
instances was not shown. :

Senator BrookHART. I see. But the net result of them in

there—

Mr. Stock. Oh, of course, it had to be.

Senator Brooxmart. I am trying to find out whether you say
the balance sheet was false or not.

Mr. Svock. Well, I will put it this way, that the original balance -
sheet showed a $22,000,000 profit in one transaction and smaller
losses on other transactions. Now, that is how the accountants
showed that statement when they first drew it up. Mr. BEaton saw
fit not to show those losses, and have them deducted from the profit
of twenty-two million, really showing merely a profit of $15,000,000.

Senator BrookHART. But the net result of the balance sheet.-being
the same?

Mr. Stock. Yes.

Senator Brooxnart. That is what I wanted to get.
Mr. Gray. The net result was the same.

Mr. Stock. The committee has heard a great deal of evidence
about methods of salesmanship in connection with selling securities.
I would like to read a letter—in order to save time I will just read
parts of a letter written by Rex Arthur, a partner in Otis & Co
and the resident partner in Denver, Colo., w

. ., Where the operstions of
Otis & Co. were very extensive, a letter by Mr. Arthur to Ferdinand
Eberstadt, a partner of Otis & Co. in the New York office, dated
May 22, 1930. [Reading:]

On several occasions I have been at the point of writing you exactly what I
think of the Continental Shares situation. Your telegram of yesterday Gecided
m

e.

First, let me assure you that we are not overestimating the seriousneas of
the local situation. When Continental Shares breaks below 30 we are in
imminent danger of having to sell out a large number of our best accoumts,
not joy riders and weak speculators, but friends of ours who got this stock
in the beginning and all the way up. Naturally, if we start this selling the
market will go lower, which will in turn force further liquidation, Granted
that this predicament is most serious to the Denver office, I still feel that it is
not our predicament al?ne, but one which in a much larger sense aiffects the
entire firm and the firm’'s future. When I tell you that the morale of the entire

selling organization of Otis & Co. is sh
Shares metter T am uot ot to pieces just over this Continental

every office n the t guessing, as I know the tee!jng,of practically
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As I see Continental Shares, this company is not only the most important
financial vehicle which Cyrus Eaton has at his command, but is potentially a
tremendous business incubator for us as bankers. Kor the past nine months
this stock has been continuously and persistently working down. With all due
allowance for the condition of the general market, it is perfectly clear that
the handling of this particular market has heen extremely bad. Sporadic at-
tempts have been made from time to time to give support, but there has been no
continuity to the effort, and at no time has the market been aggressively work-
ing on the up side. Negative support only, that is, with buying orders under
the market is just wasted effort, and money, since any stock left to flounder
will inevitably work down and through any support level.

Senator Frercaer. What is the date of that letter?
Mr. Stock. May 22, 1930. [Continues reading:]

To remedy the situation first the market should be placed entirely in the
hands of one operator., I do not think the streets of New York need to be
combed to find some one talented encugh to handle this market, but whoever
the operator is, he should stay in New York and be given a free hand.

Second, the popgun idea should be definitely abandoned and heavy artillery
brought on. The Allied Corporation [which is the subsidiary referred to before]
did authorize the buying of as much as 10 per cent of the outstanding capi-
talization at current levels. We accept human nature as it is, and while in
theory an investor would be willing to patiently await the income of assuredly
three of the most recognized organizations in the field, it is reasonable to
assume that he will change his mind when it gets to the point that there is
Meither a market nor a possibility of returning to the levels. When the general
market has an upturn these shares should easily be distributed by our retail
organization and outside dealers. It is just a cinch, by the way, that money
angd effort spent in building up a dealer following is thrown away until such
time as the stock is properly sponsored. Other corporations who need capital
constantly are perfectly alive to this, and we must come to it. Our own retail
cdientele alone could supply us with millions of dollars each year, At present
instead of doing that we are letting them and their money be booted right to
hell or into the hands of our competitors. It is the most perfect example of
killing the goose that laid the golden egg that has ever come to my attention.

Now, that, gentlemen, was written by one partner of a banking
firm to another.

Mr. Gray. Rather would you not say, Mr. Stock, by one partner
of a brokerage company to another, Otis & Co.?

Mr. Stock. Well, they were a banking firm and brokerage com-
pany, Mr. Gray. Of course, this Otis & Co., as I stated, were
members of the New York Stock Exchange.

Senator BuLkrey. Was there no action taken pursuant to that
to peg the market ?

. 8tock. I did not go into that, Senator Bulkley. I do not
ow.

Around October 10, 1930, or slightly before that time Otis & Co.
had total obligations of $125,000,000, and the various banks were
calling on them for payment, and on the night of October 13, 1930,
a meeting was held at which representatives of the New York Stock
Exchange and banks were present and demand was made on Otis
& Co. as members of the New York Stock Exchange, the demand
being based upon an audit by the New York Stock Exchange of
the affairs of Otis & Co. that Otis & Co. would not be permitted
to open the next morning unless they obtained $20,000,000. The
arrangement also that ni%ht was that they would be permitted to

open the next morning if they obtained this money by noon the
next day. :
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Now, in anticipation of this action on October 8, 1930, a trans-
action was arranged whereby this money was to be obtained, and
this is what was done: It was arranged that Continental Shares
purchase certain securities from Foreign Utilities, the Canadian
corporation, for $57,000,000, $35,000,000 of which would be paid
in cash and the balance in stock of Continental Shares Co. at $21 a
share, which was presumably the market price at that time.

That transaction appears in the minutes of Continental Shares,
the authorization for it, together with the list of the securities
involved.

Pursuant to that authorization

Senator BuLkLey (interposing). That was an authorization by
the directors?

Mr. Stock. Directors of Continental Shares.

Senator BuLkLEY. What directors were present and voting?

Mr. Stock. Directors present were Messrs. C. S. Eaton, W. R.
Burwell, Richard Humsted, F. H. Hobson, R. V. Mitchell, and
Philip Wick.

Mr. Gray. Let the committee get that transaction perfectly clear,
Mr. Stock, as it appears by that resolution. By that resolution
Continental Shares agreed to purchase from Foreign Utilities, the
Canadian corporation, that has heretofore been designated as Mr.
Eaton’s corporation, certain stocks which are listed in that resolu-
tion.

Mr. Stock. That is correct.

Mr. Gray. And they were to give to Foreign Utilities for that list
of stocks $57,000,000, $35,000,000 of which was to be in cash and
the balance to consist of a certain number of shares of Continental
Shares itself, their own stock?

Mr. Stock. Yes: I was coming to that.

Mr. Gray. Figured at a basis of $21 a share. Now, as far as the
books of the Continental Shares are concerned, that is to say, the
minute book where you have indicated this resolution is to be found,
there was no mention of Otis & Co. in any way, shape, or form,
was there?

Mr. Stock. No.

Mr. Gray. All right. That recolution was dated the Sth day of
October. It was the 10th day of October, 1930, was it not, that the
stock exchange through its governing committee stepped in on
Otis & Co.?

Mr. Stock. That is right.

Mr. Gray. And it was the night of the 13th of October, 1930,
which was a Monday night, that Otis & Co. were advised that they
could not open the next day unless they reduced their liabilities or

likewise increased their capital one wav or the other, approxi-
mately $20,000,0009 : » PP

Mr. StoCK. ;I‘hat 1s correct,

Mr. Gray. And at a meeting held—and this is all proved by
records—at a meeting held as late as 9.30 in the morning Tuesday
Otis & Co., having advised the stock exchange that they could :

. oas t
themselves in that position by noon of th i by
open at 10; that is correct, is it not? at day, were perm.lttedpt,o

Mr. Stock. That is correct.
Mr. Gray. All right; now, from there on?
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_Mr. .S'l'OCK. If T have not mentioned it, I would like to do it at
this point, that the New York Stock Exchange audit of Otis & Co.
showed that their obligations totaled $225249,000, and that their
“ﬂt‘al was impaired to the extent of $18,423,000.

fr. GraY. Not their capital but their position with respect ta
their securities?

Mr. Stock. That is correct.

Mr. Gray. Now, right there let me develop another point: It is a
fact which the audit of the affairs of Otis & Co. at that time showed
that a great deal of their obligations consisted of loans from various
banking institutions for which there had been deposited as collateral
either stocks that were owned by Eaton himself or stocks that were
owned by Foreign Utilities, Eaton’s corporation?

Mr. Stock. That is correct.

Mr. Gray. Is that correct?

Mr. Stock. That is correct.

Mr. Gray. So that the committee may get the picture and under-
stand it as Mr. Stock goes along, it was in order to furnish Otis &
Co. money that it was necessary to sell those securities, pay the
loans of Otis & Co. or Eaton or both, and release those securities,
in order that they might be delivered to Continental Shares for the
consideration that was to be paid. That was the scheme, was it not?

Mr. Stock. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. All right; now, go ahead and relate it in detail.

Mr. Srock. Before relating how they did this, in order to show
that——

Mr. Grax (interposing). If you go ahead and relate how they
did it, when we have gotten to that point, instead of diverging to
"something else, the committee will get it clear.

Mr. Stock. All right. There was at that time, of course, col-
lateral at various banks on which Foreign Utilities, Eaton, and Otis
& Co. were obligated, and it was in order to lift those obligations
that this transaction was put through. This transaction was put
through originally——

Senator Brooxkiarr (interposing). That is Eaton and Otis & Co.
or these banks?

Mr. Stock. With those banks’ money; yes, sir.

Senator Brooknart. How much was the total amount ?

Mr. Stock. If you will permit me—it is diffiuclt to answer that
directly.

Mr. Gray. The answer is, Senator, that the total amount of their
obligations was $125,000,000.

. STock. But how much of that was the bank loans and how
much was another type of loan we have never analyzed.

Senator BrookHART. What was the other type of loan? .

Mr. Stock. Well, they may have owed money to persons individ-
ually. I do not know. There were these particular loans with
various banks.

Senator Brookuarr, What were those particular loans?

Mr. Stock. There were loans at a New York bank and several
Cleveland banks.

Senator BrookHaRT, Which New York bank?

Mr. Ggray. Several New York banks, Senator. Give Senatow
Brookhart the names of the four banks.
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Mr. Stock. Guaranty Trust Co., Chemical Bank & Trust Co., both
of New York.

Senator BrookHAarT. How much for each one?

Mr. Stock. $2,550,000 paid to the Guaranty Trust Co.; $1,655,000
»aid to Chemical Bank & Trust Co.; $50,000 paid to the Public
%\Tational Bank & Trust Co. of New York; $1,600,000 paid to the
Chase National Bank. There are other payments here to those
banks. There is $666,000 paid to the Union Trust Co. of Cleveland;
$1,000,000 paid to the Union Trust Co. of Cleveland; $3,333,333 paid
to the Bankers Trust Co. of New York; $7,000,000 paid to Otis &
Co.; $636,660 paid to Otis & Co.; $390,000 paid to Otis & Co. I have
a complete distribution that was made of that transaction. .

Senator BrooxHarT. What is the total amount of that distri-
bution?

Mr. Stock. That total amount was $37,000,000——

Mr. Grav. I will get that for you, Senator, as long as you have
asked that question. We jumped perhaps a little in order to answer
Senator Brookhart’s question and you have referred to the distribu-
tion there. That distribution sheet represents the payments, in part
at least, that were made by the Chase National Bank, from whom
Continental Shares borrowed the money, on account of the various
loans of Otis & Co. in order to relieve the collateral for delivery to
Continental Shares—that is true, is it not?

Mr. Stock. That is correct. '

Mr. Gray. And that distribution not only represents certain
moneys paid in cash to Otis & Co., but represents certain mone
paid to the banks in New York and to the banks in Cleveland to take
care of loans, and it also shows bookkeeping transactions by which
credits were given for certain amounts, which was the equivalent of
the payment of a loan, does it not?

Mr. Stock. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gray. Or such transactions of that type.

Senator BrookHarT. That means that $37,000,000 was furnished
by the Chase National Bank? '

Mr. Gray. I will go a little further than that: The first amount
furnished by the Chase National Bank was thirty million, was it not?

Mr. Stock. That is correct.

Mr. Gray. The second amount furnished by the Chase National
Bank was $5,000,000?

Mr. Srock. That was furnished by Union Trust of Cleveland.

Mr. Gray. And that was the amount in cash or represented the

entire amount in cash that was to be paid by Continental shares
in their deal with Foreign Utilities? y

Mr. Stock. That is correct,

Mr. Gray. Now I don’t want you to go into the details for a mo-
ment of the other transaction, because we will reach it in a more

orderly way, but the fact is that there was a change in the arrange-

ment for the delivery of $21,000,000 of stock by which there was a

substitution of about seven million and some odd in cash, which re-

sulted in Continental Shares paying even seven million
it was necessary that that amount‘.g ion more because

Mr. Stock (interposing). $670,000,
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Mr. Gray. $7,670,000—in order that Eaton and Otis & Co. should
still be?sa.ved? In other words, the thirty-five million was not enough,
was it ?

Mr. Stock. That is correct.

Mr. Gray. Now, I want you to go back to the point where we left
off, if you please, starting after this deal was made with Continental
Shares and that resolution was adopted and we are told of the posi-
tion of Otis & Co., and tell us just exactly how the transaction was
carried out, by what financial manipulation, through what institu-
tion, and then how the moneys were distributed, that is, how they
reached the point that it was distributed in the way you indicated.
Will you go Il))ack to that now?

Mr. Stock. Pursuant to the authorization of the board of directors
of Continental Shares, 19 blank promissory notes were given by
Continental Shares to the Chase National Bank. These notes were
subsequently filled out for various amounts for the purpose of tak-
ing up existing loans of Eaton, Otis & Co., and Foreign Utilities
at various banks at New York and Cleveland.

Mr. Gray. What was the provision in the resolution with refer-
ence to the authority to be given to the Chase National Bank to
use those notes?

Mr. Stock. There was not any that I could find.

Mr. Gray. Was there not a provision to the effect that those notes
should not be used except upon the authority of certain officers of
the company ?

Mr. Stock. Oh, yes. I was just coming to that.

Mr. Gray. And did the Chase National Bank when this distribu-
tion part of it was made early on the morning of the 14th of Octo-
ber, 1930, for the purpose of saving Otis & Co., wait for the carrying
out and the receiving of the necessary authority ?

Mr. Stock. No, they did not. They filled out several of these
notes immediately in order to obtain the cash to lift the obligations
that morning. And subsequently that was handled as a bookkeep-
ing transaction. But the depositary agreement between Continental
Shares and the Chase Bank provided that it was necessary for Chase
to have a written authorization signed by two officers before Chase
could honor any draft, check, or order against Continental. These
notes were filled out and used without Chase having any such
authorization.

In the larger sense, what happened here was that Foreign Utilities
was selling $57,000,000 worth of securities to Continental, which
really were up as collateral at various banks.

In addition to that collateral, Continental put up of its own port-
folio, not part of the securities that they were buying but out of
its own portfolio, securities of a value of $28,240,000. In other words,
what was done in this case was to use not only the collateral that was
already up at the banks but to add to that certain collateral already
owned by Continental Shares.

Mr. Gray. Let us get that straight. The collateral, which was sold
by Foreign Utilities to Continental Shares for $57,000,000, was not
sufficient to put up to obtain the $35,000,000 loan; is that correct?

Mr. Stock. That is correct. )

Mr. Grax. Therefore, Continental Shares had to dip into its own
portfolio of outside stocks which it held and deposit them with the
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bank in addition to $57,000,000 worth—or supposed to be valued at
$57,000,000—of Foreign Utilities that were turned over before they
could get these $35,000,000 in loans; is that right?

Mr. Stock. That is correct. .

Mr. Gray. So the effect of the transaction, as far as Continental
Shares was concerned, was to have them part with $35,000,000 abso-

lutely ; that is, in the original agreement to change it to forty-seven
thousand six hundred:

Mr. Stock. Forty-seven million.

Mr. Gray. Forty-seven million six hundred thousand—I am used
to talking in smaller figures—in cash, original $21,000,000 worth of
their stock, which was reduced proportionately as the cash in-
creased——

Senator BrooxHarT. Twenty-one million.

Mr. Gray. Twenty-one miilion. I told you I was used to small
fizures. And in addition to that, required them to take $28,000,000
of their own portfolio, stocks out of their own portfolio, and put
them up as additional collateral in order to put through this deal
to help out Otis & Co.?

Mr. Stock. So when this transaction was all finished, the net result
of it was that Continental Shares was obligated at the various banks,
that its collateral, its own collateral as well as the collateral that it
had purchased from Foreign Utilities, was also up as collateral, and
the various persons, Otis & Co., Foreign Utilities, and Eaton, had
been relieved of the obligations that they owed.

Senator BrookHART. Your idea of this whole thing is that it was
a scheme to loot Continental Shares?

Mr. Stock. No; I would not put it that way, Senator. I would
say that Otis & Co. and Cyrus Eaton got into a very tight hole at
this time and the only place that they could turn to to save themselves
was this investment company, and that is what they did.

Mr. Gray. Mr. Stock, it 1s important to develop one other thing.
I can develop it by the accountant, but you probably can state the
facts. Continental Shares was an investment trust or a trading cor-
poration. In other words, it was a trust in which the people bought
the stock of the particular company which used the money obtained

from the sale of their own stock for the purpose of dealing in-and
investing in other securities?

Mzr. Stock. That is correct.

Mr. Gray. It had as a result of its investments a certain definite,
fixed—or if not fixed a varying income—during the period of a year.
‘What was the effect, if any, on the reduction of the income to Con-
tinental Shares stockholde}'s as a result of this transaction?

Mr. Stock. It cost Continental Shares for carrying charges, inter-
est charges, on the loans at the banks, $800,000 a year more than the
dividends on the securities which they purchased from Foreign
Utilities.

Mr. Gray. Then it cost them a reduction of $800,000°¢

Mr. Stock. Yes, in that year. Now, in the following year——

Mr. Gray (interposing). It cost them a reduction of $800,000 in
their income.

Mr. Stock. In the second year it cost them $2,000,000 in income.
, In that connection I want to point out one thing: Otis & Co. being
in a very tight fix and the banks being somewhat reluctant to help
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them, charged a very fancy figure for these loans. I would like to
read a letter written by James Bruce, vice president of the Chase
Bank, to Mr. Clarkson, president of the Chase Securities Co., con-
cerning this transaction Freading]:

I really think we are doing Otis & Co. a big service, chiefly because they are
not securities which they could put up for their loans, but would have to make
special loans on them, and I believe the Cleveland banks are pretty well loaded
up with loans on Otis’s enterprises, and I think the New York banks are probahly
a little skeptical. For this reason they should certainly pay a substantial rate
on a lean of thig kind, and I do not think we should soften up Mr. Wiggin’s
proposition in any way.

The loan in this case was 3 per cent higher than the rediscount rate.
That was a loan of Otis & Co. Why should Continental Shares be
charged with it? As a result, it cost Continental Shares $800,000
the first year and $2,000,000 the second year more as carrying charges
than dividends on the secnrities that were securing them.

Senator Brooknarr, Who got Continental Shares?

Mr. Stock. The public, Senator. )

Senator Brooxuarr. That stock had been sold up to $150,000,000%

Mr. Stock. That is correct.

Senator Brooxmarr. By people over the country generally?

Mr. Stock. Yes, sir.

The CHARMAN. You said it was 8 per cent over the rediscount
rate. What was the actual ratef?

Mr. Stock. The actual rate was 5% per cent, and the discount
rate at that time was 214 per cent. Mind you, this was a security
loan. It was not a commercial loan; it was a loan on securities
on which I should say the rate is usually not over 1 or 114 per cent
above the rediscount rate.

The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead.

Mr. Stock. In order that there be no mistake about the furpose
of this transaction, and what the money was to be used for, I would
like to read a letter from Mr. S. Smith, vice president of the Chase
Bank, to Mr. Wiggin, chairman of the Chase National Bank.

Mr. Gray. I should say to the committee that these letters are
absolutely correct, that they are copies of communications obtained
from the Chase National Bank, and that I, myself, personally com-
pared them with the letters, so that they are absolutely correct.

Mr., Stock. Now, this refers to Otis & Co.

Senator BrookmArr. What is the date of the letter? .

Mr. Srock. The date of this letter is October 10, 1930, and inci-
dentally, the date of the letter from Mr. Bruce to Mr. Clarkson is
October 9, 1980.

Mr. Gray. They are interoffice communications. .

Mr. Stock. I will not read all of this. It refers to the calling
of bank loans by various banks and goes on to refer to a statement
made by Mr. Eberstadt of Otis & Co. [reading]:

He says the $30,000,000 loan will clean up their biggest debit account,
which is Foreign Shares or Foreign Securities Co.

He is referring there to Foreign Utilities.

They have been buying utility securities and owing Otis. The proceeds of
our loan to Continental Shares will go to Foreign Shares and from them to
Otis,
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(The documents referred to by Mr. Stock are here printed in the
record in full, as follows:)

Memorandum,
Mr. CLARKSON,
President Chase Securities:

Referring to the matter of a loan to Continental Shares (Inc.), it seems
to me the following collateral is all right:

United Light & Power B should be taken at 40. This stock sells at T
but has purely a nominal market, whereas the A stock, which shares equally
in assets and earnings but has no voting power, sells at 32. In other words,
according to market values, 2,100,000 shares of A stock sell for $67,000,000,
whereas 1,000,000 shares of B stock sell for $78,000,000. I think, however,
the B stock should be allowed a 25 per cent increase in value of the A stock,
which would bring it to about 40. This would give a value to their holdings
of U. L. & P. B of $6,600,000.

Lehigh Coal & Navigation I think is all right to take in at the market, which
would be $12,400,000, and subject to seeing the balance sheet of Cliffs Corpors
tion I think we could make the balance of the loans on this stock.

They have valued the same at $40,000,000 and I presume that reasonable
valuation would be around $30,000,000, which would give us ample margin.
On the other hand, none of the manuals have anything on this corporation
since the end of 1929 and the information they give is rather meager, and I
think we should make the loan subject to seeing the balance sheet and a ref-
sonable valuation being substantiated.

I am quite sure, however, from the set-up of the company, which is turn
owns the Cleveland Cliffs Corporation, that their holdings are worth this
amount of money.

With regard to any possible option, the Continental Shares (Inc.) has 10,000
Founders shares which are entitled to 25 per cent of the available net profits
of the company after common stock receives $1 per share. I presume it would
be a hard matter to get any sort of a hold on any of these shares, although
that is the desirable thing if the company has a good future. The amount
of common shares issued is 3,400,000 shares.

It seems to me that Mr, Wiggin’s proposition to them with regard to interest
is overfair in every regard, and I do mnot believe it is worth while for us to
employ our money on any better terms. The only suggestion I could make in
case we wanted to go more easy on them would be to establish a rate of 8 per
cent over the Federal reserve rediscount rate with a minimum of 5% per cent.
In other words, it would run at 514 per cent at the moment and if the redis-
count rate were lowered we would still get 5% per cent, but would get any
raise that may be in the rate,

I really think we are doing Otis & Co. a big service, chiefly because they
are not securities which they could put up for their loans, but would have to
make special loans on them, and I believe the Cleveland banks are pretty
well loaded up with loans on Otis’s enterprises and I think the New York
banks are probably a little skeptical. For this reason they should certainly

pay a substantial rate on a loan of this kind, and I do not think we should
soften up Mr. Wiggin's proposition in any way.

JaMmEs BRUCE,
0. 1650 Vice President Chase Bank.
OCTOBER 9, .

Memorandum for Fr. Wiggin, re Otis & Co. Continental Securities:

I believe LHJ has or is making a memorandum. He is tied up and I bave
not seen him. As the matter now stands, the $30,000,000 Continental Shares
{Inc.) loan is to be for 18 months at 515 per cent interest, payable monthly.
The company has a right to pay at the end of any quarter on 30 days' notice.
If loan is paid before maturity the commission for the unexpired time at the
rate of one-fourth of 1 per cent per annum is due. Otis & Co. to use best efforts
for Chase on future financing of concerns in which interested and also best

efforts to see that we receive as substantial balances as possible. The onl
item which Eberstadt quibbled over was the penalty torm;;repayment.e '.l‘hlz
collateral is not yet fully decided. At present we are discussing as follows :
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416, 000 United Light & Power B, at 40 $16, 600, 000
403, 000 Lehigh Coal & Navigation, at 30 12, 100, 000
11,400, 000 Brooklyn Union Gas, at 115 1, 811, 000
98, 000 Goodyear 4, 600, 000
2,625, 000 Continental Illinois Bank & Irust, at 570 co———eeco- 1, 500, 000
T72,000 Guaranty Trust, at 583 430, 000
5,850,000 Bank of Manhattan Trust, at 100 585, 000
10,888, 000 Union Trust of Cleveland, at 75 800, 000
8,887, 000 Cleveland Trust Co., at 385 1, 400, 000
480, 000 Harris Trust of Chicago, at 700 336, 000
68, 850, 000 Youngstown Sheet & Tube, at 100 6, 800, 000
Total 46, 462, 000

Mr. Clarkson has told them that while we have listed 416,000 shares United
Light & Power we understand there is more available, and we want it all I
have not checked the prices on the above list. I understand most of them
are about at the market although United Light & Power B is down at 40 when
the market is near 80. In all probability some of this loan at least, may be in
temporary form, will be taken to-morrow, because of the following:

Re Otis & Co.

There has been considerable conversation about the firm for sometime past;
more of it to-day when they had $11,500,000 of loans called. Morgan’s First Na-
tional, Guaranty, and ourselves agreed to take these up. Eberstadt says they
already have $7,500,000 cash on the way for partial payment. He says the
firm this morning conservatively had capital of $20,000,000, probably more;
that they are absolutely solvent. Their total loans were probably $120,000,000,
all properly secured but, of course, he is uneasy if continual calling like there
was to-day continues. He says the $30,000,000 loan will clean up their biggest
debit account, which is Foreign Shares or Foreign Securities Co. They have
been buying utility securities and owing Otis. The proceeds of our loan to
Continental Shares will go to Foreign Shares and from them to Otis. Eber-
stadt says he is satisfied that they have no other debit balances which are large

to cause them any uncasiness. He says the members of the firm
altogether don’t owe the firm more than $4,000,000 all properly secured. He
don’t think there is anything in their debts outside to cause any concern. In
addition, he is satisfled the principal partners have very substantial net
worth outside the firm. I think he estimated this conservatively at $25,000,000.
is very emphatic there is no internal situation or buying in of their own
shares which is a problem. He says that, of course, in their customers’ collat-
eral are large amounts of the stocks of companies they have bought into but
they are properly margined and he feels sufficiently diversified with no concen-
tration in any one of such size as to cause undue concern.
S. SaiITH,
Vice President, Chase Bank.

Octoper 10, 1930.
. Mr. Stock. Now, there can be no question that the Chase Bank
in this case knew all of the details in this transaction. They had
a copy of the minutes of the meeting of the board of directors that
authorized this transaction. They referred to it in all of the inter-
office correspondents.

Several weeks later—I might say that this transaction was found
because of the fact that the audit of Continental Shares shows
that this transaction was entered twice and handled in two different
manners. It shows that several weeks after this transaction went
throngh it was decided to send the securities that had been purchased
by Continental Shares up to Canada. I will just state the facts
and let the committee draw its own conclusions.

The original sale had been put through in this country, of course.
The collateral was in the banks in New York and in Cleveland,
and the sale of the securities was a sale of those particular securities,
but several weeks later it was decided to send those securities up
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to Canada. They were sent up to Canada, St. John's New Bruns-
wick, I believe, and they were there delivered.

Senator Carey. By whom, Mr. Stock?

Mr. Stock. They were there delivered by an agent of Foreign
Utilities—we have that here—to an agent for the correspondent
of the Chase Bank in Canada, and a notary public made an aflidavit
to the effect that the securities were then and there delivered at
St. John’s. They were then shipped right back to where they had
come from, New York and Cleveland. The expense of that ship-
ment up to Canada and back again was over $34,000, and they
were shipped up there just for the purpose of having a notary pub-
lic attest the fact that he had seen delivery made in Canada.

The CaARMAN. And why that?

Mr. Stock. Well, Senator, the Foreign Utilities was a Canadian
corporation, but all of its business was transacted in this country.
This particular sale on October the 10th took place in this country,

and the income tax in this country, of course, was lower than the
Canadian income tax.

The CrarMaN. Or higher?

Mr. Stock. Or_higher, I meant to say; yes. One item alone in
this transaction, United Léght & Power, one of the securities sold
§y7 Forgi)%n Utilities to Continental Shares showed a profiti of

17,000,000.

The CramrMaN. It showed that profit as happening in Canada?

Mr. Stock. Well, as they later on put through this transaction, it
was made to appear that it was a sale in Canada and not subject
to the American tax.

The CramMman. It has the appearance of being planned to get
away from the tax of the American Government ?

Myx,'.- Stock. Yes. I would like to indicate the manner in which
they did this. Several weeks after this original transaction went
through they put through another transaction in which—

Tll)lebIC;IAIRMAN (interposing). What was the amount of taxes,

roba
P Mr. g'rocx. Our corporation tax at that time, I believe, was 12
er cent.
P The CuamrMAN. The total sum, about how much?

Mr. Stock. Well, I don’t know how much all the profits were. I

am only familiar with that one item of United Light, which was
$17,000,000.

The CaamMAN. And the tax on that would have been?

Mr. Stock. $2,000,000.

Mr. Gray. A little over $2,000,000.

Mr. Stock. 1 ml%)ht say that the way that this matter was handled
it appears on the books of Continental Shares in both ways, first
put through as a sale on October 10, and several weeks later they

ut it through a second time, in this way, that instead of Continental

hares buying these securities from Foreign Utilities and letting
the proceeds go to various persons, they made it appear that Con-
tinental Shares had loaned $57,000,000 to Foreign 'Stilities.

Now, to my mind that is tgerfeci;ly absurd, because the Chase Bank
had not only recognized that there had been a sale from Foreign
Utilities to Continental but had used the securities involved as col-
lateral in extending the original loan to Continental Shares. How
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could the Chase Bank extend a loan of $57,000,000 to Continental
Shares without getting any collateral from Continental Shares? And
if the securities 1n question had not been sold to Continental Shares,
where was the collateral on which Chase Bank loaned that money?
So they I}}ut the thing through as a loan of Continental Shares to
Forej tilities, and had Foreign Utilities send a note down, a note
from Foreign Utilities to Continental. They shipped the securities
up to St. John’s, New Brunswick, and then had an exchange made
of the notes for the securities, Continental returning Foreign Utili-
ties notes and taking back the securities. .

The CaamrmaN. Is there any income tax at all in New Brunswick ?

Mr. Stock. Well, Senator, 1 would hesitate to testify as an income-
tax expert. I have inquired of various people that are well informed
on the subject and they say that, if I have stated the matter to them
correctly, they think there is a tax. I will state this about that, that,
if the original transaction, which was a sale from Foreign Utilities
to Chase, resulted in an income tax, nothing that they did after that
would have removed that tax.

Senator BuLkrey. Did you mean Foreign Utilities to Chase?

Mr. Srock. Foreign Utilities to Continental.

Mr. Gray. Likewise, if a transaction, theoretical as well as actual,
took place in this country, the tax was due to the United States Gov-
ernment and not to the Government of New Brunswick, unless, in
addition to the tax having to be paid to the United States, Foreign
Gtilities, as a Canadian corporation, itself might have been liable
in some way under some taxing laws of New Brunswick to New
Brunswick itself—isn’t that true?

Mr. Stock. That is correct.

Senator Brooxmarr. What is the date of this transaction?

Mr. Stock. October 10, 1930.

Senator BrooxmArT. It is not too late to collect that tax yet, is it?

Mr. Stock. No.

Senator BuLgLeY. Did I understand you to say that Continental’s
books were balanced ?

Mr. Stook. No; they had two separate sets of entries; one was a
sale on October 10 and one——
beSem;tor BuoLxiLey (interposing). They showed it as a sale on Octo-

r 10

Mr. Stock. Yes; that is correct.

Senator BULKLEY. And, then, what is the other one?

Mr. Stook. Then, the other subsequent entry showed it as a loan.
hSenat:or Buorkrey. Then, there must have been something else in
there.

Mr. Stock. No; they really showed it in duplicate, Senator. Of
course, you see, the semiannual statements only come out in June
and the end of the year. When the end-of-the-year statement came
out on December 31, 1930, it was then considered on the books of
Continental as a loan transaction.

Senator BoLkLEY. They just disregarded the first one?

Mr. Stock. They disregarded the first altogether. )

Senator Carey. Mr. Stock, who was responsible for sending the
bonds to Canada?

Mr. Stock. Just what do you mean by that, Senator?
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Senator Carey. Did the Chase Bank send them or did Continental
send them or Otis send them ¢

Mr. Stock. Well, I can only answer that, Senator, in this way,
that I do not know whose idea it was or who originated the idea;
I do not know that. I will say that the securities were sent up to
the Canadian correspondents of the Chase National Bank, so that
they had never left the custody of the Chase National Bank.

Senator Carexy. Who would have saved the income tax on these
securities ?

Mr. Stock. Whoever owned Foreign Utilities.

Senator Carey. Mr, Eaton?

Mr. Stock. They were the people that made the profit, and that
was Mr. Eaton’s personal company.

Sena?tor Carex. Were not these securities pledged with Chase for
a loan'?

Mr. Stock. Originally; yes.

Senator Carey. They were released after the sale?

Mr. Stock. They were released; yes.

Mr. GueLE. No; they were not released.

Senator Carey. Didn’t Chase still retain these?

Mr. Stock. Oh, yes; they still retained them as collateral. That
is the point. They did not release them at all.

Senator Carex. They were really still in the possession of the
bank ¢

Mr. Stock. Exactly; because they still owed money to Chase on
that particular collateral.

Senator Carey. It would not be a natural thing to send bonds
which were used as collateral and have them transferred. I do not
see the object of the transfer.

Mr. Gray. May I develop that by a question, Senator?

Senator CAREY. Yes.

Senator WaLcorr. In the first place, Mr. Gray, in order to cor-
rect the record, those securities were not released.

o Mr. Stock. Noj; they were not released. I misunderstood Senator
arey.

Senator Warcorr. The record ought to be made clear.

Mr. Gray. As a matter of fact, in order to clear the record and
so that we may understand it better, the securities, prior to the little
visit that they paid Canada were lodged with the Chase Securities,
or with the Chase National Bank, rather, as collateral for the loan
that had been made to Continental Shares, the money involved in
which loan had been distributed either by bookkeeping entries or by
the payment of cash to the various institutions that held these
securities prior to that time as collateral for loans to Otis?

Mr. Stock. That is correct.

Mr. Gray. And right there, by the way, some of Eaton’s personal
loans were taken up, were they not ?

Mr. Stock. Yes.

Mr. Gray, Having passed into the hands of the Chase National
Bank, they having held it as security, as Senator Carey suggests
in his question, there was no reason in the world and no interest
that the Chase National Bank had in having those securities sent

to Canada for any purpose whatsoev th
Mr. Stock. Noj there was not. er, was theret
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. Mr. Gmax, All right; therefore, the only person that had any
Interest in the sending of those securities to Canada in order to

svaid the tax was whoever it happened to be that made a profit on
the sale?

Mr. Stock. That is correct.

Mr. Grax. That is true, is it not?

Mr. Svock. That is correct.

Mr. Grax. And the concern which made the profit on the sale, or
the concerns if you please, because there seems to have been several

dgt?:?t ownerships, were Foreign Utilities, Otis & Co., and Cyrus

Mr. Strocx. That is correct.

Mr. Geay. So that, though we may not know the exact inside of
who issued those instructions, the fact remained that it must have
one or all of those three individuals or corporations, because

m s? the only people that would have been interested in saving

Mr, Srook. That is correct.

Mr. GraY., Does that answer your question, Senator Carey?

Senator CArey. Yes.

Mr. Grax. Is that the end of the statement, Mr. Stock?

Mr. Srocx. That is all I have to say; yes.

Mr. Gray. All right.  Probably some of the Senators may want
to ask you something. If not, why, I will make a statement myself
aboug. the situation.

Senator BrooxmarT. I want to get something straightened out in
wy head if I can: This Continental Shares, %150,000,000 corpora-
m&rh'd sold its stock through the stock exchange?

. 8rock. Well, Senator, the stock was listed on the stock ex-
thange and being traded in every day, but most of the sales to the
public took place by stock salesmen all over the country.

Senator ;woann'r. They went out with this high-pressure
p

. Mr. %l'x::x. That is correct. I have a lot of that material right here

I m 5

SeuymtOr BrookHART. At what price did they sell?

Mr. Srock. Well, they sold over a period of years. You just can
not put your finger on a fgrice. There were split ups and conver-
tions, and it would be difficult to generalize about what the price
was,

Mr. Gray. Can you tell Senator Brookhart the range of prices on
the stock exchange?

Mr. Srock. I would say that the high was $78 and the low 25

83

cents,

Mr., Gray. And at or about the time in October of 1980 that this
trangaction was put through the market was approximately $21 and
something, was it not?

Mr, S1ocE. $21; yes, sir.

Mr, GraY. And as a matter of fact, however, before the deal was
foally put through, consummated, entirely and absolutely com-
p].d, &e stock fell to a value of about $10 a share, did it not?

Mr. Stock. That is correct,

Mr. GraY. So that in the place of stock of the Continental Shares
equivalent to twenty-one or twenty-two million dollars, the difference
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between the thirty-five million and the fifty-seven being delivered,
there having been in the meanwhile $7,600,000 additional cash re-
ceived by Eaton or Otis & Co. out of this deal, what they actually
delivered was 280,000 shares of stock at $10 a share?

Mr. Stock. That is correct. ) .

Mr. Gray. Which was the proper equivalent of the difference 1n
stock to make up the $57,000,0007

Mr. Srock. I might add this to that line of thought, and that,
is that as a result of these loans incurred by Continental, Continental

at the present time is insolvent to the extent of about $23,000,000.
Mr. Gray. And Otis & Co. ?

Mr. Stock. Well, Otis & Co.—— . )

Mr. Geray (interposing). The long and short about Otis & Co. 18
that they finally could not stand the strain and they went out of
business; that is so, is it not? .

Mr. Stock. Well, I think they have some kind of investment busi-
ness that they are running, but the brokerage business is not in exist-
ence.

Mr. Gray. You are a little wrong about that, Mr. Stock. They
went out absolutely, although there has been a reorganization and &
new firm.

Senator BuLkLEY. I was just going to ask when the high of $78
was reached.

Mr. Stock. That was 1929.

Senator BuLkLEY. On the New York Exchange?

Mr. Stock. Yes; 78.

2Senator BuLkiey. And it went down steadily from then on, did
it?
Mr. Stock. Well, it had its ups and downs. .
Senator BrooxHart. When was this stock sold, mostly when it
was issued ?

Mr. Stock. Yes; I would say it was sold mostly in the years 1928,
1929, and the early part of 1930. .

Senator BrooxHART. Now, you have listed several charges of
losses against the Continental Co. that apparently were illegal that
ought not to have been charged against it. Is that what you mean
by those items?

'ler.l Stock. Yes; I say the entire founders’ shares arrangement was
illegal.
enator Brookuarr. How much was that?

Mr. Gray. It is impossible, Senator Brookhart, to figure that in
an exact figure. I do not know whether it was made clear to you.
It was simply this— ’

Senator Brookuart (interposing). What I wanted to get was the
total of those charges.

Mr. Gray. You can not get that in dollars and cents, unless it was
gotten by some extensive accounting work. The founders’ shares
were issued at a dollar a share to certain favored people. They were
all taken up by Otis & Co. The understanding and agreement was
that the holders of founders’ shares should get 25 per cent of the
profits that were made by Continental Shares over and above the
Ea,yment to the stockholders of a certain dividend, and after that

ad been in operation a short time, during the period of one year,
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intead of paying that dividend to the stockholders in cash, which
would have exhausted the cash that was available for dividends and
~“puld have left nothing for distribution to founders’ shares, they
distributed to the regular stockholders a stock dividend, which did
not increase the cash that they had, which is not a dividend at all, as
a matter of fact, as every student of economics will tell you, and left
the cash in the treasury in order that they might distribute that as
25 per cent of the profits to the holders of the founders’ shares, who
were Otis & Co. and Cyrus S. Eaton. That is where the fraud is.

* Mr. Stock. May I add that the founders’ shares cost a dollar a
share and the return for the years 1928 and 1929 on those founders’
shares on the original investment was 1,600 per cent per annum,
whereas the return on the common stock on the original investment
during those two years was only 2 per cent per annum.

The CaAmrMAN. That is the public.

Mr. Stock. Correct.

Mr. Gray. The public got 2 per cent on their investment and
on these founders’ they got 1,600 per cent.

Senator BrooxmArT. What garticular connection did the stock
exchange have with all of this?

Mr. Grax. There is one more factor, Senator. I will interrupt
again, because of one thing Mr. Stock did not state I want to put
into the case. Right after this loan was put through on October
14 what was done by Continental Shares with respect to the New
York Stock Exchange and the listing of additional stock, after all
of these things had happened, was that they applied to list
1,040,000 shares.

Senator BrookHART. For sale?

Mr. Gray. For sale, which was part of the fifty-seven million
congideration in that transaction. This is the listing a;;lplication.

Senator BrookHART. All right now; let us stop there just a
moment. The stock exchange had investigated Otis & Co.?

Mr. Grax. That is correct.

Senator BrookHART. They knew that Otis & Co. had gotten on
their feet, is that right?

Mr. Gray. That is correct.

Senator BroOKHART. They should have known, and if they did
not know they should have investigated the question of how it
was done?

Mr. Gray. Correct.

Senator BrookHART. But without any investigation they enter-
tained an agpllcation for Continental Shares to list this number of
shares on the New York Stock Exchange in addition to the stock
which had been already listed and permitted it to be listed and sold
to the public; is that right?

Mr. Gray. That is correct. In other words——

Sen%tor BuLkLEY (interposing). What is the date of that appli-
cation ?
thMr. l?rnu'. October 20, 1930, six days after this deal was put

rough.

Ml‘.gSTOCK. In other words, after the stock exchange had made an
sudit of all of the offices of Otis & Co. and knew all about their
affairs after this application was made the stock exchange was
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satisfied that the money be taken away from the stockholders of

Continental Shares so that a member firm would be able to meef,
its obligations.

Senator Carey. Mr. Stock:

Senator Warcorr (interposing). Just a minute; excuse me. You
say that was October, 1930¢

Mr. Stock. Yes, sir.

Senator Warcorr. What was the price at which those were put out,
what was the price when the application was made?

Mr. Stock. They were selling at $21 a share at that time, Senator.

Mr. Gray. That is on October 10, Senator.

Mr. Stock. Yes; October 10. .

Senator Carey. Mr. Stock, when this stock was sold by Foreign
Utilities to Mr. Eaton, Continental Shares, was there an a
price? There must have been an agreed price,

Mr. Stock. As to the stock that was being delivered.

Sengtor Carey. Continental Shares was making this loan to Otis
& Co.?

Mr. Stock. Yes.

Senator Carev. There was an agreed price and Foreign Securi-
ties or Mr. Eaton sold certain stocks at that time at a profit!
Mr. Stock. That is correct.

Senator Carey. It would be a profit?

Mr. Stock. That is correct.

Senator Carey. Do you know what that profit amounted to?

Mr. Stock. I only know as to one item, Senator, and that is the
United Light & Power, on which the profit was $17,000,000.

Senator Carey. You do not know the amount of income tax that
was avoided by the Canadian transaction?

Mr. Stock. Our own corporation tax at that time was 12 per cent.

Senator Carey. You do not know what the Canadian tax was?

Mr. Srock. No; I do not.

Senator Warcorr. And if there had not been a Canadian tax,
what would be the saving?

Mr. Stock. I beg pardon?

Senator Wavrcorr. If there had not been a Canadian tax——

Mr. Stock. $2,000,000.

Mr. Gray. T am of the opinion, Senator Walcott, that this is, you
understand, a capital sales tax and not the ordinary income tax, and,
although I do not pretend to have a thorough knowledge of the sub-
ject and maybe no knowledge, I do not believe there is a capital sales
tax in New Brunswick.

Senator WavrcorT. No; there is not, but capital sales tax is more
than 1215,

Mr. Stock. There would not be a capital gains tax in this, Senator.
It would be a corporation tax.

Senator Warcorr. This is not subject to a capital gains tax.

Mr. Gray. This is stock sold by a corporation.

Senator Warcorr. It is not a capital gains tax. At least, I should
say SO.

Mr. Stock. It would be about the same in both instances, 12 or 1214,

Mr. Gray. I do not know how long Foreign Utilities held that
stock, you know, before it was sold. . ¢ *
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The CHAIRMAN, Let me ask one question: I am not sure that you
developed the price at which these shares were selling on the day
that application for listing was made.

Mr. Stock. I am afraid I do not know that price, Senator.

Senator WaLcorr. Well, Senator, he has just stated—that was my
question—that on or about that date they were selling at 21.

Mr. Gray. That was on October 10.

hSer(x)s:}tlor Burkiey. That was the 10th, and they were listed on
the 20th.

Senator Warcorr, Well, that is pretty close.

Senator BrooxHarT, What became of these loans from the Chase
National Bank?

Mr. Stock. You mean, does Continental Shares still owe all of
that money that was borrowed ¢

Senator BrookHART. Yes.

Mr. Stock. I know that they owe some of it. I can not say that
they owe all of it. Can you answer that, Mr. Gugle?

Mr. GueLE. They owe a balance of $27,000,000.

Senator BrookmART. What security was put against that?

The CHARMAN. I suggest that we will have these witnesses sworn
if they are to answer questions. They have to answer under oath
if they are goinfg to answer questions like that.

Mr. Grax. If the committee pleases, although I had asked Mr.
Stock to outline the matter for you and had present Mr. Gugle,
who is thoroughly familiar with the situation and who has insti-
tuted this suit in Baltimore, and had present Mr. Tresemer, who is
an accountant and is thoroughly familiar from every angle with the
situation, and had intended to call them, Mr. Stock has so thoroughly
outlined the matter that I am asking, if you please, suggestions
from either the chairman of the committee as to whether or not you
have the situation fully before you for the purposes of the commit-
tee or whether you would like me to call either or both of these
gentlemen in addition thereto.

I might also suggest, if it is considered proper by the committee,
that I might make inquiry of Mr. Gugle now or Mr. Tresemer or
hoth as to whether there is any phase of the transaction that has
heen omitted by Mr. Stock which they feel they should supplement
by their own testimony, or has it been fully covered ?

Mr. GueLE. There are one or two points that might be developed.

Mr. GraY. Then I think, Mr. Chairman, that I should put Mr.
Gugle upon the stand for the purpose of developing those additional
points and answering any questions that the committee might desire
to ask him.

The CuHAIRMAN. Mr. Gugle, you may come up here and take the
witness stand. Just have a seat opposite the reporter.

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE L. GUGLE, COLUMBUS, 0HIO

The CHAIRMAN. You do solemnly swear that the statement you
are about to make will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing

but the truth in relation to this investigation by the committee, so
help you God ¢

Mr. Goere. I do.
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Mr. Gray. Will you sit down, Mr. Gugle, and give your full name,
if you please?

Mr. GuaLe. George L. Gugle.

Mr. Gray. And you live where?

Mr. Guere. Columbus, Ohio.

Mr. Gray. And what was your relationship prior to the time of
the difficulties with Continental Shares?

Mr. Guere. Small stockholder.

Mr. Gray. And since these various questions have arisen with
respect to which Mr. Stock has testified, your interest has been
what, the interest of yourself and other stockholders?

Mr. Guere. And an organization of some of the minority stock-
holders.

Mr. Gray. Keep your voice up, and may I suggest that you face
the reporter and then all of the committee can hear, because I will
be able to hear you.

Now, your interest, you say, is that of a small stockholder and
an organization of the stockholders of a minority interest. You
having instituted the litigation in this case—and I want to develop
this, in fairness to Mr. Gugle. It was not you that sought the
opportunity to come here and testify, but as a matter of fact as
coungel for the committee I had you subpenaed in Cleveland to be
here

Mr. Guere. Exactly. I protested against coming.

Mr. Gray. That is correct, because Mr. Gugle felt that this was a
matter which was in litigation, and though he is here in answer to
the subpeena, he did not come here because he sought the opportu-
nifi% to testify. )

ow, suppose, Mr. Gugle, having heard Mr. Stock’s statement
with respect to this matter, before 1 make any specific inquiries of
you, that you make any additional statement tli\at yon desire in
order to either clarify any of Mr. Stock’s statements or to familiarize
the committee with any other phase of the transaction that has not
been referred to.

Mr. Guare. Mr. Stock has fairly well covered the situation.
There is an _item of about $16,000,000 of stocks which Mr. Eaton
took from Continental Shares and pledged them as collateral for
his various syndicates.

Mr. Gray. To whom did those shares of stock belong?

Mr. GuaLe. Continental Shares,

Mr. Gray. Were they shares of Continental Shares or were they
shares in the portfolio of Continental Shares?

Mr. GuceLe. Shares in the portfolio of Continental Shares.

Mr. Gray. In other words, your statement is that he abstracted
from the property of Continental Shares, it being practically within
his control, a certain lot of shares of stock whicﬁ ge used to pledge
as collateral for individual and personal loans? :

1]t{f[r. %‘UGLE. glxactlg.

r. Gray. right, now; what other state: i iti
that do you want togmai(e to 1’15? ment in addition to
Senator FrEicHER. Were the shares

held i
1ssued at all but held in the treasury? eld in the treasury, never
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_Mr. GueLe. Oh, no; they were shares in stock of other corpora-
tions that Continental owned.

Senator Frercmer. Oh, I thought the Continental Shares them-
selves, their own stock,

Mr. Guare. But it was shares of stocks in other corporations,
like Republic Steel.

Senator Warcorr. Investment shares?

Mr. Guere. Investment portfolio; yes.

Senator Carey. This was an investment trust?

Mr. Guere. This was an investment trust; yes, sir.

Senator BuLkLeY. Did you say when that happened, Mr. Gugle?

Mr. Guere. That happened in the period from 1927 to 1930.

Senator BULKLEY. From time to time?

Mr. GueLE. From time to time; yes.

Senator Warcorr. Were those displacements and substitutions
authorized by the board of directors?

Mr. Guare. They were taken first and then ratified.

Senator BrooxmarT. Will you give the various items?

Mr. Guare. I made a notation this noon of some of them. There
was $1,399,500 of Cliffs Corporation, $8,800,000 of Cliffs Corporation,
and $3,000,000 of Cliffs, put up with the Cleveland Trust Co. as
collateral on an indorsement that Eaton had Continental make for
the Goodyear shares in the loan of $11,000,000. And to digress for
the moment, that $11,000,000 liability for Continental Shares did not
ap| in several of their annual statements to stockholders.

tor BuLkrLeY. Who was the principal obligor in that case?

Mr. Guere. Goodyear shares, the rubber company of Mr. Eaton’s.

Senator BULELEY. I take it that is the rubber holding company?

Mr. Goere. Rubber holding company, yes. Then there was $3,-
000,000 Be%ubhc Steel and $800,000 of Youngstown Sheet & Tube.
That was the value at the time it was put up, but the Youngstown
stock was put up with his steel syndicate.

Senator BuLELEY. Who was the principal obligor then?

Mr. GucLe. Steel Syndicate.

Senator BULELEY. Is that the name of it, Steel Syndicate?

Mr. GueLe. The Steel Syndicate.

Senator BrooxmArT. Of course, these transactions did not go
through the stock exchange?

Mr. Guare. Oh, no. They were just abstractions. You might
term them embezzlements. These stocks will never be returned to
Continental, because the loans are now more than the value of the
collateral.

Senator BrookHArT. What authority did he have to transfer
those'?

Mr. GuaLe. None whatsoever. If they had not been ratified by
the directors it would be embezzlement.

Senator BrookHART. They have been ratified, then?

Mr. GoaLe. They have been ratified, if they can be ratified by a
board of dummy directors.

Senator Carry. Did Mr. Eaton give the company any note or
anything for those stocks?

Mr. Ggr.rcm. No, sir. L.

Senator Carey. Nothing to show the obligations?
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Mr. GuaLe. Nothing to show the obligations. Except in one in-
stance he took 25,000 shares of Harbison & Walker and in place
thereof put up 10,000 shares of Youngstown Sheet & Tube.

Senator FLercHer. What did he do with this stock? .

Mr. Guere. He put it up as collateral for notes of various syndi-
cates in which he was interested. For instance, he owed $11,100,000
in the Goodyear shares note at the Cleveland Trust Co., and {or that
he put up this $1,399,500, $8,800,000, and the $3,000,000 of Cleveland
Cliffs, as collateral.

Senator Carex. And the loans against them now exceed the value
of the securities

Mr. GueLe. They do.

Senator FLercuer. Did they have any specified time to run? The
loans on it?

Mr. Guare. They are all short time loans, but they have been run-

ning several years, as a matter of fact.
nator WarLcorr. Were they demand or time ¢

Mr. GueLe. Time, usually 90 days. No; one of them was a year
loan renewed afterwards for six months and subsequently renewed
for a six months’ period.

The CuamMaN. Were these authorizations made before the act
or were they ratifications?

Mr. Guere. They were ratifications.

The CuHARMAN. Afterwards?

Mr. GueLe. Afterwards.

Mr. Gray. Now, Mr. Gugle, what else besides that do you want
to direct the committee’s attention to? .

Mr. Guare. Nothing, unless it is letters that I saw in a bank
relative to that, if you care to go into that.

Mr. Gray. You mean these letters, the interoffice letters of the
Chase Nationalt

Mr. Guere. Interoffice letters of Chase concerning the sending of
those securities to Canada.

Mr. Gray. I have all of the letters with the exception of two
certain letters that you have mentioned to me that you saw with
respect to the sending of those securities to Canada.

Mr. Guare. Yes.

Mr. Gray. Now, those letters I have not seen. I can not produce
copies of them and you have seen them and you are here under oath.
Wxx)ll you tell the committee what was the substance of those letters,
from whom they were, to whom they were addressed, and what your
recollection of the substance of those letters is?

g Mr. Guere. The first letter was dated November 7, from Mr.
tern.

Mr. Gray. 1930%

Mr. Guere, 1930,

Mr. Gray. Yes,

Mr. Guere. From Mr. Stern to Mr. Clarkson.

Mr. Gray. And Mr. Clarkson is who?

Mr. GuaLe. President of the Ch iti )
also in Chase National Bank, Securities Co. and an officer

Mr. Gray. What was the tenor and effect of that letter?
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Mr. GuaLe. The tenor of the letter was:

I am very much opposed to your sending Continental securities to Canada.
I also fear that this would amount to a conspiracy to evade an income tax,
and urge most strongly that your client’s request be not acceded.

Mr. Gray. You say that it said that “T am also opposed to your
sending Continental Shares” or “ Continental’s shares”?

Mr. Guere. Continental Shares’ securities. ) '

Mr. Gray. Meaning Continental Shares’, possessive?

Mr. GueLe. Yes. .

Mr. Gray. Meaning the shares belonging to the Continental

Shares that had been lodged with the Chase National Bank as
security for this loan?

Mr. GueLe. Yes.

Mr. Gray. In other words, the shares that have been referred to
as having been thereafter sent to Canada?

Mr. GueLe. Yes,

Mr. Gray. Therefore, the first letter was a statement from their
own counsel to the effect that he was opposed to the sending of those
shares to Canada, for fear that their act in so doing strongly ap-
proximated a conspiracy to evade the payment of an income tax?

Mr. GuaLe. Yes.

bgen;tor GorpsBorouGH. Who is this Mr. Stern that you speak
about

Mr. Guare. He is of the firm of Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern.

Senator Carey. Is he attorney for the bank?

Mr. Guere. They are attorneys for the bank; yes.

Mr. Gray. I should in fairness to Mr. Stern say that I have
given Mr. Stern an opportunity to be here to-day, but when I
communicated with his office yesterday afternoon he was away at
ge convention in Chicago and I could not communicate with him

ere.

I will say that this letter and another one which Mr. Gugle will
testify with respect to, I discussed with Mr. Stern, and Mr. Stern
indicates that he sent no such letters. But Mr. Stern, of course,
is an attorney and he represents the Chase Bank, and though 1
have extended him an invitation to come here and state what was in
those letters and it was in my power to require him to come, it would
be unethical for me to do so, because it was confidential communi-
cation that he had given his client as an attorney with regard
thereto. That was one letter, and the second letter was dated when
and what was that?

Mr. GueLe. I don’t recall the date of the second letter.

Mr. Gray. Was it at a later date than the first?

Mr. Guare. A later date than that.

Mr. Gray. What was the second letter ?

Mr. GuoLe. The second letter was substantially:

Since you are determined to accommodate your client and send Continental’s
securities to Canada, I wish the following to be the letter written by Con-
tinental to Chase.

And attached to that letter was the form of a letter which was
subsequently written by Continental to Chase, a copy of which I
have in my folder.

119852—32—pTr 3——10
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Mr. Gray. I would be glad to have a copy of that letter if you
will submit it to us. .

Senator Frercuer. Did Continental Shares show any note or
obligation at all for these securities that were taken from their
portfolio?

Mr. Guere. They have nothing whatsoever to show for them,
Senator; no obligation to ai or return.

Senator FrercuHer. And these securities were used as collateral
for individual debts?

Mr. Guere. No; debts of syndicates or other corporations in which
Mr. Eaton was personally interested.

Senator Frercuer. But Mr. Eaton did not give the Continental
Shares a note or memorandum or anything silowing that he had
taken these securities and used them for his own purpose?

Mr. GueLe. No, sir.

Senator Carey. Do the Continental books show this transaction?

Mr. GuaLe. Yes, sir.

Senator Carey. They are carrying that$?

Mr. GueLe. Yes, sir; they are carrying that.

In addition to what has been developed here, Mr. Eaton personally
owes the corporation $2,087,000, on a note dated December 3, 1930,
with collateral worth at that time about $400,000.

Mr. Gray. That was a straight loan from the company, authorized
in the minutes.

Mr. GuogLE. Exact.l%

Senator Warcorr. What is it worth now?

sllzm?. Gray. What is the collateral worth now, Senator Walcott
asks?

Mr. Guere. About $15,000.

Mr. Grax. And that obligation of Mr. Eaton’s, of over $2,000,000,
still remains upon the books of Continental Shares?

Mr. Guore. Yes.

Senator BuLxLey. What does that represent? Was that a cash
advance to Mr, Eaton?

Mr. GuoLe. Yes.

There is another of $1,100,000, loaned to Industrial Shares. In-
dustrial Shares is a wholly owned Eaton corporation, and the collat-
eral on that was 50,000 shares of Continental’s own stock.

Mr. Gray. I would suggest, because I believe that is the only copy
of that letter, that you read it into the record. So that the com-
mittee might understand, first, this letter is a letter the form of which
accompanied the letter from the counsel of the Chase National Bank
to one of the officials of the bank, instructing him that if they per-
sisted in following the suggestion of their clients in the sending of
these stocks to Canada, that he wanted them to obtain from Con-

tinental Shares a letter in the followi .
Mr. Guars. Yes, ollowing form. Is that right!

Mr. Gray. That letter was written by Continental Shares, and

th“ﬁ rl.S é%z&:?tgo Zx?elfl:t?re now going to read into the record?

Mr. Gray. Please do so.
Mr. Guare (reading).
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Novemser 8, 1930.
The CEASE NATIONAL BANK OF THE CITY oF NEW YORK, .
New York, N. Y.
Attention, Leon Johnson, Esq., vice president.

DEsR Mg, JOHNSON : You hold under pledge from the undersigned as s_ecurity
for a loan of $30,000,000, evidenced by the note of the undersigned in that
amount, dated October 28, 1930, the following shares: 394987 shares United
Light & Power Co., class I3 common stock ; 44.446 shares Youngstown Sheet &
Tube Co., black stamp common stock, uand/or certificates of deposit therefor;
3,600 shares of Union Trust Co. of Cleveland capital stock; 1,844 shares of
Cleveland Trust Co. of Cleveland, capital stock.

We are about to engage in a transaction under Canadian laws in New Bruns-

Canada, which will be facilitated if the above-mentioned shares are
physiclly located in New Brunswick at the time the transaction takes place,
You are accordingly requested to send such shares by registered mail to the
Canadian Bank of Commerce, St. Johns, New Brunswick, Canada, to be held
by said bank for your account and promptly to advise the undersigned from
time to time upon the receipt by you of information from the Canadian Bank
of Commerce that such stock is so held. You are requested to send such shares
in separate lots, and if this be consistent with the insurance regulations, on
successive days. The first two lots thus to be sent are as follows:

Lot No. 1, 227,500 shares Unijted Light & Power class B common stock, in-
sured for $16,000,000.

Lot No. 2, 167,487 shares United Light & Power Co. class B common stock.
Forty-two thousand shares Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co., black stamp

common 8tock and/or certificates of deposit therefor, the lot imsured for
$16,000,000.

We will advise you later as to how the subsequent lots are to be made up.
Upon advice from us of the completion of the transaction, but net later than
November 19, 1930, we request that you instruct the Canadian Bank of Com-
merce to return such shares to you by registered mail. We authorize you
to charge our account for all expenses incurred by you in connection with
Your compliance with this request, and also request that you take out trans-

portation and detention insurance in amounts approximating the present
market value of the securities.

Very sincerely yours, CONTINENTAL SHAREs (INC.),
, Secretary-Treasurer.

With a note that it was written by L. G. Watson.

ShSaenagor Frercaer. Mr. Eaton was then president of Continental
res

Mr. GueLe. Chairman of the executive committee.

Senator Frercuer. Had he been all along, during these transac-
tions you have mentioned?

Mr. Guere. He had been all along chairman of the executive
committee of Continental Shares; since its organization.

Senator Frercuer, He is yet!? :

Mr. GueLe. No. On April 25, 1981, his board of directors were
superseded by another lot of directors, put in by him.

r. Gray. Mr. Gugle, before I put some other matters on the
record that connect up with the things about which you have testi-
fied, I want to give you an opportunity, if there is anything else that
you desire to call the committee’s attention to, to do so.

Mr. Guers. 1 don’t recall anything.

Mr. Gray. If there are no other questions of Mr. Gugle, I will
put upon the record, if the committee please, this statement of the
distribution of that $30,000,000, which was the first portion of the
loan that was ﬁaid out by Chase National Bank.

I will ask Mr. Gugle one question. You have also a report of
that distribution that was made to Continental Shares by Chase
National Bank, which, with respect to an item that was numbered
thereon, a8 No. 19, failed to disclose how a certain sum of about
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$5,166,000, if I recall correctly, was distributed, and when investi-
%ation was made, it was found that that distribution was to these four

anks in New York, including the Chase themselves, of one million
and some odd thousand.

Mr. Guere. Correct.

Mr. Gray. That was not disclosed at first.

Mr. Guare. No. .

Mr. Gray. The investigation of this sheet that I have in my hum%i
showing the distribution, also establishes—I think I have develope
this before, but it will not do any harm if I develop it again—that
some of these stocks which were sold and purported to belong to
Foreign Utilities, were, as a matter of fact, deposited with varrous

institutions or individuals, to secure loans made to Cyrus Eaton
personally.

Mr. GuaLe. That is correct.

Mr. Grax. I will not bother reading this.
distributicn, taking up the various loans.
it to the reporter for printing in the record.

The CmairmaN. If there is no objection, it is so ordered.

(The statement referred to is as follows:)

It simply shows the
I will ask leave to hand

CHASE BANK—RE CONTINENTAL SHARES (INC.)

Details of $30,000,000 loan made by Chase to Continental in October, 1930.

The Chase made 12 loans to Continental Shares on October 14, 15, 16, and 20,
1930, aggregating in amount the agreed $30,000,000. These loans were each
secured by collateral and were subsequently consolidated in a single $30,000,000
loan on October 28, 1930, which was to mature on April 28, 1932.

Proceeds of all loans were credited to Continental Shares (Inc.) account
and in accordance with their instructions disbursed as indicated below:

Date of loan Amount Collateral

Payment to

Oct. 14,1930 | $666,000.00

20,000 shares United Light & Power
Co,, class B commaon.

50,000 shares Lehigh Coal & Naviga-
tion Co., common.

70,000 shares United Light & Power
Co., class B common.

Union Trust Co. of Cleveland, Ohio,
credit account,
Do.
2,333,333. 00 We charged Continental’s account
$816,667 and credited Cleveland
Trust Co. of Cleveland, Ohio,

$3,150,000.

Bankers Trust Co. of New York,
$3,010,833.33 balance remained in
account. Bank draft.

3, 333, 333. 00 | 100,000 shares United Light & Power

Co., class B common.

1, 500, 000. 00 | 10,300 shares United Light & Power
Co., class B common; 5,350 shares
Manhattan Co. of New York.

400 shares Harris Trust & Savings
Bank, Chicago.

500 shares Continental Illinois Bank
& Trust Co., Chicago.

3,945 shares United Light & Power
Co. class B common,

2,125 shares Continental Illinois
Bank & Trust Co., Chicago.

500 shares Manhattan Co. of New

Credited to Continental Shares ac-

1. 800, 000. 00 count.
2] " .

York.
7,288 shares Union Trust Co,, Cleve-
land

1,172 shares Cleveland Trust Co,

80 shares Harris Trust & Savings
Bank, Chicago.

2,000 shares Youngstown Sheet &
Tube Co. common,

25,000 shares United Light & Power
Co. class B common,

180,000 shares Lehigh Coal & Navi-
gation Co., comon,

75,600 shares Goodyear Tire & Rub-
ber Co., common.

19,100 shares Youngstown Sheet &

J Tube Co,, common.

41,000 shares Cliff’s Corporation

Do. .
$7,000,000 paid to Otis & Co.
Credit account.

10, 000, 000. 00
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Date of loan

Amount

Collateral

Payment to

Oct. 14,1930 [$1, 555, 000, 00

Do......| 5 164,666, 66

Oct. 15,1930

Oct. 16,1980
Oet.

1, 638, 868. 00

1080 | 610 oot 54

50,000 shares Lehigh Coal & Naviga-
tion Co., common; 8,000 shares
Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co.,
common C/D.

155,000 shares United Light & Power
Co., class B common.

8,000 shares United Light & Power
Co. class B common 15,000 shayes
Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co.
common; 18,500 shares Lehigh
Coal & Navigation Co., common.

1,537 shares Cleveland Trust Co

20,700 shares Lehigh Coal & Naviga-
tion Co., common; 3,105 shares
United Light & Power Co.,class B
common; 24,700 Youngstown Sheet
& Tube Co., common.

Credited to Continental Shares ac-
count.

550,000, paid to Quaranty Trust
$2Co.: N'ev‘t2 York City (by bank
draft); $1,655,000 paid to Chemi-
cal Bank & Trust Co., New York
City (by bank draft); $50,000
Public National Bank & Trust Co.,
New York City (by bank draft);
$1,600,000 paid Chase National

Bank.
$636,666 paid to Otis & Co. credit ac-
count.

Paid to Otis & Co. credit account.
Creditt;d to Continental Shares ac-
count.

. Mr. Gray. I will offer, so that it will be in the record, the applica-
tion of Continental Shares for the listing, which was filed on October
20, 1980, with the New York Stock Exchange. Mr. Stock was in
error when he spoke of it being for 1,040,000 shares. The listing is
for an additional 990,000 shares. It is apparent that the 990,000
shares was the amount that they required in addition to the stock
that had already been authorized to be issued. That is, it was their
own stock, in their own possession, unissued, so that they might issue
it in connection with this transaction we have just been referring to.
So that the listing was for 990,000 shares. This application, how-
ever, will give you, in addition to that, certain other information
as to the construction or set-up of Continental Shares which, of
course, 1t was necessary for them to give to the stock exchange at
that time; and X direct the committee’s attention to the fact that this

t

aﬁ)})lication, of course, had to disclose to the stock exchange the fact
t there was outstanding this $30,000,000 loan on account of these

securities that had been deposited as collateral. I ask that that be

printed in the record.
The CramrMaN. If there is no objection, it is so ordered.
(The statement referred to is as follows:)

Continental Shares (Ino.)—Common stock, without par value (voting)

[Incorporated under the laws of the State of Maryland, March 1, 1926; certifi-
cate transferable in New York, N. Y., Cleveland, Ohio, and Boston, Mass.]

Number of shares
Additional lsting applied for 990, 000
Authorized by charter 4, 000, 000
OQutstanding 2,419, 66514
Total listing applied for » , 317

Authorized by board of directors, October 8, 1930.

required.
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Capital securities

Number of shares
Stocks Par value
Authorized | Authorized 5&3}3‘1‘;’0}3 Outstand-
by charter | for issuance | 'pe listed ing
Preferred. . ....ococooocuoooioiooaziiaiis $100 260,000 |-covooncooo|oacmmzovmmr|meemmsanaaee
Preferred er cent cumulative) .| . _f__ . ____ 30, 000 None 30, 000
Preferred series B (6 per cent cumula-
L3 e Ry RN I 128, 229 None. 128, 229
Convertible preferred (6 per cent cumula~
LiVe) oo 100 240, 000 240, 000 None, 240, 000
Common..__. | Nowpar. | 4000000 23,606,317 | 2,753,318 |12 419, 66514
Founders shares No par 10, 000 10, 000 None. 10, 000

The corporation has no funded debt.

1 286,65134 shares of common stock are reserved as follows: 30,804 shares for exercise of outstanding warrants
originally issued with preferred stock and preferred stock, series B, of the corporation; 253,539 shares for

conversion of 240,000 shares of convertible preferred stock; 2,308 34 shares to be issued in exchange for common
stock of International Share Corporation.

? This figure does not include 47,001 shares formerly reserved for issuance, but released due to expiration of
subscription warrants, and to adjustment in the number of shares reserved for conversion privilege.
3 Includes 46,8981% shares of treasury stock held on Sept. 30, 1930, but since used as part consideration for

securities subsequently purchased.
CLEVELAND, Om10, October 20, 1930.

Referring to its previous applications, especially to A-9316, dated April 10,
1930, Continental Shares (Inc.), a Maryland corporation (hereinafter called
the corporation), hereby applies for the listing on the New York Stock Exchange
of permanent engraved certificates for 990,000 additional shares without par
value of its common stock on official notice of issue in connection with the
acquisition of certain securities hereinafter more fully described.

The total amount of common stock, the listing of which liss been and is
hereby applied for, is 3,696,817 shares (of a total authorized issue of 4,000,000
ghares of common stock).

Said 990,000 additional shares of common stock will be, when issued, full
paid i;nd nonassessable, with no personal liability attaching to the holders
thereof.

PURPOSE OF AND AUTHORITY FOR ISSUE

The corporation has acquired the following securities pursuant to resolutions
adopted by the board of directors at a meeting held on October 8, 1930:

Number 1 Markel | mota) market
| of shares P o value
|
American ganlé stocks; . )
Bancohio Corporatlon. oo _. 1, 800 5. 00 .
Central United National Bank (Cleveland, Ohio). 621 s?se. 00 3230’ 906. 00
The Cleveland Trust Co. (Cleveland, Ohio)________" 1,844 385. 00 709, 940. 00
Fidelity National Bank & Trust Co. (Kansas City, Mo.). 867 250. 00 216, 750. 00
The Union Trust Co. (Cleveland, Ohio)_..._._.__.___ " .77 3,600 | 74. 50 268, 200. 00
T |-mmeeee | 1. 298, 876. 0
Canadian bank stocks: . ‘ |
The Bank of NovaScotia.._. ... ... __ 600 | 320. 00 192, 000. 00
The Bank 0f TOrONtO.« o omowaeoonmeo i 500 238. 00 119, 000. 00
The Canadian Bank of Commerce ... 7210000 3,500 | 240.00 |  840,000.00
The Dominion Bank. _.___.____._____.__.__ TN : 649 228. 00 147, 972. 00
Imperial Bank of Canade__._.. ... . ____ 71 .7 | 466 235. 00 109, 510. 00
V7 IO [ I 1, 408, 482. 00
Seiott, opors
e Cliffs Corporation
Republic Steel Corporation 152 88 S {(11-3‘ g?sz (0!5
The Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co., certificates of deposit. i 120.00 5,357, 520. 00
The Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co., unstamped stock : | 99, 00 ’ 103: 900. 00
| ‘ l 15, 284, 097. 00

1 Market price as of Oct, 8.
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: Market
Number , Total market
of shares | PGIIYF | value
|

Bnb'%;:s!"wb: Tire & Rubber C: 126, 950 : $16.00 | $2,031,200.00

{restone Tire & Rul 0 , 950 3 , 031, 200,
The B. F. Goodrich Co.. ... | Yesso’  C18le2s | 1,747,025.00
United States Rubber Co. | 40,000 . 14.50 580, 000. 00
4,358, 225. 00
Utmézrponu: 8 ities Co. of Chi 4,859 20.00 97, 180, 00

lon Securities Co. of Chicago. ...... » . , 180,
Insull Utility Investments (Inc.)..%.._- - J 4,858 50. 00 242, 900, 00
International Paper & Power Co., A.. | 25,000 11.25 281, 250. 00
International Paper & Power Co., B oo eieeol 171,400 6.00 | 1,028,400.00
e w49 | imme

ames Macl.aren . uckingham, Quebec)..___.........0 3 y U0,
"The United Light & Sower Co., B.....- Quebec)...—---- oo 304,987 78.875 31,154, 599, 62
) 34, 284, 329, 62

Sundry stocks: i

National Acme Co. ... . ceiieiiemnaiiacarsnacranan 9, 600 9.25 . 88, 800, 00
The Sherwin-William Co.._ .. oo caanan 3,100 76.00 235, 600. 00
! 324, 400. 00
. —— ——3
{ 56,958, 409, 62

1 Market price as of Oct. 8.

The above securities were acquired at a valuation of $56,958,409.62, which
wag the market value as of October 8, 1930, payment to be made as follows:
$85,000,000 in cash and the balance in the shares of the common capital stock
of the corporation, on the basis of the asset value thereof, through the issuance
of 990,000 shares of the common capital stock of the corporution and delivery
of 50,000 shares of Treasury stock.

Full authority for the issuance of such shares of stock is contained in the
resolutions adopted by the board of directors on October 8, 1930.

OPINION OF COUNBEL

Opinion of counsel covering the authorization, issue, and validity of said
990,000 additional shares of common stock, rendered by Squire, Sanders &
ln)‘.xempsey on October 17, 1930, is herewith furnished the New York Stock

change.

ORGANIZATION, BUSBINESS, AND HISTORY

The corporation was incorporated under the laws of the State of Maryland
on March 1, 1926, with perpetual existence, It possesses broad charter powers
authorizing it to acquire, bold, and deal in securities of all kinds, to participate
in syndicates and underwritings, and to engage in other financial transactions.

‘While the corporation places some of its funds in stocks purely for invest-
ment, its chief purpose is to acquire substantial holdings, either alone or in
cooperation with other interests, in prominent companies in such basic in-
dustries as steel, rubber, and public utilities. These larger investments are
held with a view to promoting the interests of the companies concerned
through cooperation in their financial and industirial activities.

ORGANIZATION EXPENSES

The initial organization expenscs included only the usual expenses such as
expenses for legal services, organization, and stock issue taxes, ete., and
amounted to less than $5,000. Subsequent expenses incident to amendments to
the charter, etc., have been included in the item * Expenses” appearing in
the income statement hereinafter set forth. Underwriting fees in comnection
with different issues of capital stock are shown in detail under the caption,
“Summary of issued and issuable capital stock.”
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938 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

MANAGEMENT AND AFFILIATION

The executive management of the corporation is vested in the board of
directors and executive committee, the latter taking action between meetings
of the board. The actions of the officers are governed by the executive com-
mittee whose actions are in turn approved at subsequent meetings of the
board of directors. The directors are elected annually. The voting rights are
confined exclusively to the common stock, except as may be otherwise provided
by law, and subject to the voting privileges conferred upon the preferred stock
in the event of default of four quarterly dividends.

The present directors are: C. S, Eaton, chairman of the board of the corpo-
ration, partner, Otis & Co., and chairman of the board of the United Light &
Power Co.; W. R. Burwell, president of the corporation and director of the
Goodyear Tire & Rubber Co.; F. H Hobson, vice president of the Cleveland
Trust Co.; David Ingalls; Richard Inglis, partner, Otis & Co.; R. V. Mitchell,
of Mitchell, Herrick & Co.; and Philip Wick, of Wick & Co.

Management compensation paid by the corporation at the present time con-
gists of flxed salaries paid to its officers and nominal fees paid to the members
of its board of directors and advisory committee, all of which is included in
the item “ Expenses,” appearing in the hereinafter set forth income statement
from March 1, 1926, to September 30, 1930.

The founder shares (hereinafter described) are at present owned by the
management or affiliated interests.

Summary of authorized capital stock

Number of shares 4
Oertificates filed in office of State Tax
Commission of Maryland— Pre- 0‘%'1 Foun- Remarks
fored | o | ders
stock (Mt ok shares "
Mar. 1, 1926, at incorporation.. 500,000 | 10, 000
Sept. 26, 1927, creation of elass
Dec. 3, 1028, incieased by_._
Mar. 21, 1929, creation of class. _..
Mar, 21, 1929, increased to. ... ... . 4,000,000 |.____._. Previously authorized
. ,000 shares became
2,000,000 shares.
TOtal- oo 260,000 | 240,000 | 4,000,000 | 10, 000
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October 8, 1930, summary of sssued and issuabdle capital stock

Number of sh

Date of authorl-| pre. |ConVert Common stock

Underwrit-
ing fees 1

gation ferred il;le pre-

Issued Issuable

130,000 |.___._.

Feb. 18, 1928 ____ 30,000 |omem ool
May 15, 1928. .. R I 36,2393 .11
Oct. 15,1928 .. ___ AR - 48,726%
Doeeeoee . (I 4,645
40,000 | ..o |eeeo____. [
Nov. 10, 1928.... j{;__’_ _____________ 736,147 V85
| {
i
Il
35,000 | oot
Dec. 12, 1928 .. {___'_ _____________ 115, 797 71,703
|
i
oY I 2,600 |oooeoooes

See footnotes at end of table.
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$218, 400. 00
00

Net prooeeds Remarks

44,157, 00
33, 668. 00

48, 553. 25
4, 643.93

$6, 37(1), 916. 10 | Sold for cash at $50 and $52.50 per share.
1

, 000. 00 | Sold for cash at $1 per share.
2,853, 297. 50 | Issued at $100 per share. To each share of pre-
1, 959, 165. 00 ferred stock was attached a common-stock pur-
chase warrant entitling the holder to purchase
common stock on the basis of 1 share of com-
mon stock for each share of preferred stock, at
$65 per share to Sept. 15, 1928, thereafter at $75
per share to Sept. 15, 1929, and thereafter at
$90 per share to Sept. 15, 1930.
2,955, 843. 00 | Issued at $100 per share.
2,684,715, 75 | Sold to stockholders at $75 per share at the rate
i of 1 share for every 4 shares held.
4,336,854, 25 | Sold to stockholders at $90 per share at the rate
’ rate of 1 share for every 4 shares held.
41,808, 57 | Stock dividend in lieu of accrued and unpaid
cash dividends on common stock.
3, 973, 642. 00 | 15,097 shares issued at $100 per share for securities
4,699, 110. 00 taken at approximately the market value
thereof and 24,903 shares sold for cash at $100
per share. To each share of preferred stock
was attached a common stock perchase war-
rant entitling the holder to purchase common
stock on the basis of 1 share of cornmon stock
for each share of preferred stock, at $130 per
share to Dec. 15, 1929, and thereafter at $150
per share to Dec. 15, 1930.
3, 500, 000. 00 | Issued at $100 per share for securities taken at
2,053, 00 approximately the market value thereof. To
each share of preferred stock was attached a
common-stock purchase warrant entitling the
holder to purchase common stock on the basis
of one-half share of common stock for each
share of preferred stock at $130 per share to
Dec. 15, 1928, and thereafter at $150 per share
to Dec. 15, 1930.
325,000.00 | Sold for cash at $130 per share pursuant to
option granted to the sellers of the securities
for which the immediately above-mentioned
35,000 shares of preferred stock were issued,
such option price being the same as on the
common-stock purchase warrants attached to
said 35,000 shares of preferred stock.
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October 8, 1930, summary of issued and issuable capital stock—Continued

Number of shares

Date z‘;fti";‘l‘lth""' Pre- %:]nvert— Common stock Found.| Total procesds Uﬁg‘}‘x’ﬁt' Net proceeds Remarks
ferred @ pre- ors'

ferred
stock | ggock | Issued | Issuable Total

________ $2,322,000.00 |..____.__.....| $2,322000 00 | Issued at $100 per share for securities taken at
1, 420, 425. 00 approximately the market value thersof. To
each share of preferred stock was attached a
common-stock purchase warrant entitling the
holder to purchase common stock on the basis
of one-half share of common stock for each
share of preferred stock, at $150 per share to
Feb. 15, 1030, and thereafter at $175 per share
to Feb. 15, 931
$332,042.50 | 16,980, 067. 50 | Sold to stockholders at $130 per share at the rate
of 1share for every 2 shares held.

11, 61434 _ - 1,420,425,00 |2 TITT00C

15, 46934 22, 145

) 2/ MUY SR SHI 133,177 | .o .. " 133,177 | .. .. 17,313, 010. 00
446, 567 7,701 ? 454, 268

Mar. 21,1929, .l feaeaaas 1,788, 268 30, 804 ! L 817,072 | e Previously authorized shares were through
‘ amendment of certificate of incorporation
quadrupled.
Apr.25, 1928 ___ 1 _______ ... 4,328 | ... 4,328 |_._._._ 324,225.00 (oo 324,225.00 { Issued at approximately $72.50 per share for
securities taken at approximately the market
value thereof,
July 16, 1929 ___ | oocaemecaeae 354,333 |.oo...____ 354,333 | ....... 21, 259, 980. 00 354,333.00 | 20,905,647.00 | Sold to stockhalders at $60 per share at the rate
of 1 share for every 5 shares held.
July 18,1029 .. _|_.__.._._ 240,000 ool 24,000, 000. 00 { 1,444, 250.77 | 22,555,749.23 | Sold for cash at $100 per share,
b 5 1+ R (RSO IR ST 253, 538 253,839 e e e Raeserved for conversion of 240,000 shares of con-
| vertible ipre{en-ed stock.
Mar. 24, 1930.._._ | 274, 74114 2,308%4 277,050 |........ 9,361,872 17 [, 9, 361,872.17 | Issued or issuable for all the outstanding com-
; mon stock of International Share Corporation.
QOct. 8, 1630. 990, 000 090,000 |.-ocofeo e This listing.

158,229 | 240,000 l 2,419, 88514) 1,276, 85114 3,606,317 | 10,000 | 112,289, 857,02 | 2, 654, 008. 95 | 109, 635,848, 07

! Includes all expenses of selling each class of securities which have been {ssued, but such expenses as legal fees, organization and original issue taxes, blue—skymg expenses, etc.,
are included in the item ‘' Expenses” included in the hereinafter set forth income statement from Mar. 1 , 1028, to Sept 30, 1930, 8uch item ‘¢ Expenses" {s as follows:

M. 1, 00 D0, 31, E2 . o e e e ot emeem e m s ————n o m————— o= m o ——mn o o A n e amAmmuam e nmn————— $6, 583. 17
Year ended Dec. 31, 1927 24,607.17
Year ended Dec. 31, 1928 83, 785. 50
Year ended Dee. 31, 1029 ._ - 371 234.18
................................................. 415, 263, 41

9 months ended Bept.30,1880. .. ..o ceeeaeen
s Insued from time to time ou the exercise of common-stock purchase warrants which accompanied the preferred stock.
3 Issuable on the exercise of common-stock purchase warrants which accompanied the preferred stock.
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 941

PREFERENCES, ETC., OF THE VARIOUS CLABSES OF STOCK

The original terms of the convertible preferred stock provided for its con-
version at par into common stock of the corporation at $80 per share up to and
including August 1, 1930, at $100 per share thereafter up to and including Feb-
roary 1, 1932, and at $125 per share thereafter up to and including August 1,
1933, on which date the conversion privilege expires. In case of redemption of
the convertible preferred stock, the conversion privilege may be exercised at
any time up to and including the redemption date. The amended certificate
of incorporation includes protective provisions safeguarding this conversion
privilege under which the above conversion prices have been adjusted.

The corporation has agreed that without the afirmative vote or writien con-
sent of the holders of a majority of the convertible preferred stock then out-
standing, the corporation will not issue any preferred stock on a parity with or
baving priority over the convertible preferred stock as to dividends or upon
liguidation, nor create or incur any capital indebtedness (other than debt for
not more than one year) if after such issuance, creation or incurrence the sum
total of the amount of convertible preferred stock and such other preferred
stock and capital indebtedness then outstanding would be more than two-thirds
of the then value of the assets of the corporation, less all indebtedness of the
corporation other than capital indebtedness. In computing this ratio, the
amount of cash and of United States Government securities is to be deducted
bothkfrom the assets and from the total of outstanding debt and such preferred
scock,

The amended certificate of incorporation provides that no preferred stock
in excess of the 898,229 shares now outstanding, or preferred stock of any other
class, shall be issued unless after the issuance thereof, and after giving effect
to the net proceeds of such issue, the net assets of the corporation, as defined,
shall equal at least 150 per cent of the par value of the total preferred stock
then outstanding and proposed to be issued: Provided further, That no stock
having priority or preference over the convertible preferred stock or ¢ per cent
preferred stock shall be authorized or issued except with the consent of the
holders of at least two-thirds of all preferred stock then outstanding.

The amended certificate of incorporation provides that no dividends shall be
declared or paid on the common stock or founders' shares if net assets, as
defined, are or would by such payment be reduced to less than 150 per cent of
the par value of convertible preferred stock and preferred stock having a parity
with or preference over convertible preferred stock then outstanding.

The convertible preferred stock is entitled to receive $105 per share plus
accrued dividends in ease of voluntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up
of the corporation and $100 per share plus acerued dividends in case of involun-
tary liquidation, dissolution, or winding up of the corporation, in preference
to the common stock and founders’ shares,

In the event of default in four quarterly dividends, the convertible preferred
stock during continuance of such default is entitled to 1 vote per share in
like manner as the common stock.

The provisions of the convertible preferred stock, the 6 per cent preferred
stock, and the 6 per cent preferred stock, series B, are substantially identical,
except that the 6 per cent preferred stock, series B, is redeemable at $107.50
per share plus accrued dividends and upon voluntary liquidation is entitled to
receive a similar amount per share in preference to the common stock and
founders’ shares, and except as to conversion privilege of the convertible pre-
ferred stock. The convertible preferred stock and all series of 6 per cent pre-
ferred stock are on a parity with respect to the payment of dividends or in
the event of the liquidation of assets. The convertible preferred stoek has no
Preemptive rights in any additional issues of stock.

Except as may be otherwise provided by law, and subject to the voting
privileges conferred upon the preferred stocks in the event of default of four
quarterly dividends, the voting rights are confined exclusively to the common
stock. 'The holders nf. the founders’ shares shall not be entitled to participate
eurrently in the distribution of the surplus profits of the corporation for any
Year unless the surplus profits of the corporation available for the payment of
dividends on the common stock and the founders shares for such year (after
deducting therefrom the acerued unpaid dividends, if any, on the common
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942 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

stock), shall be in excess of an amount equal to dividends on the common stock
at the rate of $1 per share (which amount is herein called the “excess profits”
for such year), and unless dividends on the common stock at such rate for such
year and all previous years shall have been declared and paid.

In the event that in any year there shall be such excess profits and that
dividends on the common stock shall have been declared and paid at such rate
for such year and for all previous years, then the holders of the founders
shares as a class shall be entitled to dividends for such year in an amount
equal to 25 per cent, but no more, of such excess profits for such year before
any dividends shall be paid upon the common stock in excess of $1 per share
per anpum. Upon any dissolution (voluntary or involuntary), or winding
up of the corporation, the holders of the common stock for each share thereof
shall be entitled to receive the sum of $12.50, plus accrued unpaid dividends,
before any distribution is made to the holders of the founders shares. From
any assets of the corporation remaining after such distribution to the holders
of the common stock, there shall then be paid to the holders of the founders
shares, 2s a class, a sum equal to 25 per cent of the aggregate excess profits of
the corporation, less the amount of all dividends declared- and paid upon tbe
founders shares, After such distribution to the holders of the founders shares,
the remotgzling assets of the corporation shall belong to the holders of the com-
mon stock.

There is set forth in said original application, A-9092, a more detailed sum-
mary of the privileges, preferences, voting powers, restrictions, and qualifica-
tions of the stock of the corporation, with respect to which there have been no
changes except that additional restrictions relative to the issnance of preferred
stock or the incurrence of any capital indebtedness were imposed upon the

board of directors by amendment to the certificate of incorporation recorded
March 26, 1930.

COMMON STOCK RESERVED

The outstanding warrants entitling the holders thereof to purchase addi-
tional shares of common stock of the corporation are the unexercised warrants
originally issued with preferred stock and preferred stock, series B, of the
corporation. Such warrants entitle the holders thereof to purchase an aggre-
gate of 80,804 shares of common stock as follows:

Number of shares

Price and duration: purchasable
$37.50 per share to Dec. 15, 1930. 22, 224
$48.75 per share to Feb. 15, 1931 8, 580
Total ' 30, 804

There are reserved 253,539 shares of common stock for issuance upom con-
version of the 240,000 shares of convertible preferred stock outstanding, om
the basis of the adjusted conversion prices referred to above. The number of
shares of common stock issuable upon such conversion is subject to increase to
protect against dilution as set forth in original application, A-9092,

There are also reserved 2,8081, shares of common stock for issuance in
exchange for common stock of International Share Corporation.

SUBSIDIARIES

The corporation owns the entire capital stock of Continental Allied Corpora-
tion, a corporation of the State of Delaware, organized on February 8, 1980,
for the purpose of handling the distribution of the capital securities of the
corporation, and more than 99 per cent of the outstanding common capital
stock of International Share Corporation, a corporation of the State of Dela-

ware, organized on April 28, 1928, whose charter powe
L BLares e y powers are similar to those of

FUNDED DEBT
The corporation has no funded debt,
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 943

DIVIDENDS

All dividends have been paid on all classes of preferred stock and the com-
mon stock of the corporation. The amount of dividends paid is hereinafter set
forth in the earned surplus account. The current rate of dividend on the
common stock is $1 per share per year.

Pro forma consolidated list of securities owned dy Continental Shares (Inc.)
and its subsidiaries on October 8

{Atter giving effect to acquisition of securities the purchase of which was authorized on October 8, 19301

Market

inti Number Total market
Description of shares prsll(;: r;;er value Source of quotation
PUBLIC UTILITY COMPANIES
The Brooklyn Union Gas Co_____| 11, 400 $115. 50 $1,316,700.00 | New York Stock Exchange.
C tioz(; gecurl)tles Co. of | 4,859128499 20. 00 97,192,.60 | Chicago Stock Exchange.
0 (common,
l'oreign Light & Power Co. (sec- ;11| P——"
25,000.00 | Appraised value,
l'oreign nght ‘& Power Co. 2,000 [ccooooaooan
InsullUtili% Investments (Inc.) | 4, 858 50.00 242,900. 50 | Chicago Stock Excha:
y Investments (Inc. N 3 3 0 Stock Exc 0.
tcnauonal Paper & Power Co.: #oo o s
11.25 562, 500.00 | New York 8tock Exchange.
106, 400 6.00 l, 178, 400. 00 Do.
335, 700 5.00 1, 678, 500. 00 Do.
403, 053 31.376 | 12,645 787.88 | New York Curb Exchange.
Niam Hudson Power Corpora- 3,500 13.125 45, 937.50 Do.
8t Lewrenee Corporation (con- 15, 000 19. 00 285,000. 00 | Montreal, unlisted.

vertible, preferred).
The Uni Light & Power Co. 416,212 78.875 | 32,828,721.50 | New York Curb Exchange.

B U ORN KN U 50, 906, 639, 98
IBON AND STEEL COMPANIES

'I'he Clifts Corporation (common) 349, 554 115.00 i 40,198,710.00 | Cleveland, unlisted.

The Cliffs Corporation, voti 1 11 15,640.00 | Cl d’ chan
be © eertiﬁcates oting 36 5.00 5 eveland Stock Ex ge.
Inland Steel CO.. ... ____ 1,000 70.25 250.00 | New York 8tock Exchange.
Bepub)lic Steel Corporation (com- 206. 7 2. 00 4, Ogg: 648, 00 Do. €0
Wheeling Steel Corporation.____. 3,243 58. 00 188,004.00 | New York Curb Exchange.
Youngstown S8heet & Tube Co., 62,796 120. 00 7,635,520.00 | New York Stock Exchange,

eertigcates of deposit.
mggwn Sheet & Tube Co., 4,100 99. 00 405, 900. 00 Do.
ped stock
Total. o oo ceafanan 53, 376, 762. 00
RUBBER COMPANIES
‘The Firestone Tire & Rubber Co. 156, 700 16. 00 2, 507, 200. 00 Do.
The B. F. Goodrich Co._________ 113, 900 18. 628 2,121, 387. 50 Do.
Qoodyear Tire & Rubber Co - 96, 800 46. 50 4, 501, 200. 00 Do.
QGoodyear Shares (Inc.). 582 | 3,024.83 1,760, 451.06 | Price Goodg common.
United States Rubber C 110, 300 14. 50 1, 699, 00 | New York Stock Exchange.
Total oo cmeeaae 12, 489, 588. 56
PAINT COMPANIES
Devoe & Raynolds Co. (Inc.) A__. 40, 000 18. 00 720, 000. 00 Do.
The Sherwin-Williams Co__.._ . 73,150 76.00 | 5,559, 400.00 | Cleveland Stock Exchange.
Total o el --| 6,279, 400.00

BANK £TOCKS

Bancohio Corporation..__ 16, 800 35. 00 588, 000.00 | Cleveland, unlisted.
The Bank of Nova Scotia_ 2,633 320. 00 842, 560. 00 | New York, unlisted.
The Bank of Nova Scotia (70 p 406 2485. 00 99, 470. 00 Do.

cent paid).
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944 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Pro forma consolidated list of securities owned by Continental Shores (Inc.)
